Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973

Shailendra Kumar Bhim Singh Vijay Kumar Sood *Editors*

Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives

Select Proceedings of EPREC 2022



Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering

Volume 973

Series Editors

Leopoldo Angrisani, Department of Electrical and Information Technologies Engineering, University of Napoli Federico II, Naples, Italy Marco Arteaga, Departament de Control y Robótica, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, Coyoacán, Mexico Bijaya Ketan Panigrahi, Electrical Engineering, Indian Institute of Technology Delhi, New Delhi, Delhi, India Samarjit Chakraborty, Fakultät für Elektrotechnik und Informationstechnik, TU München, Munich, Germany Jiming Chen, Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, Zhejiang, China Shanben Chen, Materials Science and Engineering, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai, China Tan Kay Chen, Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering, National University of Singapore, Singapore, Singapore Rüdiger Dillmann, Humanoids and Intelligent Systems Laboratory, Karlsruhe Institute for Technology, Karlsruhe, Germany Haibin Duan, Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics, Beijing, China Gianluigi Ferrari, Università di Parma, Parma, Italy Manuel Ferre, Centre for Automation and Robotics CAR (UPM-CSIC), Universidad Politécnica de Madrid, Madrid, Spain Sandra Hirche, Department of Electrical Engineering and Information Science, Technische Universität München, Munich, Germany Faryar Jabbari, Department of Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering, University of California, Irvine, CA, USA Limin Jia, State Key Laboratory of Rail Traffic Control and Safety, Beijing Jiaotong University, Beijing, China Janusz Kacprzyk, Systems Research Institute, Polish Academy of Sciences, Warsaw, Poland Alaa Khamis, German University in Egypt El Tagamoa El Khames, New Cairo City, Egypt Torsten Kroeger, Stanford University, Stanford, CA, USA Yong Li, Hunan University, Changsha, Hunan, China Qilian Liang, Department of Electrical Engineering, University of Texas at Arlington, Arlington, TX, USA Ferran Martín, Departament d'Enginyeria Electrònica, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Bellaterra, Barcelona, Spain Tan Cher Ming, College of Engineering, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore, Singapore Wolfgang Minker, Institute of Information Technology, University of Ulm, Ulm, Germany Pradeep Misra, Department of Electrical Engineering, Wright State University, Dayton, OH, USA Sebastian Möller, Quality and Usability Laboratory, TU Berlin, Berlin, Germany Subhas Mukhopadhyay, School of Engineering and Advanced Technology, Massey University, Palmerston North, Manawatu-Wanganui, New Zealand Cun-Zheng Ning, Electrical Engineering, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ, USA Toyoaki Nishida, Graduate School of Informatics, Kyoto University, Kyoto, Japan Luca Oneto, Department of Informatics, BioEngineering, Robotics and Systems Engineering, University of Genova, Genova, Genova, Italy Federica Pascucci, Dipartimento di Ingegneria, Università degli Studi "Roma Tre", Rome, Italy Yong Oin, State Key Laboratory of Rail Traffic Control and Safety, Beijing Jiaotong University, Beijing, China Gan Woon Seng, School of Electrical and Electronic Engineering, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore, Singapore Joachim Speidel, Institute of Telecommunications, Universität Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany Germano Veiga, Campus da FEUP, INESC Porto, Porto, Portugal Haitao Wu, Academy of Opto-electronics, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China Walter Zamboni, DIEM-Università degli studi di Salerno, Fisciano, Salerno, Italy Junjie James Zhang, Charlotte, NC, USA

The book series *Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering* (LNEE) publishes the latest developments in Electrical Engineering—quickly, informally and in high quality. While original research reported in proceedings and monographs has traditionally formed the core of LNEE, we also encourage authors to submit books devoted to supporting student education and professional training in the various fields and applications areas of electrical engineering. The series cover classical and emerging topics concerning:

- Communication Engineering, Information Theory and Networks
- Electronics Engineering and Microelectronics
- Signal, Image and Speech Processing
- Wireless and Mobile Communication
- Circuits and Systems
- Energy Systems, Power Electronics and Electrical Machines
- Electro-optical Engineering
- Instrumentation Engineering
- Avionics Engineering
- Control Systems
- Internet-of-Things and Cybersecurity
- Biomedical Devices, MEMS and NEMS

For general information about this book series, comments or suggestions, please contact leontina.dicecco@springer.com.

To submit a proposal or request further information, please contact the Publishing Editor in your country:

China

Jasmine Dou, Editor (jasmine.dou@springer.com)

India, Japan, Rest of Asia

Swati Meherishi, Editorial Director (Swati.Meherishi@springer.com)

Southeast Asia, Australia, New Zealand

Ramesh Nath Premnath, Editor (ramesh.premnath@springernature.com)

USA, Canada

Michael Luby, Senior Editor (michael.luby@springer.com)

All other Countries

Leontina Di Cecco, Senior Editor (leontina.dicecco@springer.com)

** This series is indexed by EI Compendex and Scopus databases. **

Shailendra Kumar · Bhim Singh · Vijay Kumar Sood Editors

Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives

Select Proceedings of EPREC 2022



Editors Shailendra Kumar Electrical Engineering Department MANIT Bhopal, India

Vijay Kumar Sood Department of Electrical, Computer and Software Engineering Ontario Tech University Oshawa, ON, Canada Bhim Singh Electrical Engineering Department Indian Institute of Technology Delhi Delhi, India

ISSN 1876-1100 ISSN 1876-1119 (electronic) Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering ISBN 978-981-19-7727-5 ISBN 978-981-19-7728-2 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. The registered company address is: 152 Beach Road, #21-01/04 Gateway East, Singapore 189721, Singapore

Contents

A New 51-Level Asymmetrical Inverter Circuit with Reduced Number of Components V. Thiyagarajan	1
Compact Power Supply for Induction Heating in Shrink Fitting Akash Metha, Prashant Indalkar, Krithika Kamath, Pranav Samant, and Mini Rajeev	15
Investigation on Physics-Based Models of Lithium Ion Batteries in Electric Vehicle Applications: A Review P. Aruna, V. Vasan Prabhu, and V. Krishna Kumar	33
A Transformerless High Step up Dual Inductor Based DC-DC Converter for Fast Charging Application Yash Vardhan Bhargava, R. Aravind, Kashish Noori, Divyakumar Gupta, Sivaprasad Athikkal, and Ravi Eswar Kodumur Meesala	47
A High Efficiency Isolated Bidirectional Reduced-Switch DC-DC Converter for Electric Vehicle Applications Arya Venugopal and Femi Robert	59
Comparative Analysis of Resonant Converter Topologies for Multiple Load Light Emitting Diode Applications Aswini Patakamoori, Ramanjaneya Reddy Udumula, Tousif Khan Nizami, and Ravi Eswar Kodumur Meesala	73
State-of-Charge Estimation in Lithium-Ion Battery for ElectricVehicle Applications: A Comparative ReviewRajbala Purnima Priya, Shivam Mishra, Aryan Priyadarshi, and Sanjay	93
Novel High Voltage Pulse Generator Structure for Water Treatment Applications A. Lavanya, J. Divya Navamani, Abdul Nihal, Aditya Narain, and Aashi	109

Static and Dynamic Analysis of IGBT Power Modules for Low and High-Power Range Electric Drives A. Bharathsimha Reddy, S. N. Mahato, and Nilanjan Tewari	119
Implementation of Multilevel Inverter with Reduced Switching Components	137
Design and Implementation of Resonant WPT for Electric Vehicle Battery Charging Amit Sharma and Navdeep Singh	155
A Comparative Simulation Study Between ZSI and BB-ZSI Based Distribution Static Compensator for Power Quality Improvement in Power Distribution Network Mrutyunjaya Mangaraj, Jogeswara Sabat, and Ashok Kumar Chahattaray	171
A Novel EDS Fed Trans-ZSI Based DSTATCOM for PQ Improvement Mrutyunjaya Mangaraj, Jogeswara Sabat, and Ashok Kumar Chahattaray	183
PFC Isolated Cuk Converter Based Sensored BLDC Motor for the Application of Ceiling Fan Tanya Agarwal and Prakash Chittora	195
Performance Analysis of Multi-level DC–AC Inverter for Solar Power Application Richa Chaurasia and Shashi Bhushan Singh	209
Development of a Smart Wind Monitoring System Using Arduino Technology Papia Ray, Surender Reddy Salkuti, K. R. Satyajit, Abhilash Asit Kumar Majhi, and Chinmay Singh	221
Development of a Power Quality Analyzer Using Arduino Technology Papia Ray, Nirlipta Parida, Suparna Biswal, and Arvind R. Singh	231
Power Quality Improvement in PMBLDC Motor Drive UsingFront End Converter with Reduced Power StagesAkash D. Sarode, Shailendra Kumar, and Sanjeev Singh	245
Power Quality Analysis of Grid Connected Solar Powered EV Charging Station: A Review Kunal Parashar, Khushboo Verma, and Suresh Kumar Gawre	259

Contents

Improved Non-isolated DC-DC Boost Converter with High Gain	
Capability for Renewable Energy Microgrids	273
Sunkara Udaykiran, V. Bharath Kumar, and Y. V. Pavan Kumar	
A Unified Rounding Control Scheme for T-type Packed U-Cell	
Switched Capacitor-Based Multilevel Inverter Topology	285
Aratinamula Bhanuchandar and Bhagwan K. Murthy	

About the Editors

Shailendra Kumar received his M.Tech. degree in power electronics from IIT Delhi, India, in 2015 and a Ph.D. degree from the Department of Electrical Engineering of IIT Delhi, New Delhi, in 2019. Currently, he is working as an assistant professor in the Department of Electrical Engineering at MANIT Bhopal, India. His research interests include power quality, grid integration, and microgrid. Dr. Kumar received the POSOCO Power System Award (in master's as well as doctoral categories) in 2016 and 2019. He is also a recipient of Prof. Som Nath Mahendra Student Travel Award for the IEEE PEDES 2018 Conference and the IEEE UPCON Best Paper Award in 2016 and 2018.

Bhim Singh received their B.E. degree in electrical engineering from the University of Roorkee (now IIT Roorkee), India, in 1977, the M. Tech. degree in power apparatus and systems, and the Ph.D. degree in electrical engineering from IIT Delhi, India, in 1979 and 1983, respectively. In 1983, he joined the Department of Electrical Engineering, University of Roorkee, as a lecturer. He became a reader there in 1988. In December 1990, he joined the Department of Electrical Engineering, IIT Delhi, India, as an assistant professor, where he became an associate professor in 1994 and a professor in 1997. He has been the head of the Department of Electrical Engineering at IIT Delhi from July 2014 to August 2016. He has been the dean, Academics at IIT Delhi, from August 2016 to August 2019. He is a JC Bose fellow of DST, Government of India, since December 2015. He is a CEA chair professor since January 2019. Prof. Singh has guided 84 Ph.D. dissertations and 168 M.E./M.Tech./M.S.(R) theses. He has filed 58 patents. He has executed more than 80 sponsored and consultancy projects. His areas of interest include solar PV grid interface systems, microgrids, power quality monitoring, and mitigation, solar PV water pumping systems, and improved power quality ac-dc converters.

Vijay Kumar Sood was a senior researcher at the Research Institute of Hydro-Québec, Montreal, QC, Canada, for many years. Currently, he is an associate professor in the Electrical Engineering Department, Ontario Tech University (formerly University of Ontario Institute of Technology), Oshawa, ON, Canada, where he joined in 2007. He is also a professional engineer in Ontario. Dr. Sood received a Ph.D. degree from the University of Bradford, Yorkshire, England, the UK, in 1977. He has authored over 150 articles and written 2 books on HVDC and FACTS transmission systems and has been the editor of the IEEE Transactions on Power Delivery, the associate editor of IEEE Canadian Journal of Electrical and Computer Engineering, and the associate editor of IEEE Canadian Review quarterly magazine. His current research interests include the monitoring, control, and protection of power systems. Dr. Sood is a life fellow of the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, a fellow of the Engineering Institute of Canada and Emeritus, and a fellow of the Canadian Academy of Engineers.

A New 51-Level Asymmetrical Inverter Circuit with Reduced Number of Components



V. Thiyagarajan

1 Introduction

The concept of Multilevel inverters (MLIs) technology has been quickly evolving in the field of power electronics recently, with a lot of scope for growth. MLIs are extremely trustworthy, high-quality power converters which help to interconnect the DC system with an AC system. MLIs offer the capacity to handle the growing demand for higher power ratings while also improving power quality and lowering harmonic distortion [1, 2]. MLIs are best suited for high-voltage and high-power conversion systems because they can provide a high-quality stepped AC voltage waveform from various connections of power semiconductor switches (PSSs) and single/multiple DC voltage sources (DCVSs) while operating at a low switching frequency [3]. MLIs not only achieve large power ratings, but they also allow renewable energy sources to be used. Photovoltaic, wind and fuel cell can all be used as sources and easily integrated into an MLI system for a high-power application. Because of their high-voltage operation capability, low switching losses, great efficiency, low dV/dt stress and low electromagnetic interference, MLIs are gaining more and more popularity [4]. Flying capacitor MLIs, diode-clamped MLIs and cascaded H-bridge (CHB) MLIs are the three classic types of MLIs. However, all of these classic topologies have drawbacks that make them inappropriate for industrial drive applications, such as a higher number of PSSs, DCVSs, balancing diodes and balancing capacitors [5, 6]. Based on the level of DCVSs, MLIs are further divided into the symmetric multilevel inverter (SMLI) and asymmetric multilevel inverter (ASMLI). AMLIs, on the other

V. Thiyagarajan (🖂)

Sri Sivasubramaniya Nadar College of Engineering, Kalavakkam 603110, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: thiyagarajanv@ssn.edu.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_1

hand, have DCVSs of varying magnitude, whereas SMLIs have equal magnitude DCVSs [7, 8]. As a result of the reduction in the number of bridges utilized in the ASMLI structure, a significant reduction in size and a simpler control system can be noted as important outcomes. However, delivering different DCVSs might be quite expensive, making the MLI topologies difficult to implement [9, 10].

In recent years, many researchers are striving to build an effective and more efficient structure of MLIs that contain a lesser number of circuit components and larger output voltage levels, enhancing their efficiency, reliability and, eventually, reducing the size and cost of the output filter [11, 12]. Topological improvements, use of asymmetrical isolated DCVSs and a combination of both topological improvements and use of asymmetrical DCVSs are the most common techniques to minimize component count. Gautam et al. [1] proposes an inverter structure made up of cascading basic units without an H-bridge circuit. The enormous number of bidirectional PSSs in this inverter circuit increases its conduction losses. As a result, the MLI structure is less efficient and unsuitable for high-voltage applications. Furthermore, in comparison to traditional topologies, this MLI structure has a limited amount of redundant switching states, therefore basic units under fault conditions cannot be bypassed. Jayabalan et al. [2] proposes a new multilevel inverter structure with multiple bidirectional PSSs in each basic unit. Although the total switching component count in this MLI is lower than in traditional MLI structures, the voltage stress across the PSSs and power losses are higher than in a few recently developed MLI structures due to the usage of multiple bidirectional PSSs. The cost of this inverter circuit rises as the number of DCVSs grows. Another asymmetrical MLI suggested in the literature [3] has four DCVSs and nine PSSs as its basic unit. A cascaded connection of the necessary number of basic units must be formed to generate a very large number of voltage steps at the output. The modularization is lost in the asymmetric mode due to unequal DCVSs, but the suggested MLI structure can still be extended with a proportionate factor. The polarity generation switch, which operates at the fundamental switching frequency, is subjected to additional voltage stress than the level generation switch. The use of the H-bridge in modular MLI has been presented in [4], however, it yields fewer levels with a higher input source count. Also, the quantity of IGBTs in this arrangement is very high and their cost is considerable because of the wide variety of DC sources. The suggested inverter structure in [5] can provide more steps at the output by adding a large number of DCVSs and switching devices. Furthermore, H-bridge PSSs must have a greater voltage rating. In [6] is presented a new 51-level inverter topology for high-voltage and high-efficiency applications. The switching loss was attempted to be reduced by minimizing the number of PSSs required. The suggested control method is easily adaptable to high-power and high-voltage MLIs. A new ASMLI structure is designed in [7] to reduce the cost, voltage stress on PSSs and switching losses. The presented MLI aims to minimize the DC sources and PSSs

which reduce both implementation costs and total standing voltage (TSV). It presents a new module for cascade MLIs that eliminates the need for a negative voltage level generator circuit. Using four unequal DCVSs and 10 PSSs, each module can generate 25 distinct voltage levels. This paper aims to present a new 51-level ASMLI structure with five DCVSs and 12 PSSs. The organization of this paper is as follows: Sect. 2 presents the suggested 51-level inverter topology. Section 3 presents the comparison study. Simulation results are presented in Sect. 4 and the conclusion is given in Sect. 5.

2 Suggested 51-Level MLI Circuit

The suggested 51-level inverter structure with asymmetric DCVSs is shown in Fig. 1. The suggested inverter consists of two parts: a basic unit and Tri-Level Circuit (TLC). The basic unit of the suggested MLI consists of four DCVSs and eight PSSs. The TLC unit consists of a single DCVS and four PSSs. The basic unit is connected in series with the TLC. Here, the full-bridge inverter with four PSSs and one DC input source acts as a TLC which creates three output steps, $-V_x$, 0 and $V_{\rm x}$, respectively. The main objective of TLC is to increase the output voltage step while simultaneously reducing the required number of PSSs and their voltage rating. Some of the sample positive and negative output levels obtained for the suggested inverter circuit are shown in Fig. 2. In order to prevent short circuit of DCVSs, the following switching combinations should not be turned ON simultaneously: $(T_1, T_4), (T_2, T_3), (S_1, S_2), (S_1, S_3), (S_6, S_8), (S_7, S_8)$. The maximum number of PSSs turned ON to create any output level is equal to five PSSs which is a very less number as compared with other topologies. To obtain the 51-level output voltage, i.e., 25 positive levels, 25 negative levels and a zero level, the magnitudes of the DCVSs are chosen in the ratio as V_x : V_1 : V_2 : V_3 : $V_4 = 1$: 3: 3: 9: 9. The maximum amplitude of the obtained output voltage is given by $V_{o,max} = V_x + V_1 + V_2 + V_3 + V_4 =$ $25V_{dc}$.

3 Comparison Study

In this section, different asymmetric type 51-level inverter topologies are compared based on the required number of switching devices, DCVSs, ON-state PSSs and total standing voltage (TSV) value of the PSSs. The comparative results of the suggested inverter circuit with other latest inverter circuits are presented in Table 1. The inverter



Fig. 1 Suggested inverter topology

circuit presented in [1–7] has inbuilt capability to obtain the negative output voltage steps without using a half-bridge unit. The topologies presented in [1, 2] and [3] require 14, 13 and 12 DCVSs respectively to create 51-output levels. In addition, the required number of switching devices and TSV value are also very high for these inverter circuits as compared with the presented 51-level inverter circuit. The TSV value is $162V_{dc}$ for the inverter circuit presented in [1]. The TSV value for the suggested inverter is $112V_{dc}$, which is also lesser than other topologies presented in the literature. It is noteworthy that the cost of the MLI topologies increases with the increase in the number of circuit components and increase in the TSV value. In this regard, the cost and size of the suggested 51-level inverter circuit is very less as compared with the other presented topologies.





5

Fig. 2 Various output voltage levels

Topology	Negative level	No. of sources	No. of switches	ON-state switches	TSV
[1]	Inherent	14	18	6	$162V_{dc}$
[2]	Inherent	13	32	8	$175V_{dc}$
[3]	Inherent	12	38	10	125 V _{dc}
[5]	Inherent	6	14	8	$125V_{dc}$
[<mark>6</mark>]	Inherent	6	12	5	$112V_{dc}$
[7]	Inherent	5	12	6	$114V_{dc}$
Proposed	Inherent	5	12	5	$112V_{dc}$

Table 1 Comparative analysis

The switching losses of the inverter circuit depend on the number of conducting PSSs required to create the desired output levels. The inverter circuit presented in [3] requires 10 conducting PSSs, and eight conducting PSSs are required for the MLI structure presented in [2, 5]. In this regard, the suggested 51-level inverter circuit has good efficiency with minimum switching losses as it requires only five conducting PSSs to create the desired output voltage levels.

4 Simulation Results

The simulation analysis of the suggested asymmetrical 51-level inverter circuit is carried out using MATLAB Simulink software. The DC voltage magnitude is selected as $V_x = 5 \text{ V}$; $V_1 = V_2 = 15 \text{ V}$ and $V_3 = V_4 = 45 \text{ V}$ and hence the maximum voltage magnitude obtained is 125 V. Most of the control approaches discussed in the literature [1–8] have set their primary goal as the reduction of overall loss and improvement of harmonic profile. Among the two basic types of control methods, the fundamental frequency switching method can outperform than high-frequency switching methods. In this paper, a simple PWM technique is used in which the reference sine waveform is compared with the constant magnitude carrier signals to generate the required switching pulses. The amplitude of the carrier signals is obtained using the formula:

$$V_{Ck} = V_m \left(\frac{k - 0.5}{\frac{N_L - 1}{2}}\right)$$
 where, $k = 1, 2, 3..., N_L$ (1)

where N_L is the number of voltage steps and V_m is the magnitude of the reference sinusoidal signal.



Fig. 3 Switching pulses

Figure 3 shows the switching pulses generated for the suggested 51-level asymmetrical inverter circuit. It is noted that switch S_4 is conducted during the negative cycle only and switch S_5 is conducted during the positive cycle only. Figure 4 shows the voltage stress across each PSSs of the suggested 51-level inverter circuit. The voltage stress across switch S_1 is 15 and is 30 V for the PSSs S_2 and S_3 . The maximum voltage stress of 120 V is obtained across the PSSs S_4 and S_5 , respectively. The voltage stress across the PSSs S_6 and S_7 is equal to 90 V and for the switch S_8 , this value is equal to 45 V. The voltage stress for the PSSs T_1 , T_2 , T_3 and T_4 in the tri-level circuit (TLC) is very minimum as compared with the PSSs in the basic unit and the voltage stress magnitude is equal to 5 V. Hence, the total standing voltage (TSV) across the PSSs of the suggested 51-level inverter circuit is equal to 560 V. The 51-level load voltage for the various load parameters are shown in Fig. 5, Fig. 6, Fig. 7, Fig. 8 and Fig. 9, respectively.



Fig. 4 Voltage stress across the PSSs



Fig. 5 Simulation results with $R = 0 \Omega$, $L = 200 \text{ mH} \mathbf{a}$ output waveform \mathbf{b} TED



Fig. 6 Simulation results with $R = 15 \Omega$, L = 150 mH a output waveform b TED

As anticipated, the output voltage is of the stepped waveform closely resembling the sinusoidal waveform with minimum THD. The THD values of both the voltage and current waveforms of the suggested 51-level inverter circuit for various load parameters are given in Table 2. For pure resistive load with $R = 75 \Omega$, the THD of both 51-level output voltage waveform and load current waveform are equal to 1.59%. Furthermore, it is noticed that the THD of the load current waveform varies between 0.1 and 1.59% as the load power factor varies from 0 to 1.



Fig. 7 Simulation results with $R = 25 \Omega$, $L = 140 \text{ mH} \mathbf{a}$ output waveform **b** TED

5 Conclusion

This article presents a new inverter module for 51-level operation that reduces the number of PSSs and DCVSs. The suggested inverter circuit has several merits including the reduced switch count, less blocking voltage of PSSs and ability to build negative output levels, not including any additional PSSs and DCVSs. The advantages of the suggested 51-level inverter circuit are confirmed through the latest comparable MLI topologies. In addition, the suggested 51-level inverter offers better efficiency and lesser switching losses. At last, the simulation results of the 51-level inverter obtained using MATLAB Simulink software is presented.



Fig. 8 Simulation results with $R = 45 \Omega$, L = 110 mH a output waveform b TED



Fig. 9 Simulation results with $R = 75 \Omega$ a output waveform b TED

Load parameters		Power factor	Load voltage THD (%)	Load voltage current (%)
$R\left(\Omega ight)$	<i>L</i> (mH)	•		
0	200	0	1.59	0.10
15	150	0.3	1.59	016
25	140	0.5	1.59	0.24
45	110	0.8	1.59	0.31
75	0	1	1.59	1.59

 Table 2
 25-level inverter—load variation analysis

References

- 1. S.P. Gautam, S. Gupta, L.K. Sahu, Reduction in number of devices for symmetrical and asymmetrical multilevel inverters. IET Power Electr. **9**(4), 698–709 (2016)
- 2. M. Jayabalan, B. Jeevarathinam, T. Sandirasegarane, Reduced switch count pulse width modulated multilevel inverter. IET Power Electr. **10**(1), 10–17 (2017)
- 3. E. Samadaei, A. Sheikholeslami, S.A. Gholamian, J. Adabi, A square T-type (ST-Type) module for asymmetrical multilevel inverters. IEEE Trans. Power Electr. **33**(2), 987–996 (2018)
- V. Thiyagarajan, P. Somasundaram, K. Ramash Kumar, Simulation and analysis of novel extendable multilevel inverter topology. J. Circuits, Syst. Comput. 28(6), 1950089-1-25 (2020)
- M.D. Siddique, A. Iqbal, M.A. Memon, Mekhilef, S: A new configurable topology for multilevel inverter with reduced switching components. IEEE Access 8(2), 188726–188741 (2020)
- V. Thiyagarajan, Simulation analysis of 51-level inverter topology with reduced switch count. Mater. Today: Proc. 33(7), 3870–3876 (2020)
- M. Saeedian, J. Adabi, S.M. Hosseini, Cascaded multilevel inverter based on symmetricasymmetric DC sources with reduced number of components. IET Power Electron. 10(12), 1468–1478 (2017)
- 8. V. Thiyagarajan, New asymmetric 25-level inverter topology with reduced switch count. Lect. Notes Electr. Eng. **707**(2), 67–74 (2021)
- V. Thiyagarajan, P. Somasundaran, New asymmetric 21-level inverter with reduced number of switches. J. Eng. Res. [TJER] 16(1), 18–27 (2019)
- V. Thiyagarajan, P. Somasundaran, Simulation of new symmetric and asymmetric multilevel inverter topology with reduced number of switches, in: *4th International Conference* on Electrical Energy Systems (ICEES), Chennai (2018), pp. 315–319
- A. Akbari, J. Ebrahimi, Y. Jafarian, A. Bakhshai, A multilevel inverter topology with an improved reliability and a reduced number of components. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 10(1), 553–563 (2022)
- S. Jakkula, N. Jayaram, S.V.K. Pulavarthi, Y.R. Shankar, J. Rajesh, A generalized high gain multilevel inverter for small scale solar photovoltaic applications. IEEE Access 10(2), 25175– 25189 (2022)

Compact Power Supply for Induction Heating in Shrink Fitting



Akash Metha, Prashant Indalkar, Krithika Kamath, Pranav Samant, and Mini Rajeev

1 Introduction

Electric heating is one of the cleanest and reliable heating methods used in a variety of day-to-day applications such as industrial and domestic applications. Induction Heating (IH) systems possess the advantage of fast and precise heating as compared to conventional heating methods. Moreover, due to recent advancements in power electronics, it is easier to achieve the compactness of these heating systems. There are two forms of electrical heating—Resistance heating and Induction heating. The former is a direct method of heating which offers high efficiency, but suffers from the disadvantage of slow heating. The latter is a contactless method which offers high efficiency along with fast, reliable and localized heating [1]. Therefore, IH is more popular as compared to resistance heating.

The phenomenon of contactless heating, employing the principle of Faraday's law of electromagnetic induction, causes an electromagnetic force to be induced in the conducting material to be heated. This causes circulating eddy currents in the conducting material which heats it up. Figure 1 shows the block diagram of the IH circuit. Single phase, 230 V, 50 Hz AC supply is initially converted to DC using a rectifier-filter circuit. The filtered DC output is converted to high-frequency AC using an inverter circuit. In order to improve overall efficiency, a resonant circuit is

P. Indalkar e-mail: prashantsindalkar@gmail.com

M. Rajeev

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_2

A. Metha $(\boxtimes) \cdot P$. Indalkar $\cdot K$. Kamath $\cdot P$. Samant

BE Electrical, Fr. C. Rodrigues Institute of Technology, Navi Mumbai, Maharashtra, India e-mail: akash.metha900@gmail.com

PHD Power Electronics, Fr. C. Rodrigues Institute of Technology, Navi Mumbai, Maharashtra, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,



Fig. 1 Block diagram of induction heating

employed, which works at a high frequency in the order of kHz. Although operating at higher frequencies provides fast heating, it also results in an increase in switching losses. This disadvantage can be overcome by employing Zero Voltage Switching (ZVS) or Zero Current Switching (ZCS) which are also known as soft switching techniques.

The objective of this work is to design a portable, compact-sized power supply, having an output wattage of 1 kW for IH. To achieve this, a parallel quasi-resonant Inverter, employing only a single switch is selected. At a 1 kW power level, IH is used for applications such as Shrink Fitting, Induction Bonding and Induction Cooking.

The paper is organized as follows: Sect. 2 comprises various applications of IH, and Sect. 3 provides a brief survey of the converters used in IH. The detailed description of the selected inverter topology and its design is covered in Sect. 4, and simulation results and hardware results are shown in Sect. 5 and Sect. 6, respectively. Conclusion and reference are there at the end.

2 Applications of Induction Heating

Various applications of induction heating are discussed in this section. The application selected for this work is also elaborated on in detail.

2.1 Industrial Applications

Induction heating has a unique feature of providing localized heat which can be used to shape metals, metal coatings and for various other industrial applications like Forging, Brazing, Annealing, Surface hardening, etc. These applications may require high operating temperatures ranging from 200 to 1200 °C and hence may have higher power demand [2].

2.2 Domestic Applications

IH also has many domestic applications in appliances like Induction cookers, Electric hot plates, Induction stoves, Induction heaters, etc. These applications usually are of low power (500 W to 3 kW), and the compactness of appliances is the desired quality in such applications.

2.3 Medical Applications

Induction Heating being a clean, fast and portable heat source finds its application in the medical field as well. It is used for the manufacturing and sterilization process of medical instruments. It can be also used for cancer treatment in order to remove unwanted cells, thereby protecting the healthy cell in the body. It is carried out at a temperature of about 50 °C with a non-contact, accurate and proper power control mechanism [3].

2.4 Shrink-Fitting

The concept of expansion of metal when heated and contraction when cooled is utilized in Shrink-fitting. It is used for fitting or removing parts like rusted bolts, bearings, motor housing rings, gears and many more. Benefits of IH in such applications include high-speed operation, accuracy, energy efficiency and temperature control. This is achieved at a temperature of 150–300 °C at a frequency ranging from 10 to 300 kHz as per requirement. This application can also be used in Petrochemical industries as there is no flame involved in heating. This paper further discusses the resonant converter for IH in shrink-fitting applications [4].

3 Brief Survey of Converters Used in Induction Heating

Various topologies are proposed for IH application by researchers. A brief survey of these topologies is presented in this section.

3.1 Multi-output Voltage Source Inverter

Figure 2a shows the Multi-Output Half-Bridge VSI Converter. This topology is used for multi-output and multi-source systems. Domestically used induction heaters are

one of the examples which require multiple output power for different kinds of load. It employs at least three switches in half-bridge and more than three in full-bridge configuration. This again affects the compactness of the device and requires a cost-effective alternative to compete in the recent domestic Induction heating market [1, 2].



Fig. 2 a Multi-output half-bridge VSI converter [1]. b Multilevel neutral point clamped converter [5]. c Dual-mode resonant inverter [6]. d Interleaved boost AC-AC converter [6]. e Active clamped single switch VSI [7]



Fig. 2 (continued)

3.2 Multilevel Neutral Point Clamped (MNPC) Inverter Topology

Figure 2b shows the MNPC Converter. This topology maintains high efficiency by keeping the phasor difference between voltage and current to approximately zero at different loading conditions thereby ensuring maximum power transfer. This eventually reduces voltage stress on the switches, which in turn reduces the switching losses and helps to achieve high efficiency. It can be used with an LLC tank circuit to enhance its ability for short-circuit handling and current gain [5].

3.3 Dual-Mode Resonant Inverter

Dual-Mode Resonant Inverter topology shown in Fig. 2c is used to improve the efficiency of the system when operated at low power. This is achieved by replacing the resonant capacitor with an electromagnetic relay under low-load conditions. Under rated conditions, the inverter operates in class D operation, while under low-load conditions, it would switch over to class E inverter [6].

3.4 Interleaved Boost AC-AC Converter

Figure 2d shows an Interleaved Boost AC-AC Converter used for high-power induction heating applications in which low-frequency supply is directly converted to high-frequency AC without any DC link. It makes use of a boost inductor to limit current thereby increasing voltage which then also helps to reduce current ripple as well as conduction losses [6].

3.5 Single-Switch Resonant Inverter

Active Clamped Single-Switch VSI: Figure 2e shows the circuit diagram of the Active Clamp Converter. It incorporates two switches, one for inverter operation and the other for auxiliary purposes. It can also be used with ZVS or ZCS; but the use of two switches again affects its compatibility and increases complexity [7–9].

Single-Switch Voltage Source Inverter: Single-Switch VSI topology houses a single semiconductor switch along with a resonant tank circuit to improve overall efficiency and can be operated using either ZVS or ZCS technique to reduce switching losses. The inverter topology which is described in this paper is a type of single-switch VSI. Figure 3 shows the IH power supply circuit [1, 10].

4 Selected Resonant Converter and Its Design

This section elaborates on the design of the selected resonant converter. The selected topology is a single-switch parallel quasi-resonant converter as shown in Fig. 3. A 230 V, 50 Hz AC power supply, when given to a full-bridge rectifier, gives output with ripples of twice the supply frequency, i.e., 100 Hz. This rectified output is then provided to a LC circuit where the value of L and C is taken as per the ripple required, followed by a single switch parallel quasi-resonant inverter circuit. The details of the inverter are mentioned in the subsequent subsections.

The inverter topology comprises a parallel resonant circuit and a single switch, which operates at a switching frequency of 50 kHz. A Silicon Carbide MOSFET is



used to improve the overall efficiency of the converter circuit. The use of a single switch makes the circuit simple and eliminates the problem of short circuits caused by insufficient dead time. Moreover, the size of the heat sink and the cost of the circuit is also reduced. This is because of the phenomenon of turning the switch on at zero voltage conditions [12], which helps to reduce the switching losses at high frequencies to a considerable extent.

4.1 Modes of Operation

Mode 1 (t0–t1): Initially, the switch (*S*) is turned on and the resonant inductor (*Lr*) charges with positive polarity as shown in Fig. 4a. Since the inductor doesn't allow a rapid change in the current (low di/dt), *Lr* and switch current start rising gradually to their peak value. Initially, the resonant capacitor current has a transient peak. These transient peak charges the resonant capacitor (*Cr*) with the polarity as shown in the figure. Thereafter, the resonant capacitor acts as an open circuit once it gets fully charged. The DC link capacitor (*C*) discharges through *Lr*, thereby causing the switch current to be the summation of the DC link capacitor current and filter inductor current.

Mode 2 (t1–t2): In mode 2, the absence of a gate pulse turns off the switch (S). This reduces the switch current to zero and the switch voltage rises gradually. Since Cr doesn't allow a sudden change in voltage (low dv/dt), it discharges through Lr in the direction as shown in Fig. 4b. Hence, Lr gets charged during this process. The supply current has only one path, i.e., through C.

Mode 3 (t2–t3): The charged Lr now discharges through Cr. Thus, Cr charges to 2Vi due to the charge stored in Lr. During this period, the switch voltage rises to 3Vi and the supply current continues to flow through C.

Mode 4 (t3-t4): Up to this instant, energy stored in Lr is completely utilized to charge Cr. Cr now starts discharging through inductor Lr as shown in Fig. 4d. This in turn charges Lr and hence, the voltage across the switch starts reducing.

Mode 5 (t4–t0): Once Cr has completely discharged, Lr starts discharging through capacitor (C) in the direction as shown in Fig. 4e. The reason is that, the value of C is higher than Cr, hence C offers low reactance as compared to that offered by Cr (Xc < Xcr). The discharging of inductor (Lr) through capacitor (C) makes the anti-parallel diode across the switch conduct and hence zero voltage condition is achieved.

Mode 6 (t0): This zero voltage condition across the switch can be utilized to achieve zero voltage switching (ZVS) in order to reduce turn-on switching losses.

Waveforms pertaining to different modes are presented in Fig. 5.



Fig. 4 a Mode 1. b Mode 2. c Mode 3. d Mode 4. e Mode 5. f Mode 6

4.2 Design of Resonant Circuit

This sub-section deals with the design of the quasi-resonant circuit. Table 1 lists the parameters considered for the design.

Design of Resonant Inductor: The value of the resonant inductor can be calculated from the Q factor as given below [13]

$$Lr = \frac{Q * Rl}{2\pi * fr} \tag{1}$$



Fig. 5 Waveform pertaining to different modes

Design parameters	Sr. No.	Parameters	Values
	1	V _{input} (RMS)	230 V
	2	Output power (P _{out})	1 kW
	3	Switching frequency (fs)	50 kHz
	4	Resonant frequency (fr)	80 kHz
	5	Equivalent resistance (R_l)	20 Ω

where

Q =Quality Factor,

Rl = Equivalent Resistance and

fr =Resonant Frequency.

Assuming the value of the Q factor as 3, we get Lr as 119.36 μ H.

Design of Resonant Capacitor. Resonant frequency for the parallel resonant circuit is given by [13]

$$fr = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sqrt{\frac{1}{Lr * Cr} - \frac{Rl^2}{4Lr^2}}$$
(2)

After substituting the required values, we get. Resonant Capacitor (Cr) = 31.41 nF \approx 32 nF.

Design of working coil. An air-core inductor can be designed using the H. A. Wheeler formula as given below [14]

$$L = \frac{r^2 * N^2}{(9r + 10l)}$$
(3)

where

L—Inductance of coil in μ H, *r*—Radius of coil in inches, *l*—length of coil in inches and *N*—Number of turns. Here, *l* > 0.8r is required to satisfy Eq. (3). Figure 6 shows the design consideration used for the working coil. Take radius (*r*) of the coil (as per requirement) = 1.5 in. and Length (*l*) of the coil (as required) = 3 in. Thus, from Eq. (3), we get $N = 48.67 \approx 49$ turns. For calculating the wire gauge,

Diameter of a conductor in inches
$$(d) = \frac{length of coil(l)}{No. of turns(N)}$$
 (4)

Table 1	Design	parameter



Thus, we get d as 0.064 in. and accordingly, 16 SWG wire size is selected.

This approximation of conductor size then increases the length of the coil from 3 to 3.11 in. (0.064 * 49).

5 Simulation Results

The simulation of the system is carried out in MATLAB/SIMULINK. Results are shown in this section. The values of the parameters presented in Table 2 are used for simulation.

A single phase, 230 V, 50 Hz supply is used as source, followed by a bridge rectifier, along with an inductor (L) filter. Apart from this, a DC link capacitor (C) is used to help achieve ZVS operation. A working coil is connected in parallel with the resonant capacitor (Cr). An IGBT is used as a switching device. The frequency of pulses given to the gate terminal of IGBT is 50 kHz, with a duty cycle of 50%. The waveforms presented in Fig. 7 show a simulated waveform of supply voltage, supply current, resonant inductor voltage, resonant inductor current, switch voltage and switch current, respectively.

Figure 8 shows the circuit simulation model of the selected topology. As shown in Fig. 5c, the reverse current through the switch is due to the inductor discharge current during Mode 4, and this current passes through the anti-parallel diode of IGBT. The voltage across the switch is zero, and hence, ZVS is obtained during this instant. Figure 9 shows the output power waveform. The output power is around 950 W and the input power is 700 W. The power factor obtained is 0.9967 leading, as shown

Sr. No.	Parameters	Values
1	Filter inductor	2 mH
2	DC link capacitor	3.3 µF
3	Working coil	119.36 µH
4	Resistance	20 Ω
5	Resonant capacitor	32 nF
6	Switching frequency	50 kHz

Table 2Simulatedparameters



Fig. 7 Simulation results

in Fig. 8. This means that the device is behaving as a capacitive load for a 50% duty cycle and 50 kHz switching frequency. The FFT analysis of the input current is carried out and results are presented in Fig. 10. The Total Harmonic Distortion (THD) of 2.04% is observed, which is below permissible limits.

Based on the simulation results, it is observed that in order to achieve proper resonance, resonant frequency should be higher than the switching frequency for proper ZVS operation to take place. This also helps in reducing the size of the resonant filter. Hard switching can still occur in a resonant tank circuit even with a



Fig. 8 MATLAB simulation



Fig. 9 Output power

higher resonant frequency, due to improper selection of duty cycle. This may occur due to duty cycle (D) being too low or too high, and thus it plays a very vital role in converter operation, especially for ZVS switching. Therefore, the value of the duty cycle used for simulation should be in the range of 0.45–0.55. A duty cycle of 0.5 is chosen for this simulation.

6 Hardware Results

Hardware implementation of the selected converter and its results are presented in this section. The hardware part comprises the control circuit and power circuit. Switch-control circuit consists of driver IC HCPL3120, which has an in-built optocoupler.


Fig. 10 FFT analysis of supply current

The power circuit consists of a rectifier, resonant circuit and inverter circuit. The circuit was first tested with IGBT (G4PH50UD) on a reduced voltage of 110 V using an auto-transformer with a 230 V, 50 Hz AC supply. Later, when IGBT was replaced by SiC MOSFET (SCT2280KE), the current through the working coil was observed to have increased for the same voltage level of 110 V, indicating an increase in output power and efficiency. A photograph of the laboratory setup is shown in Fig. 11. List of components for hardware implementation is presented in Table 3.

In case of IGBT, ZVS condition is achieved at a switching frequency of 45 kHz whereas in the case of SiC MOSFET, it is achieved at 40 kHz. Both waveforms were observed through DSO and are presented in Fig. 12a, b, where ZVS can be observed. An increase in switch current from 3.2 A in IGBT to 4A in SiC MOSFET is observed. A metal piece was used as the target material for IH. The heating effect was higher in the case of SiC MOSFET as compared to IGBT as the on-state losses in SiC MOSFET are lesser.

7 Conclusion

Simulation and hardware results of single switch parallel quasi-resonant converter, utilizing the concept of Induction Heating and suitable for Shrink-fitting application, are presented in this paper. The design of the supply system using a resonant converter is discussed in detail and validated for a reduced voltage level of 110 V by the hardware results obtained. Zero Voltage Switching was achieved and heating of



1. Circuit; 2. Filter Inductor; 3. Working Coil; 4. DC Power Supply; 5. Arduino; 6. Resistor

Fig. 11	Hardware	implementation	of selected	converter
---------	----------	----------------	-------------	-----------

Sr. No.	Components	Values
1	Supply voltage	110 V, 50 Hz
2	Bridge rectifier (KBPC5010)	2500 V, 50 A
3	DC link inductor	2 mH
4	DC link capacitor	2.2 μF
5	Working coil	385 μΗ, 0.2 Ω
6	Resistance	10.6 Ω
7	Resonant capacitor	32 nF
8	Switching frequency	40 kHz
9	Resonant frequency	50 kHz
10	SiC MOSFET (SCT2280KE)	1200 V, 14 A
11	HCPL3120	-

Table 3List of componentsand parameters in prototype

the target material was observed. Results were compared by using IGBT and SiC MOSFET as switching devices. Output power was higher in the case of SiC MOSFET as expected, thereby improving the efficiency of the system. A compact power supply can be constructed for Induction heating in shrink-fitting applications by means of zero voltage switching with wide-band gap devices.



Fig. 12 Switch voltage and pulses at ZVS condition



(b) SiC MOSFET

References

- 1. N.R. Bhasme, B. Mandval, Topologies of voltage source inverter for domestic induction heating. Int. J. Sci. Eng. Res. 6(6) (2015)
- O. Lucia, P. Maussion, E.J. Dede, J.M. Burdio, Induction heating technology and its applications: past developments, current technology, and future challenges. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 61(5), 2509–2520 (2013)
- 3. S. Dayalan, V. Pradeep, G. Ramachandiran, S. Ramasamy, A Comprehensive Overview of Power Converter Topologies for Induction Heating Applications (2020)
- 4. V. Rudnev, D. Loveless, R. Cook, *Handbook of Induction Heating*, 2nd ed. (Taylor & Francis Group, London, 2017)
- B.M. Flayyih, M.Z. Ahmed, S. MacVeigh, A comprehensive power analysis of induction heating power supply system using multilevel neutral point clamped inverter with optimum control algorithm, in 2015 IEEE 11th International Conference on Power Electronics and Drive Systems (2015), pp. 727–731. https://doi.org/10.1109/PEDS.2015.7203544
- V. Pradeep, G. Ramachandiran, T.S. Babu, B. Nastasi, Induction heating in domestic cooking and industrial melting applications: a systematic review on modelling, converter topologies and control schemes. Energies 14(20), 6634 (2021)
- Y.-D. Choi, D.-Y. Lee, D.-S. Hyun, A study on the new control scheme of Class-E inverter for IH-jar application with clamped voltage characteristics using pulse frequency modulation, in *Conference Record of the 2002 IEEE Industry Applications Conference. 37th IAS Annual Meeting* (Cat. No.02CH37344), vol. 2 (2002), pp. 1346–1351. https://doi.org/10.1109/IAS. 2002.1042732.

- 8. S. Semiatin, Elements of induction heating: design, control, and applications. ASM Int. (1988)
- D.-Y. Lee, D.-S. Hyun, I. Choy, A new hybrid control scheme using active-clamped Class-E inverter with induction heating jar for high power applications, in *APEC Seventeenth Annual IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition* (Cat. No.02CH37335), vol. 2 (2002), pp. 1148–1153. https://doi.org/10.1109/APEC.2002.989389
- M. Saoudi, D. Puyal, C. Bernal, D. Antón, A. Mediano, Induction cooking systems with single switch inverter using new driving techniques, in 2010 IEEE International Symposium on Industrial Electronics (2010), pp. 878–883. https://doi.org/10.1109/ISIE.2010.5637246
- J.-E. Yeon, K.-M. Cho, H.-J. Kim, A 3.6 kw single-ended resonant inverter for induction heating applications, in 2015 17th European Conference on Power Electronics and Applications (EPE'15 ECCE-Europe) (IEEE, 2015), pp. 1–7
- 12. Geetha, V. Sivachidambaranathan, A single switch parallel quasi resonant converter topology for induction heating application. Int. J. Power Electron. Drive Syst. 9(4), 1718 (2018)
- I. Nam, Analysis and design method for parallel quasi resonant inverter in induction heating applications, in 2018 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC) (IEEE, 2018), pp. 1959–1967
- 14. H.A. Wheeler, Simple inductance formulas for radio coils, in *Proceedings of the Institute of Radio Engineers*, vol. 16, no. 10, pp. 1398–1400

Investigation on Physics-Based Models of Lithium Ion Batteries in Electric Vehicle Applications: A Review



P. Aruna D, V. Vasan Prabhu , and V. Krishna Kumar D

1 Introduction

The important emphasis is to increase the functionalities of BMS used in EV to guarantee secure and reliable operation and prevent the battery from running outside of its safe operating parameters. The ability of BMS to precisely monitor internal battery states is critical for sensible operational strategies and reliable fault diagnostics [1]. A well-managed Li-ion battery can reduce battery cell aging, prevent cell failures, and prevent catastrophic fires/explosions caused by overcharging, discharging, high temperature; internal and external short circuits of the cells, and other stressed operating conditions. Battery indicators such as State of Charge (SOC) and State of Health (SOH) are frequently employed in present BMS algorithms to specify the energy stored and the degree of battery degradation [2]. Nevertheless, the internal states of the battery cannot be measured directly and the only directly quantifiable values are the surface temperature, terminal voltage, and current which are measured by standard sensor technology. Thus efficient mathematical models describing the electrical and thermal dynamics of a battery cell are pivotal, allowing smart controls to accomplish maximum energy and power from the lithium batteries without premature aging of cells [1]. The real-time dynamics of the cell can be determined by using these models. The well-known existing general battery models; mathematical model, electrochemical model, and equivalent circuit-based model have been defined in the literature for various applications. The properties of lithium ion batteries predicted and described using mathematical models are based on empirical formulas and stochastic

P. Aruna · V. Vasan Prabhu (🖾) · V. Krishna Kumar

Anand Institute of Higher Technology, Kazhipattur 603103, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: vasanprabhu@gmail.com

SRM Institute of Science and Technology, Kattankulathur 603203, Tamil Nadu, India

St. Joseph's College of Engineering, Semmencherry 603203, Tamil Nadu, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_3

techniques. It is very challenging to transfer and execute those models on generic circuit modeling tools to evaluate the performance of the battery as they do not have direct relationships with physical data. The intercalation of lithium in the electrolyte and electrodes represented by the electrochemical model is computationally intensive and cannot be implemented in the on board of BMS without simplification [3]. The SOC of the lithium ion battery is usually estimated using Equivalent-Circuit Models (ECM), which are frequently employed. But the intrinsic chemical reactions occurring within the cell are not represented by this model and hence these models produce poor predictions of aging. If the evolving dynamic features due to battery degradation are not adequately taken into account, the estimation of battery performance becomes inaccurate [4]. The BMS with PBMs of the battery will provide the valuable internal information for the prediction of aging and extended lifetime. At the same time, the arduous PBMs being constructed from basic thermodynamic and electrochemical principles are highly complex in computation and cognitive for EV applications. This paper reviews the recent reduced order PBMs of lithium ion batteries.

1.1 Difference Between Empirical Models and Physics-Based Models

The word "empirical model" refers to models that are developed by observation and experimentation and are able to describe the performance of the system within a limited working range accurately. When it comes to the processes that occur in the system, the empirical models have no physical significance. They merely change the input of the system to forecast the output in order to mimic the behavior of the original system. The advantage of empirical models over physics-based models is that they are easier to build and analyze. On the other hand, PBMs, which are derived from the electrochemical properties of lithium-ion cells, describe the internal dynamics of the system which is extremely complicated. Even though this model is difficult to create and compute, it provides a more accurate picture of thermal behavior [5], dendritic growth [6], chemical evaporation [7], and other phenomena. These models can also be utilized to develop reduced-order models that can be employed efficiently in BMS for hybrid and electric vehicles after they have been evaluated for usefulness (HEVs and EVs) [8].

2 Continuum Porous-Electrode Model

The most extensively used PBM of lithium-ion battery cells is the continuum porouselectrode model. The term "continuum" refers to averaging the underlying physics over a set of homogeneity assumptions. The term "porous-electrode" denotes the fact that electrodes are made up of numerous microscopic particles. The holes or porosity between these particles are filled with electrolyte. The fundamental physics of charge conservation, mass conservation, and rate of reaction equations are utilized to model and explain the internal features of lithium-ion battery cells. These equations are defined by five separate time and space varying variables represented as Partial Differential Equations (PDE) [7].

- The first PDE models distribution of lithium in the solid electrode particles leading to the concentration of lithium Cs(x, r, t) at the electrodes surface Cs(x, t), where "x" represents a spherically symmetric reference frame "t" denotes the function of time and "r" represents the radial dimension inside of that spherical particle.
- The second PDE models the diffusion of electrons depending on the rate of production of it and it is represented by "*Ce*(*x*, *t*)".
- The third PDE models the diffusion of electronic charge balance and particle behavior leading to the forecasting of solid potential denoted by " $\Phi s(x, t)$ ".
- The fourth PDE models the balancing of ions in the electrolyte leading to the forecasting of the potential of the electrolyte given by " $\Phi e(x, t)$ ".
- The fifth PDE coordinates all four PDEs and it models the rate of transference of lithium between the electrodes and electrolyte is represented by "*j*(*x*, *t*)".

This shows that the study of the diffusion of lithium ion is important for determining the behavior of a cell. Figure 1 represents an inside look at a lithium ion cell.

The diffusion has the effect of transporting lithium from high-concentration areas to low-concentration areas and the leveling out the concentrations over time are shown in Fig. 2. The rate of diffusion is approximated by discrete approximation as shown in Eq. (1). It states that at any location in space, the future concentration is equal to the current concentration plus diffusivity multiplied by the time difference Delta t, multiplied by the central difference estimate of the second derivative. The Octave code is developed to simulate linear diffusion of lithium using this discrete approximation and by assuming the parameters shown in Table 1. The computations are performed in a Jupyter notebook using octave code [7].



Fig. 1 An inside look at a typical Lithium ion cell [7]



Fig. 2 Linear diffusion of lithium ions

Table 1The parameters oflinear diffusion

Parameters	Values
Initial concentration gradient C	1:30 in moles/m ³
Diffusivity D	3 m/s
Time step, <i>dt</i>	0.1 s
Spatial resolution <i>dx</i>	1 m
Simulation time	100 s

$$c(x, t + \Delta t) = c(x, t) + D\Delta t \frac{c(x + \Delta x, t) - 2c(x, t) + c(x - \Delta x, t)}{(\Delta x)^2}$$
(1)

A color gradient is being plotted in Fig. 2 to show the concentration of lithium at various positions in the one-dimensional space. The leftmost concentration has a value of one at time zero and the value of the rightmost concentration is 32. Low concentrations are depicted as in this diagram. High concentrations are shown in greenish-yellow color, whereas low concentrations are shown in a purple color and medium concentrations are shown as light aqua color. As time progresses, Lithium goes from one state to another. This diffusion mechanism transports from high-concentration locations to low-concentration areas. Hence, the sharpness of greenish-yellow, aqua, and purple colors gets reduced and when the simulation gets over, the concentration is evenly identical at every place. The simulated result shows that the diffusion is nothing but the movement of lithium from higher concentration to lower concentration areas. In a real-time BMS, evaluating these PDE equations

requires more computations than is feasible. Hence there is a need for approximating these equations. One of the approximation methods is Single-Particle Reduced Order Model (SPROM) which is explained in the next section.

3 Single-Particle Reduced Order Model

The dynamic contribution of diffusion is the most important as the lithium diffusion inside solid particles is the slowest process in a cell. Therefore, a single-particle model (SPROM) of a cell can be considered, by representing a typical particle as a single spherical particle within the electrode. The change in lithium concentration throughout the interior of this spherical electrode particle will be simulated using a finite volume method. The particle is divided into spherical shells of equal thickness to model the varying concentrations at different spots in the particle which will resemble an onion. So that there will be an inner core, an outer ring, a third ring, a fourth ring, and so on. Each of these rings has the same thickness, but when the radius expands, the volume of each of these shells grows as well. As the concentration of electrolytes and their potential dynamics are not taken into account in PBMs, SPROM is a good learning tool for understanding the response of lithium ion cells to various input stimuli for estimating the SOC. In this method, a PDE-based state estimation approach that makes use of lithium conservation, marginal stability, and invariability of output function for getting convergent estimates is used [9]. This SPROM is also simulated in the octave environment. At each time step of the simulation, the transportation of lithium from one shell to another is calculated and then the concentrations inside each of these shells is updated based on that calculation of lithium mobility. The amount of lithium in the outermost shell of the particle will be updated by the electrical current delivered to the terminals of the overall battery cell. The simulation is performed by considering Nr as the number of shells in radial direction and Rs as the radius of the particle, then

Width of the shell
$$dR = \frac{Rs}{Nr}$$
 (2)

Volume of the innermost shell
$$dV_1 = \frac{4}{3}\pi (dR)^3$$
 (3)

Surface area of the innermost shell,
$$Sa_1 = 4\pi (dR)^2$$
 (4)

Volume of nth shell,
$$dV_n = \frac{4}{3}\pi (ndR)^3 - \frac{4}{3}\pi ((n-1)dR)^3$$
 (5)

Surface area of nth shell,
$$Sa_n = 4\pi (ndR)^2$$
 (6)

Surface concentration of particle



Fig. 3 Radial symmetric diffusion in a single negative-electrode particle

Using the Eqs. (2)–(6) the construction of a single-particle, as the particle is discharged, rested, charged, and rested is simulated. The output of radial symmetric diffusion in a single negative-electrode particle is shown in Fig. 3.

Even though the SPROM technique provides a better understanding of physicsbased models working, it lacks sufficient resolution to allow us to predict or replicate the processes that cause degradation. As a result, this model is called a zerodimensional model to regulate degradation. It averages the entire electrode down to a single typical spatial point, which is insufficient to manage degradation because degradation is spatially variable. It varies at different points in the cell; therefore there is a need for at least a one-dimensional model that represents the cross section between the current collector and the separator border on one side and the separator boundary on the other.

4 Doyle–Fuller–Newman (DFN) Model

An extensively used electrochemistry-based model is the DFN model [10]. Figure 1 depicts the modeling of a Li-ion cell using DFN. In this model, the Concentrations and potentials are expressed in the radial direction r and in the *x* dimension. Hence, it is known as a pseudo-two-dimensional model [11]. The negative-electrode, separator,



Fig. 4 Modeling of lithium ion cell using DFN approach (11)

and positive electrode are the three sections of the cell in the *x* dimension. This model is considered as a consistent physics-based modeling tool for lithium-ion batteries. Its flaws in predicting battery dynamics at high discharge rates, operating temperatures, and most significantly, the reason behind aging process is not fully addressed. The battery's operating regimes, which result in violations of the approximations and limits that contributed to the creation of the DFN model, are not well documented in the literature [12] (Fig. 4).

Some of the fundamental assumptions of the DFN model are outlined in [13]. The particle geometry is the most important of them all. According to experiments [14], the practical battery electrodes feature non-spherical particle morphologies that display polydispersity. Furthermore, the effective transport qualities are calculated based on an empirical relationship that is only dependent on the electrolyte volume percent. Electrode topology and morphology, on the other hand, have a major impact on these effective qualities [15]. In single-particle models [16] such constraints may be magnified significantly. Hence, even if their performance is accurate in comparison to the DFN model, the end results of such control-oriented models may not accurately reflect real-world battery response. Research efforts have not fully addressed the problem of determining the optimal operating conditions for the models in use so far. Lack of awareness of model usage may lead to its implementation for the inappropriate application unless this is rectified. Hence there is a necessity to imply the ROM for modeling the electrochemical reactions occurring within the cell optimally in discrete-time space.

5 Reduced Order Models Using Discrete Realization Algorithm (DRA)

In order to model the internal dynamics of a lithium-ion cell, the transfer functions of reaction flux j(z, t), the over potential $\eta(z, t)$, and the solid surface concentration *Cs*, e(z, t) which are the cell variables that are firmly bonded together, solid potential in an electrode $\Phi s(z, t)$, electrolyte potential $\Phi e(x, t)$ and lithium concentration in the electrolyte *Ce*(*x*, *t*) must be converted into reduced order models optimally in discrete-time with the Eqs. (7) and (8).

$$x(t+T_S) = Ax(t) + Bi_{app}(t)$$
⁽⁷⁾

$$y(t) = Cx(t) + Di_{app}(t)$$
(8)

where T_S is the sampling period of the discrete-time ROM, x(t) is the "state" vector of the model at time t, y(t) is the "output" vector of the model at time t, i_{app} is the applied cell current and A, B, C, and D are matrices [17]. As the outputs and states of ROM are effective only at the integer multiples of the sampling periods, the Discrete Realization Algorithm (DRA) that relies on Hoe Kalman algorithm [18] is used for generating optimal ROM in discrete-time space from the pulse response of discrete-time system.

The description of the algorithm in detail as follows [19]

Step 1: The continuous-time impulse response is approximated by sampling the continuous-time transfer function in the frequency domain at a high rate *Fs* which is then converted into the inverse discrete Fourier transform (IDFT).

Step 2: The continuous-time impulse response forms the continuous-time step response which further computes the time pulse response in discrete form by assuming that the input is linked to the sample and hold circuit.

Step 3: Using the deterministic Hoe Kalman algorithm, a state space in discrete realization is generated. The reduced-order A, B, and C matrices from the discrete-time pulse-response sequences in Step 2 are returned by this algorithm. The sorted singular values of the Hankel matrix produced as part of the procedure are used to establish the system's order. The initial value theorem is used to find the D matrix.

Step 4: The state-space system is transformed to the required final form using similarity transformation if necessary.

The discrete-time realization procedure is utilized to generate an optimal reducedorder discrete-time state-space model from these transfer functions so that the constraints of nonlinear optimization approaches can be mitigated. Also, the nonlinear modifications to the linearized model are also offered so that the accuracy of the model can be improved. The DRA method is simulated using octave code and the results are shown in Figs. 6, 7, 8, and 9. The main purpose is to compare the accuracy of the ROM predictions of internal electrochemical variables at different locations in the cell to the "truth" values provided by a pre-computed simulation of the PDE model.



9250

0

300

600

Time(s)

900

1500

1200

1500

1200

Fig. 5 Solid surface concentration at four locations in the cell

900

600

Time (s)

9000

0

300



Fig. 6 Electrolyte concentration at four locations in the cell

6 Hybrid Model

ROMs are required for the computation of real-time battery controllers to be efficient. The best control-based ROMs are low-order and preserve electrochemical measures that are important for regulating battery performance and extending battery life. The greatest candidates for producing desired ROMs are physics-based models (PBMs). There are several techniques for creating ROMs from Full Order Models (FOM) each with its own set of advantages and disadvantages.

The comparison of SPM and PBROM is as follows:

- SPM does not provide enough electrochemical data to estimate SOH.
- SPM cannot be used to manage lithium plating since it can't predict local over potential.
- At low SOC and medium to high C-rates, SPM produces poor estimates.



Fig. 7 Solid potential

• Most electrochemical dynamics are preserved in PBROM, although it is computationally heavier than SPM (due to output mixing) and loses accuracy at high C-rates.

It is postulated that the best qualities of SPMs and PBM-ROMs can be combined to create a better SPM known as enhanced SPM (eSPM). SPM accurately depicts concentration profiles throughout particle radius, whereas PBM-ROM catches electrolyte dynamics and electrode-length dependencies that the SPM misses. Combining these features into a single, low-order model could result in improved accuracy with only a little increase in processing cost [20]. The hybrid model is in the theoretical stage and it will be developed further in the future using machine learning algorithms.



Fig. 8 Electrolyte potential at four locations in the cell

7 Conclusion

There is a need to address the efficient implementation of optimal power controls, tuning the various aging mechanisms of the lithium batteries, and cost considerations. Also, there is a necessity to identify systems that give well-defined physics-based model parameter values, excellent parameterized models of the cells to match the real-time mechanisms occurring within the cell. A lot of research is going on to improve the PBROM for predicting the degradation of the cell. Thus this paper presents a review of existing PBM and future models like hybrid modeling to make the Battery Management systems more accurate.



Fig. 9 Flux from solid to electrolyte at four locations in the cell

References

- 1. H. Rahimi-Eichi, U. Ojha et al., Battery management system: an overview of its application in the smart grid and electric vehicles. IEEE Ind. Electron. Mag. 7(2), 4–16 (2013)
- 2. Y. Li, D. Karunathilake et al., Model order reduction techniques for physics-based lithium-ion battery management: a survey. IEEE Industr. Electron. Mag. (2021)
- 3. A. Lorestani, J. Chebeir et al., A new optimization algorithm for parameters identification of electric vehicles' battery, in *IEEE Power & Energy Society General Meeting (PESGM)* (2020)
- 4. E. Miguel, G.L. Plett et al., Electrochemical model and sigma point Kalman filter based online oriented battery model. IEEE Access 9 (2021)
- W. Gu, C. Wang, Thermal-electrochemical modeling of battery systems. J. Electrochem. Soc. 147(8), 2910–2922 (2000)
- P. Arora, R.E. White et al., Capacity fade mechanisms and side reactions in lithium-ion batteries. J. Electrochem. Soc. 145(10), 3647–3667 (1998)
- 7. G.L. Plett, Battery Management Systems, vol. 1 (Artech House, 2015)
- 8. C. Macklen, *Continuum-Scale Lithium-Ion Battery Cell Model in Fenics* (Thesis, University of Colorado, Colorado Springs. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing, 2019).
- 9. S.J. Moura, F.B. Argomedo et al., Battery state estimation for a single particle model with electrolyte dynamics. IEEE Trans. Control Syst. Technol. 1063–6536 (2016)
- M. Doyle, T.F. Fuller et al., Modeling of galvanostatic charge and discharge of the lithium/polymer/insertion cell. J. Electrochem. Soc. 140(6), 1526–1533 (1993)
- Z. Khalik et al., Donkers parameter estimation of the Doyle–Fuller–Newman model for lithiumion batteries by parameter normalization, grouping, and sensitivity analysis. J. Power Sources 499 (2021)

- 12. H. Arunachalam, S. Onori, What if the Doyle-Fuller-Newman model fails? A new macroscale modeling framework, in *IEEE Conference on Decision and Control (CDC)*, FL (2018)
- 13. G.M. Goldin, A.M. Colclasure et al., Three-dimensional particle-resolved models of Liion batteries to assist the evaluation of empirical parameters in one dimensional models. Electrochim. Acta **64**, 118–129 (2012)
- P.R. Shearing, L.E. Howard et al., Characterization of the 3-dimensional microstructure of a graphite negative electrode from a Li-ion battery. Electrochem. Commun. 12, 374–377 (2010)
- 15. A. Vadakkepatt, B. Trembacki et al., Bruggeman's exponents for effective thermal conductivity of lithium-ion battery electrodes. J. Electrochem. Soc. **163**(2), A119–A130 (2016)
- S. Santhanagopalan, R.E. White, Online estimation of the state of charge of a lithium ion cell. J. Power Sources 161, 1346–1355 (2006)
- J.L. Lee, A. Chemistruck, G.L. Plett, One-dimensional physics-based reduced-order model of lithium-ion dynamics. J. Power Sources 220 (2012)
- B.L. Ho, R.E. Kalman, Effective construction of linear state variable models from input-output data. Regelungstechnik 12, 545–548 (1966)
- J.L. Lee, A. Chemistruck, G.L. Plett, Discrete-time realization of transcendental impedance models, with application to modeling spherical solid diffusion. J. Power Sources 206, 367–377 (2012)
- A.K. de Souza, G.L. Plett, M. Scott Trimboli, Physics-based reduced-order model comparison with application to lithium-ion battery management & control, in 21st Advanced Automotive Battery Conference (University of Colorado, 2021)

A Transformerless High Step up Dual Inductor Based DC-DC Converter for Fast Charging Application



Yash Vardhan Bhargava, R. Aravind, Kashish Noori, Divyakumar Gupta, Sivaprasad Athikkal, and Ravi Eswar Kodumur Meesala

1 Introduction

Pollution due to transportation is a major challenge at present. Air pollution and global warming have triggered a need for sustainable development means of existence [1]. In this regard, researchers have reported that more than 66% of the world's pollution is contributed by thermal plants and conventional transport (CT). More precisely, 24% is credited to CT [2]. Therefore, sustainable alternatives to CT are the dire need of the hour. Electric Vehicles (EVs) have proved to be an effective solution to the transportation problem. Elimination of carbon emissions renders them completely eco-friendly. This has caused a drastic increase in demand for EVs [3]. Apart from this, they can also be integrated with renewable energy sources (RESs) [4]. Despite these advantages, the requirement of longer charging times for EVs is hindering their

R. Aravind e-mail: raravind.11@gmail.com

K. Noori e-mail: kn6513@srmist.edu.in

D. Gupta e-mail: dg6707@srmist.edu.in

R. E. K. Meesala e-mail: ravieswm@srmist.edu.in

S. Athikkal Department of Electrical and Electronics Engineering, Muthoot Institute of Technology and Science, Ernakulam, India e-mail: sivanuday@gmail.com

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_4

Y. V. Bhargava (🖾) · R. Aravind · K. Noori · D. Gupta · R. E. K. Meesala

Electrical and Electronics Engineering Department, SRM IST, Kattankulathur, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: yb6980@srmist.edu.in

commercial popularity [5]. Consequently, methods that can facilitate electric vehicle fast charging (EVFC) are being rigorously investigated. Figure 1 shows the role of the proposed MDC in the EV charging infrastructure. Multiport DC-DC converters (MDCs) have various advantages such as high gain [5], lower component count [6], ability to interface multiple sources independently [7], and high efficiencies that make them well suited for such applications. A novel three-port converter (TPC) with a non-isolated (NI) structure is reported in [8], which is capable of Single Input Single Output (SISO), Single Input Double Output (SIDO), and Double Input Single Output (DISO) operation. Its advantages are the use of simple buck-boost topologies, etc., and use of single-inductor (SI). Chen et al. [9] discussed the principle of deriving novel topologies based on traditional SISO topologies namely buck, boost, and buck-boost. Multiple Input Multiple Output (MIMO) cells are devised based on inductor current flow. Integration of these cells with the traditional topologies will result in novel converters. Another high-gain novel MDC is proposed in [10], where capacitor-diode voltage multiplier cells have been used. The incorporated four inputs and two outputs converter is fault resistant to contingency faults but used more number of passive components. Researchers in [11], presented an MDC topology, which is developed by integrating buck and super-lift Luo converter. The converter is SIDO type. Positive output super-lift converter is used for step-up mode. The lower number of components is used, while enabling both step-up and down operations. The converter is mostly suited for low power applications. Another novel NI MDC is proposed by authors Elham et al. [12], in which power transfer from all inputs to all other outputs is possible. It has the advantages of high gain and soft switching. Despite the reduction in the number of switching devices, the MDC suffered from high magnetic losses. A DISO novel NI MDC is reported in [13]. The proposed converter is capable of providing high gain and bi-directional operation. An actively switched LC (ALC) circuit for obtaining high output voltage levels is a notable feature. The usage of more number of components is a drawback. Similar to [8], a NI TPC is proposed in [6]. In the research, hard switching is addressed. The converter is capable of generating high output gain, suitable for RES applications. Coupled inductors are used to achieve the high gain. SISO, DISO, and SIDO modes of operation are allowed. Higher number of devices and inclusion of a transformer made the converter bulkier. A group of dual input converters are proposed in [14-17]where the detailed circuit analysis has been explained.



Fig. 1 Introduced MDC in EV fast-charging infrastructure

In this paper, a NI high-gain MDC is presented. The converter utilizes an ALC network along with series-coupled inductors (SCL) in order to attain high output voltage levels. The topology is derived from keeping switching devices to a minimum, to enhance the converter efficiency. The converter allows the interaction of both the voltage sources to the load, which can be varied by variation of switching patterns. The proposed converter has advantages such as high output voltage gain and integration of various energy sources, making them ideal for EV fast-charging applications. Converter topology, modes of operation and static voltage expression, etc. are discussed. The rest of the paper structure is as follows, Sect. 2 designates the projected topology, Sect. 3 presents the modes of operation and the analytical waveforms, and Sect. 4 presents the simulation waveforms and results. Lastly, Sect. 5 concludes the paper.

2 High Gain Non-isolated Converter

The presented converter topology is exposed in Fig. 2. S_1 and S_2 are the two sources or inputs to the converter. The resistor here serves as the load or the output. S_{W1} , S_{W2} , and S_{W3} are the power electronic switches. Whereas D_1 , D_2 , D_3 , and D_4 are the power diodes. These provide a freewheeling path and ensure the desired direction of current flow. C_1 and L_a constitute the ALC tank circuit and L_a and L_b together with diode D_1 form the SCL arrangement responsible for high gain. Capacitor C_2 is used to feed the load during isolation from the source. The modes of operation and their mathematical formulation is performed in the forthcoming sections. The proposed boost MDC has four modes of operation for one complete switching cycle as shown in the analytical waveforms given in Fig. 3. The respective modes and the equivalent circuit for each case are described below. Also, the equations for inductor voltage and capacitor current equations are derived in the following text.



Fig. 2 Circuit diagram for presented converter





2.1 State 1

This state starts at t = 0, when S_{W2} is turned ON, causing both the sources S_1 and S_2 to operate in series and charge the inductors L_a and L_b . Meanwhile, the load is supplied by C_2 and the inductor currents increase further. The current path flow from S_1 and S_2 , and flows through C_1 to charge L_b and through L_a , S_{W3} , and D_3 . After this mode, L_a is charged to $(V_{S1} + V_{S2})$ and L_b is charged to $(V_{S1} + V_{S2} + V_{C1})$. This mode lasts for $\alpha_2 T$ duration. Figure 4a portrays state 1. The steady-state inductor voltages are described by the following equations.

$$V_{Lb} = V_{S1} + V_{C1}$$
(1)

$$V_{La} = V_{S1} + V_{S2}$$
(2)



Fig. 4 Working states of the converter a state 1 b state 2 c state 3 d state 4

2.2 State 2

In this state, switch S_{W1} and S_{W3} is operated. S_1 charges L_a and L_b with C_1 . So, both inductor currents increase with a slope greater than zero. Meanwhile, the load is supplied by capacitor C_2 . The current flows from S_1 to L_b and C_1 through S_{W1} and S_{W3} . Meanwhile current flows from S_1 to L_a through S_{W1} , D_3 , and S_{W3} . At the end of this state, at $t = \alpha_1 T$, L_a is charged to V_{S1} , and L_b is charged to $(V_{S1} + V_{C1})$. S_{W1} is operated for time $\alpha_1 T$, at a duty cycle of α_1 . Figure 4b depicts state 2 operations. By applying KVL, we obtain the expressions for the inductor voltages of both inductors.

$$V_{Lb} = V_{S1} + V_{S2} + V_{C1}$$
(3)

$$V_{La} = V_{S1} \tag{4}$$

2.3 State 3

This state begins, when S_{W2} is turned OFF, here the inductor L_a is charged to V_{S2} by source S_2 and inductor L_b is charged to $(V_{S2} + V_{C1})$ by S_2 . The inductor currents reach their respective peaks in this state. The current flow from S_2 to L_a through D_3

and S_{W3} , whereas the other flow path, is from S_2 to L_b through C_1 and S_{W3} . This mode lasts for $(\alpha_3 - \alpha_1 - \alpha_2)T$. Only S_{W3} is ON and the load is fed by C_2 . Figure 4c depicts this state. The steady-state inductor voltage equations are as follows.

$$V_{Lb} = V_{S2} + V_{C1}$$
(5)

$$V_{La} = V_{S2} \tag{6}$$

2.4 State 4

In this state, all switches are in OFF state, S_2 along with inductors L_a and L_b are interfaced to the load through diode D_4 . The entire energy accumulated in the previously charging modes appears across the load in the form of high output voltage. C_1 clamps L_a , which causes it to appear in series with L_b resulting in high gain. C_2 is also replenished while the load is supplied. This state lasts for $(1 - \alpha_3)$ T. This is shown in Fig. 4d. The inductor voltage equations for this state are as follows:

$$V_{Lb} = V_{S2} + V_{C1} - V_o \tag{7}$$

$$V_{La} = -V_{C1} \tag{8}$$

3 Analysis of the Converter

In this section, steady-state output voltage expression is derived using Eqs. (1)–(8) of Sect. 2. Further, analytical waveforms for the four modes of converter operation are discussed. This is followed by a software simulation of the proposed converter.

Steady-state output voltage expression:

To derive the output voltage expression, inductor volt-sec balance [14, 15] is employed. According to the inductor volt-sec balance for inductor L_a ,

$$[\alpha_1 V_{S1} + \alpha_2 (V_{S1} + V_{S2}) + (\alpha_3 - \alpha_1 - \alpha_2) V_{S2} + (1 - \alpha_3) (-V_{C1})] \times T = 0$$

Simplifying, yields V_{C1}

$$V_{C1} = \frac{V_{S1}(\alpha_1 + \alpha_2) + V_{S2}(\alpha_3 - \alpha_1)}{(1 - \alpha_3)}$$
(9)

Similarly, for inductor L_b,

$$\begin{aligned} & [\alpha_1(V_{S1} + V_{C1}) + \alpha_2(V_{S1} + V_{S2} + V_{C1}) + (\alpha_3 - \alpha_1 - \alpha_2)(V_{S2} + V_{C1}) \\ & + (1 - \alpha_3)(V_{S2} + V_{C1} - V_o)] \times T = 0 \end{aligned}$$

Simplifying yields

$$V_{S1}(\alpha_1 + \alpha_2) + V_{C1} + V_{S2}(1 - \alpha_1) = (1 - \alpha_3)V_o$$
(10)

Now, substituting for V_{C1} gives the expression for V_o

$$V_{o} = \frac{V_{S1}(\alpha_{1} + \alpha_{2})(2 - \alpha_{3}) + V_{S2}(1 - 2\alpha_{1} + \alpha_{1}\alpha_{3})}{(1 - \alpha_{3})^{2}}$$
(11)

4 Simulation Results

MATLAB/Simulink software has been used for the simulation of the introduced converter. In this section simulation waveforms of all the passive elements, namely. load, inductors, and capacitors along with the power switches and the diodes are presented. Table 1 presents the simulation parameters.

The simulation waveforms of the load voltage and current across R_1 are shown in Fig. 5a. The output voltage obtained across R_1 is 200 V and the current across it is 1.4 A. The corresponding input sources are 24 V for S_1 and 12 V for S_2 . The inductor voltage and current waveforms obtained are shown in Fig. 5b, c. The voltage across L_a is 36 V in the first mode, 24 V in the second and 12 V in the third mode. In the last mode, it discharges with a voltage of 48 V. L_b showcases higher voltages than L_a as it is being charged with C_1 . The voltage across it is 80 V for the first stage, 66 V for the second, 56 V for the third, and in the final stage, the voltage across it is 150 V. The maximum and minimum currents through L_a were 17.1 A and 16.95

Table 1 Simulation/Experimental parameters	Simulation parameters			
	S. No.	Parameters	Specification	
	1	Input voltages (V _{S1} , V _{S2})	24 V, 12 V	
	2	Inductor (La and Lb)	5 mH	
	3	Switching frequency (f _s)	20 kHz	
	4	Duty ratio (Da, Db, Dc)	50 and 35%	
	5	Capacitors (C_1, C_2)	470 μF	
	6	Output voltages (V ₀₁)	200 V	
	7	Load resistors (R ₀₁)	250 Ω	

A respectively. Therefore, the resultant current ripple (peak to peak) was 0.15 A. Similarly, for L_b , the maximum current was 5 A and the minimum current was 4.6 A, vielding a peak-to-peak current ripple of 0.4 A. The voltage and current waveforms for the three switches S_{W1} , S_{W2} , and S_{W3} are presented in Fig. 6a–c. S_{W1} is exposed to a stress of 12 V for the first mode, zero in the second mode, and -12 V for the third and fourth modes. For S_{W2} , it experienced no stress in the first mode, -12 Vin the second and -24 V in the third and fourth modes. The third switch S_{W3} is exposed to a stress of 200 V (i.e., V_0), only in the final stage of converter operation. The average current stress through all the switches is 10 A. The voltage and current waveforms for the diodes are shown in Fig. 7a–d. Since diode D_1 conducts only in the final stage, it suffers voltage stresses of 24 V in the first, 12 V in the second and third modes. As D_2 conducts for the third and fourth stages, it is exposed to a stress of -150 V for the initial two stages. Now, as D₃ is in operation for the first three out of four modes, it suffers voltage stresses of 80 V in the first, 66 V in the second, and 56 V in the third mode. Voltage stress across D₄ remains at 200 V till it conducts in the last stage of operation.



Fig. 5 Simulation waveforms of voltage and current **a** load **b** inductor (L_a) **c** inductor (L_b)



Fig. 6 Simulation waveforms of voltage and current a switch S_{W1} b switch S_{W2} c switch S_{W3}

The variation of output voltage with respect to the duty ratios α_1 and α_2 are displayed in Fig. 8a, b. The graphs show that the converter is well capable to produce higher output voltage even for a duty ratio range of less than 0.8. The comparative analysis of the presented converter is completed in terms of number of components (active and Passive), number of energy sources and ports of output with other projected converter topologies and is cited in Table 2. The disclosed comparison reveals that the presented converter has lower number counts when compared to other different topologies with higher voltage conversion ratio, the possibility to integrate the input sources in series and parallel manner and hence reduces the overall complexity of the circuit.



Fig. 7 Simulation waveforms of voltage and current a diode D₁ b diode D₂ c diode D₃ d diode D₄

5 Conclusion

A high-gain MDC was presented in this paper. The converter catered to two inputs and one output (DISO). ALC and SLC are employed to achieve high gain at the output port. It has various advantages of high output voltage gain, the capability of interfacing both sources independently, and the absence of electromagnetic components. The topology of the converter is flexible to incorporate a further number of input and output ports. Along with the steady-state output voltage expression, a software simulation of the converter is also performed. The presented converter holds a good voltage conversion ratio when compared to other reported topologies which make it suitable for EV fast-charging application. The reduction of the component count and addition of another port to make the existing converter a TPC are the scope of further works.



Fig. 8 Output voltage for different duty cycles a α_1 b α_2 for the presented converter

Component and efficiency comparison					
S. No.	Parameters	Presented converter	[10]	[12]	[14]
1	Switch counts	3	2	2	4
2	Diode counts	4	4	3	0
3	Inductors counts	2	2	3	1
4	Capacitors counts	2	3	4	1
5	Total elements	11	11	12	6
6	Output voltage levels	1	1	1	1
7	Input Sources	2	2	2	2
8	Possibility of series operation of the input sources	Yes	No	No	Yes
9	Voltage conversion ratio	High	Medium	High	Low
10	Reported efficiency (%)	97.8	96.82	95.9	94

 Table 2 Comparison table with other converters

References

- I. Aretxabaleta, I.M. De Alegría, J. Andreu, I. Kortabarria, E. Robles, High-voltage stations for electric vehicle fast-charging: trends, standards, charging modes and comparison of unity power-factor rectifiers. IEEE Access 9, 102177–102194 (2021)
- L. Dong, C. Wang, M. Li, K. Sun, T. Chen, Y. Sun, User decision-based analysis of urban electric vehicle loads. CSEE J. Power Energy Syst. 7(1), 190–200 (2021)
- 3. W.-S. Lee, J.-H. Kim, J.-Y. Lee, I.-O. Lee, Design of an isolated DC/DC topology with high efficiency of over 97% for EV fast chargers. IEEE Trans. Veh. Technol. **68**(12), 11725–11737 (2019)
- V. Monteiro, J.C. Ferreira, A.A. Nogueiras Meléndez, C. Couto, J.L. Afonso, Experimental validation of a novel architecture based on a dual-stage converter for off-board fast battery chargers of electric vehicles. IEEE Trans. Veh. Technol. 67(2), 1000–1011 (2018)
- L. Tan, B. Wu, V. Yaramasu, S. Rivera, X. Guo, Effective voltage balance control for bipolar-DC-bus-fed EV charging station with three-level DC-DC fast charger. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 63(7), 4031–4041 (2016)
- R. Faraji, H. Farzanehfard, G. Kampitsis, M. Mattavelli, E. Matioli, M. Esteki, Fully softswitched high step-up nonisolated three-port DC-DC converter using GaN HEMTs. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 67(10), 8371–8380 (2020)
- Z. Shan, X. Ding, J. Jatskevich, C.K. Tse, Synthesis of multi-input multi-output DC/DC converters without energy buffer stages. IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. II Express Briefs 68(2), 712–716 (2021)
- T. Cheng, D.D.-C. Lu, L. Qin, Non-isolated single-inductor DC/DC converter with fully reconfigurable structure for renewable energy applications. IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. II Express Briefs 65(3), 351–355 (2018)
- G. Chen, Y. Liu, X. Qing, M. Ma, Z. Lin, Principle and topology derivation of single-inductor multi-input multi-output DC-DC converters. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 68(1), 25–36 (2021)
- P. Mohseni, S.H. Hosseini, M. Sabahi, T. Jalilzadeh, M. Maalandish, A new high step-up multi-input multi-output DC–DC converter. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 66(7), 5197–5208 (2019)
- B. Faridpak, M. Farrokhifar, M. Nasiri, A. Alahyari, N. Sadoogi, Developing a super-lift Luoconverter with integration of buck converters for electric vehicle applications. CSEE J. Power and Energy Syst. 7(4), 811–820 (2021)
- E. Amiri, R.R. Khorasani, E. Adib, A. Khoshkbar-Sadigh, Multi-input high step-up DC–DC converter with independent control of voltage and power for hybrid renewable energy systems. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 68(12), 12079–12087 (2021)
- G.G. Kumar, V.S. Rao, S. Kumaravel, Bidirectional switched active LC network based dual input non-isolated DC-DC converter, in 2020 IEEE International Conference on Power Electronics, Smart Grid and Renewable Energy (PESGRE2020) (2020), pp. 1–6
- S. Athikkal, G. Guru Kumar, K. Sundaramoorthy, A. Sankar, A non-isolated bridge-type DC– DC converter for hybrid energy source integration. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 55(4), 4033–4043 (2019)
- A. Sivaprasad, S. Kumaravel, S. Ashok, Integration of solar PV/battery hybrid system using dual input DC-DC converter, in 2016 Biennial International Conference on Power and Energy Systems: Towards Sustainable Energy (PESTSE) (2016), pp. 1–5
- S. Athikkal, K. Sundaramoorthy, A. Sankar, A modified dual input DC-DC converter for hybrid energy application. Int. J. Power Electron. Drive Syst. (IJPEDS) 8(1), 81–92 (2017)
- K.M. Nisar, A. Sivaprasad, S. Kumaravel, P. Ananthakrishnan, Implementation of closed loop controller in a dual input DC-DC converter for DC-microgrid application, in 2016 IEEE Annual India Conference (INDICON) (2016), pp. 1–6

A High Efficiency Isolated Bidirectional Reduced-Switch DC-DC Converter for Electric Vehicle Applications



Arya Venugopal and Femi Robert

1 Introduction

Bidirectional converters are essential for a wide variety of applications such as electric vehicles that require power flow from source to load and vice versa [1–4]. They also provide a flexible power processing interface for such recent steadily emerging electric automotive systems [5–7]. A typical bidirectional DC-DC converter system has a full bridge power stage on one side, which is isolated from another full bridge power stage on the other side, by a linear transformer preferably operating at high frequency [8]. Such High-Frequency Transformers (HFTs) provide galvanic isolation, which is a mandatory standard for many multi-source systems, as it ensures personnel safety, noise reduction, and proper operation of protection systems [9], by preventing system transients at one side of the circuit from passing to the other side. Floating inputs and outputs of such isolated converters are beneficial for multiple applications, as voltages and currents can be drawn from either side of the circuit since they have separate ground connections.

Dual Active Bridge Converters (DABC) are the most commonly used DC-DC converters due to their high reliability. But they have disadvantages like high device stresses and considerable switching losses, as they have a total of 8 switches together in the front-end and back-end H-bridges. Several researches were done to develop an efficient isolated bidirectional converter topology with reduced components. Comparisons were made among several common isolated bidirectional converters [10, 11] based on their volume, weight, failure rate, efficiency, and reliability. It was found that an isolated bidirectional half bridge converter is the best choice. But

A. Venugopal · F. Robert (⊠)

S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_5

Department of Electrical and Electronics Engineering, SRM Institute of Science and Technology, Kattankulathur, Chennai 603203, India e-mail: r.femi85@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023

even with a half bridge topology, the converters required a large number of switches, inductors, capacitors, and even transformers.

Topologies were developed for high-power density and high-frequency applications with integrated inductors and capacitors [12-15], and with interleaved structures [16–18]. However, this scenario has imposed challenges such as high switching losses, high degradation of inductance and capacitance, and potentially large voltage imbalances across the components. Matrix transformer integrated bidirectional converter topologies were also designed in some works [17, 19-21], but they have the disadvantage of a complex architecture. In some other works, although soft switching was achieved for half bridge structures with small signal analysis of Zero Voltage Switching (ZVS) topologies [22, 23], the size and volume of the converters were huge due to the use of several large inductors. Also, such resonant converters have the disadvantage of requiring additional inductances to account for leakage of the linear transformers used in them. Some simpler half bridge DC-DC converter structures were also developed for bidirectional power flow, but instead of using an isolating transformer, inductors were used to connect the two half bridges on either side [14, 24]. Thus, galvanic isolation was missing in the structure. A most recent topology for isolated bidirectional converters was modeled with built-in filters [1]. But the structure required 2 linear transformers which add to the size, volume, and cost of the model.

In this work, a new topology for an isolated bidirectional DC-DC converter is presented, with high efficiency and a reduced number of switches in a bridge structure. It requires only a single switch each in the front-end and back-end H-bridges. Compared to conventional bidirectional converters, the converter proposed in this paper is more advantageous with its less number of switches, naturally simplifying the driving and control circuitry also. An HFT is used for isolation, the primary of which is connected across the front-end H-bridge and the secondary is connected across the back-end H-bridge.

This paper consists of the following sections: Sect. 2 describes the proposed circuit configuration and design, Sect. 3 describes the different modes of operation of the converter, Sect. 4 consists of the simulation results obtained, Sect. 5 gives comparable results to a recent similar topology, and finally, Sect. 6 gives a conclusion of the paper.

2 Proposed Configuration

2.1 Circuit Diagram

The circuit diagram of the novel Isolated Bidirectional Reduced-Switch Converter (IBRSC) structure consists of a single transformer, two H-bridges, and a single DC source 'Vin' as shown in Fig. 1. The primary winding of the isolation transformer is connected across the front-end H-bridge, and the secondary winding of the transformer is connected across the back-end H-bridge.



The front-end H-bridge consists of a switch 'S₁' and an inductor 'L₁' on one leg, and two capacitors 'C₁' and 'C₂' on the other leg. Similarly, the back-end H-bridge also consists of a switch 'S₂', an inductor 'L₂', and two capacitors 'C₃' and 'C₄'. A PET is used for the isolation of the two bridges.

2.2 Design of Components

All the components were designed for the converter to operate in Continuous Conduction Mode (CCM); that is, the DC component of the current is assumed to be always greater than the peak of the current ripple [23]. This is because, CCM is more advantageous in terms of reducing the peak and RMS currents of the system for the same output power, and thereby helps in achieving higher efficiencies.

Inductor Design

Inductor design was done based on current ripple calculation [25]. In this topology, a current ripple of 3% through the inductor is assumed to be tolerated [26]. Here, $L_1 = L_2 = L$, since voltage and current through both the inductors are equal.

Based on current ripple calculation, inductor current ripple is given as

$$\Delta i_{L} = \frac{(V_{in} - V_{out}) \times D \times T}{L}$$
(1)

where ' ΔiL ' is the maximum peak of inductor current ripple (in Amperes), 'L' is the inductance value (in Henry), 'V_{in}' is the input voltage (in Volts), 'V_{out}' is the output voltage (in Volts), 'D' is the duty ratio, and 'T' is the time period (in seconds).

Capacitor Design

Capacitor design was done based on voltage ripple calculation [25]. Here $C_1 = C_2$ = $C_3 = C_4 = C$, since the input and output currents of the converter are the same.

Considering a conventional value of 75 mV [26] as the maximum peak of voltage ripple, the capacitor design equation is





where 'C' is the capacitance (in microfarads), ' I_{out} ' is the output current (in Amperes), 'D' is the duty ratio, 'f' is the frequency (in kilohertz), and ' V_{pmax} ' is the maximum allowable peak ripple voltage (in Volts), assumed to be a conventional value of 0.075 V.

3 Modes of Operation

There are four modes of operation for the novel converter in the powering cycle.

3.1 Mode 1

The mode 1 of the converter where both the switches ' S_1 ' and ' S_2 ' are switched ON is shown in Fig. 2. In the primary side of the transformer, capacitor ' C_1 ' and inductor ' L_1 ' charges, while capacitor ' C_2 ' discharges. In the secondary side of the transformer, inductor ' L_2 ' and capacitor ' C_4 ' charges, while capacitor ' C_3 ' discharges.

3.2 Mode 2

Mode 2 of the converter where switch ' S_1 ' is ON and switch ' S_2 ' is OFF is depicted in Fig. 3. In the primary side of the transformer, capacitor ' C_1 ' and inductor ' L_1 '





charges, while capacitor ' C_2 ' discharges. In the secondary side of the transformer, inductor ' L_2 ' and capacitor ' C_4 ' discharges, while capacitor ' C_3 ' charges.

3.3 Mode 3

Mode 3 of the converter where both the switches ' S_1 ' and ' S_2 ' are switched OFF is shown in Fig. 4. In the primary side of the transformer, capacitor ' C_1 ' and inductor 'L1' discharges, while capacitor ' C_2 ' charges. In the secondary side of the transformer, inductor 'L₂' and capacitor ' C_4 ' discharges, while capacitor ' C_3 ' charges.







3.4 Mode 4

Mode 4 of the converter where switches 'S₁' is OFF and 'S₂' is switched ON is shown in Fig. 5. In the primary side of the transformer, capacitor 'C₁' and inductor 'L₁' discharges, while capacitor 'C₂' charges. In the secondary side of the transformer, inductor 'L₂' and capacitor 'C₄' charges, while capacitor 'C₃' discharges.

When the load side voltage becomes higher than the source side, the converter enters into a regeneration mode of operation in the same 4 modes with reverse power flow from the load to the source. Thus, in the powering modes or forward power flow modes, IBRSC acts as a buck converter, and in the regenerative modes or reverse power flow modes, IBRSC acts as a boost converter. Hence, IBRSC is realized with bidirectional power flow in a bridge structure with just two switches.

4 Simulation Results

To verify the structure and working of the designed converter, the topology was simulated using MATLAB/Simulink and the results were studied.

Converter specifications like input voltage, switching frequency, load resistance, duty ratios ('D₁' is the duty ratio of the switch S_1 and 'D₂' is the duty ratio of the switch S_2), etc. used for the simulation are given in Table 1. The design values of the inductors and capacitors were calculated using Eqs. (1) and (2).

The graphs obtained for voltages across the four capacitors C_1 (' V_{C1} '), C_2 (' V_{C2} '), C_3 (' V_{C3} '), and C_4 (' V_{C4} ') are shown in Figs. 6, 7, 8, and 9 respectively. Also, the currents through the two inductors L_1 (' I_{L1} ') and L_2 (' I_{L2} ') are shown in Figs. 10 and 11, respectively. The charging and discharging operations of all the capacitors and inductors are seen accordingly in the corresponding four operating modes.

The novel DC-DC converter topology can be designed for three applications; 'Isolation' mode, 'Buck' mode, and 'Boost' mode operation.
Table 1 Simulation parameters Image: Simulation	Specification	Value		
	Input voltage (V)	100		
	Switching frequency (kHz)	100		
	Power rating (kW)	2		
	Duty ratio D ₁ : D ₂	0.5: 0.5		
	Load resistance (Ω)	50		
	Inductors (mH) $(L_1 = L_2)$	8.29		
	Capacitors (μ F) (C1 = C2 = C3 = C4)	66.66		



Fig. 6 Voltage across capacitor C₁



Fig. 7 Voltage across capacitor C₂

In isolation mode operation, the input voltage is transferred to the output side without any stepping up or stepping down. This is obtained when the duty ratio of both the switches is 0.5; that is, $D_1 = D_2 = 0.5$, where ' D_1 ' is the duty ratio of switch S_1 and ' D_2 ' is the duty ratio of switch S_2 . This means that for 50% of the total time period 'T', switch S_1 is ON, and for the other 50% of T, switch S_2 is turned ON.



Modes	State of C ₃
1	Discharging
2	Charging
3	Charging
4	Discharging

State of C4

Charging

Discharging

Discharging

harging

1

2

3

4

Fig. 8 Voltage across capacitor C₃



Fig. 9 Voltage across capacitor C₄



Fig. 10 Current through inductor L₁



Fig. 11 Current through inductor L₂

In isolation mode, the output voltage is obtained to be equal to the input voltage applied. In buck mode operation, the voltage applied at the input side is reduced at the output side; that is, the voltage is stepped down at the output. This can be obtained by keeping the duty ratio of switch S_1 less than that of switch S_2 ; that is, $D_1 < D_2$, which means that the switch S_1 is kept ON for a time less than that of S_2 out of the total T. In boost mode operation, the applied voltage is boosted to a higher voltage at the output side. This can be obtained by keeping the duty ratio of switch S_2 ; that is, $D_1 > D_2$, which means that of switch S_1 greater than that of switch S_2 ; that is, $D_1 > D_2$, which means that the switch S_1 is kept ON for a time higher than that of S_2 out of the total T. This variation in the ratio of output voltage to input voltage obtained versus duty ratios applied to the two switches is depicted in Fig. 12.

The values of output observations obtained from the simulation of the converter in the three modes: isolation, buck, and boost are given in Table 2. Isolation mode was obtained with the duty ratios $D_1: D_2 = 0.5: 0.5$, buck mode was obtained with



Table 2 Output observations	Specification	Isolation mode	Buck mode	Boost mode
	Output voltage (V)	99.58	64.86	148.81
	Output current (A)	1.99	1.29	2.97
	Input current (A)	1.99	0.85	4.46
	Efficiency (%)	99.38	98.47	99.07

Table 3	Calculated
paramete	ers

Specification	Value
Output voltage ripple (%)	5.308
Output current ripple (%)	5.494
Inductor current ripple (%)	3.016
Capacitor voltage ripple (mV)	59.94

the duty ratios D_1 : $D_2 = 0.4$: 0.6, and boost mode was obtained with the duty ratios D_1 : $D_2 = 0.6$: 0.4.

Efficiency (' η ') is calculated as

$$\eta = \frac{V_o \times I_o}{V_{in} \times I_{in}} \times 100\%$$
(3)

where 'V_o' is the output voltage, 'I_o' is the output current, 'V_{in}' is the input voltage, and 'I_{in}' is the input current. From the output observations given in Table 2 and Eq. (3), efficiencies of the converter in all 3 modes were validated and were found to be satisfyingly high.

The calculated values of important parameters like current and voltage ripples of the converter in isolation mode are given in Table 3. The output voltage and current ripples of the converter were also found to be very small values of around 3–5%, which is tolerable [10]. The inductors were designed for a current ripple of 3%, and the capacitors were designed for a maximum ripple voltage (V_{pmax}) of 75 mV. From the simulations, the obtained inductor current ripple was 3.01%, and the capacitor voltage ripple value was around 60 mV. Both ripples were within the tolerance level [25, 27], thereby validating the design.

5 Comparison Results with a Recent Similar Topology

Dual-Active-Half-Bridge (DAHB) converters are the most recently developed isolated bidirectional DC-DC converters to be used for EV applications. One such recent design is a DAHB with built-in filters realized with features like high-power



density, high-power efficiency, and low noise performance [1]. This topology is compared against the novel IBRSC presented in this paper.

A comparison between the number of components used in the DAHB converter and in this novel IBRSC is shown in Fig. 13. It is seen that the number of switches and capacitors required for the DAHB converter is higher than that required for IBRSC. IBRSC requires two additional inductors when compared to the DAHB converter, but it requires only a single transformer whereas the DAHB converter requires two transformers. Transformers add hugely to the weight, cost, and complexity of a converter. Thus, in overall, it can be concluded that IBRSC is more advantageous than the DAHB converter, when considering the number of components required for realizing the topologies.

A comparison of the efficiencies of both the topologies in boost mode, isolation mode, and buck mode is shown in Fig. 14. It is seen that except in buck mode, IBRSC always has a higher efficiency than the DAHB converter, and in buck mode, both the converters have a very high efficiency close to 99%. In boost mode, the efficiency of IBRSC is found to be significantly higher than the DAHB converter. This is because the dual active bridge converter uses 8 switches and its corresponding driver and control components in its circuitry, and hence boosting up of the input voltage by maintaining high efficiency is difficult to attain.

A comparison between the input voltage required for a defined output for both the converter topologies is shown in Fig. 15. It is seen that for all the four different output voltage levels considered, IBRSC always requires a lesser input voltage for obtaining the required output voltage.





A comparison between the total volume and weight of all the components used for realizing both the converter topologies is shown in Fig. 16. It is clearly seen that IBRSC has a way smaller volume and weight when compared to the DAHB converter.

6 Conclusion

In this paper, a new topology for an isolated DC-DC converter is presented with a dual bridge structure, having just one switch, two capacitors, and an inductor each in the front-end and back-end H-bridges, along with a high-frequency transformer for isolation of the bridges. Simulations were done to verify the structure and working of the converter. The converter showed more than 98% efficiency in isolation, buck, and boost operations, with very low voltage and current ripple values of less than 5%. A comparison study of the proposed converter (IBRSC) with a recent similar half bridge converter topology (DAHB) was also done which showed the benefits of the proposed topology. It was seen that the number of components of the proposed converter is way lesser, thus helping in simplifying the driver and control circuitry. An efficiency comparison of the two topologies showed that the proposed topology has

very high efficiency in buck, boost, and isolation operating modes, whereas DAHB has lesser efficiencies in boost and isolation modes. The input voltages required to produce a definite output voltage are also found to be lesser for the proposed IBRSC. Finally, a comparison of the total volume and weight of the components required for both the topologies also showed that the proposed topology is more advantageous.

As a future work, efforts can be made to design an efficient high-frequency transformer for the proposed isolated converter. Emerging technology like planar transformers can be incorporated into this design to further reduce the practical losses of the converter. The design of a simple driver and control circuitry for this reduced-switch topology can also be attempted to further analyze the converter.

Acknowledgements This work is part of SRMIST Selective Excellence Research Initiative-2021: 'DCFCEVB'.

References

- S. Inoue, M. Ishigaki, A. Takahashi, T. Sugiyama, Design of an isolated bidirectional DC-DC converter with built-in filters for high power density. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 36(1), 739–750 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2020.3003618
- O. Alkul, S. Demirbas, A novel high frequency-link bidirectional DC-DC converter for electric vehicle applications, in 2nd International Conference on Smart Grid Renewable Energy, SGRE 2019—Proceedings (2019). https://doi.org/10.1109/SGRE46976.2019.9020693.
- Z. Zhang, C. Liu, M. Wang, Y. Si, Y. Liu, Q. Lei, High-efficiency high-power-density CLLC resonant converter with low-stray-capacitance and well-heat-dissipated planar transformer for EV on-board charger. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 35(10), 10831–10851 (2020). https://doi. org/10.1109/TPEL.2020.2980313
- X. Qi, Y. Wang, M. Fang, An integrated cascade structure-based isolated bidirectional DC–DC converter for battery charge equalization. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 35(11), 12003–12021 (2020)
- 5. Int. Energy Agency, Energy Technology Perspectives (Paris, Fr., 2017)
- S.H. Hosseini, R. Ghazi, H. Heydari-Doostabad, An extendable quadratic bidirectional DC– DC converter for V2G and G2V applications. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 68(6), 4859–4869 (2020)
- Y. Liao et al., Single-stage DAB-LLC hybrid bidirectional converter with tight voltage regulation under DCX operation. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 68(1), 293–303 (2020)
- P. He, A. Khaligh, Comprehensive analyses and comparison of 1 kW isolated DC–DC converters for bidirectional EV charging systems. IEEE Trans. Transp. Electrif. 3(1), 147–156 (2016)
- A. Parisi, E. Ragonese, N. Spina, G. Palmisano, Galvanically isolated DC-DC converter using a single isolation transformer for multi-channel communication. IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. I Regul. Pap. 67(12), 4434–4444 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1109/TCSI.2020.3007314
- Z.S. Du, P. Channegowda, P. Kshirsagar, S. Dwari, High density high power DC-DC converter architectures for future electric transportation applications. in 2019 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition, ECCE 2019 (2019), pp. 5862–5869. https://doi.org/10.1109/ECCE. 2019.8913313
- P. He, A. Khaligh, Comprehensive analyses and comparison of 1 kW isolated DC-DC converters for bidirectional EV charging systems. IEEE Trans. Transp. Electrif. 3(1), 147–156 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1109/TTE.2016.2630927

- Z. Liao, Y. Lei, R.C.N. Pilawa-Podgurski, Analysis and design of a high power density flyingcapacitor multilevel boost converter for high step-up conversion. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 34(5), 4087–4099 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2018.2858184
- J. Scoltock, Y. Wang, G. Calderon-Lopez, A.J. Forsyth, Rapid thermal analysis of nanocrystalline inductors for converter optimization. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 8(3), 2276–2284 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1109/JESTPE.2019.2947223
- S. Lu, C. Ding, Y. Mei, K.D.T. Ngo, G.Q. Lu, Hetero-magnetic coupled inductor (HMCI) for high frequency interleaved multiphase DC/DC converters, in *IEEE Conference on Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition-APEC*, vol. 2019 (2019), pp. 2667–2672. https:// doi.org/10.1109/APEC.2019.8721767.
- R. Mayer, M.B. El Kattel, S.V.G. Oliveira, Multiphase interleaved bidirectional DC/DC converter with coupled inductor for electrified-vehicle applications. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 36(3), 2533–2547 (2020)
- Y.C. Liu et al., Design and implementation of a planar transformer with fractional turns for high power density LLC resonant converters. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 36(5), 5191–5203 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2020.3029001
- S. Gao, Y. Wang, Y. Guan, D. Xu, A high step up SEPIC-based converter based on partly interleaved transformer. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 67(2), 1455–1465 (2020). https://doi.org/ 10.1109/TIE.2019.2910044
- S. Neira, J. Pereda, F. Rojas, Three-port full-bridge bidirectional converter for hybrid dc/dc/ac systems. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 35(12), 13077–13084 (2020)
- X. Xu, Y. Zhang, L. Zhu, H. Yu, Y. Zhang, H. Wu, A high step-down DC-DC converter with matrix-transformer and wide voltage gain for vehicle power supply applications. 2019 22nd Int Conf. Electr. Mach. Syst. ICEMS 2019, 1–6 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEMS.2019. 8922407
- B. Vardani, N.R. Tummuru, Bidirectional wireless power transfer using single phase matrix converter for electric vehicle application, in *IEEE Region 10 Annual International Conference*, *Proceedings/TENCON*, vol. 2019 (2019), pp. 1523–1528. https://doi.org/10.1109/TENCON. 2019.8929288.
- C. Fei, F.C. Lee, Q. Li, High-efficiency high-power-density LLC converter with an integrated planar matrix transformer for high-output current applications. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 64(11), 9072–9082 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2017.2674599
- A. Parida, M. Barai, K.R. Mothukuri, Study of a soft switched isolated DC-DC bidirectional converter for electric vehicles, in *TENCON 2019–2019 IEEE Region 10 Conference (TENCON)* (2019), pp. 1136–1141
- F.Z. Peng, H. Li, G.J. Su, J.S. Lawler, A new ZVS bidirectional DC-DC converter for fuel cell and battery application. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 19(1), 54–65 (2004). https://doi.org/10. 1109/TPEL.2003.820550
- J. Liu, Y. Mei, S. Lu, X. Li, G.Q. Lu, Continuously variable multi-permeability inductor for improving the efficiency of high-frequency DC-DC converter. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 35(1), 826–834 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2019.2907770
- Jason, Application report input and output capacitor selection. Cycle (February), 1–11 (2006) [Online]. www.ti.com.
- 26. W. Hart Danial, Commonly Used Power and Converter Equations (2010)
- H. Ramakrishnan, Design Guide: TIDA-010054 Bi-Directional, Dual Active Bridge Reference Design for Level 3 Electric Vehicle Charging Stations (Texas Instruments Incorporated, 2019)

Comparative Analysis of Resonant Converter Topologies for Multiple Load Light Emitting Diode Applications



Aswini Patakamoori (), Ramanjaneya Reddy Udumula), Tousif Khan Nizami), and Ravi Eswar Kodumur Meesala)

1 Introduction

Lighting loads consume nearly 20% of the total electrical energy generated every year across the globe [1]. Electrical energy can be saved with the effective use of lighting sources. Therefore, traditional lighting sources such as incandescent lamps and fluorescent lamps are being replaced by LEDs which have several advantages such as high luminous intensity, long life span, compact size, environment friendly, and controllable in both color and light [2, 3]. LED driver circuit is a significant component in LED systems in order to provide a constant power supply to lamps [4, 5]. The driver circuits can be AC fed or DC fed based on the availability of an electrical input source [6–8]. Numerous works can be found in the literature related to AC fed LED driver circuits with effective input current regulation, Power Factor Correction (PFC), and improved dimming characteristics [9–25].

DC power distribution improves the efficiency and reliability of the system by eliminating AC to DC conversion stage, which is more significant in LED lighting systems. Hence, DC-DC converter topologies are finding wide interest in LED lighting technology. Various conventional DC-DC converter topologies are given

T. K. Nizami e-mail: tousif.k@srmap.edu.in

R. E. K. Meesala SRM Institute of Science and Technology, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: ravieswm@srmist.edu.in

A. Patakamoori (⊠) · R. R. Udumula · T. K. Nizami SRM University-AP, Neerukonda, India e-mail: aswini_p@srmap.edu.in

R. R. Udumula e-mail: ramanjaneya.r@srmap.edu.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_6

in [26, 27]. Here the converters are classified as (i) non-isolated and (ii) isolated converter topologies. Non-isolated topologies presented in [28–34] achieve high efficiency and good dimming characteristics with high voltage gain. High-power LED driver circuits require galvanic isolation to prevent direct current flow between input and output to avoid electric shock. The isolated converter topologies discussed in [35–40] are able to provide galvanic isolation between input and output with improved efficiency and wide range dimming. The size of the LED driver should be compact subjected to low-cost requirements [41]. When these non-isolated and isolated topologies are designed for high-power applications, the size of passive components is more, which results in the bulk size of the converter and more losses. The size of passive components can be reduced by increasing the switching frequency of the devices. But the high frequency of switching devices creates high device stresses and high Electro Magnetic Interferences [EMI] [42]. This will reduce the efficiency of the LED driver circuit.

To overcome these disadvantages, soft switching converters are attracting more attention in high-power LED applications, such as street lighting and industrial lighting [43, 44]. These converters enable Zero Voltage Switching (ZVS) and Zero Current switching (ZCS). The ZVS turn on and ZCS turn off of switching devices reduce the switching losses in the driver circuit. This helps in attaining high efficiency, high frequency of operation, high-power capability, and high reliability [45].

Resonant converter topologies are categorized mainly into three types [46], based on the number of elements in the resonant tank as (i) Two-element resonant converters, (ii) Three-element resonant converters, and (iii) Multi-element resonant converters. Two-element converters such as Series Resonant Converter (SRC) [47-51] and Parallel Resonant Converters (PRC) [52, 53] are simple topologies with simple operation and analysis. But these topologies are not suitable for high-power applications as SRC cannot control the output voltage at no load condition and is not able to supply output voltage greater than input voltage making it suitable for step-down applications. Whereas PRC exhibits poor current regulation and is less efficient in light load conditions [54, 55]. To overcome the limitations of twoelement resonant converter topologies, three-element resonant converter topologies are developed [56]. There are 36 different configurations in three-element resonant converter topologies [57, 58]. Among all those LLC, LCC, CLL, and LCL are the most popular topologies [59–68]. Multi-element resonant converters consist of more than three elements in a resonant tank. But the increase in the component count can increase the complexity of the system. Hence, multiple element resonant converter applications are limited [69].

Three-element resonant converters found more interest in LED driver applications due to improved features over SRC and PRC. A high-frequency resonant LLC converter proposed for LED driver applications in [70] achieved an efficiency of 87% with high-power density. A high voltage gain single-stage LLC converter presented in [71] is well suitable for automobile applications. The reduced component count of the converter with an integrating switch between two parts of the converter decreased the cost of the converter. This converter gives an efficiency of 92% at full load. A coupled inductor-based buck LLC converter is presented for automotive applications in [72]. The passive resonant circuit enables soft switching. Charging the capacitor up to an input voltage during the resonance reduced the voltage stress of the components. The Buck-Boost LLC converter presented for automobile applications in [73] operates in a wide voltage range. ZVS for both primary side and secondary side switches is obtained through an optimized dual-phase shift modulation technique.

The two-stage resonant converter presented in [74] with a buck converter at the first stage and CLL resonant converter working at the series resonant frequency achieved a high-efficiency operation for a wide load range. This converter gives superior current balance with a magnetizing inductance in an unbalanced load condition. The dimming feature is obtained easily with the regulation of the first stage. A multiple load LED driver presented in [75] contains the CLL converter in the primary side of the transformer and charge balance capacitors in the secondary of the transformer. This topology eliminates the use of magnetic components and achieved ZVS turn on of primary side switching devices and ZCS turn of secondary side switching devices. This topology obtained a good current balance in each LED. A CLCL DC-DC resonant converter proposed for two-stage LED driver system in [75] achieves ZVS turn on and quasi ZCS turn off. The optimal design considerations provide good soft switching performance and reduced voltage stress of the switching devices.

A Half bridge LED driver circuit with variable inductor control presented in [76] allows independent current control of multiple LED arrays for providing inherent open circuit and short circuit protection. A Half Bridge LED driver circuit proposed in [77] reduced the conduction losses with asymmetrical secondary windings of the transformer and switching losses with optimized dead time interval. In a full bridge resonant converter [78], the LED lamp is supplied by two series-connected voltage sources. The converter achieved ZVS which resulted in the reduction of switching losses and improved efficiency. The lamp current is controlled by center tapped rectifier in this driver circuit. In high-power applications, multiple loads are being used to achieve high luminous intensity. Many resonant converters topologies are presented for multiple load LED lighting applications in recent years.

This article presents the comparison of a few multiple load resonant converter topologies proposed for street lighting, automotive lighting, and smart lighting applications. The simulation results for a few full bridge topologies to realize the performance of soft switched converters. The article is organized as follows; Sect. 2 explains the classification of LED driver topologies based on input electrical source. The operation principle of the converters is discussed in Sect. 3. Section 4 includes extensive simulation results performed for a few soft switched full bridge LED driver topologies and performance comparison of topologies. Finally, the performances have been evaluated and conclusions are drawn in Sect. 5.

2 Classification of LED Drivers

The LED driver topologies can be classified into three groups based on the nature of the electrical input source, as AC fed LED drivers, DC fed LED drivers, and PV or battery fed LED drivers (Fig. 1).

In passive AC fed LED drivers, the LED current is regulated simply through passive components such as series resistors, coupled inductors, and coupled capacitors. The operation of these circuits is simple; however, the massive size of the passive components results in less efficiency and poor power factor. The limitations of passive topologies are overcome by switched mode AC fed LED driver topologies. These topologies give controlled current regulation, Power Factor Correction (PFC), and shock prevention with isolation between input and output.

Single-stage switched mode AC fed LED driver topologies are suitable for lowpower applications, since the AC-DC conversion circuit itself performs PFC and current regulation. This does not provide satisfactory PFC. On contrary, in two-stage switched mode AC fed LED driver topologies, PFC is performed in the first stage and the second stage is designed for current regulation. This improves the reliability and power capability of these converters. The increased component count constrained the



Fig. 1 Classification of LED drivers

application of two-stage topologies. To hammer this limitation, the PFC and DC-DC conversion stages are integrated into integrated two-stage switched mode AC fed LED driver topologies. But in the case of multiple LED load applications, galvanic isolation is required. Hence, three-stage topologies are introduced with galvanic isolation in the first stage, and the remaining two stages perform PFC and current regulation, respectively.

DC fed LED driver topologies and PV or battery fed LED driver topologies are again classified into linear DC-DC converters and switched mode DC-DC converters. In linear DC-DC converters, series resistors are employed to regulate the LED current. These LED driver topologies are simple in operation but the generation of more heat causes poor efficiency and uncontrolled operation limited the application of linear DC-DC converters. To realize the controlled operation of the LED lamps, switched mode DC-DC LED driver topologies are designed. Switched mode LED driver topologies, isolated DC-DC LED driver topologies, and resonant or soft switching LED driver topologies. Non-isolated LED driver topologies are in turn classified as Buck, Boost, Buck-Boost, and Cuk converters. Further isolated LED driver topologies are classified into Flyback, Forward, Push–pull, Half bridge, and Full bridge topologies. Non-isolated topologies are suitable for low-power applications. Whereas in high-power and multiple load applications, galvanic isolation is required. Isolated topologies give good performance in these applications.

In the DC to AC conversion stage, the transformer for providing isolation between input and output in isolated LED driver topologies increases the losses and component count. The resonant LED driver topologies resolve these limitations. Depending on the LC tank circuit connection between input and output, soft switching converters are categorized into series, parallel, and series–parallel resonant converters. Through ZVS turn on and ZCS turn off in switching devices, these converters provide high efficiency, high-power capability, high frequency of operation, and high reliability. A few resonant LED driver topologies presented for multiple load LED lighting applications are discussed in the next section.

3 Multiple Load Resonant LED Driver Topologies

3.1 Three-Leg Resonant LED Driver Topology [79]

The circuit diagram for three-leg resonant LED driver topology presented for smart lighting applications is shown in Fig. 2. The first two legs of the circuit form the full bridge circuit to power LED lamp-1 and the full bridge circuit formed by the first and third leg supplies LED lamp-2. The switches in two legs are operated simultaneously with a high switching frequency and 50% duty ratio. The third leg switches are also operated for 50% duty ratio but with a low switching frequency. Both LED lamps of different power ratings are supplied through the series resonance concept. This



Fig. 2 Three-leg resonant LED driver topology [79]

converter allows individual current regulation and independent dimming with high efficiency.

3.2 Multi-channel LED Driver Topology Based on Switch Controlled Capacitor (SCC) [80]

The precise current sharing control multi-channel SCC LED driver circuit presented in [80] is shown in Fig. 3. This circuit has a transformer with a single primary side and multiple secondary sides with a half bridge rectifier. In each unit, one SCC module, one resonant inductor, and two filter capacitors are connected. Two LED lamps are supplied by each unit. Current regulation and dimming are obtained in each channel through the charging and discharging of the SCC module. This driver circuit achieved current sharing between two LED channels effectively.

3.3 Two-Channel LED Driver with Automatic Current Balance [81]

A Soft switching two-channel LED driver with an automatic current balance is proposed in [81]. The circuit diagram for this topology is given in Fig. 4. In this topology, two half bridge circuits are connected in series to form a stack bridge. The two switches of each half bridge circuit are turned on complimentarily. The square wave output is obtained at the mid-point of the stack bridge by controlling



Fig. 3 Multi-channel LED driver topology based on the switch-controlled capacitor (SCC) [80]

the state of the four switches in two half bridge circuits. The inductor L_r acts as a resonant tank. This topology attains ZVS in Continuous Conduction Mode (CCM) and ZCS in Discontinuous Conduction Mode (DCM). The ampere-second balance approach resulted in the automatic current balance of the LED lamps. Stack bridge configuration reduced the switching losses.



Fig. 4 Two-channel LED driver with automatic current balance [81]



Fig. 5 Non-isolated wide input SRC topology [82]

3.4 Non-isolated Wide Input Series Resonant Converter (SRC) Topology [82]

The circuit diagram for a Non-isolated Wide Input Series Resonant Converter (SRC) topology is shown in Fig. 5. This resonant converter can be reconfigured into three different topologies such as Buck-Boost integrated Full Bridge converter (BBFBSRC), Buck-Boost integrated Half bridge converter (HBSRC), and Conventional HBSRC to produce three different voltage gains. It operates for wide input voltage ranges while maintaining the soft switching. The transition from one topology to another topology is achieved smoothly by the PI controller based on input voltage without any additional components. Reduced switching losses and wide voltage range operation make this converter more suitable for automotive applications.

3.5 Soft Switched Full Bridge LED Driver Topology [83]

The circuit diagram of the soft switched full bridge converter is shown in Fig. 6. In this driver circuit configuration, the series combination of LED lamp and inductor is connected in parallel with the switch. Inductors L_1, L_2, L_3 , and L_4 provide continuous



Fig. 6 Circuit diagram of soft switched full bridge LED driver [83]

current to the lamps. Inductor L_r is used to achieve ZVS in all four switches. Switches S_1 and S_2 are alternately turned on and off at a switching frequency $f_s = \frac{1}{T}$ with a 50% duty ratio, to avoid short circuits between the switches. Similarly, S_3 and S_4 are alternately turned on and off with the same switching frequency and duty ratio. By using a low-frequency gate signal, the switch S_d enables dimming control in all LED lamps. Input voltage variations are handled by the Buck-boost converter at the input side of the driver circuit. This topology achieved ZVS which improves the efficiency by reducing switching losses. Hence, the switching devices are carrying only small currents, and the current stress in the devices is also reduced significantly. This topology is highly suitable for street lighting applications.

3.6 Ripple-Free Full Bridge LED Driver Topology [84]

An efficient ripple-free full bridge LED driver with ZVS is proposed in [84]. The connection diagram for this converter is given in Fig. 7. This full bridge configuration cancels out the ripple voltage in LED lamps by using the interleaving technique. The connection of inductors and LED lamps to obtain ripple cancelation in LED lamps is shown in Fig. 7. Allowing more ripple in the inductor reduced the size of the



Fig. 7 Circuit diagram of an efficient ripple-free LED driver with ZVS [84]

inductor. Due to this, the size and cost of the driver circuit are reduced. High-efficiency dimming control is achieved through S_d by using the on–off control method. Input voltage variations are controlled by the Buck-boost converter. This driver circuit is suitable for PV or battery fed street lighting applications.

4 Results and Discussions

The two soft switched full bridge topologies are simulated in MATLAB Simulink environment to give an idea about the performance of soft switching converters. The simulation parameters used for the two topologies are given in Table 1. Figures 8, 9, 10, 11 and 12 represent the simulation results for soft switched full bridge converter [83]. In soft switched full bridge topology, ZVS is achieved through resonant inductor L_r in all the four switches. Figure 8, describes the switching pulses of the switch-1 in soft switched full bridge converter. Here we can observe ZVS turn on in the switching device. As all lamps are identical, results are shown for a single lamp.

Figure 9 represents the voltage across lamp-1 and Fig. 10 represents the current through lamp-1. From these waveforms, we can observe that this driver circuit is able to give a continuous supply to LED lamps. And also, we can observe the small ripple content of 1.29 V in voltage waveform and the ripple current of 0.13 A. In general, high ripple factors reduce the efficiency and lifetime of the driver circuit; this in turn affects the performance of LED lamp by decreasing its luminous intensity. The component count of this circuit is comparatively less as it is able to run four loads with four switches, four inductors, and one resonant inductor. Figures 11 and 12 show the voltage and current waveforms of topology with 20% dimming. This shows that high-efficiency dimming is achieved in a wide range.

Figures 13, 14, 15, 16 and 17 represent the simulation results for ripple-free full bridge converter [84]. The switching pulses for ripple-free full bridge converter are shown in Fig. 13. This shows ZVS turn on of switches in this topology. The voltage across lamp-1 and current through Lamp-1 are shown in Fig. 14 and Fig. 15,

Parameter	Soft switched full bridge driver circuit	An efficient ripple-free full bridge driver circuit
DC input voltage, Vin	66 V	31.2 V
Switching frequency, f_s	200 kHz	200 kHz
Duty ratio, D	0.5	0.5
L_1, L_2, L_3, L_4	577 μΗ	71 μΗ
L _r	120 µH	130 µH
LED operating current, <i>i</i> _{LED}	550 mA	550 mA
LED operating voltage	3.3 V	3.3 V
Number of lamps	4	2
Number of LEDs	80 (10 LEDs in single string, two parallel strings in one lamp)	48 (12 LEDs in single string, two parallel strings in one lamp)

Table 1 Simulation parameters



Fig. 8 Switching pulses in soft switched full bridge LED driver



Fig. 9 Voltage across lamp-1 in soft switched full bridge LED driver



Fig. 10 Current through lamp-1 in soft switched full bridge LED driver



Fig. 11 Voltage across lamp-1 in soft switched full bridge LED driver with 20% dimming



Fig. 12 Current through lamp-1 in soft switched full bridge LED driver with 20% dimming

respectively. Figures 16 and 17 show voltage and current waveforms of ripple-free full bridge LED driver circuit with 20% dimming. The experimental results of this circuit showed high-efficiency dimming in a wide range, i.e., from 0 to 100%. The number of components used per lamp in this topology is more than the soft switched full bridge circuit. The performance comparison of all the topologies is given in Tables 2 and 3 and the components comparison of all the topologies is given in Table 4.



Fig. 13 Switching pulses in ripple-free full bridge LED driver



Fig. 14 Voltage across lamp-1 in ripple-free full bridge LED driver



Fig. 15 Current through lamp-1 in ripple-free full bridge LED driver



Fig. 16 Voltage across lamp-1 in ripple-free full bridge LED driver with 20% dimming



Fig. 17 Current through lamp-1 in ripple-free full bridge LED driver with 20% dimming

		1	1	U				
Topology	Input voltage	Output power	% Efficiency	Dimming	ZVS	ZCS	Number of lamps	Application
	(V)	(W)						
[79]	48	126	92.45	Yes	Yes	No	2	Smart lighting
[80]	48	20	93.4	Yes	Yes	No	2	Low-power lighting
[81]	100	15.8	NA	Yes	Yes	Yes	2	Low-power lighting
[82]	18–120	22.77	91.8–94.19	Yes	Yes	No	2	Automotive lighting
[83]	66	36.3	93	Yes	Yes	No	4	Street lighting
[84]	12–24 V	87	94	Yes	Yes	No	2	Street lighting

 Table 2
 Performance comparison of all topologies

5 Conclusion

A few resonant topologies presented for multiple load LED lighting applications are discussed in this paper. The performance parameters of all these topologies are given in Tables 2, 3, and 4 for comparison. All the topologies achieved soft switching and are applicable for multiple load LED lighting applications. The soft switched full

Topology	Current regulation	Device current stress	Component count per lamp	Independent dimming
[79]	Yes	Low	Moderate	Yes
[80]	Yes	Low	Moderate	Yes
[81]	Yes	Low	Moderate	No
[82]	Yes	Low	Moderate	No
[83]	Yes	Low	Low	No
[84]	Yes	Low	Low	No

 Table 3
 Performance comparison of all topologies

Components	[79]	[80]	[81]	[82]	[83]	[84]
Switches	6	3	4	4	6	6
Diodes	8	4	2	4	1	1
Capacitors	4	6	3	2	1	1
Inductors	3	1	1	2	5	5
LED lamps	2	2	2	1	4	2
Transformer	0	1	0	0	0	0

 Table 4
 Comparison of components in all topologies

bridge topologies presented for street lighting applications are simulated in MATLAB Simulink environment to analyze the advantages and limitations of both topologies.

The three-leg resonant converter topology [79] can be applicable to different power rating LED lamps. The current regulation is achieved by phase modulation and duty ratio control techniques. This topology is suitable for high-power applications. Multichannel LED driver topology with SCC [80] achieved current regulation through SCC module adjustment. This topology can be used to connect multiple channels as it attains independent current regulation in each unit through a capacitor unit. Two-channel LED driver with automatic current balance [81] achieved ZVS and ZCS in CCM and DCM operation, respectively. The frequency doubling technique reduced the switching losses of the converter. This converter attains automatic current balance by ampere-second balance. Non-isolated wide input series resonant converter topology [82] can be reconfigured into three different topologies by maintaining soft switching. This topology is well suitable for automotive applications. Soft switched full bridge LED driver topology [83] achieves high efficiency by reducing component count by supplying four loads with four inductors, four switches, and one resonant inductor. Ripple-free full bridge LED driver topology [84] obtains zero ripple content in both voltage and current waveforms making it suitable for flicker-free LED lamps. Depending on the application and specifications, any of these driver topologies can be chosen for multiple load LED lighting applications.

References

- C.S. Wong, K.H. Loo, Y.M. Lai, M.H.L. Chow, C.K. Tse, An alternative approach to LED driver design based on high-voltage driving. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 31(3), 2465–2475 (2016). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2015.2434496
- Y.K. Cheng, K.W.E. Cheng, General study for using LED to replace traditional lighting devices, in 2006 2nd International Conference on Power Electronics Systems and Applications (2006), pp. 173–177. https://doi.org/10.1109/PESA.2006.343093
- S. Li et al., A survey, classification, and critical review of light-emitting diode drivers. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 31(2), 1503–1516 (2015)
- M. Nishikawa et al., An LED drive circuit with constant-output-current control and constantluminance control, in *INTELEC 06-Twenty-Eighth international Telecommunications Energy Conference* (IEEE, 2006)
- S. Li, H. Chen, S. Tan, S.Y. Hui, E. Waffenschmidt, Power flow analysis and critical design issues of retrofit light-emitting diode (LED) light bulb. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 30(7), 3830–3840 (2015). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2014.2339191
- M. Arias, A. Vázquez, J. Sebastián. An overview of the AC-DC and DC-DC converters for LED lighting applications. Automatika 53(2), 156–172 (2012)
- Yadlapalli, R. Tagore, R.P. Narasipuram, A. Kotapati, An overview of energy efficient solid state LED driver topologies. Int. J. Energy Res. 44(2), 612–630 (2020)
- P.S. Almeida, D. Camponogara, M. Dalla Costa, H. Braga, J.M. Alonso, Matching LED and driver life spans: a review of different techniques. IEEE Industr. Electron. Mag. 9(2), 36–47 (2015). https://doi.org/10.1109/MIE.2014.2352861
- 9. Y.C. Li, A novel control scheme of quasi-resonant valley-switching for high-power-factor AC-to-DC LED drivers. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electr. **62**(8), 4787–4794 (2015)
- P.S. Almeida, H.A.C. Braga, M.A. Dalla Costa, J.M. Alonso, Offline soft-switched LED driver based on an integrated bridgeless boost-asymmetrical half-bridge converter. IEEE Trans. Ind. App. 51(1), 761–769 (2015)
- D. Gacio, J.M. Alonso, J. Garcia, D. Garcia-Llera, J. Cardesin, Optimization of a front-end DCM buck PFP for an HPF integrated single-stage LED driver. IEEE J Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electr. 3(3), 666–678 (2015)
- U. Ramanjaneya Reddy, B.L. Narasimharaju, Unity power factor buck-boost led driver for wide range of input voltage application, in 2015 Annual IEEE India Conference (INDICON) (2015)
- Y. Wang, J. Huang, W. Wang, D. Xu, A single-stage single-switch LED driver based on integrated buck-boost circuit and class E converter, in *IEEE Industry Applications Society, Conference Record*, Oct. 2015
- P. Fang, Y.-F. Liu, P. C. Sen, A flicker-free single-stage offline LED driver with high power factor. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electr. 3(3), 654–665 (2015)
- U.R. Reddy, B.L. Narasimharaju, Single-stage electrolytic capacitor less non-inverting buckboost PFC based AC–DC ripple free LED driver. IET Power Electron. 10(1), 38–46 (2017)
- C. Hu, Y. Zhang, X. Wu, State-of-the-art multiple outputs high brightness (HB) LED driving technology, in 2014 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition-APEC 2014 (IEEE, 2014)
- U. Ramanjaneya Reddy, B.L. Narasimharaju, A cost-effective zero-voltage switching dualoutput LED driver. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 32(10), 7941–7953 (2017). https://doi.org/ 10.1109/TPEL.2016.2636244
- I. Castro, D.G. Lamar, S. Lopez, K. Martin, M. Arias, J. Sebastian, A family of high frequency AC-LED drivers based on ZCS-QRCs. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 33(10), 8728–8740 (2018). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2017.2780234
- 19. J. Yang et al., A universal-input high-power-factor LLC resonant driver without electrolytic capacitor for PWM dimming LED lighting application, in 2014 International Power Electronics and Application Conference and Exposition (IEEE, 2014)

- Y. Chen, C. Chang, P. Yang, A novel constant current control circuit for a primaryside controlled AC-DC LED driver, in 2014 11th International Conference on Electronics, Computer and Computation (ICECCO) (IEEE, 2014)
- I. Castro, K. Martin, A. Vazquez, M. Arias, D.G. Lamar, J. Sebastian, An AC–DC PFC singlestage dual inductor current-fed push-pull for HB-LED lighting applications. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 6(1), 255–266 (2018). https://doi.org/10.1109/JESTPE.2017.273 6250
- J. Singh, P. Mahajan, R. Garg, Design & implementation of solar fed intensity controlled streetlight, in 2018 2nd IEEE International Conference on Power Electronics, Intelligent Control and Energy Systems (ICPEICES) (2018), pp. 671–676. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICPEICES.2018. 8897422
- M. Tang, Q. Xu, C. Ma, X. Qu, Elimination of electrolytic capacitor in AC/DC LED driver with ripple cancellation based on series compensation structure, in 2021 IEEE 1st International Power Electronics and Application Symposium (PEAS) (2021), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10. 1109/PEAS53589.2021.9628625
- D. Chowdhury, M.I. Hussain, M.G. Zakaria, M.Z. Rahman Khan, A low power LED driver with a soft-switched buck converter and a parallel-loaded series L-C resonant inverter, in 2018 10th International Conference on Electrical and Computer Engineering (ICECE) (2018), pp. 26–29. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICECE.2018.8636763
- A. Jha, B. Singh, A bridgeless boost PFC converter fed LED driver for high power factor and low THD. in *IEEMA Engineer Infinite Conference (eTechNxT)* (2018), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/ 10.1109/ETECHNXT.2018.8385333
- A. Agrawal, K.C. Jana, A. Shrivastava, A review of different DC/DC converters for power quality improvement in LED lighting load, in *International Conference on Energy Economics* and Environment (ICEEE) (2015), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/EnergyEconomics.2015. 7235089
- Y. Wang, J.M. Alonso, X. Ruan, A review of LED drivers and related technologies. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 64(7), 5754–5765 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2017.2677335
- A. Pollock, H. Pollock, C. Pollock, High efficiency LED power supply. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 3(3), 617–623 (2015). https://doi.org/10.1109/JESTPE.2015.2430621
- R. Dayal, L. Parsa, Non-isolated topologies for high step-down offline LED driver applications, in *Twenty-Seventh Annual IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC)* (2012), pp. 988–993. https://doi.org/10.1109/APEC.2012.6165939
- Y. Lu, D. Czarkowski, W.E. Bury, High efficiency adaptive boost converter for LED drivers, in 2011 7th International Conference-Workshop Compatibility and Power Electronics (CPE) (2011), pp. 315–318. https://doi.org/10.1109/CPE.2011.5942253
- S.-W. Lee, H.-J. Choe, J.-J. Yun, Performance improvement of a boost LED driver with high voltage gain for edge-lit LED backlights. IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. II Express Briefs 65(4), 481–485 (2017)
- 32. W.-H. Yang et al., A high-efficiency single-inductor multiple-output buck-type LED driver with average current correction technique. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. **33**(4), 3375–3385 (2017)
- 33. K. Eguchi, K. Kuwahara, T. Ishibashi, Analysis of an LED lighting circuit using a hybrid buck–boost converter with high gain. Energy Rep. 6, 250–256 (2020)
- K.K. Koppolu, Design of dimmable light emitting diode driver for low power applications. J. Power Technol. 99(3), 204–209 (2019)
- J. Zhang, J. Wang, X. Wu, A capacitor-isolated LED driver with inherent current balance capability. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 59(4), 1708–1716 (2012). https://doi.org/10.1109/ TIE.2011.2138111
- S. Ahmad, N.M.L. Tan, M.Z. Baharuddin, G. Buticchi, A high-performance isolated SEPIC converter for non-electrolytic LED lighting. IEEE Access 9, 149894–149905 (2021). https:// doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2021.3125522
- F. Bento, A.J.M. Cardoso, Comparative performance evaluation of Two LED driver architectures for residential lighting applications, in *IEEE 13th International Symposium on Diagnostics for Electrical Machines. Power Electronics and Drives (SDEMPED)* (2021), pp. 216–220. https://doi.org/10.1109/SDEMPED51010.2021.9605555

- S. Buso, G. Spiazzi, F. Sichirollo, Study of the asymmetrical half-bridge flyback converter as an effective line-fed solid-state lamp driver. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electr. 61(12), 6730–6738 (2014)
- H.-L. Cheng, Y.-N. Chang, H.-C. Yen, C.-C. Hua, P.-S. Su, An interleaved flyback-typed LED driver with ZVS and energy recovery of leakage inductance. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 34(5), 4497–4508 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2018.2864223
- R. Kathiresan, P. Das, T. Reindl, S.K. Panda, Novel high-power nonresonant multichannel LED driver. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 64(7), 5851–5864 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIE. 2017.2652396
- 41. M. Day, LED-driver considerations. Analog Appl. J. 1, 14-17 (2004)
- Y. Wang, O. Lucia, Z. Zhang, S. Gao, Y. Guan, D. Xu, A review of high frequency power converters and related technologies. IEEE Open J. Industr. Electron. Soc. 1, 247–260 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1109/OJIES.2020.3023691
- H. van der Broeck, G. Sauerlander, M. Wendt, Power driver topologies and control schemes for LEDs, in APEC 07—Twenty-Second Annual IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (2007), pp. 1319–1325. https://doi.org/10.1109/APEX.2007.357686
- 44. M.T. Outeiro, G. Buja, Comparison of resonant power converters with two, three, and four energy storage elements. in *IECON 2015–41st Annual Conference of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society* (IEEE, 2015)
- 45. M.D. Abdul-Hakeem, M.R. Sahid, T. Sutikno, Overview of soft-switching DC-DC converters. Int. J. Power Electron. Drive Syst. 9(4), 2006 (2018)
- 46. M. Salem et al., Resonant power converters with respect to passive storage (LC) elements and control techniques—an overview. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. **91**, 504–520 (2018)
- 47. M.F. De Melo et al., Analysis of series-resonant LED driver applied to reduce the low-frequency current ripple transmission, in 2015 IEEE 24th International Symposium on Industrial Electronics (ISIE) (IEEE, 2015)
- 48. M. Salem et al., Performance study of series resonant converter using zero voltage switching, in 2014 IEEE Conference on Energy Conversion (CENCON) (IEEE, 2014)
- S.V. Vaidyanadhan et al., Inductor switched series loaded resonant converter for LED applications, in *IECON 2021–47th Annual Conference of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society* (IEEE, 2021)
- 50. B.S. Nathan, Analysis, simulation and design of series resonant converter for high voltage applications (2012)
- T.N. Gücin, B. Fincan, M. Biberoğlu, A series resonant converter-based multichannel LED driver with inherent current balancing and dimming capability. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 34(3), 2693–2703 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2018.2838261
- 52. A. Polleri, M. Anwari, Modeling and simulation of paralleled series-loaded-resonant converter, in 2008 Second Asia International Conference on Modelling & Simulation (AMS) (IEEE, 2008)
- 53. B.-R. Lin et al., Parallel resonant converter with flying capacitor, in 2013 IEEE International Conference of IEEE Region 10 (TENCON 2013) (IEEE, 2013)
- R. Jagadeesh, N. Vishwanathan, S. Porpandiselvi, An efficient parallel resonant converter for LED lighting, in 2018 20th National Power Systems Conference (NPSC) (2018), pp. 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/NPSC.2018.8771439
- W. Zhang et al., Design for efficiency optimization and voltage controllability of series-series compensated inductive power transfer systems. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 29(1), 191–200 (2013)
- M.T. Outeiro, G. Buja, D. Czarkowski, Resonant power converters: an overview with multiple elements in the resonant tank network. IEEE Industr. Electron. Mag. 10(2), 21–45 (2016)
- R.P. Severns, Topologies for three-element resonant converters. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 7(1), 89–98 (1992)
- 58. X. Tan, X. Ruan, Equivalence relations of resonant tanks: a new perspective for selection and design of resonant converters. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. **63**(4), 2111–2123 (2015)
- J. Zeng et al., LLC resonant converter topologies and industrial applications—a review. Chin. J. Electr. Eng. 6(3), 73–84 (2020)

- M.A. Saket, N. Shafiei, M. Ordonez, LLC converters with planar transformers: issues and mitigation. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 32(6), 4524–4542 (2016)
- 61. I.-H. Cho, Y.-D. Kim, G.-W. Moon, A half-bridge LLC resonant converter adopting boost PWM control scheme for hold-up state operation. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. **29**(2), 841–850 (2013)
- 62. M.P. Madsen, A. Knott, M.A.E. Andersen, Very high frequency resonant DC/DC converters for LED lighting, in 2013 Twenty-Eighth Annual IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC) (IEEE, 2013)
- 63. Y. Wang et al., A single-stage LED driver based on BCM boost circuit and \$ LLC \$ converter for street lighting system. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 62(9), 5446–5457 (2015)
- A. Shrivastava, B. Singh, LLC series resonant converter based LED lamp driver with ZVS, in IEEE Fifth Power India Conference (2012), pp. 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/PowerI.2012.647 9553
- J. Ma, Y. Sun, L. Hu, A single-stage bridgeless LLC resonant converter with constant frequency control based LED driver. IET Power Electron. 14(15), 2507–2518 (2021)
- W.P.Q. Tong, B.M.S. Muhammad Ramadan, T. Logenthiran, R.T. Naayagi, W.L. Woo, V.-T. Phan, High-performance CLL resonant multi-channel LED driver for lighting application, in 2018 IEEE 4th Southern Power Electronics Conference (SPEC) (2018), pp. 1–6. https://doi. org/10.1109/SPEC.2018.8635959
- P. Chansri, N. Noicharoen, K. Phetphoi, A high power LED driver with Class D ZVS series resonant converter, in *International Conference on Electrical, Control and Computer Engineering* 2011 (InECCE) (2011), pp. 457–460. https://doi.org/10.1109/INECCE.2011.5953925
- X. Qu, S.-C. Wong, K. Tse Chi, Resonance-assisted buck converter for offline driving of power LED replacement lamps. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 26(2), 532–540 (2010)
- 69. J. Koscelnik, M. Frivaldsky, M. Prazenica, R. Mazgut, A review of multi-elements resonant converters topologies, in *Proceedings of the ELEKTRO* (2014), pp. 312–317
- M.P. Madsen, A. Knott, M.A.E. Andersen, Very high frequency resonant DC/DC converters for LED lighting, in *Twenty-Eighth Annual IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC)* (2013), pp. 835–839. https://doi.org/10.1109/APEC.2013.6520308
- Y. Wang, S. Gao, Y. Guan, J. Huang, D. Xu, W. Wang, A single-stage LED driver based on double LLC resonant tanks for automobile headlight with digital control. IEEE Trans. Transp. Electrif. 2(3), 357–368 (2016). https://doi.org/10.1109/TTE.2016.2571781
- F. Pouladi, H. Farzanehfard, E. Adib, H. Le Sage, Single-switch soft-switching LED driver suitable for battery-operated systems. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 66(4), 2726–2734 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2018.2844825
- T. Liu, H. Wu, Y. Xing, K. Sun, An isolated soft-switching buck-boost converter utilizing two transformers and embedded bidirectional switches on secondary-side for wide voltage applications, in *IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC)* (2016), pp. 1410–1415. https://doi.org/10.1109/APEC.2016.7468053
- X. Chen, D. Huang, Q. Li, F.C. Lee, Multichannel LED driver with CLL resonant converter. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 3(3), 589–598 (2015). https://doi.org/10.1109/JES TPE.2015.2417219
- Y. Wang et al., A CLCL resonant DC/DC converter for two-stage LED driver system. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 63(5), 2883–2891 (2015)
- 76. J.M. Alonso et al., Analysis and experiments on a single-inductor half-bridge LED driver with magnetic control. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. **32**(12), 9179–9190 (2017)
- M. Arias, D.G. Lamar, F.F. Linera, D. Balocco, A. Aguissa Diallo, J. Sebastián, Design of a soft-switching asymmetrical half-bridge converter as second stage of an LED driver for street lighting application. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 27(3), 1608–1621 (2012). https://doi.org/ 10.1109/TPEL.2011.2164942
- Ch. Ramakrishnareddy, Kasi, S. Porpandiselvi, N. Vishwanathan, An efficient full-bridge resonant converter for light emitting diode (LED) application with simple current control. Int. J. Circuit Theory Appl. 47(12), 2019–2031 (2019)
- Ch. Kasi Ramakrishnareddy, S. Porpandiselvi, N. Vishwanathan, A three-leg resonant converter for two output LED lighting application with independent control. Int. J. Circuit Theory Appl. 47(7), 1173–1187 (2019)

- 80. J. Liu, W. Sun, J. Zeng, Precise current sharing control for multi-channel LED driver based on switch-controlled capacitor. IET Power Electron. **10**(3), 357–367 (2017)
- X. Zhang, H. Cai, L. Sun, H. Liu, Y. Wang, D. Xu, A two-channel LED driver with automatic current balance and soft-switching, in 2020 IEEE 9th International Power Electronics and Motion Control Conference (IPEMC2020-ECCE Asia) (2020), pp. 2594–2598. https://doi.org/ 10.1109/IPEMC-ECCEAsia48364.2020.9367847
- V.K.S. Veeramallu, S. Porpandiselvi, B.L. Narasimharaju, A nonisolated wide input series resonant converter for automotive LED lighting system. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 36(5), 5686–5699 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2020.3032159
- Ch. Ramakrishnareddy, Kasi, S. Porpandiselvi, N. Vishwanathan, Soft switched full-bridge light emitting diode driver configuration for street lighting application. IET Power Electron. 11(1), 149–159 (2018)
- Ch. Ramakrishnareddy, Kasi, S. Porpandiselvi, N. Vishwanathan, An efficient ripple-free LED driver with zero-voltage switching for street lighting applications. EPE J. 29(3), 120–131 (2019)

State-of-Charge Estimation in Lithium-Ion Battery for Electric Vehicle Applications: A Comparative Review



93

Rajbala Purnima Priya, Shivam Mishra, Aryan Priyadarshi, and Sanjay

1 Introduction

Scientists have been alerted of the necessity to reduce pollution and conserve the Earth as the global temperature has risen. Electric Vehicles emit very few pollutants into the atmosphere as compared to vehicles powered by gasoline or diesel. Greenhouse gases (GHG) are a significant issue that harms the environment. Greenhouse gases (GHG) include CO_2 , methane, Fluorinated gases (F-gases), and nitrogen oxide, and CO_2 contributes a major percentage of GHG. Therefore, European Union established an intermediate goal of reducing net CO_2 emissions by at least 55% by 2030 to attain climate neutrality by the end of 2050 [1].

Electric Vehicles, which are powered by batteries that are charged with renewable energy, offer a sustainable alternative to existing transportation methods. Electric automobiles are 100% environmentally friendly and run on electric engines. LIBs are the best option for EV applications in terms of energy storage [2–4]. The fastestgrowing Energy storage system (ESS) technology is lithium-ion batteries (LIBs). Regardless of this, LIB protection and monitoring are critical areas that need to be improved [5]. Because lithium is a temperature-sensitive and reactive metal, the battery management system in a lithium-ion battery is essential for protecting the

R. P. Priya (🖾) · A. Priyadarshi

Sanjay

Mechanical Engineering Department, National Institute of Technology Jamshedpur, Jharkhand 831014, India e-mail: Sanjay.me@nitjsr.ac.in

National Institute of Technology Jamshedpur, Jharkhand 831014, India e-mail: rajbalapurnimapriya@gmail.com

S. Mishra

Mechanical Engineering Department, G. L. Bajaj Institute of Technology & Management, Greater Noida 201306, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_7



battery packs from over-voltage, under-voltage, and temperature. Several LIB fires and explosions have occurred in recent past years [6], causing property damage and personal casualties.

As a result, BMS is crucial for powering EVs and has a wide range of features to ensure the optimal operation as highlighted in Fig. 1. A brief assessment of various essential battery management system technologies, including battery charging and state estimation, has been presented in [7]. This paper precisely reviews the battery modeling and methods to estimate the SOC of LIB.

2 Overview on Battery Modeling for SOC Estimation

The models of battery are useful while estimating the model based on the stateof-charge of LIB, there are mainly three models namely an electrochemical model, an equivalent circuit model (ECM), and a data-driven (DD) model surveyed in the literature [8, 9]. Figure 2 describes the three types of models for LIBs.

The electrochemical model is intensively explored in [10] and this model exhibits the best accuracy and high computational cost, electrical equivalent circuit model is described in [11–13] and it has moderate accuracy and moderate computational cost, and DDM [14] has least accuracy and least computational cost.

The electrochemical models are the most accurate representations of LIBs available. The next important battery model to consider is an ECM. The words "gray box models" and "abstract models" are used in the context of ECM. It's a popular battery model for BMS in electric vehicles [15]. The black box model is another

1. Electrochemic 2. Equivalent Circuit 3. Data-driven model al Model Model (ECM) Neural network Rint Model Model Single Particle Fuzzy controller PNGV Model Model model First order RC Model Pseudo-2D Support vector Second order RC Model machine model Model Simple Model Higher order RC Empirical model model Thermal model

Classification of LIB Models

Fig. 2 Methods of battery modeling

name for the DD model. A DD technique is used to increase the accuracy of the SOC estimation. The battery current, voltage, temperature, and state-of-charge (SOC) are analyzed, and a controller is developed based on the system behavior, which does not require an exact system mode. Using battery models to determine the precise SOC of a battery is a tough task. In addition to the three approaches mentioned above, hybrid models are also utilized to estimate the SOC of LIBs [16]. The advantages, disadvantages, and applications of the electrochemical model, EEC model, and DD model are described in Table 1.

S. No.	Name of the model	Advantages	Disadvantages	Applications
1	Electrochemical models [8, 17]	Laws of physics are required and the most accurate	Complex, not easy to all the types of LIBs, high computational cost, and time consuming	BMS and real-time monitoring
2	ECM models [17–25]	Mathematical model of battery required, simple, easy to apply, and reliable	Assumptions taken moderate accurate moderate computational cost	BMS, real-time monitoring, and SOC estimation in LIBs for EVs and all ESS
3	DD models [15, 26]	Mathematical model of battery not required, least computational cost, and least time consuming	Least accurate, sensitive to training data, and complex controller is required	SOC estimation in hybrid EVs and EVs

 Table 1
 Application, advantages, and disadvantages of battery modeling

3 Definition of SOC

SOC is the ratio of the amount of charge that can be recovered at a given time to total capacity, and it represents the battery's remaining capacity. In other terms, it may be defined as the amount of energy available at any specified instant with respect to the overall energy of the battery, as indicated by Eq. (1). Because the indication of SOC is comparable to that of a gasoline gauge in an internal combustion engine automobile, precise calculation of SOC is critical for determining the status of the battery and the required charging or discharging time. Because a battery is a chemical energy storage device, its state-of-charge cannot be directly measured; instead, it is calculated indirectly using other parameters of the battery such as voltage, current, and temperature of the battery.

$$SOC_t = SOC_0 - \frac{\int_{t_0}^t \eta i(t)dt}{C_{\max}}$$
(1)

In the above equation, SOC_t signifies current SOC at any time t, SOC_0 denotes the battery's initial SOC, i(t) is the load current (discharging current is taken as positive), η represents Coulombic efficiency (related to the capacity of the battery and is the ratio of discharge capacity to charge capacity after the full charge), and C_{max} is battery's maximum available capacity when completely charged.

The inverse of SOC is the Depth of Discharge (DOD) [27]; DOD can be used in place of SOC. The link between DOD and SOC of the battery system is depicted in Fig. 3.

The discharge voltage characteristics for different C-ratings of the battery at room temperature (25 °C) are shown in Fig. 4a [28]. The rate at which the battery is discharged or charged relative to the maximum capacity of the battery is called C-rating.

The charging voltage, estimated SOC, and true SOC of the battery are shown in Fig. 4b at 0.2 C at 25 $^{\circ}$ C [28].





Fig. 4 a The discharge voltage characteristics of battery for different C-ratings at 25 °C. b Charging voltage at 0.2 C at 25 °C

4 Methods for SOC Estimation

The biggest problem with EV batteries is estimating the SOC. Because the SOC of the battery cannot be directly tested, a particular method is needed to represent the remaining capacity. An accurate SOC estimation plays a critical role in extending battery life and improving performance. This estimating technique continually monitors all of the battery's internal properties and protects it from overcharging and over-discharging. The SOC estimation method can be categorized into four methods [29, 30] as shown in Fig. 5.



Fig. 5 Methods of SOC estimation in lithium-ion battery

4.1 Direct Measurement Methods

Physical measurements for example the impedance and voltage of the battery are utilized in the direct measurement methods for predicting the SOC of the battery. The open-circuit voltage (OCV) technique, terminal voltage technique, and impedance spectroscopy techniques are all commonly used direct measurement methods. Voltage-based methods such as open-circuit voltage method and terminal voltage method are basically based on lookup table methods. The lookup tables are the tables containing the information of battery voltage, battery current, and temperature of the battery and the subsequent comparison of data with an existing lookup table with experimental data. For each set of information on battery voltage, current, and temperature, there is the corresponding value of SOC.

4.1.1 Open-Circuit Voltage (OCV) Method

For a LIB, open-circuit voltage is the thermodynamic perspective of the battery under no-load conditions and has a nonlinear connection with SOC [30]. Offline OCV tests at certain ambient temperatures and aging phrases are commonly used to acquire the OCV. Despite the accuracy of the open-circuit voltage (OCV) approach, it requires a rest period to estimate the SOC, making it challenging to use in real-world applications so it is not suited for estimation of SOC for EV applications. For a lithium-ion battery, open-circuit voltage (OCV) is the thermodynamic potential of the battery under no-load conditions and has a nonlinear connection with SOC. Offline OCV tests at certain ambient temperatures and aging phrases are commonly

used to acquire the OCV [31]. Although the open-circuit voltage (OCV) approach is quite precise, it does need a rest period.

4.1.2 Terminal Voltage Method

In constant current discharge, the terminal voltage approach (load voltage method) provides a superior estimation impact than the open-circuit voltage method [32]. However, in real applications, the terminal voltage approach cannot be utilized to predict the battery SOC during driving due to substantial fluctuations in demand current. Therefore, only a few studies have been conducted to measure SOC using the terminal voltage approach of LIB [30]. It's generally only used to see if the discharge has been shut off.

According to OCV-SOC curve, the terminal voltage of the battery is matched with SOC. The terminal voltage measurement is done according to Eq. 2 [33].

$$Voltage measurement = F(SOC) + G(parameters, Current)$$
(2)

where F(SOC) is the function that refers to the open-circuit voltage model, which relates the open-circuit voltage and SOC of the battery. G(parameters, Current) is the function, which relates to voltage drop inside the battery.

4.1.3 Impendence Method

To calculate the impedance of the system, current and voltage measurements of the system should be done at different excitation frequencies, as the impedance also depends on the frequency of the system. However, the effect of change in frequencies is negligible at higher SOC values but should be taken into context at lower SOC values [30].

Electrochemical Impedance Spectroscopy, which provides substantial information about the complicated electrochemical processes taking place inside the battery, is one of the technologies being examined. The theory of electrochemical impedance spectroscopy is employed by Ji'ang Zhang et al. to guide and develop the equivalent circuit model [34].

4.2 Book Keeping Methods

Two types of bookkeeping methods are the coulomb counting method (CCM) and the modified CCM. The input to this technique is the battery charging and discharging current. It enables the calculation of SOC to include many battery internal effects, including capacity loss and self-discharge, as well as battery statistics, such as nominal capacity [30].

4.2.1 Coulomb Counting Method (CCM)

CCM is a common method for calculating the state-of-charge that is considered accurate taking the account of initial SOC and battery capacity are known. This method is also known as the Ampere-Hour method for SOC estimation. The SOC of the LIB is calculated by integrating the load current as discussed in Eq. 1. On the other hand, this method is prone to errors from several causes, and Kiarash Movassagh [33] has investigated the extent of these errors. However, this method is the easiest method to calculate SOC [35], and this method is used to verify the accuracy of the results obtained from other methods.

4.2.2 Modified Coulomb Counting Method

The coulomb counter is an open-loop counter so errors are added continuously. The battery aging, high rate of discharge, and extreme temperature the factors that limit the real-time use of the CCM method. The Modified CCM is capable of dealing with difficult working circumstances, and the SOC estimation accuracy is within 3.6% [36].

$$SOC(t) = SOC(0) + \frac{\eta}{C_{batt}} \int_{0}^{t} i(t)dt$$
(3)

Here η is the Coulombic efficiency which is defined by Eq. 4

$$\eta = \begin{cases} \eta_c, i(t) \ge 0\\ \eta_d, i(t) < 0 \end{cases}$$
(4)

i(t) is battery current in ampere (A), t is time, SOC(0) denoted the initial SOC, SOC(t) represents the SOC at time interval t, and C_{batt} is the battery capacity in Ampere-Hour (Ah).

4.3 Indirect Measurement Methods

The indirect Measurement method of SOC estimation is also known as a modelbased method as this method required an accurate equivalent circuit model (ECM) of the battery [37]. The parameters of an equivalent circuit of LIB play a vital role in the accuracy of the system; parameters are estimated offline as well as online [38] and then fed into the ECM.
4.3.1 Neural Network Method

In recent years, NNM and support vector techniques have attracted considerable attention from the researchers. A neural network uses mathematical models, which is a subfield of artificial intelligence that comprises linked artificial neurons activated by biological neural networks, and uses previous data from that system to anticipate the output of a nonlinear system [30, 39]. NNM methods do not depend on a thermal, chemical, electrical, and physical model of LIB; also, it takes very less amount of time as compared to other methods for estimation of SOC. NN consists of input layer as input variables (voltage, current, temperature), interconnected neurons called hidden layer, and output layer as output variable (SOC). The NNM method estimates the SOC with input variables without using the lookup tables. The steps involved in NNM can be shown in the flowchart in Fig. 6.



Fig. 6 Flowchart for an algorithm of neural network method for SOC estimation

4.3.2 Kalman Filter Family

As an optimum estimator, the Kalman Filter is a well-known approach for estimating the inner state of dynamic linear systems [40]. KF is a recursive set of equations that is divided into two steps: (i) a prediction step that forecasts the system output, state, and error; (ii) a correction step that adjusts the current state estimate value based on the system output value. Author Prashant Shrivastva examined the family of KF used for SOC prediction [41], and the Kalman filter family is shown in Fig. 7. The dual KF technique, which is a mixture of two KFs in which one KF is used to compute the SOC of the battery and another KF is used to decide the battery parameters online [40], is also a conventional approach. In the face of noise, however, the nonlinear KF technique outperforms the linear KF algorithm in terms of precision. Yang et al. [42] discussed improved Kalman filters, and Qiao Zhu presented the fractional-order AEKF approach in [43]. Hafiz Farhaj Khan proposes a fused online strategy for lithium-ion battery model identification and state-of-charge (SOC) prediction that combines the Lagrange multiplier technique and the sigma point Kalman filter in [44]. Chen et al. present an enhanced unscented Kalman filter technique to improve the online state-of-charge estimation in terms of both robustness and accuracy [45]. Xuan et al. discussed the various advantage of the Square-Root Central Difference Kalman Filter (SRCDEK) technique over EKF and UKF in [46]. Cubature Kalman Filter (CKF) technique discussed in [47] uses a fractional-order model of battery that has better state robustness than EKF, smaller noise covariance, and improved voltage estimation for SOC estimation.

4.4 Hybrid Methods

In recent years, hybrid method techniques have attracted considerable attention from researchers [48, 49]. The linear observer (LO) and the nonlinear observer (NLO) have recently been used to estimate the status of batteries. The fundamental disadvantage of the LO is that it has a higher estimation error than the NLO [50]. The different types of observers: Linear observer, nonlinear observer, sliding-mode observer, proportional-integral observer, and Luenberger observer were discussed for SOC estimation by Ali et al. [51].

The hybrid method uses two methods of SOC estimation, one is taken as a reference for error estimation and another method is used to estimate the SOC. A hybrid strategy combining a gated recurrent unit Neural Network with the adaptive unscented Kalman filter (AUKF) method is suggested in this research by Xu et al. [52].



Fig. 7 Family of KF used for SOC estimation in battery for EV application

5 Summary

Electric Vehicles, which are powered by batteries charged with renewable energy, provide a potential alternative to conventional modes of transportation. Electric vehicles run on electric engines and are completely environmentally friendly. As a result, battery management systems are critical for charging electric cars (EVs) and incorporate a variety of functions to ensure optimal operation. SOC is the crucial feature of BMS. This paper precisely reviews the battery modeling and methods to estimate the state-of-charge of LIB. The estimation techniques have been examined and analyzed qualitative as well as quantitative to determine their applicability for dynamic modeling of LIBs for electric vehicle applications. Section 1 of this paper discusses the importance of EVs and Sect. 2 discusses the definition of various terms such as BMS and SOC. The battery models are important for calculating the modelbased SOC in the LIB. Section 3 discusses the electrochemical models, equivalent circuit models (ECM), and data-driven (DD) models in detail. Extending battery life and boosting performance both need precise SOC prediction. This estimation method constantly analyzes the battery's internal qualities and protects it from overcharging and over-discharging, and Sect. 4 deals with various methods for SOC estimation. Table 2 summarizes the advantages, limitations, and applicability of EV application of different methods for SOC estimation.

	0,	0 1		
S. No.	Methods of SOC estimation	Advantages	Disadvantages	Usefulness in EVs
1	OCV method [30, 31]	Accurate, simple, cost-effective, independent of battery model, and effective method	Time consuming, requires rest period, SOC-OCV relationship varies with batteries	No
2	CCM and modified CCM [30, 33, 35, 36]	Simple, easiest method, cost effective, independent of battery model	Accuracy depends on many factors (battery age, temperature, charge–discharge rate, and sensor precisions), less precision, sensor errors, initial condition problems (initial value of SOC), and cumulative errors problems due to open-loop calculations	Yes
3	Neural network method [30, 38]	Accurate, mathematical modeling is required	Time consuming, high computational cost, and large set of training data required	Yes
4	KF family [30, 40–47]	ECM of battery required, numerical instabilities due to complex matrix operation, easy to apply	High computational cost, high complexity, and accuracy depends on the controller and initial SOC	Yes
5	Fuzzy logic method [30, 53]	Higher accuracy, ECM is not required, easy	High computational cost, high complexity, age of the battery is not considered, rules for fuzzy logic should be clearly defined, depends on statics characteristic of battery	Yes
6	Hybrid method [48–52]	High accuracy	Time consuming, high computational cost, high complexity	Yes

 Table 2
 Advantages, disadvantages, and usefulness of methods of SOC estimation

S. No.	Abbreviations	Meaning
1	AEKF	Adaptive Extended Kalman Filter
2	AUKF	Adaptive Unscented Kalman Filter
3	BMS	Battery Management System
4	ССМ	Coulomb Counting Method
5	DD	Data-driven
6	DOD	Depth of discharge
7	ECM	Equivalent Circuit Model
8	EEC	Electrical Equivalent Circuit
9	EKF	Extended Kalman Filter
10	ESS	Energy Storage System
11	EVs	Electric Vehicles
12	GHG	Green House Gas
13	KF	Kalman Filter
14	LIB	Lithium-Ion Battery
15	LO	Linear Observer
16	NLO	Non-Linear Observer
17	NNM	Neural Network Method
18	OCV	Open-Circuit Voltage
19	SOC	State-Of-Charge
20	SRCDEK	Square-Root Central Difference Kalman Filter
21	UKF	Unscented Kalman Filter

Nomenclatures

Acknowledgements The authors are highly grateful to the National Institute of Technology Jamshedpur for all the support in making this research happen.

References

- Reduction of GHG from transportation sector, EU Commission. https://ec.europa.eu/clima/pol icies/transport/vehicles/regulation_en
- Y. Wu, W. Wang, J. Ming et al., An exploration of new energy storage system: high energy density, high safety, and fast charging lithium ion battery. Adv. Funct. Mater. 289, 1805978 (2018)
- I.B. Espedal, A. Jinasena, O.S. Burheim, J.J. Lamb, Current trends for state-of-charge (SoC) estimation in lithium-ion battery electric vehicles. Energies 14(11), 3284 (2021). https://doi. org/10.3390/en14113284
- L.J. Aaldering, J. Leker, C.H. Song, Analysis of technological knowledge stock and prediction of its future development potential: the case of lithium-ion batteries. J. Clean. Prod. 223, 301–311 (2019)

- 5. J. Duan, X. Tang, H. Dai et al., Building safe lithium-ion batteries for electric vehicles: a review. Electrochem. Energ. Rev. **3**, 1–42 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/s41918-019-00060-4
- L. Kong, C. Li, J. Jiang, M.G. Pecht, Li-ion battery fire hazards and safety strategies. Energies 11(9), 2191 (2018). https://doi.org/10.3390/en1109219
- K. Liu, K. Li, Q. Peng et al., A brief review on key technologies in the battery management system of electric vehicles. Front. Mech. Eng. 14, 47–64 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11 465-018-0516-8
- Y. Wang, J. Tian, Z. Sun, L. Wang, R. Xu, M. Li, Z. Chen, A comprehensive review of battery modeling and state estimation approaches for advanced battery management systems. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 131, 110015 (2020)
- J. Meng, G. Luo, M. Ricco, M. Swierczynski, D.I. Stroe, R. Teodorescu, Overview of lithiumion battery modeling methods for state-of-charge estimation in electrical vehicles. Appl. Sci. (5), 659 (2018)
- Q. Zhang, D. Wang, B. Yang, X. Cui, X. Li, Electrochemical model of lithium-ion battery for wide frequency range applications. Electrochim. Acta 343, 136094 (2020)
- E. Locorotondo, L. Pugi, L. Berzi, M. Pierini, G. Lutzemberger, Online identification of thevenin equivalent circuit model parameters and estimation state of charge of lithium-ion batteries, in 2018 IEEE International Conference on Environment and Electrical Engineering and 2018 IEEE Industrial and Commercial Power Systems Europe (EEEIC/I&CPS Europe), 2018 June 12 (IEEE, 2018), pp. 1–6
- Z. Xu, S. Gao, S. Yang, LiFePO₄ battery state of charge estimation based on the improved Thevenin equivalent circuit model and Kalman filtering. J. Renew. Sustain. Energy 8(2), 024103 (2016)
- M.J. Kim, S.H. Chae, Y.K. Moon, Adaptive battery state-of-charge estimation method for electric vehicle battery management system, in 2020 International SoC Design Conference (ISOCC) (IEEE, 2020), pp. 288–289
- D.N. How, M.A. Hannan, M.H. Lipu, P.J. Ker, State of charge estimation for lithium-ion batteries using model-based and data-driven methods: a review. IEEE Access 18(7), 136116– 136136 (2019)
- D. Thiruvonasundari, K. Deepa, Electric vehicle battery modelling methods based on state of charge—review. J. Green Eng. 10(1), 24–61 (2020)
- F. Feng, S. Teng, K. Liu, J. Xie, Y. Xie, B. Liu, K. Li, Co-estimation of lithium-ion battery state of charge and state of temperature based on a hybrid electrochemical-thermal-neural-network model. J. Power Sources 455, 227935 (2020)
- H. Chun, M. Kim, J. Kim, K. Kim, J. Yu, T. Kim, S. Han, Adaptive exploration harmony search for effective parameter estimation in an electrochemical lithium-ion battery model. IEEE Access 7, 131501–131511 (2019)
- I.B. Espedal, A. Jinasena, O.S. Burheim, J.J. Lamb, Current trends for state-of-charge (SoC) estimation in lithium-ion battery electric vehicles. Energies 14(11), 3284 (2021)
- J. Su, M. Lin, S. Wang, J. Li, J. Coffie-Ken, F. Xie, An equivalent circuit model analysis for the lithium-ion battery pack in pure electric vehicles. Meas. Control 52(3–4), 193–201 (2019)
- S.S. Madani, E. Schaltz, S. Knudsen Kær, An electrical equivalent circuit model of a lithium titanate oxide battery. Batteries 5(1), 31 (2019)
- M.K. Tran, A. DaCosta, A. Mevawalla, S. Panchal, M. Fowler, Comparative study of equivalent circuit models performance in four common lithium-ion batteries: LFP, NMC, LMO, NCA. Batteries 7(3), 51 (2021)
- Q. Zhang, Y. Shang, Y. Li, N. Cui, B. Duan, C. Zhang, A novel fractional variable-order equivalent circuit model and parameter identification of electric vehicle Li-ion batteries. ISA Trans 97, 448–457 (2020)
- S. Wang, P. Takyi-Aninakwa, Y. Fan, C. Yu, S. Jin, C. Fernandez, D.I. Stroe, A novel feedback correction-adaptive Kalman filtering method for the whole-life-cycle state of charge and closedcircuit voltage prediction of lithium-ion batteries based on the second-order electrical equivalent circuit model. Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst. 139, 108020 (2022)

- S. Amir, M. Gulzar, M.O. Tarar, I.H. Naqvi, N.A. Zaffar, M.G. Pecht, Dynamic equivalent circuit model to estimate state-of-health of lithium-ion batteries. IEEE Access 10, 18279–18288 (2022)
- 25. R. Guo, W. Shen, A review of equivalent circuit model based online state of power estimation for lithium-ion batteries in electric vehicles. Vehicles **4**(1), 1–29 (2021)
- C. Jiang, S. Wang, B. Wu, C. Fernandez, X. Xiong, J. Coffie-Ken, A state-of-charge estimation method of the power lithium-ion battery in complex conditions based on adaptive square root extended Kalman filter. Energy 219, 119603 (2021)
- 27. R. Sakile, U.K. Sinha, Estimation of state of charge and state of health of lithium-ion batteries based on a new adaptive nonlinear observer. Adv. Theory Simul. **4**(11), 2100258 (2021)
- L. Wu, H. Pang, Y. Geng, X. Liu, J. Liu, K. Liu, Low-complexity state of charge and anode potential prediction for lithium-ion batteries using a simplified electrochemical model-based observer under variable load condition. Int. J. Energy Res. (2022)
- S. Singirikonda, Y.P. Obulesu, Battery modelling and state of charge estimation methods for energy management in electric vehicle—a review. InIOP Conf. Ser.: Mater. Sci. Eng. (IOP Publishing) 937(1), 012046 (2020)
- A.M. Attanayaka, J.P. Karunadasa, K.T. Hemapala, Estimation of state of charge for lithium-ion batteries—a review. AIMS Energy 7(2), 186–210 (2019)
- 31. Q. Yu, C. Wan, J. Li, X. Zhang, Y. Huang, T. Liu, An open circuit voltage model fusion method for state of charge estimation of lithium-ion batteries. Energies **14**(7), 1797(2021)
- 32. W. Zhou, Y. Zheng, Z. Pan, Q. Lu, Review on the battery model and SOC estimation method. Processes **9**(9), 1685(2021)
- 33. K. Movassagh, A. Raihan, B. Balasingam, K. Pattipati, A critical look at Coulomb counting approach for state of charge estimation in batteries. Energies **14**(14), 4074 (2021)
- 34. J.A. Zhang, P. Wang, Y. Liu, Z. Cheng, Variable-order equivalent circuit modeling and state of charge estimation of lithium-ion battery based on electrochemical impedance spectroscopy. Energies 14(3), 769 (2021)
- B. Balasingam, M. Ahmed, K. Pattipati, Battery management systems—challenges and some solutions. Energies 13(11), 2825 (2020)
- S.L. Wang, X. Xiong, C.Y. Zou, L. Chen, C. Jiang, Y.X. Xie, D.I. Stroe, An improved coulomb counting method based on dual open-circuit voltage and real-time evaluation of battery dischargeable capacity considering temperature and battery aging. Int. J. Energy Res. 45(12), 17609–17621 (2021)
- B. Yang, J. Wang, P. Cao, T. Zhu, H. Shu, J. Chen, J. Zhang, J. Zhu, Classification, summarization and perspectives on state-of-charge estimation of lithium-ion batteries used in electric vehicles: a critical comprehensive survey. J. Energy Storage 39, 102572 (2021)
- 38. Q. Wang, J. Kang, Z. Tan, M. Luo, An online method to simultaneously identify the parameters and estimate states for lithium ion batteries. Electrochim. Acta **289**, 376–388 (2018)
- F. Yang, W. Li, C. Li, Q. Miao, State-of-charge estimation of lithium-ion batteries based on gated recurrent neural network. Energy 175, 66–75 (2019)
- J. Linghu, L. Kang, M. Liu, X. Luo, Y. Feng, C. Lu, Estimation for state-of-charge of lithium-ion battery based on an adaptive high-degree cubature Kalman filter. Energy 189, 116204 (2019)
- P. Shrivastava, T.K. Soon, M.Y. Idris, S. Mekhilef, Overview of model-based online state-ofcharge estimation using Kalman filter family for lithium-ion batteries. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 113, 109233 (2019)
- S. Yang, S. Zhou, Y. Hua, X. Zhou, X. Liu, Y. Pan, H. Ling, B. Wu, A parameter adaptive method for state of charge estimation of lithium-ion batteries with an improved extended Kalman filter. Sci. Rep. 11(1), 1–5 (2021)
- 43. Q. Zhu, M. Xu, W. Liu, M. Zheng, A state of charge estimation method for lithium-ion batteries based on fractional order adaptive extended kalman filter. Energy **187**, 115880 (2019)
- 44. H.F. Khan, A. Hanif, M.U. Ali, A. Zafar, A Lagrange multiplier and sigma point Kalman filter based fused methodology for online state of charge estimation of lithium-ion batteries. J. Energy Storage 41, 102843 (2021)

- Z. Chen, L. Yang, X. Zhao, Y. Wang, Z. He, Online state of charge estimation of Li-ion battery based on an improved unscented Kalman filter approach. Appl. Math. Model. 70, 532–544 (2019)
- D.J. Xuan, Z. Shi, J. Chen, C. Zhang, Y.X. Wang, Real-time estimation of state-of-charge in lithium-ion batteries using improved central difference transform method. J. Clean. Prod. 252, 119787 (2020)
- 47. J. Peng, J. Luo, H. He, B. Lu, An improved state of charge estimation method based on cubature Kalman filter for lithium-ion batteries. Appl. Energy **253**, 113520 (2019)
- D. Liu, L. Li, Y. Song, L. Wu, Y. Peng, Hybrid state of charge estimation for lithium-ion battery under dynamic operating conditions. Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst. 110, 48–61 (2019)
- P. Messier, B.H. Nguy-ên, F.A. LeBel, J.P. Trovao, Disturbance observer-based state-of-charge estimation for Li-ion battery used in light electric vehicles. J. Energy Storage 27, 101144 (2020)
- R. Zhang, B. Xia, B. Li, L. Cao, Y. Lai, W. Zheng, H. Wang, W. Wang, State of the art of lithium-ion battery SOC estimation for electrical vehicles. Energies 11(7), 1820 (2018)
- M.U. Ali, A. Zafar, S.H. Nengroo, S. Hussain, M. Junaid Alvi, H.J. Kim, Towards a smarter battery management system for electric vehicle applications: a critical review of lithium-ion battery state of charge estimation. Energies 12(3), 446 (2019)
- 52. S. Xu, F. Zhou, Y. Liu, A hybrid method for lithium-ion batteries state-of-charge estimation based on gated recurrent unit neural network and an adaptive unscented Kalman filter. J. Electrochem. Energy Convers. Storage 19(3), 031005 (2022)
- Y. Ma, P. Duan, Y. Sun, H. Chen, Equalization of lithium-ion battery pack based on fuzzy logic control in electric vehicle. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 65(8), 6762–6771 (2018)

Novel High Voltage Pulse Generator Structure for Water Treatment Applications



A. Lavanya, J. Divya Navamani, Abdul Nihal, Aditya Narain, and Aashi

1 Introduction

Monotonous high voltage pulse generation is widely employed in liquid disinfectant and water disinfection, food processing, etc. Water recirculation or water disinfectant system requires disinfectant to reduce bacteria and viruses. The voltage source or the power required is more than the voltage requirement provided by the standard government norms, so we need different topologies to reduce bacteria and viruses. A high pulse electric field is utilized in water treatment, and the bacteria and germs are killed; hence the water is purified. The high voltage can be produced using a boost converter with the CDVM technique. To avoid electrolyzes of electrodes, PEF Pulse electric field is used. The continuous electric field is employed, and the time duration can be from nanoseconds to microseconds. A DC-DC converter is used for producing Pulsed high voltage output [1]. This high voltage pulse generator was proposed for underwater pulsed streamer corona discharge water treatment applications. This topology of the generator produces modular high voltage and, in this topology, basically as a converter is connected in series with half-bridge-based modules. Multiple analyses were carried out with experimental results, and the converter produces modular voltages for the water treatment plant application. Through the simulation performed, the prototype working was confirmed [2]. In this research, a high voltage generator was designed using the dc-dc converter, and this high voltage pulse generator was used for water treatment application. There were basically many losses found in the generator, which doesn't make it a stabilized design. The simulation was performed

109

A. Lavanya (🖂) · J. Divya Navamani · A. Nihal · A. Narain · Aashi

Department of Electrical and Electronics Engineering, SRMIST, Kattankulathur, Tamil Nadu, India

e-mail: lavanyaa@srmist.edu.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023

S. Kumar et al. (eds.), Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives,

Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_8

with stability analysis and found high harmonics and losses. The high voltage generator is proposed with Corona discharge from an underwater pulsed streamer where a regulated voltage supply is objectified. It is effective in killing microorganisms.

The proposed generator is subjected to a comprehensive simulation study for a 10 kV, 400 W pulse generator fed from a 220 V, 50 Hz AC supply. An experimental prototype (1.5 kV, 25 W) is also implemented and tested [3]. In this type of research, a high voltage was basically taken as input. Instead of producing high voltage, we will do it for a short pulse like an overview of high voltage nanosecond pulsar generator technology has been presented. Designs were divided into two storage types which are inductive and capacitive, and they are practically available for a nanosecond and picosecond pulsars. The characteristics of the three primary switches include turn-on time, holdoff voltage, and turnoff. This new research was done on the Marx topology in which were experimented. The conventional topology was modified by using the boost converter in the cascade form and by adding different components [4-6]. Marx generator is the parallel composition of the diode and a capacitor and buck-boost circuits. This circuit is used to give output as high voltage. The experiment is a set of suitable solid-state switches that helps it provide a good HV for the converter's output with a particular number of capacitors. This circuit gives high voltage with fewer components than the topologies in the existing literature [7-15].

2 Quadratic Boost Converter Ringing Circuit (QBCRC)

In the conventional boost converter or quadratic converter, the output is taken across the capacitor, but in QBCRC converter, the output is taken across the input voltage source and the capacitor differentially as illustrated in Fig. 1. It will generate a unipolar discontinuous voltage across the load, which can be used for many water treatment applications. The output is the difference between the input voltage source and the capacitor in the above circuit diagram in the converter presented. The proposed converter consists of a DC voltage source, two inductors, two capacitors, a MOSFET switch, two ideal diodes, and a load resistor. The capacitors are precharged to a voltage equal to the input voltage source.





2.1 Operation of QBCRC

The operation of QBCRC is briefly discussed in this section with the circuit, 3 demonstrated in Figs. 2 and 3 in CCM and Fig. 4 in DCM. In the first mode of operation, the switch is conducting, the diode is forward biased, and the output voltage across the load is zero as the capacitor C_2 is precharged to the input voltage and load is connected across the source and capacitor C_2 and measures the difference between the two terminals.



Two diode D_1 and diode D_3 are conducting in mode, and a voltage peak is obtained in this mode. The switch is not conducting in this mode. The output is only obtained in this mode. In this mode, the circuit is a fourth-order passive circuit.

In this state, neither the switch nor the diodes are conducting. When the inductor current approaches zero in mode 2, the diodes are reverse biased and cease conducting. In this mode, the equivalent circuit resembles a primary RC circuit, and the capacitor charges. The voltage output in mode 3 is zero.

2.2 Analysis of QBCRC

In mode 1, only diode D_2 is allowing the current to flow through it, whereas diodes D_1 and D_3 hinder the flow of current and the switch is open. The load resistor is differentially linked across input and C_2 . The output voltage is zero in this mode.

$$V_{L1} = V_{in} \tag{1}$$

$$V_R = V_{in} - V_{C2} \tag{2}$$

$$I_{L1} = \frac{V_{in}t_L}{L} \tag{3}$$

The output voltage in Mode 1 is zero as the load is connected differentially across the input voltage source C_2 , which is precharged to V_{in} .

$$V_{c1} = V_{in} + V_{L1} (4)$$

$$V_{c2} = V_{c1} + V_{L2} \tag{5}$$

$$V_r = V_{l1} + V_{l2} (6)$$

$$I_{L1} = I_{L2} - I_{C1} \tag{7}$$

$$I_{L2} = I_{C1} + I_R (8)$$

$$I_{C1} = C1 \frac{dV_{c1}}{dt} \tag{9}$$

$$iI_{L1} + C1L1\frac{d^2I_{l1}}{dt^2} + C2L1\frac{d^2I_{L1}}{dt^2} + C2L2\frac{d^2I_{L2}}{dt^2} = \frac{L1dI_{L1}}{Rdt} + \frac{L2dI_{L2}}{Rdt}$$
(10)

Similarly, the equations are obtained as shown above for other modes of operation. The above fourth-order differential equation has the result in the form given below.

$$y = C_1 y_1 + C_2 y_2 + C_3 y_3 \dots C_{n-1} y_{n-1} + C_n y_n$$
(11)

where $y_1, y_2, ..., y_n$ are any *n* linearly autonomous solutions of equations.

To find the *n* unknown coefficients C_{i} , each *n*-th order equation, *n* initial conditions are required.

The capacitor discharges and reaches its precharged value in this phase. The output voltage equals zero, during this period the inductor current passes zero, when both the diodes are turned OFF.

$$V_r(t'') = V_{C2}(t'') + V_{in}$$
(12)

Accordingly, based on the fundamental principle of first-order circuits, the starting and final values of the capacitor voltage are stated as follows and calculated.

$$V_r(t'') = (V_x - V_{in})e^{-t''/RC}$$
(13)

3 Simulation Results of QBCRC

The input voltage is given as 5 V to the proposed QBCRC converter circuit and the output voltage is 85 V, which is 17 times the input voltage. Figure given below shows the load, capacitor voltage in the pulsed form and this has the capability to be extended for higher magnitude for the desired application. These waveforms are shown to match the low power-rated prototype results. The load voltage waveform is shown in Fig. 5.

The capacitor voltage is slightly higher than the load voltage because it stores some voltage during continuous mode. During continuous mode there is no voltage



Fig. 5 Load voltage waveform



Fig. 6 Capacitor voltage waveform

as it is open circuit and during discontinuous mode there is pulsed output voltage. It is investigated that nearly the same current flows through the inductor and the switches prove the proposed theoretical concept of the converter.

The obtained voltage, inductor current, current, and voltage across the semiconductor switches waveforms shown in Figs. 6, 7, 8 and 9 guarantee successful operation of the converter.



Fig. 7 Inductor current waveform



Fig. 8 Current through switches



Fig. 9 Voltage across switches



Fig. 10 Comparison of proposed with existing converters

It is examined from the results that the voltage across switch in OFF state is 85 V and it is equal to output voltage. The proposed converter generates chopped output voltage which is 17 times more than the input voltage and results in output pulses with the desired pulse width and repetition rate as illustrated in Fig. 10. This monotonous high voltage pulse generators are generally required for pulsed power wastewater treatment applications [3, 13].

4 Hardware of QBCRC

The hardware internal circuit and prototype are shown in Fig. 11. At first the voltage is supplied through battery. During mode 1, the voltage is zero as the circuit is in discontinuous mode and the diode is reverse biased. During mode 2, the diode is in forward conduction mode and the circuit is in continuous mode and the voltage is peak and it is high.

The predicted output of QBCRC is well matched to the simulation results (Fig. 5) obtained and validated through the measurements in prototype, and the photograph of the hardware in Fig. 11 shows the 17 times gain of the proposed converter.





Fig. 11 a Hardware internal circuit b QBCRC Prototype

5 Conclusion

Quadratic boost converter Ringing circuit is one of the most advanced proposed two-stage boost converters with a single switch topology for this high pulsed electric field applications. The proposed QBCRC circuit is operated in CCM and DCM. QBCRC is structured and operated without a transformer in the circuit or voltage multiplier cells to generate high voltage, proving the converter's superiority. QBCRC produces a high voltage pulsed output of 85 V, around 17 times the input voltage, confirming the theoretical expectations. The low voltage DC is converted to high pulsed output voltage, more appropriate for water treatment applications. Moreover, the converter's performance in simulation and experiment is carried out, and the results are presented. A good match between the designed converter circuit and the experimental results was observed.

References

- S. Bae, A. Kwasinski, M.M. Flynn, R.E. Hebner, High-power pulse generator with flexible output pattern. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 25, 1675–1684 (2010)
- H. Canacsinh, L.M. Redondo, J.F. Silva, New solid-state Marx topology for bipolar repetitive high-voltage pulses, in *Power Electronics Specialists Conference (PESC)* (2008), pp. 791–795, 15–19
- Elserougi, A.M. Massoud, A.M. Ibrahim, Ahmed, A high voltage pulse-generator based on DC-to-DC converters and capacitor diode voltage multipliers for water treatment applications. IEEE Trans. Dielectr. Electr. Insul. 22(6), 3290–3298 (2015)
- S. Zabihi, F. Zare, G. Ledwich, A. Ghosh, H. Akiyama, A novel high-voltage pulsed-power supply based on low-voltage switch–capacitor units. IEEE Trans. Plasma Sci. 38(10), 2877– 2887 (2010)
- T. Heeren, T. Ueno, D. Wang, T. Namihira, S. Katsuki, H. Akiyama, Novel dual Marx generator for microplasma applications. IEEE Trans. Plasma Sci. 33, 1205–1209 (2005)
- 6. J. Mankowski, M. Kristiansen, A review of short pulse generator technology. IEEE Trans. Plasma Sci. 28(1), 102–108 (2000)
- L.M. Redondo, H. Canacsinh, J.F. Silva, Generalized solid-state Marx modulator topology. IEEE Trans. Dielectr. Insul. 16(4), 1037–1042 (2009)
- M.E. Ibrahim, A.S. Mansour, A.M. Abd-Elhady, A novel single-stage single-phase buck-boost inverter. Electr. Eng. 99(1), 345–356 (2017)
- 9. H. Akiyama, S. Sakai, T. Sakugawa, T. Namihira, Environmental applications of repetitive pulsed power. IEEE Trans. Dielectr. Electr. Insul. **14**(4), 825–833 (2007)
- S. Zabihi, F. Zare, G. Ledwich, A. Ghosh, H. Akiyama, A new pulsed power supply topology based on positive buck-boost converters concept. IEEE Trans. Dielectr. Electr. Insul. 17(6), 1901–1911 (2010)
- J.W. Baek, M.H. Ryu, D.W. Yoo, H.G. Kim, High voltage pulse generator using boost converter array, in *IEEE 28th Annual Conference of the Industrial Electronics Society (IECON)*, vol. 1 (2002), pp. 395–399
- 12. S. Zabihi, F. Zare, G. Ledwich, A. Ghosh, H. Akiyama, A new family of Marx generators based on commutation circuits. IEEE Trans. Dielectr. Electr. Insul. **18**(4), 1181–1188 (2011)
- A. Elserougi, S. Ahmed, A. Massoud, High voltage pulse generator based on DC-to-DC boost converter with capacitor-diode voltage multipliers for bacterial decontamination, in *IECON* 2015—41st Annual Conference of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society (2015), pp. 000322– 000326

- A.A. Elserougi, A.M. Massoud, S. Ahmed, A buck-boost converter-based bipolar pulse generator. J. Power Electron. 17(6), 1422–1432 (2017)
- B. Midyurova, Bioelectricity production and waste water treatment using air cathode microbial fuel cell, in 2019 16th Conference on Electrical Machines, Drives and Power Systems (ELMA) (2019), pp. 1–4

Static and Dynamic Analysis of IGBT Power Modules for Low and High-Power Range Electric Drives



119

A. Bharathsimha Reddy, S. N. Mahato, and Nilanjan Tewari

1 Introduction

Conduction and switching losses are the most significant losses in IGBT for medium and high-power applications. The life cycle of the power device will also be affected by the junction temperature of the IGBT [1]. This information will aid in the development of gate drive circuits and the prevention of avoidable errors in power electronic applications [2, 3]. The dynamic and static properties of the IGBT have been examined in this study and the important information for designing the gate drive circuit and fabricating power electronic equipment has been given [4–7]. The dynamic behavior of a high-power IGBT module is investigated in this research under various operating situations. In the studies, single pulse tests are utilized to examine the switching way of IGBT and body diodes under a variety of operating situations. A variety of gate-driving approaches for IGBT modules are investigated. Switching transients at different dc-link voltages and junction temperatures are also used to determine the IGBT modules' switching losses. The static and dynamic analysis of the IGBT has been discussed in depth in Sects. 2 and 3, respectively.

A. Bharathsimha Reddy (⊠) · S. N. Mahato NIT Durgapur, Durgapur, West Bengal, India e-mail: abr.21ee1101@phd.nitdgp.ac.in

N. Tewari VIT, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_9

2 Static Analysis

When the IGBT is switched-on, the V_{CE} fluctuates with the I_C , V_{GE} , and T_j . In the ON state, the V_{CE} signifies a collector emitter voltage drop that is used to calculate the IGBT's power dissipation loss. The lower the V_{CE} value, the smaller the power dissipation loss [8, 9]. As a result, the V_{CE} value of the IGBT must be as low as possible. The V-I characteristics of the IGBT is shown in Fig. 1.

 V_{GE} should be kept at 15 V and collector current should be kept at or below the rated I_C current.

2.1 ON State

There are two distinctive curve sections in the forward on mode " V_{CE} " and +ve " I_C ".

The turn-on and turn-off characteristics of the IGBT are discussed in [10].

The forward transconductance (g_{fs}) is a measurement of the transfer behavior seen in Fig. 1a.

$$g_{fS} = \frac{\Delta I_C}{\Delta V_{GE}} = \frac{"I_C"}{"V_{GE}" - "V_{GE(th)}"}$$

From above g_{fs} , α , I_C [$g_{fs}\alpha I_C$] decrease as chip temp rises [10]. The active region is only run through during switch-on and switch-off in the mode of the switching that is only permitted for power module's functioning with numerous IGBT chips linked in parallel. In this region, stationary module operation is not permitted since $V_{GE(th)}$



Fig. 1 a General static characteristics of the IGBT. b Transfer characteristics $I_C = f(V_{GE})$



Fig. 2 a Switching characteristics measuring circuit. b Typical current and voltage waveforms of the IGBT during turn on and turn off

decreases as the temperature rises. This will cause the instability in temperature in each chip.

Saturation region:

The saturation area which corresponds to the ON-state during switching processes has been reached when the I_C is exclusively controlled by the outside circuit. The $V_{CE(sat)}$ of IGBT characterizes the on-state behavior (Fig. 2).

3 Dynamic Analysis of an IGBT Power Module

As the IGBT is so widely used for switching, it's critical to understand both the "turn-on" and "turn-off" switching characteristics in order to calculate "switching-loss". It's also worth remembering that while determining operating conditions, a variety of factors impact these features. The circuit depicted in Fig. 3a has been used to measure the four switching time parameters, *tr*, *ton*, *tf*, and *toff*, as illustrated in Fig. 3b.

The structure, internal capacitances, and internal and external resistances of IGBT power modules impact their switching behavior.

Internal resistances and capacitances influence/effects the IGBT's switching behavior. " C_{GC} " is low and near to " C_{CE} " when the IGBT is off. When V_{GE} surpasses the collector-emitter voltage during the on-state, " C_{GC} " quickly increases. Inversion in the enhancing layer directly under the gate regions causes this quick surge (Table 1).

Since the input and reverse transfer capacitance would grow dramatically in a fully switched transistor, this data can only be used to a limited degree to determine switching behavior.

The charging and discharging rates of the parasitic capacitances are determined by gate resistance. This will affect the IGBT's turn-on and turn-off times.

$$\tau = RC$$



Fig. 3 Power module circuit diagram

Hard switching:

Hard switching occurs when both " I_C " and " V_{CE} " are high for a brief period of time between turn-on and turn-off. This is owing to the fact that a body diode in the load side prevents the current from shutting off as a response of the L_{load} .

IGBTs, unlike any other type of thyristor, can manage these states of operations without the use of passive snubber/filter circuits because of the "dynamic" junction that forms in the drift area during the switching conditions. However, with an IGBT, a significant portion of energy is dissipated during switching states.

$$E_{on,}E_{off} = \int v.idt$$

4 Hardware Implementation and Results

Static test is performed on 50 A, 600 V IGBT Power module. In this test, " $V_{CE(SAT)}$ ", $V_{GE(th)}$, Forward Voltage drop of Diode (V_F), Collector leakage Current I_{CES} , I_{GES} , and diode (I_R) are measured at 25 and 150 °C (Fig. 4).

4.1 Static Analysis

VCE Measurement at 25 and 150 °C: $V_{CE(SAT)}$ measurements for three IGBT Power module samples S_1 , S_2 , and S_3 are shown in Tables 2 and 3 at 25 °C and 150 °C, respectively. Figures 5 and 6 show the graphical representation of VCE measurements at different gate voltages at 25 °C and 150 °C, respectively.

It is seen from the tables and graphs that when junction temperature rises, so does VCE sat, and vice versa. Furthermore, by lowering the gate voltage, $V_{CE(SAT)}$



Fig. 4 a Static analysis setup. b Dynamic analysis setup

	IGBT				
Cinput	$C_{ies} = C_{GC} + C_{GE}$				
C _{miller}	$C_{res} = C_{GC}$				
Coutput	$C_{oes} = C_{CE} + C_{GC}$				

 Table 1
 Low signal capacitances of IGBT

Table 2 V_{CE} measurement at 25 °C

$V_{CE(SAT)}$: I_{CE}	s = 50 A, V	$_{GE} = 15 \text{ V},$	$T_j = 25 ^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$					
Initial measurements								
Sample	T_1	T_2	T_3	T_4	T_5	T_6	CH-T	
<i>S</i> ₁	1.81	1.82	1.85	1.82	1.86	1.88	1.96	
<i>S</i> ₂	1.95	1.99	1.89	2.05	2.01	2.08	2.02	
<i>S</i> ₃	1.95	1.95	1.99	1.84	1.99	2.01	2.08	
Unit = volt								

Table 3 V_{CE} measurement at 150 °C

$V_{CE(SAT)}$: I_{CE}	z = 50 A, V	$_{GE} = 15 \text{ V},$	$T_j = 150 ^{\circ}$	2				
Initial measur	Initial measurements							
Sample	T_1	T_2	<i>T</i> ₃	T_4	<i>T</i> ₅	T_6	CH-T	
<i>S</i> ₁	2.14	2.27	2.3	2.39	2.27	2.32	2.46	
<i>S</i> ₂	2.19	2.19	2.3	2.3	2.21	2.31	2.46	
<i>S</i> ₃	2.26	2.25	2.33	2.28	2.36	2.26	2.43	
Unit = volt								



Fig. 5 Graphic plot of V_{CE(SAT)} at 25 °C



Fig. 6 Graphic plot of V_{CE(SAT)} at 150 °C

will rise. The junction temperature can be managed with the right gate voltage and $V_{CE(SAT)}$. As a result, the power module's life expectancy will be extended.

 $V_{GE(th)}$ measurement at 25 and 150 °C: Tables 4 and 5 provide $V_{GE(th)}$ measurements for three IGBT Power module samples S_1 , S_2 , and S_3 at 25 °C and 150 °C, respectively. Figures 7 and 8 exhibit graphical representations of $V_{GE(th)}$ measurements at various gate voltages at 25 °C and 150 °C, respectively.

The gate-emitter threshold voltage will drop as the temperature rises in the IGBT junction, as shown in the tables and figures above. Breakdown at the gate-emitter junction may occur as a result of this.

VF measurement of body diode at 25 and 150 °C: Tables 6 and 7 show V_f measurements of three IGBT Power module samples S_1 , S_2 , and S_3 at 25 °C and 150 °C, respectively. Figures 9 and 10 exhibit graphical representations of V_f measurements at various gate voltages at 25 °C and 150 °C, respectively.

The V_F drop of the body diode has increased as the junction temperature (T_j) increases.

T 7 T											
$V_{GE(th)}$: I_c	= 0.8 mA,	$V_{GE} = V_{CE}$	$T_j = 25^{\circ}$	C							
Initial measure	surements										
Sample	T_1	<i>T</i> ₂	<i>T</i> ₃	T_4	<i>T</i> ₅	T_6	CH-T				
S_1	5.94	5.91	5.96	5.91	5.91	5.89	5.85				
<i>S</i> ₂	5.93	5.97	5.95	5.96	5.96	5.96	5.93				
<i>S</i> ₃	5.92	5.88	5.91	5.91	5.92	5.96	5.88				
Unit = volt	t										

Table 4 $V_{GE(th)}$ measurement at 25 °C

Table 5 $V_{GE(th)}$ measurement at 150 °C

$V_{GE(th)}$: $I_c =$	0.8 mA, V _C	$g_E = V_{CE}, T$	$T_j = 150 \ ^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$				
Initial measur	ements						
Sample	<i>T</i> ₁	T_2	<i>T</i> ₃	T_4	<i>T</i> ₅	T_6	CH-T
S_1	3.86	3.63	3.72	3.59	3.61	3.56	3.31
<i>S</i> ₂	3.17	3.36	3.57	3.31	3.18	3.26	3.28
<i>S</i> ₃	3.82	3.7	3.82	3.49	3.88	3.79	3.66
Unit = volt							

MARKER: 5.942 V



Fig. 7 Graphic plot of $V_{GE(th)}$ at 25 °C

Ð



Fig. 8 Graphic plot of $V_{GE(th)}$ at 150 °C

Table 6	V_f measurement at 25 °C
V_F, I_F	= 50 A for $D_1 - D_6$, $T_i = 25 ^{\circ}\text{C}$

Initial meas	Initial measurements						
Sample	D_1	D ₂	D3	D_4	D5	D_6	
<i>S</i> ₁	1.95	1.82	1.85	1.82	1.86	1.88	
<i>S</i> ₂	2.13	2.16	2.04	2.22	2.17	2.17	
<i>S</i> ₃	2.12	2.11	2.13	2.26	2.17	2.24	
Unit = volt			·				

Table 7 V_f measurement at 150 °C

$V_F, I_F = 50 \text{ A for } D_1 - D_6, T_j = 150 ^{\circ}\text{C}$								
Initial measurements								
Sample	Sample D_1 D_2 D_3 D_4 D_5 D_6							
<i>S</i> ₁	1.89	2.01	2.03	2.12	2.02	2.11		
<i>S</i> ₂	1.94	1.96	2.03	2.06	1.97	2.12		
<i>S</i> ₃	2.04	2.02	2.08	2.08	2.14	2.11		
Unit = volt								

 I_{CE} measurement at 25 and 150 °C: I_{CES} measurements for three IGBT Power module samples S_1 , S_2 , and S_3 are shown in Tables 8 and 9 at 25 °C and 150 °C, respectively.

 I_{CE} measurement at 25 and 150 °C: I_{GES} measurements for three IGBT Power module samples S_1 , S_2 , and S_3 are shown in Table 10 and Table 11 at 25 °C and 150 °C, respectively.



Fig. 9 Graphic plot of V_f at 25 °C



Fig. 10 Graphic plot of V_f at 150 °C

$I_{CES}: V_{CE} = 600 \text{ V}, V_{GE} = 0, T_j = 25 \text{ °C}$								
Initial measure	Initial measurements							
Sample	<i>T</i> ₁	<i>T</i> ₂	<i>T</i> ₃	T_4	<i>T</i> ₅	<i>T</i> ₆	CH-T	
<i>S</i> ₁	5.94	5.91	5.96	5.91	5.91	5.89	5.85	
<i>S</i> ₂	5.93	5.97	5.95	5.96	5.96	5.96	5.93	
<i>S</i> ₃	5.92	5.88	5.91	5.91	5.92	5.96	5.88	
Unit = nA	,							

Table 8I CESmeasurement at 25 °C

According to the static analysis, the gate voltage and junction temperature have an impact on the performance of IGBT. For example, lowering the gate voltage raises the junction temperature, which raises the leakage current and the voltage. The gate's threshold voltage is reduced as the junction temperature rises.

I _{CES} : V _{CE}	= 600 V, V	$V_{GE} = 0, T_j =$	= 150 °C				
Initial mea	asurements						
Sample	<i>T</i> ₁	<i>T</i> ₂	<i>T</i> ₃	<i>T</i> ₄	<i>T</i> ₅	<i>T</i> ₆	CH-T
<i>S</i> ₁	0.966	1.15	1.14	1.18	1.17	1.2	1.33
<i>S</i> ₂	1.344	1.344	1.324	1.367	1.404	1.374	1.566
<i>S</i> ₃	0.980	1.0501	0.965	1.281	0.973	1.0254	1.2102
Unit = nA							

Table 9 ICE measurement at 150 °C

Table 10 IGES measurement at 25 °C

$I_{GES}: V_{GE} = \pm 20 \text{ V}, T_j = 25 \text{ °C}$							
Initial measur	Initial measurements						
Sample	T_1	T_2	T_3	T_4	<i>T</i> ₅	T_6	CH-T
<i>S</i> ₁	96.1	98	99	96	115	106	160
<i>S</i> ₂	105	167	96.5	184	89.5	164	144
<i>S</i> ₃	83	109	81.7	124	108	138	101
Unit = pA							

Table 11 IGES measurement at 150 °C

I_{GES} : $V_{GE} = \pm 20$ V, $T_j = 150$ °C							
Initial measurements							
Sample	<i>T</i> ₁	<i>T</i> ₂	<i>T</i> ₃	<i>T</i> ₄	<i>T</i> ₅	<i>T</i> ₆	CH-T
<i>S</i> ₁	280	303	255	255	908	247	231
<i>S</i> ₂	246	338	190	324	203	222	301
<i>S</i> ₃	298	395	179	2.67n	4.44n	948	101
Unit $= pA$				·			

4.2 Dynamic Analysis

Dynamic analysis was performed in three different gate resistances of 3.5, 12, and 22 Ω , as well as at 25 and 125 °C (Figs. 11, 12, 13 and 14).

From the dynamic analysis, it is seen that the switch-on time, switch-off time, and blanking time are all determined by the R_g of the IGBT. From Tables 12 and 13, it is found that when gate resistance is low, the IGBT's on and off times are shorter. The IGBT takes longer time to switch on and off when the gate resistance is large.



Fig. 11 Turn on wave form with $R_g = 3.5 \Omega$ at 25 °C

When gate resistance is high, charging and discharging of C_G is slow; when gate resistance is low, charging and discharging of C_G is quick. When gate resistance is low, the voltage and current fluctuations with respect to time are greater, and when gate resistance is more, the voltage and current variations with respect to time are less. From Tables 12 and 13, it is understood that the value of the gate resistance is having impact on peak current, peak voltage, and reverse recovery characteristics of the IGBT.



Fig. 12 Turn off wave form with $R_g = 3.5 \Omega$ at 25 °C

The dynamic test was carried out at two distinct temperatures (25 and 125 °C). The energy loss is greater when the ambient temperature reaches 125 °C according to the test. The reverse recovery time is influenced by the ambient temperature. When the ambient temperature is higher, the reverse recovery period is longer.



Fig. 13 Turn on wave form with $R_g = 3.5 \Omega$ at 125 °C

5 Performance Analysis with Respect to Speed

The efficiency of electric drives is entirely dependent on the motor's speed and torque. When the drive operates at low speed and torque, the efficiency is reduced. Table 14 shows a comprehensive study of the drive at various speeds and torques. It is found that raising the speed and torque till the rated values increases the efficiency of the drive.



Fig. 14 Turn off wave form with $R_g = 3.5 \Omega$ at 125 °C

6 Conclusion

The influence of the gate resistance on circuit characteristics is first examined in this study. Based on the discussions, some recommended resistor values have been determined for various applications, which can be used as a starting point for optimization. In any case, the final value is utilized to test the circuit in concern. Simultaneously, an example on how to pick appropriate drive modules for the determined R_g value is shown. Finally, several circuit layout methodologies and concepts have been discussed in brief. Total losses are minimized by maintaining the optimum saturation voltage across the collector and the emitter and the rated gate voltages. This information might be useful to the circuit designers. The junction temperature, gate

25 °C				
	R ohms	3.5	12	22
Energy loss	Eon mJ	0.3285	0.2949	1.288
	Eoff mJ	2.826	2.246	2.335
Gate charge	Qg on nC	439.6	340	330.2
	Qg off nC	-338.9	-363.7	-345.3
Reverse recovery	Err mJ	0.2266	0.3394	0.093
	Qrr nC	493.9	491.9	585.3
Time	trr ns	54	58	132
	tr ns	22.5	31.4	140
	tf ns	99.5	140	189.5
	tdon ns	44	49.1	74
	td off ns	244	296	408.5
	Ip (A)	81.036	76.4	63.44
	<i>Vp</i> (V)	389.52	377.6	405.6
	Irp (A)	-44.128	-30.8	-15.77
	<i>di/dt</i> on	1.826 GA/s	1.25 GA/s	0.78 GA/s
	<i>di/dt</i> off	-393 MA/s	-290 MA/s	-0.4 GA/s
	dv/dt on	-5.2 GV/s	-3.97 GV/s	-1.3 GV/s
	<i>dv/dt</i> off	-5.26 GV/s	5.02 GV/s	3.3 GV/s
	dv/dtr	-5.64 GV/s	-5.6 GV/s	-1.7 GV/s

Table 12Dynamic test results at 25 °C

voltage, and gate resistance should all be kept within a certain range for improved IGBT performance, as stated in this work.

125 °C				
	R ohms	3.5 Ω	12 Ω	22 Ω
Energy loss	Eon mJ	0.362	0.432	1.492
	Eoff mJ	3.28	2.248	2.836
Gate charge	Qg on nC	416.7	331	326.8
	Qg off nC	-323.5	-368.98	-353.4
Reverse recovery	Err mJ	1.34	1.15	0.939
	Qrr nC	493.2	500	344.9
Time	trr ns	162	164.5	318.5
	tr ns	24	31.2	57.5
	<i>tf</i> ns	167	171	169.5
	tdon ns	45	53.2	74.5
	td off ns	272	329.5	442.5
	Ip (A)	93.6	94	74
	<i>Vp</i> (V)	370	374.4	383.18
	Irp (A)	-59.4	-49.56	-31.8
	<i>di/dt</i> on	1.655 GA/s	1.295 GA/s	699 MA/s
	<i>di/dt</i> off	-240 MA/s	-233 MA/s	-241 MA/s
	dv/dt on	-3.9 GV/s	-3.1 GV/s	-1.1 GV/s
	<i>dv/dt</i> off	3.87 GV/s	3.94 GV/s	2.81 GV/s
	dv/dtr	-4.29 GV/s	-4.19 GV/s	-1.44 GV/s

Table 13Dynamic test results at 125 °C

Table 14 I	Performance of e	lectric drive at variou	is speeds and los	ads					
Test no.	Line voltage (V RMS)	Motor frequency (% of nom. freq)	Load/torque (% of NO)	Output current (A)	Motor speed (RPM)	Input power (kW)	Output power (kW)	Loss (W)	Efficiency (%)
-	400	20	25	16.4	306	1.2	1.056	0.144	88.00
2		20	50	19.6	312	2.24	2.058	0.182	91.88
3		20	75	24	316	3.26	3.018	0.242	92.58
4		20	100	29.3	320	4.3	4	0.3	93.02
5		50	25	16.6	735	2.75	2.58	0.17	93.82
6		50	50	20.5	742	5.13	4.91	0.22	95.71
7		50	75	26.2	747	7.62	7.31	0.31	95.93
8		50	100	31.7	752	9.87	9.47	0.4	95.95
6		100	25	16.6	1466	5.05	4.88	0.17	96.63
10		100	50	21	1471	9.92	9.69	0.23	97.68
11		100	75	27	1478	14.7	14.38	0.32	97.82
12		100	100	33.1	1485	19.9	18.76	1.14	94.27

loads
s and
speed
various
at
drive
electric
Ę
Performance (
14
e

References

- 1. N. Chen, F. Chimento, M. Nawaz, L. Wang, dynamic characterization of parallel connected high power IGBT modules. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. **51**(1) (2015)
- Y. Gao, A.Q. Huang, S. Krishnaswami, A.K. Agarwal, Comparison of static and switching characteristics of 1200 V 4H-SiC BJT & 1200 V Si-IGBT. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 44(3) (2008)
- 3. R. Alvarez, F. Filsecker, S. Bernet, Characterization of a new press pack SPT + IGBT for medium voltage converters, in *Proceedings of the IEEE ECCE* (2009), pp. 3954–3962
- 4. R. Letor, Static & dynamic behavior of paralleled IGBT's. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 28(2) (1992)
- K. Zou, L. Qi, X. Cui, G. Zhao, B. Zong, The design & measurement of test system for dynamic characteristics of IGBT, in 2014 *International Conference on Power Systems Technology* (*POWERCON 2014*), Chengdu, 20–22 Oct. 2014 (2014)
- S.-W. Hu, Y.-J. Zhu, Y.-Y. Duan, An impact analysis of gate Rg on static and dynamic dissipation of IGBT modules, in *IEEE Conference* (2011). 978-1-4577-0321-8/11
- C. Wang, Y. He, C. Wang, L. Li, J. Li, X. Wu, Multi-chip parallel IGBT power module failure monitoring based on gate dynamic characteristics, in *IEEE Conference* (2020). 978-1-281-5281-3/20
- A. Arya, P. Kumar, S. Anand, Methodology of an accurate static I–V characterization of power semiconductor devices. IEEE Trans. Instrum. Meas. 69(10) (2020)
- 9. Z. Wang, H. Zhang, J.B. Kuo, Turn-off transient analysis of super junction IGBT. IEEE Trans. Electron. Devices **66**(2) (2019)
- 10. B. W. Williams, Power Electronics
Implementation of Multilevel Inverter with Reduced Switching Components



Albert Alexander Stonier and M. Yazhini

1 Introduction

Multilevel inverters are used to synthesize near-sinusoidal voltage from several levels of DC voltage. Multiple levels are used to reduce THD (total harmonic distortion). In [1], fewer switches are employed, resulting in decreased voltage stress across them. In this configuration, there are eight switches and three voltage sources. SHEPWM (selective harmonic elimination pulse width modulation technique) is used to enhance voltage by reducing lower order harmonics by using a smaller number of DC voltage sources. The paper [2] proposes a 15-level multilevel inverter with fewer power electronic components and a standard boost converter to achieve greater DC-link voltage. Eight BJT, three DC source and staircase PWM technique is implemented. Higher efficiency and less THD are obtained from its output. It suits for grid connected and FACTS applications. The method elucidated in [3] is to reduce the cost and inverter size uses lower switch count and obtain 21-level MLI. P&O-algorithmbased MPPTs are used for getting more power and then stable output is achieved irrespective of partial shaded condition. THD is 3.49%, efficiency = 94.21%, and alpha = 3.14. From the value of alpha, it shows the cost of inverter is very less compared with various topologies. In paper [4], four voltage source, ten switches

A. A. Stonier (🖂) · M. Yazhini

School of Electrical Engineering (SELECT), Vellore Institute of Technology, Vellore, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: albert.alexander@vit.ac.in

M. Yazhini e-mail: yazhinim.20pe@kongu.edu

A. A. Stonier Department of Electrical and Electronics Engineering, Kongu Engineering College, Perundurai, India

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 137 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_10

are used for generating 17 level. With the help of three cascading approaches the efficiency is 98.8% and the cost of the inverter is also reduced.

In [5], the work presents a single-phase multilevel inverter. Cascading of modular structure is used for reducing the components. Advantage of this paper is without using H-bridge inverter, it generates positive and negative voltages. 31 level is obtained from ten switch and five voltage source. In [6], new multilevel inverter is invented with the name of envelope type (E type). With the help of this inverter, 13-level output is generated. It is used in high-voltage, high-power application with unequal DC source. Without H-bridge this MLI generates both positive and negative output levels. THD is 3.46 which satisfies the standard (IEEE519). In [7], topology termed as packed U cell multilevel inverter is used to restrict maximum output voltage, high-voltage stress on switch, and limited performance to low-voltage application. Each cascade module uses 2 DC sources and 30 switches are used in each U cell.

In [8], the paper presents modular multilevel inverter with the aim of reducing switch count and the number of DC voltage source. Selective harmonic elimination technique is used to produce the pulse for multilevel inverter. In this paper 71 levels are obtained by combining two basic units. One basic unit provides 11 levels. Basic unit contains eight switches with three DC voltage sources. In [9], the paper generate 25 levels of output voltage with the help of two dc sources and ten power switches. This paper gives an idea about multilevel inverter which will help to reduce the number of switching components and the number of DC source, standing voltage across the switches. In [10], the paper presents the improving of the voltage quality and reducing the inverter size for the symmetric and asymmetric multilevel inverter. For asymmetric MLI, selective harmonic elimination and flower pollination algorithm were used. Ten power switches and two DC sources were used. By using this method we can easily eliminate the 3rd- to 11th-order harmonics easily. In [11], the paper deals with reduced harmonic distortion and low-voltage rating of the switches, small filter size but it contains some fewer drawbacks. They are using more number of switching component and control strategy is difficult. The major advantage is reduced cost and complexity. With the help of 8 switches this paper produces 11 levels as output voltage. Efficiency of proposed methodology is 97.5% and output power is 1 kW. In [12], paper deals with the switched-diode dual source single switch multilevel inverter. It requires lower switch count compared to other multilevel inverters. Fish swarm optimization technique is used for eliminating the harmonics from the output voltage. In [13], the topology offers a made-stride cascaded multilevel inverter based on a profoundly productive and stable setup for spilled current mitigation. The suggested architecture, when combined with the provided PWM approach, reduces high-frequency voltage changes inside the terminal and commonmode voltages. Keeping a strategic distance from high-frequency voltage movements reduces leakage current and keeps it within the range of EMI filters. Furthermore, the suggested CMLI is expanded along with the PWM method for 2m + 1 levels, where m represents the number of photovoltaic sources. For all 2m + 1 levels of operation, the suggested PWM process necessitates the use of a single carrier wave. When coupled in solar control frameworks, the quasi-Z-source cascade multilevel inverter exhibits several advantages over conventional CMI, according to [14]. The qZS-CMI (quasi-z source cascade multilevel inverter), for example, provides the adjusted DClink voltage and voltage boost capacity, saves one-third of the modules, and so on. In any scenario, the qZS-CMI is still unable to overcome the lattice's discontinuous and stochastic fluctuation due to sun-based control. This research presents a PV control generation system based on qZS-CMI that stores energy. The framework integrates the qZS-CMI and vitality capacity by including an energy storage battery in each module to correct the stochastic models of PV control. This research also presents a control plan for a qZS-CMI-based PV (photovoltaic) system that stores energy. The suggested architecture may achieve the most extreme power point track for PV in a scattered manner. In [15], it looks at a single-phase cascading multilevel inverter made up of complete NPC (neutral point clamp) bridges for renewable energy frameworks. The advancement of the control procedure is predicated on the use of the show prescient control procedure to assemble the needed determinations of the individual voltage level control of each partitioned DC source and the unbiased point potential adjustment under unity power calculation. Two partitioned PV strings are regulated while being subjected to temporal variations linked to deviating string circumstances in terms of solar radiation and reference voltage variation, demonstrating the feasibility of the constructed controller. The ideal consonant ventured waveform approach is suggested in [16] to dispose of the specific consonant orders available at the yield of a cascaded multilayer inverter driven by solar energy. This approach is used to decipher the consonant elimination equations using experimental waveform analysis in order to find the best exchanging places and so reduce whole consonant mutilation. In each half cycle, the SHEPWM method treats the yield voltage waveform as four equal symmetries. A sun-powered, 15-level cascaded multilevel is examined as part of the suggested method, with the size of six consonant orders being lowered. A programmed switching pulse generator is designed to deliver the exchanging points to the semiconductor switches obtained as a result of the semiconductor switches.

In [17], an inverter topology is detailed that is competent to function palatably with wide variety in DC interface voltage, whereas nourishing control to the ac network. A topological building piece is to begin with presented that has one full bridge inverter associated in arrangement with a level multiplying arrange. Taking after this, the interconnection of such building pieces is endeavored to extend the number of levels at the yield voltage waveform. The examination uncovers that for a three-phase framework, a converter setup with two such building blocks is competent to create a ostensible asymmetry of 14:7:2:1 utilizing as it were four voltage sources. In sun-based PV applications, one primary source may be encouraged by PV cluster and the other three assistant sources may be encouraged through isolated DC/DC converters, each having control rating of 3.2% of the top control rating of PV arrays. The proposed converter can create 3097 space vectors. Hilter kilter hexagonal deterioration is adjusted (to guarantee palatable operation of LDN and to dispense with any DC component within the stage voltage waveform) to control such converter. The converter is broadly mimicked in MATLAB/Simulink. A sun-powered PV system of 9.4 kWp accessible within the research facility is utilized to bolster control to the lattice at distinctive irradiance. Recreation comes about coordinating well with

the model tests affirming the convenience of the proposed topological elective for sun-oriented PV applications.

In [18], it gives a hypothetical dialog and comparison in vitally adjusting between a measured multilevel cascade inverter based on single-star bridge cells and that on single-delta bridge cells. Consideration is paid to applications including hilter kilter active-power era in utility-scale grid-tied photovoltaic frameworks. Both qualitative and quantitative assessment measurements to evaluate the energy-balancing capability are presented and connected to both SSBC and SDBC inverters. As for the SSBC inverter, six zero-sequence voltage waveforms with diverse consonant substance empowering enhanced energy-balancing capability are analyzed and compared regarding their adequacy. This paper too emphasizes on the SDBC as an elective to the SSBC, and highlights its predominant operating characteristics beneath hilter kilter active-power era.

2 Proposed Method

2.1 Block Diagram of Proposed Methodology

In proposed methodology, solar panel acts as input. Output of solar panel is given as input for reduced switch multilevel inverter. Multilevel inverter is controlled with the help of control circuit. Then, finally, the output of inverter is fed back to the load (Fig. 1).

3 Reduced Switch Multilevel Inverter

Switching sequence (Fig. 2):

- Level 1—Switches 2, 3, 5, 7
- Level 2—Switches 2, 3, 5, 8
- Level 3—Switches 1, 3, 7, 5
- Level 4— Switches 1, 3, 5, 8
- Level 5—Switches 2, 3, 6, 7





Level 6—Switches 2, 3, 6, 8 Level 7—Switches 1, 3, 6, 7 Level 8—Switches 2, 4, 5, 7 Level 9—Switches 2, 4, 5, 8 Level 10—Switches 1, 4, 5, 7 Level 11—Switches 1, 4, 5, 8 Level 12—Switches 2, 4, 6, 7 Level 13—Switches 2, 4, 6, 8 Level 14—Switches 1, 4, 6, 7 Level 15—Switches 1, 4, 6, 8.

3.1 Modes of Operation

3.1.1 Mode 1

During this mode, switches 3, 2, 5, 7 are turned ON, across the load, voltage sources V2, V3 are added and give the output voltage as 200 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 3).



Fig. 3 Mode 1



3.1.2 Mode 2

During this mode, switches 3, 2, 5, 8 are turned ON, across the load, voltage sources—V1, V2, V3 are added and give the output voltage as 175 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 4).

3.1.3 Mode 3

During this mode, switches 3, 1, 5, 7 are turned ON, across the load, voltage source V3 is added and gives the output voltage as 150 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 5).

3.1.4 Mode 4

During this mode, switches 3, 1, 5, 8 are turned ON, across the load, voltage sources -V1, V3 are added and give the output voltage as 125 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 6).



3.1.5 Mode 5

During this mode, switches 3, 2, 6, 7 are turned ON, across the load, voltage sources V1, V2 are added and give the output voltage as 75 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 7).

3.1.6 Mode 6

During this mode, switches 3, 2, 6, 8 are turned ON, across the load, voltage source V2 is added and gives the output voltage as 50 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 8).

3.1.7 Mode 7

During this mode, switches 3, 1, 6, 7 are turned ON, across the load, voltage source V1 is added and gives the output voltage as 25 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 9).



3.1.8 Mode 8

During this mode, switches 4, 2, 5, 7 are turned ON, across the load, no voltage source is connected so it gives the output voltage as 0 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 10).









3.1.9 Mode 9

During this mode, switches 4, 2, 5, 8 are turned ON, across the load, voltage source -V1 is added and gives the output voltage as -25 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 11).

3.1.10 Mode 10

During this mode, switches 1, 4, 5, 7 are turned ON, across the load, voltage source -V2 is added and gives the output voltage as -50 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 12).

Fig. 12 Mode 10





3.1.11 Mode 11

During this mode, switches 4, 1, 5, 8 are turned ON, across the load, voltage sources -(V1, V2) are added and give the output voltage as -75 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 13).

3.1.12 Mode 12

During this mode, switches 4, 2, 6, 7 are turned ON, across the load, voltage sources -(V1, V3) are added and give the output voltage as -125 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 14).

3.1.13 Mode 13

During this mode, switches 4, 2, 6, 8 are turned ON, across the load, voltage source -V3 is added and gives the output voltage as -150 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 15).





Fig. 16 Mode 14

3.1.14 Mode 14

During this mode, switches 1, 4, 6, 7 are turned ON, across the load, voltage sources -(V1, V2, V3) are added and give the output voltage as -175 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 16).

3.1.15 Mode 15

During this mode, switches 1, 4, 6, 8 are turned ON, across the load, voltage sources -(V2, V3) are added and give the output voltage as -200 V. The current path is indicated in red lines (Fig. 17).





3.2 MATLAB Simulation of Reduced Switch Multilevel Inverter

For MATLAB simulation, eight unidirectional switches were used. These switches are controlled with the help of repeating sequence stair and three DC voltage sources were used. The load is taken as 100Ω . Across the load, the output voltage is measured with the help of voltage measurement. By using scope we can see the waveform (Figs. 18, 19 and 20).



Fig. 18 Simulation of reduced switch multilevel inverter



Fig. 19 Output waveform for reduced switch multilevel inverter



Fig. 20 THD waveform

3.3 Conventional Cascade Multilevel Inverter

See Figs. 21, 22 and 23.

Fig. 21 Cascade MLI





Fig. 22 Output waveform for cascade MLI

3.4 Comparison Between Cascade Inverter and Modified Inverter

Modified inverter	Cascade H-bridge inverter
Number of switches used: 8	Number of switches used: 28
No. of DC source used: 3	No. of DC source used: 7
Specification of voltage source used: $V1 = 25$ V2 = 50 $V3 = 150$	Each voltage source rating as 100 V
Output voltage of inverter: 200 V	Output voltage of inverter: 350 V
THD is 17.42%	THD is 22.46%

4 Conclusion

A decreased switch multilayer inverter has been presented in this proposed work with the comparison of conventional multilevel inverter. MATLAB simulation is used to measure the output voltage and THD. The proposed inverter is explained in different modes of operation and its voltage level and current paths are mentioned in each levels. The suggested converter's output voltage, THD, number of elements, and other specifications were then compared to conventional inverters, and the proposed inverter's advantage was validated using the above given table.



Fig. 23 THD waveform

References

- 1. M.D. Siddique, A. Iqbal, M.A. Memon, S. Mekhilef, A new configurable topology for multilevel inverter with reduced switching components. IEEE Access **14**(8), 188726–188741 (2020)
- C. Dhanamjayulu, S. Padmanaban, J.B. Holm-Nielsen, F. Blaabjerg, Design and implementation of a single-phase 15-level inverter with reduced components for solar PV applications. IEEE Access 22(9), 581–594 (2020)

- M.D. Siddique, S. Mekhilef, N.M. Shah, A. Sarwar, M.A. Memon, A new single-phase cascaded multilevel inverter topology with reduced number of switches and voltage stress. Int. Trans. Electr. Energy Syst. 30(2), e12191 (2020)
- M. Saeedian, J. Adabi, S.M. Hosseini, Cascaded multilevel inverter based on symmetricasymmetric DC sources with reduced number of components. IET Power Electron. 10(12), 1468–1478
- E. Samadaei, S.A. Gholamian, A. Sheikholeslami, J. Adabi, An envelope type (E-type) module: asymmetric multilevel inverters with reduced components. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 63(11), 7148–7156 (2016)
- A.N. Babadi, O. Salari, M.J. Mojibian, M.T. Bina, Modified multilevel inverters with reduced structures based on packed U-cell. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 6(2), 874–887 (2017)
- M.D. Siddique, S. Mekhilef, N.M. Shah, M.A. Memon, Optimal design of a new cascaded multilevel inverter topology with reduced switch count. IEEE Access 25(7), 24498–24510 (2019)
- M. Sarebanzadeh, M.A. Hosseinzadeh, C. Garcia, E. Babaei, S. Islam, J. Rodriguez, Reduced switch multilevel inverter topologies for renewable energy sources. IEEE Access. 18(9), 120580–120595 (2021)
- K.P. Panda, P.R. Bana, G. Panda, FPA optimized selective harmonic elimination in symmetricasymmetric reduced switch cascaded multilevel inverter. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 56(3), 2862– 2870 (2020)
- M.D. Siddique, S. Mekhilef, M. Rawa, A. Wahyudie, B. Chokaev, I. Salamov, Extended multilevel inverter topology with reduced switch count and voltage stress. IEEE Access. 24(8), 201835–201846 (2020)
- M. Ghodsi, S. Masoud Barakati, J.M. Guerrero, J.C. Vasuez, Dynamic voltage restore based on switched-capacitor multilevel inverter with ability to compensate for voltage drop, harmonics, and unbalancing simultaneously. Electr. Power Syst. Res. (Elsevier) 207, 107826 (2022)
- S.R. Das, P.K. Ray, A.K. Sahoo, G. Dhiman, Application of optimisation technique in PV integrated multilevel inverter for power quality improvement. Comput. Electr. Eng. 1(97), 107606 (2022)
- 13. S.R. Khasim, C. Dhanamjayulu, Design and implementation of asymmetrical multilevel inverter with reduced components and low voltage stress. IEEE Access (2022)
- K. Mylsamy, R. Vairamani, G.C.R. Irudayaraj, H.T.R. Lawrence, Experimental validation of a cascaded single phase H-bridge inverter with a simplified switching algorithm. J. Low Power Electron. 14, 507–518 (2014)
- 15. P. Brandstetter, M. Dobrovsky, M. Kuchar, Implementation of genetic algorithm in control structure of induction motor A.C. drive. Adv. Electr. Comput. Eng. **14**, 15–20 (2014)
- B. Ozpineci, M. Tolbert, J.N. Chiasson, Harmonic optimization of multilevel converters using genetic algorithms. IEEE Power Electron. Lett. 3, 92–95 (2005)
- A. Kavousi, B. Vahidi, R. Salehi, M.K. Bakhshizadeh, N. Farokhnia, S.H. Fathi, Application of the bee algorithm for selective harmonic elimination strategy in multilevel inverters. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 27, 1689–1696 (2012)
- S. Albert Alexander, Development of high performance solar photovoltaic inverter with advanced modulation techniques to improve power quality. Int. J. Electron. 104, 174–189 (2017)

Design and Implementation of Resonant WPT for Electric Vehicle Battery Charging



Amit Sharma and Navdeep Singh

1 Introduction

The electric vehicle is a good solution for reducing the pollution and the energy shortage. Electric vehicle has two charging techniques: one is contact charging and the other is wireless charging. WPT technique can accelerate the market of EVs. There are certain drawbacks like fast charging, weight of batteries and high prices that cannot be solved using current battery research technology. Electric vehicles are becoming the need due to their eco-friendly behaviour and the incentives provided by the government. Cabled charging system can be totally replaced by the WPT technique, as driver has to park his electric vehicle on the transmitting coil T_X that is already installed in the parking area. The vehicle body has the receiving coil R_X that is already installed, due to which vehicle starts charging. There are various advantages for WPT as there is no direct contact between the plates, hence the overall charging process is safe. There are no moving parts and hence the overall life of the mechanism increases. WPT allows frequent recharging of the electric vehicle, and this helps to increases the battery life and declines the initial cost.

Nicola Tesla conducted various experiments for the exchange of the power wirelessly [1]. Kurs et al. [2] discussed the magnetic resonance phenomenon in WPT.

A. Sharma (⊠) · N. Singh Department of Electrical Engineering, Madan Mohan Malviya University & Technology, Gorakhpur, UP, India e-mail: 2021038005@mmmut.ac.in

N. Singh e-mail: nsee@mmmut.ac.in

A. Sharma Department of Electrical & Electronics Engineering, Pranveer Singh Institute of Technology, Kanpur, UP, India

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 155 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_11 Various works were done to transfer power wirelessly for electric vehicle. Mahadavifard et al. [3] discussed the various studies, advantages and drawbacks of WPT.

Prasanth et al. [4] discussed the novel approach for the WPT when the electric vehicle is in motion. Zaheer et al. [5] in their paper have discussed the various wireless power transfer advancement techniques, which are necessary for the roadway power electric vehicles. Dia J et al. [6] proposed a wireless power transfer technique, which uses the concept of magnetic resonance. In this, the resonating coils were coupled and were able to transfer 60 W of power.

Moon et al. [7] discussed the analysis of life cycle of both plug-in electric vehicle and wireless charging electric vehicle. He also discussed on how to increase the efficiency of the battery and phase energy consumption. Khaligh et al. [8] proposed a method to extend the charging limits of a wireless charging system by enhancing the capacitors of the coils. Vaka et al. [9] discussed the various challenges in the design of a wireless battery charger. In this AC to DC, rectification and boost converter are discussed to develop the proposed model.

Hui et al. [10] described the apparatus and method of mid-range application of WPT. It discusses the activities based on magneto-inductive research. It also covers two coils, four coils system with relay resonators. Mi et al. [11] proposed the various models for WPT for roadside powered electric vehicles. This paper shows that good efficiency can be achieved through their proposed model. Ning et al. [12] discussed flow of power through wireless transfer, it provides selection of primary frequency and the tuning of secondary with reactive power voltage control.

Ladas et al. [13] proposed a particle swarm optimization algorithm for wireless power transfer. This method opens the new approach to increase the efficiency.

Figure 1 shows the layout of WPT system. There are three modes of charging in electric vehicle. In stationary wireless charging as shown in Fig. 2 [14], the EVs are standstill and batteries are charged with the help of mutual induction but due to certain limitations of the battery capacity the number of charging cycles has to be increased so that they can travel longer distance. Dynamic wireless charging (DWC) is solving the issue by placing the small transmitting pads on roads. This type of charging is expensive but will provide dynamic charging to the electric vehicles when they are in motion. The disadvantage of DWC can be removed by QWC, which is quasi-dynamic charging system in which the EVs are charged when they are not moving or while they are in slow speed. These are widely used in public transportation, bus stops, taxi stands and traffic lights. Table 1 depicts the various types of WPT for electric vehicle charging system.



Fig. 1 Layout of WPT system



Fig. 2 Mechanism of inductive power transfer

Energy carrying medium	Metho	d	Power	Range	Effectiveness	Comments
Electromagnetic field	Near field	IPT	High	Low	High	Implementation shows good result
	Far field	Coupled magnetic resonance	High	Medium	High	
		Laser, microwaves	Big	High	High	Direct line of transmission is required
		Radio waves	High	High	Low	Efficiency is less and tracking is difficult
Electric field		Capacitive power transfer	Low	Low	High	Distance is small and power level is small
Mechanical force		Magnetic gear	High	Medium	High	Good for EVs

Table 1 Different types of WPT system

2 Design of a System

In Fig. 3, wireless transfer of inductive power is shown. Different AC to DC and DC to AC stages are added in this figure. In order to charge a battery, the power is required to flow from DC link to the battery.

Two magnetically coupled coils are transferring the inductive power. Consider two coils L_1 and L_2 and mutual inductance M. L_1 and L_2 are representing the primary



Fig. 3 Diagram of IPT system

and the secondary coils. The battery to be charged is represented on the secondary side of the coil. The primary side of a coil is having DC voltage, which is connected to the grid. The transfer of power between coupled coils is done in AC and hence two circuits are needed which are AC–DC converter on primary side and DC–AC converter on secondary side.

The coupling of coils is loose, so a reactive circuit is required to get the maximum power and the maximum efficiency if the system is at resonance [15]. Compensation networks are called as reactive networks, which are added to both primary and secondary coils. In this model, two capacitors C_1 and C_2 in series are used on each side. Some of the main parts of the IPT system are as follows.

2.1 Rectifier Circuit

Figure 4 represents the circuit, which is connected to the grid, which provides AC voltage to the circuit. This AC source is connected to the full wave rectifier circuit. The full wave rectifier circuit consists of four diodes as shown. The AC voltage is converted into DC voltage. The capacitor C is connected in parallel in order to filter the waveform. The input AC voltage is 230 V.



Fig. 4 Rectifier circuit



Fig. 5 Four types of compensated networks

2.2 Compensation Network

In order to transfer more power towards the load, reactive networks are used. Since coupled inductive elements are to be compensated, capacitors are used as compensating elements in the network. Two capacitors C_1 and C_2 are connected in series with primary and secondary coils.

There are four different types of compensating topologies [16], which depend on the connection between coil and a capacitor, which is shown in Fig. 5. The possible types are series–series compensation (SS), series–parallel compensation (SP), parallel–series compensation (PS) and parallel–parallel compensation (PP). In this model, series–series compensation is chosen with an appropriate value capacitor depending only on the self-inductances. With the change in load and misalignments of the coils, the value of SS capacitor will remain same. This is the main reason for the adoption of SS compensating technique for the convenient electric vehicle battery charging.

2.3 Primary and Secondary Circuits

Figure 6 is the primary and the secondary circuits of the model. The nature of the inductive coupling across the primary and the secondary is AC. The source of power is electrical grid and the secondary side of coupling is connected to a battery as shown in Fig. 7, which is acting as a load. Hence, two power converters are required in order to change the nature of supply. In the secondary circuit, DC to AC converter is applied and it is double stage. The double stage is added to increase the power frequency from 50 Hz to higher frequency level, which is in kHz of the IPT [17]. In order to supply the DC voltage to battery, the secondary side of coupling AC voltage is converted to DC voltage with the help of rectifier circuit. The higher frequency gate pulse is given to operate the inverter circuit.



Fig. 6 High-frequency AC generation from DC source



Fig. 7 WPT to battery

3 Mathematical Modelling

In this section, system modelling is discussed. This is helpful for finding the system parameters. These parameters are thus required by the system to get the maximum efficiency. Inductor, capacitor, resistor and resonant frequency values are required to get the system output [18].

The primary and the secondary coil inductances L_1 and L_2 can be found from the relationship, which is shown by Eqs. 1 and 2:

$$L_{1} = N_{1}^{2} R_{1} \mu_{O} \mu_{r} \left[\ln \left(\frac{16R_{1}}{d} - 2 \right) \right]$$
(1)

$$L_2 = N_2^2 R_2 \mu_0 \mu_r \left[\ln \left(\frac{16R_2}{d} - 2 \right) \right]$$
(2)

where μ_0 is the vacuum permeability, μ_r is the relative permeability, N_1 and N_2 are the number of turns of the coil, R_1 and R_2 are the radius of the inner turn and d corresponds to the equivalent diameter of the coils

The value of d can be found by the following expression in Eq. 3. Here N is the number of turns in coils and S is the cross section of the cable.

$$d = 2 * \sqrt{\frac{N * S}{\pi}} \tag{3}$$

The coil has a mutual inductance that can be found by Eq. 4 shown below, k is the coefficient of mutual coupling.

$$L_M = k\sqrt{L_1 L_2} \tag{4}$$

The resonance frequency f_r can be found with the help of Eq. 5 shown below:

$$f_r = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{LC}}\tag{5}$$

The modified model system efficiency is given by Eq. 6 shown below:

$$\eta = \frac{\omega^2 M^2 R_L}{\left[Z_2 \{Z_1 Z_2 + (\omega M)^2\}\right]} * 100$$
(6)

For *S*–*S* configuration at resonance frequency, capacitive reactance is equal to inductive reactance and hence cancel out the effect. Hence, the impedances Z_1 and Z_2 shown in Eqs. 7 and 8 can be found from Fig. 8 as

$$Z_1 = R_1 + R_S \tag{7}$$

$$Z_2 = R_l + R_2 \tag{8}$$



Fig. 8 Circuit diagram for primary and secondary coils

4 Results and Discussion

In this section, MATLAB model for the modified system has been discussed. It consists of circuit diagram of rectifier circuit as shown in Fig. 9. MATLAB circuit diagram for generation of high-frequency gate signal is shown in Fig. 10 and MATLAB circuit diagram for primary and secondary coil is shown in Fig. 11.

Table 2 shows the parameters that are designed as per the need. Various simulations are performed in order to meet the requirements. The various graphs are plotted below.



Fig. 9 MATLAB model of rectifier circuit



Fig. 10 MATLAB model of high-frequency AC generation from DC source



Fig. 11 MATLAB model of circuit diagram for primary and secondary coils

Sr. no.	Element	Value
1	V _{peak}	230 V
2	R_1 and R_2	0.0714 Ω
3	L_1 and L_2	73.43 µH
4	C_1 and C_2	0.2 μF
5	R_M	0.142 Ω
	L_M	1.46 * 10 ⁻⁵ H
7	R _L	100 Ω
8	f	50 Hz
9	f _r	41.5 kHz
10	K	0.2

Table 2Element and theirspecific value for the model

Figure 12 depicts the waveform from a rectifier circuit. The output shown are DC current and DC voltage for 1 Ω resistor. This output is given to the secondary circuit. Figure 13 depicts the high-frequency gate pulses, which are provided to trigger the inverter circuit. The triggering is done at 2.409 * 10⁻⁵ s. The inverter circuit is converting DC into AC. The scope attached shows three waveforms in Fig. 14, which are (a) DC voltage, which is given to the inverter; (b) AC current output, which has got the maximum value of 3.6 A and (c) AC voltage which has got the maximum value of 226 V.

The AC output voltage is given to the primary coil, which is mutually coupled with the secondary coil. There is a generation of voltage and current in the secondary coil. The peak magnitudes of AC voltage and current are 12 V and 0.31 A which are shown in Fig. 15. In order to charge the battery, AC is again changed to DC with the help of rectifier circuit. This DC current is available to the battery to charge the battery, which is the part of electric vehicle. Figures 16 and 17 are showing the current, voltage, and the SOC of a battery. As shown in Fig. 17, the battery is charging



Fig. 12 Current and voltage generation in rectifier circuit

as per the voltage and the current available. Table 3 shows the various output for the model.

5 Conclusion and Future Scope

This research work concludes that the battery of the electric vehicle can be charged using the modified technique, which is resonant wireless power transfer. Proper designing and the implementation of the parameters have been taken care to get



Fig. 13 High-frequency gate pulse

the good results. As compared with other works, the modified technique uses less components and is cheap. The efficiency of the system is around 68% and it uses SS compensated system. Most of the energy is lost during the primary and secondary coupling. This is the major drawback of the system, which has to be improved. Thus, the future work can be done on designing and implementation of a shielding mechanism to the WPT coils, which will improve the system efficiency and the voltage output.



Fig. 14 Generation of a DC voltage b AC current c high-frequency AC voltage in primary side of secondary circuit



Fig. 15 Waveform for AC output signal and AC output voltage at secondary side of secondary circuit



Fig. 16 Waveform showing the output current and voltage to charge the battery



Fig. 17 Battery state of charge

Sr. no.	Parameter	Value
1	V _{ac} (Peak)	226 V
2	Iac (Peak)	3.6 A
3	V_{dc}	12 V
4	I _{dc}	0.31 A
5	Efficiency of system	68%

Table 3 Output of secondarycoil of secondary circuit

References

- 1. N. Tesla, Art of Transmitting Electrical Energy Through the Natural Mediums. U.S. Patent 787,412 (1905)
- A. Kurs, A. Karalis, R. Moffatt, J.D. Joannopoulos, P. Fisher, M. Soljacic, Wireless power transfer via strongly coupled magnetic resonances. Science 317(5834), 83–86 (2007)
- M. Mahdavifard, A. Poorfakhraei, F. Tahami, A battery charging compatible profile for wireless power transfer, in *IECON 2017—43rd Annual Conference of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society* (IEEE, 2017), pp. 5295–5300
- 4. V. Prasanth, P. Bauer, Distributed IPT systems for dynamic powering: misalignment analysis. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. **61**(11), 6013–6021 (2014)
- 5. A. Zaheer, M. Neath, H.Z.Z. Beh, G.A. Covic, A dynamic EV charging system for slow moving traffic applications. IEEE Trans. Transp. Electrif. **3**(2), 354–369 (2016)
- J. Dai, D.C. Ludois, A survey of wireless power transfer and a critical comparison of inductive and capacitive coupling for small gap applications. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 30(11), 6017– 6029 (2015)
- S. Moon, B.C. Kim, S.Y. Cho, C.H. Ahn, G.W. Moon, Analysis and design of a wireless power transfer system with an intermediate coil for high efficiency. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 61(11), 5861–5870 (2014)
- A. Khaligh, S. Dusmez, Comprehensive topological analysis of conductive and inductive charging solutions for plug-in electric vehicles. IEEE Trans. Veh. Technol. 61(8), 3475–3489 (2012)
- R. Vaka, R.K. Keshri, Review on contactless power transfer for electric vehicle charging. Energies 10(5), 636 (2017)
- S.Y.R. Hui, W.X. Zhong, Apparatus and method for wireless power transfer. Patent application PCT/IB2011/000050, 14 January 2011
- C.C. Mi, G. Buja, S.Y. Choi, C.T. Rim, Modern advances in wireless power transfer systems for roadway powered electric vehicles. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 63(10), 6533–6545 (2016)
- J.M. Miller, O.C. Onar, M. Chinthavali, Primary-side power flow control of wireless power transfer for electric vehicle charging. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 3(1), 147–162 (2014)
- M. Ibrahim, L. Bernard, L. Pichon, E. Laboure, A. Razek, O. Cayol, D. Ladas, J. Irving, Inductive charger for electric vehicle: advanced modeling and interoperability analysis. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 31(12), 8096–8114 (2016)
- A.P. Sample, D.T. Meyer, J.R. Smith, Analysis, experimental results, and range adaptation of magnetically coupled resonators for wireless power transfer. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 58(2), 544–554 (2010)
- W. Zhang, J.C. White, A.M. Abraham, C.C. Mi, Loosely coupled transformer structure and interoperability study for EV wireless charging systems. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 30(11), 6356–6367 (2015)
- B. Esteban, M. Sid-Ahmed, N.C. Kar, A comparative study of power supply architectures in wireless EV charging systems. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 30(11), 6408–6422 (2015)
- W.X. Zhong, X. Liu, S.R. Hui, A novel single-layer winding array and receiver coil structure for contactless battery charging systems with free-positioning and localized charging features. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 58(9), 4136–4144 (2010)
- A. Triviño-Cabrera, J.M. González-González, J.A. Aguado, Wireless Power Transfer for Electric Vehicles: Foundations and Design Approach (Springer, Berlin, 2020), p.175

Check for updates

A Comparative Simulation Study Between ZSI and BB-ZSI Based Distribution Static Compensator for Power Quality Improvement in Power Distribution Network

Mrutyunjaya Mangaraj, Jogeswara Sabat, and Ashok Kumar Chahattaray

1 Introduction

In recent years, development in power electronic devices provides feasible solutions for PQ issues meeting critical customer requirements [1]. Over the last two decades, a number of custom power device (CPD) based inverters have been proposed for active power filtering (APF) of low and medium voltage PDN [2, 3]. The voltage source inverter (VSI) and current source inverters (CSI) are two well known inverters widely used in various applications like electric vehicles, distributed energy resources, adjustable speed drives and microgrid integration. But the inherent demerits of VSI and CSI, which makes them less efficient like; CSI is unfit for buck operation while VSI is not suitable for voltage boost inversions [4]. Hence, for this particular application, an additional converter is required. The additional converter requires extra semiconductor switches which increase the switching losses and cost of the system. It also decreases the efficiency and system reliability. Since VSI can reduce the voltage level, CSI can only increase the voltage and both have a limit in compensation capability.

The limitations of conventional inverters are overcome in the ZSI topology [4, 5]. It is a special form of inverter that provides voltage boost capability. Now a day, energy resources require two stages of power conversion (dc–dc conversion and dc– ac conversion) and ZSI has the ability to perform [6]. In between the bridge inverter and dc link of ZSI, two inductors and two capacitors are cascaded. Generally, the

M. Mangaraj (🖂) · J. Sabat

Department of EEE, LIET, Vizianagaram 535005, India e-mail: mmangaraj.ee@gmail.com

A. K. Chahattaray Department of EEE, NIST, Berhampur 761008, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 171 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_12

ZSI operates in two states, state-1 the shoot-through state and state-2 the non-shootthrough state. During state-1 operation, the capacitors are supplied energy to charge the inductors and during state-2 operation, the energy in charged inductors and input are supplied to the dc link [7]. Hence, it boosts the voltage gain of the ZSI in one stage without an additional converter. Also, it increases the reliability and abolishes the dead time [6–8]. The traditional VSI can replace with ZSI due to the inherent shoot-through and open-circuit protection offered by ZSI. Among all inverters, ZSI become the most reliable and permissible power inverter for operation of power conversion [4–8].

The authors attempted to design a unique model BB-ZSI supported by DSTATCOM as a strategy to strengthen its shunt compensation capability. Because the ZSI has some drawbacks like low voltage boost gain and weak active power filtering. The direction of inverter current depends upon the topology configuration and its application. Besides the various advantages of ZSI, some demerits are also noticed such as discontinuous primary current, more capacitor stress and boost factor limit. Different topologies are developed to bridge the demerits of ZSI. In recent years, back to back connections of inverters have mostly been used in medium voltage drives, electric frequency changers and power electronics transformers [9–13]. This article proposed a unique topology BB-ZSI based DSTATCOM for enhanced shunt compensation capability motivated from the previous research work based on back to back connected inverters by different authors in different platforms [10-13]. The proposed topology can successfully reduce source current THD value to less than conventional ZSI. A DSTATCOM is required for PDN to meet the IEEE standard grid code [14, 15]. The BB-ZSI is shown as a promising and developing topology for DSTATCOM. It uses the neural network based ALMS control technique to achieve the goals such as harmonic elimination with filtering performance, improvement in PQ, p.f correction and better voltage balancing at PCC [16–18]. Taking into consideration of the above benefits, the BB-ZSI supported DSTATCOM is selected for the efficient operation of PDN.

This paper is organized as follows. Later in the introduction, the proposed model is briefly presented with a detailed operation of BB-ZSI in Sect. 2. After that, in Sect. 3, the ALMS control method for a ZSI and BB-ZSI supported DSTATCOM with shunt compensation are presented and discussed. Then, both the topologies are presented and verified as per IEEE standard grid code using ALMS technique in Sect. 4. Finally, conclusions are summarized in Sect. 5.

2 Topology Descriptions

The recommended PDN in which the proposed BB-ZSI integrated at the point of common coupling (PCC) is shown in Fig. 1. The circuit topology of ZSI is depicted in Fig. 2. The formation of the designed topology is verified in order to prove the shunt compensation capability. The BB-ZSI is connected to the 3-phase balanced source through distribution line impedance (Z_S). The three phase source supplies



Fig. 1 Proposed PDN with BB-ZSI based DSTATCOM



Fig. 2 ZSI configurations

source currents (i_{sa} , i_{sb} and i_{sc}) to the 3P3W load (uncontrolled rectifier with resistive and inductive load) and it draws the load currents (i_{la} , i_{lb} and i_{lc}). A self capacitor supported BB-ZSI based DSTATCOM is utilised as shunt compensator to compensate for the PQ and its associated issues. The optimised operation of BB-ZSI is to highlight the meticulous topology for proper dynamic operation and reduces the complexity of the entire conversion in the field of PDN.

3 Proposed ALMS Control Algorithm

In this section, the ALMS technique is discussed by considering the different weighting parameters like learning rate, step size, unit input weights and bias etc. The main purpose is to provide an individual phase tuned weight equivalent to the system frequency active component of the three phase load current [16, 17]. The learning mechanism of the ALMS algorithm is shown in Fig. 3 and expressed as per the following iteration:


Fig. 3 Switching signal generation using ALMS principle

The updating weights (w_{pa}, w_{pb}, w_{pc}) of active part of the load current are calculated as

$$w_{pa}(n) = \alpha \gamma \{ i_{la}(n) - w_{pa}(n-1)u_{pa}(n) \} u_{pa}(n) + w_{pa}(n-1)$$
(1)

$$w_{pb}(n) = \alpha \gamma \{ i_{lb}(n) - w_{pb}(n-1)u_{pb}(n) \} u_{pb}(n) + w_{pb}(n-1)$$
(2)

$$w_{pc}(n) = \alpha \gamma \{ i_{lc}(n) - w_{pc}(n-1)u_{pc}(n) \} u_{pc}(n) + w_{pc}(n-1)$$
(3)

The updating weights (w_{qa}, w_{qb}, w_{qc}) of reactive part of the load current are calculated as

$$w_{qa}(n) = \alpha \gamma \{ i_{la}(n) - w_{qa}(n-1)u_{qa}(n) \} u_{qa}(n) + w_{qa}(n-1)$$
(4)

$$w_{qb}(n) = \alpha \gamma \{ i_{lb}(n) - w_{qb}(n-1)u_{qb}(n) \} u_{qb}(n) + w_{qb}(n-1)$$
(5)

$$w_{qc}(n) = \alpha \gamma \{ i_{lc}(n) - w_{qc}(n-1)u_{qc}(n) \} u_{qc}(n) + w_{qc}(n-1)$$
(6)

The three phase average active component weight (w_a) is given as:

$$w_a = \frac{w_{pa} + w_{pb} + w_{pc}}{3}$$
(7)

Similarly, the three phase average reactive component weight (w_r) is given as:

A Comparative Simulation Study Between ZSI and BB-ZSI Based ...

$$w_r = \frac{w_{qa} + w_{qb} + w_{qc}}{3}$$
(8)

175

Active unit voltage templates (u_{pa}, u_{pb}, u_{pc}) are estimated as:

$$u_{pa} = \frac{v_{sa}}{v_t}, u_{pb} = \frac{v_{sb}}{v_t}, u_{pc} = \frac{v_{sc}}{v_t}$$
(9)

Similarly, the reactive unit voltage templates (u_{qa}, u_{qb}, u_{qc}) are estimated as:

$$u_{qa} = \frac{u_{pb} + u_{pc}}{\sqrt{3}}, u_{qb} = \frac{3u_{pa} + u_{pb} - u_{pc}}{2\sqrt{3}}, u_{qc} = \frac{-3u_{pa} + u_{pb} - u_{pc}}{2\sqrt{3}}$$
(10)

where v_t can be expressed as

$$v_t = \sqrt{\frac{2(v_{sa}^2 + v_{sb}^2 + v_{sc}^2)}{3}} \tag{11}$$

The difference between reference dc voltage and sensed dc voltage is the error in dc voltage (v_{de}) can be expressed as

$$v_{de} = v_{dc(ref)} - v_{dc} \tag{12}$$

$$w_{cp} = k_{pa} v_{de} + k_{ia} \int v_{de} dt \tag{13}$$

$$w_{sp} = w_a + w_{cp} \tag{14}$$

The ac voltage error (v_{te}) is determined by subtracting sensed amplitude of PCC from reference ac voltage is calculated as

$$v_{te} = v_{t(ref)} - v_t \tag{15}$$

The output of PI controller can be expressed as [16–18]:

$$w_{cq} = k_{pr} v_{te} + k_{ir} \int v_{te} dt \tag{16}$$

The reference source current is obtained by subtracting the average magnitude of reactive component of load current from the output of AC side PI controller as;

$$w_{sq} = w_r - w_{cq} \tag{17}$$

Three phase instantaneous reference source active components are estimated as

$$i_{aa} = w_{sp}u_{pa}, i_{ab} = w_{sp}u_{pb}, i_{ac} = w_{sp}u_{pc}$$
 (18)

Similarly, three phase instantaneous reference source reactive components are estimated as

$$i_{ra} = w_{sq}u_{qa}, i_{rb} = w_{sq}u_{qb}, i_{rc} = w_{sq}u_{qc}$$
 (19)

$$i_{sa}^* = i_{aa} + i_{ra}, i_{sb}^* = i_{ab} + i_{rb}, i_{sc}^* = i_{ac} + i_{rc}$$
(20)

The reference source currents $(i_{sa}^*, i_{sb}^*, i_{sc}^*)$ and the real supply currents (i_{sa}, i_{sb}, i_{sc}) of 3-phase are evaluated, after that the error in signals are fed to the hysteresis current controller.

4 Simulation Results

The proposed BB-ZSI is tested under PQ issue over ZSI. The different parameters and their magnitudes utilised to make the models are arranged in Table 1. At first, PDN is operated without connecting the DSTATCOM at PCC. It is observed from the simulation results that the source current is similar to the load current distortion. Next, the DSTATCOM is performed under both steady state and transient state loading to verify its effectiveness. The BB-ZSI for PQ improvement and reliable operation in the field of PDN, compared with traditional single ZSI to justify the effectiveness through the simulation results, which are detailed below in the subsequent section:

Table 1 Proposed system parameters Proposed system	Parameters	Magnitude		
parameters	f_s (fundamental frequency)	50 Hz		
	v_{dc} (DC link voltage)	600 V		
	C_{dc} (capacitor)	2000 µF		
	K_{pa} (proportional controller gain)	0.01		
	v_s (system voltage)	230 V/phase		
	R_c (compensator resistance)	0.25 Ω		
	R_s (source resistance)	0.5 Ω		
	L_c (compensator inductance)	1.5 mH		
	L_s (source inductance)	2 mH		
	K_{pr} (source inductance)	0.2 mH		
	K_{ir} (AC integral controller)	1.1		
	K_{ia} (integral controller gain)	0.05		



Fig. 4 Compensation performance using ZSI based DSTATCOM

4.1 Shunt Compensation Analysis of ZSI

The simulation model consists of ZSI, an uncontrolled bridge rectifier with R = 10 Ω and L = 20 mH for non-linear load, 230 V (rms)/phase balanced source voltage, system frequency 50 Hz and 600 V dc link reference voltage. The other details of the parameters used to construct the model are presented in Table 1.

The load varying performance of ZSI is shown in Fig. 4. The impact of distortion in the PDN is testified at (0.55–0.6 s and 0.7–0.75 s) for steady state condition and (0.6–0.7 s) for dynamic state condition. ZSI is tested in time in varying responses of dc link voltage v_{dc} (ref) from 700 to 870 V. Figures 5 and 6 shows the harmonic content and THD factor of supply current 4.01%, 53.8 A and load current 26.08%, 52.09 A correspondingly.

4.2 Shunt Compensation Analysis of BB-ZSI

The load varying performance of BB-ZSI is shown in Fig. 7. The impact of distortion in the PDN is testified, at (0.55–0.6 s and 0.7–0.75 s) for steady state condition and (0.6–0.7 s) for dynamic state condition. Proposed model is tested in time in varying response of dc link voltage v_{dc} (ref) from 600 to 780 V. Figures 8 and 9 shows the harmonic content and THD factor of supply current 3.85%, 53.89 A and load





Fig. 6 ZSI load current THD after compensation

current 26.06%, 52.08 A correspondingly. The source side harmonic reduction of PDN shows superior shunt compensation. Apart from this, reliability and flexible operation of the PDN are achieved. The comparison analysis of ZSI and BB-ZSI are arranged in Table 2. The source current and load current THD analysis of ZSI and BB-ZSI are presented in Fig. 10.

5 Conclusion

This paper proposed BB-ZSI based DSTATCOM for three phase three wire PDN. It enhanced the PQ of PDN and compared it with traditional ZSI. The shunt compensation capability and buck-boost ability of the ZSI provided PQ enhancement with better reliability and flexibility of PDN. It is noticed that the BB-ZSI performs better over ZSI like distortion reduction in the supply side, balanced voltage at PCC, decreased switching losses, better voltage regulation and p.f correction. Moreover, this paper showed the BB-ZSI based DSTATCOM for the low and medium voltage PDN. Furthermore, the proposed topology can be expected to provide better compensation capability with other improvements as per the system requirements in the different applications.



Fig. 7 Compensation performance using BB-ZSI based DSTATCOM





Fig. 9 BB-ZSI load current THD after compensation



Topology	Supply current (THD A)	0%, Load current (TI A)	HD%, p.f	System voltage (V, THD%)
ZSI	53.87, 4.01	52.09, 26.08	0.968	299.8, 1.31
BB-ZSI	53.89, 3.85	52.08, 26.06	0.985	299, 1.02

 Table 2 Different parameters compensation analysis of both topologies



Fig. 10 After compensation supply current and non-linear load current THD factor of both topologies

References

- J. Sabat, M. Mangaraj, Operation and control performance of interactive DZSI-based DSTATCOM. J. Inst. Eng. India Ser. B (2022). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40031-022-00730-w
- B. Singh, P. Jayaprakash, D.P. Kothari, A. Chandra, K.A. Haddad, Comprehensive study of DSTATCOM configurations. IEEE Trans. Industr. Inf. 10(2), 854–870 (2014). https://doi.org/ 10.1109/TII.2014.2308437
- 3. J. Sabat, M. Mangaraj, GLMS control strategy based DSTATCOM for PQ enhancement, modeling and comparative analysis. Energy Syst. (2021). https://doi.org/10.1007/s12667-021-00489-x
- E. Babaei, H. Abu-Rub, H.M. Suryawanshi, Z-source converters: topologies, modulation techniques, and application-Part I. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 65(6), 5092–5095 (2018). https:// doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2018.2793738
- R.K. Surapaneni, P. Das, A Z-source-derived coupled-inductor-based high voltage gain microinverter. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 65(6), 5114–5124 (2018). https://doi.org/10.1109/ TIE.2017.2745477
- Y.R. Kafle, S.U. Hasan, G.E. Town, Quasi-Z-source based bidirectional DC-DC converter and its control strategy. Chin. J. Electr. Eng. 5(1), 1–9 (2019). https://doi.org/10.23919/CJEE.2019. 000001
- X. Zhu, B. Zhang, D. Qiu, A new half-bridge impedance source inverter with high voltage gain. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 34(4), 3001–3008 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL. 2018.2867165

- E. Babaei, E. Shokati Asl, High-voltage gain half-bridge Z-source inverter with low-voltage stress on capacitors. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 64(1), 191–197 (2017). https://doi.org/10. 1109/TIE.2016.2599146
- B. Mahato, S. Majumdar, S. Paul, P.K. Pal, K.C. Jana, A new and modular back-to-back connected T-type inverter for minimum number of power devices, TSV, and cost factor. IETE Tech. Rev. (2020). https://doi.org/10.1080/02564602.2020.1860838
- J. Sabat, M. Mangaraj, A.K. Barisal, A.K. Patra, A.K. Chahattaray, Performance evaluation of BB-QZSI based DSTATCOM under dynamic load condition. Power Electron. Drives 7(42) (2022)
- T. Friedli, J.W. Kolar, J. Rodriguez, P.W. Wheeler, Comparative evaluation of three-phase acac matrix converter and voltage dc-link back-to-back converter systems. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electro. 59(12), 4487–4510 (2012)
- D. Zhou, J. Zhao, Y. Liu, Independent control scheme for nonredundant two-leg fault-tolerant back-to-back converter-fed induction motor drives. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 63(11), 6790–6800 (2016)
- 13. M. Car, V. Lešić, M. Vašak, Cascaded control of back-to-back converter DC link voltage robust to grid parameters variation. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. **68**(3), 1994–2004 (2021)
- M. Mangaraj, J. Sabat, MVSI and AVSI-supported DSTATCOM for the PQ analysis. IETE J. Res. (2021). https://doi.org/10.1080/03772063.2021.1920850
- M. Mangaraj, J. Sabat, Comparative analysis of both three & fifth level based DSTATCOM using IcosΘ technique, in 2020 International Conference on Computational Intelligence for Smart Power System and Sustainable Energy (CISPSSE) (2020), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10. 1109/CISPSSE49931.2020.9212272
- F. Chishti, S. Murshid, B. Singh, Unbiased circular leakage centered adaptive filtering control for power quality improvement of wind-solar PV Energy conversion system. IEEE Trans. Sustain. Energy 11(3), 1347–1357 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1109/TSTE.2019.2925089
- M. Mangaraj, A.K. Panda, Performance analysis of DSTATCOM employing various control algorithms. IET Gener. Transm. Distrib. 11, 2643–2653 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1049/iet-gtd. 2016.1833

A Novel EDS Fed Trans-ZSI Based DSTATCOM for PQ Improvement



183

Mrutyunjaya Mangaraj, Jogeswara Sabat, and Ashok Kumar Chahattaray

1 Introduction

Power Electronics devices play a major role in transferring electrical power from energy sources to electrical distribution systems (EDS). This movement is predictable to continue and would therefore mandate the design of improved inverters. Contemporary power electronic device (conventional inverters) applications in EDS or grid integration usually require equal output voltage to match with PCC voltage. In traditional power inverters, most inverters can either be considered as a voltage source inverter (VSI) or a current source inverter (CSI) with each having some merits and demerits. In specific, VSI is referred to as voltage buck inverter and CSI is referred to as current buck inverter. Conversion using VSI and CSI, in different applications such as EDS, hybrid electric vehicles and photovoltaic systems suffer from some severe drawbacks [1]. The most straightforward method to add boost ability is to integrate a dc-dc converter at the front of the inverter [2-5]. But this process is not efficient and reliable because of more than one stage of power conversion and usage of more switches. The THD in VSI increases due to the dead time but it is required to avoid short circuits. Similarly, overlap time in CSI black out the semiconductor switches but it is required to avoid the open circuits [6].

First time in 2003, the ZSI is developed to overcome the demerits of conventional inverters like dead time issue. It also increases the importance of power electronics devices because it has the capability to transfer electrical power in a single stage with buck-boost voltage as per the system requirement [7]. The voltage boost gain of

M. Mangaraj (🖂) · J. Sabat

Department of EEE, LIET, Vizianagaram 535005, India e-mail: mmangaraj.ee@gmail.com

A. K. Chahattaray Department of EEE, NIST, Berhampur 761008, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_13

ZSI is inversely proportional to modulation index (M.I) and the small change in M.I produces high voltage stress on ZSI. But in theory the ZSI has infinite voltage boost gain [8–11]. The ZSI also has some negative aspects, such as large voltage stresses, discontinues input source current, high current at starting, high component count, and high THD at the output voltage waveform. To overcome the above drawbacks of ZSI, a quasi Z-source inverter (QZSI) was introduced in [12]. But it also suffers from higher component stress and found more distortion in output waveform. The increase in shoot-through duty ratio of QZSI decreases the M.I which reduces the output fundamental components and increases the distortion. To diminish these complications, a motivating approach is to use inductor coupled or transformer integrated to achieve both the required M.I and gain by reducing the component requirements [13–15].

At present, the inductor coupled and transformer integration inverters have made great progress in many fields of applications for gain boosting [15–17]. In this paper, a neural network based adaptive least mean square (ALMS) control technique is recommended for DSTATCOM operation to achieve the goals such as harmonic elimination with filtering performance, improvement in PQ, p.f correction and better voltage balancing at PCC [18–20]. The significant contributions of this research work are presented below:

- i. In Trans-ZSI, the transformer is integrated with ZSI for high voltage boosting and the voltage of the primary inductor is transferred to the secondary inductor via magnetic coupling. Also the gain is increased by decreasing the turn ratio of integrated transformers instead of increasing the turn ratio.
- ii. It achieves higher M.I with a small value of duty cycle, hence it reduces switching stress and supplies distortion free waveforms. This merit of Trans-ZSI based DSTATCOM has overcome the drawbacks of ZSI.
- iii. In the traditional EDS, due to variation of non-linear loading and fault disturbance occurs which reduces the natural life of the DC link capacitor. Here, a transformer is connected with ZSI, and the electrical power from DSTATCOM to EDS is transferred only magnetically, a transformer provides isolation from the EDS. Thus the proposed system increases the natural life of the DC link capacitor.
- iv. The THD of the source current and power factor are 4.01% and 0.968 respectively under ZSI based DSTATCOM. Whereas, the THD of the source current and power factor are 3.76% and 0.987 respectively obtained from Trans-ZSI based DSTATCOM.

To ensure stability, robustness, and increase the system performance of EDS, in Sect. 1, introduction and capability of the Trans-ZSI based DSTATCOM is presented. Section 2 shows the power circuit design of the Trans-ZSI and conventional ZSI, in sub-section Trans-ZSI operation is derived. The ALMS control scheme and its design are shown in Sect. 3. Simulation results used for comparison between the inverters are provided in Sect. 4. Finally, the conclusion is drawn in Sect. 5.

2 Circuit Configuration and Operation of Trans-ZSI Based DSTATCOM

A typical 3P3W EDS, in which a three phase non-linear load (uncontrolled rectifier with resistive and inductive load) is supplied by a three phase balanced source is depicted in Fig. 1. Figure 2 show the basic structure of a ZSI configuration. Compare to ZSI, in Trans-ZSI the capacitor C_2 is removed from the Z-network because the voltage of the primary inductor L_1 is transferred to the secondary inductor L_2 via magnetic coupling. In Fig. 3, Trans-ZSI configuration is illustrated. Pulses for switches of the Trans-ZSI are generated by using the ALMS control technique. Performance of both Trans-ZSI and conventional ZSI are maintained by similar types of loading for the PQ analysis.



Fig. 1 EDS with trans-ZSI based DSTATCOM



Fig. 2 ZSI configurations



Fig. 3 Trans-ZSI configurations

2.1 Trans-ZSI Operations

The structural diagram of Trans-ZSI is depicted in Fig. 3. Two inductors L_1 and L_2 connected at the impedance network of Trans-ZSI as per the circuit diagram. The Trans-ZSI 'B' (boost factor) is calculated as

$$B = \frac{V_{pn}}{V_{in}} = \frac{1}{(1 - (1 + n)D)}$$

 $V_{pn} = dc link voltage$

 $V_{pn} =$ input voltage

n = Transformer turns ratio

The process of switching signals generation for Trans-ZSI based DSTATCOM using ALMS control technique is derived in the next section.

3 Proposed ALMS Control Algorithm

In this section, the ALMS technique is discussed by considering the different weighting parameters like learning rate, step size, unit input weights and bias etc. The main purpose is to provide an individual phase tuned weight equivalent to the system frequency active component of the three phase load current. The learning mechanism of the ALMS algorithm is shown in Fig. 4 and expressed as per the following iteration.

The updating weights (w_{pa}, w_{pb}, w_{pc}) of active part of the load current are calculated as

$$w_{pa}(n) = \alpha \gamma \{ i_{la}(n) - w_{pa}(n-1)u_{pa}(n) \} u_{pa}(n) + w_{pa}(n-1)$$
(1)

$$w_{pb}(n) = \alpha \gamma \left\{ i_{lb}(n) - w_{pb}(n-1)u_{pb}(n) \right\} u_{pb}(n) + w_{pb}(n-1)$$
(2)



Fig. 4 Switching signal generation using ALMS principle

$$w_{pc}(n) = \alpha \gamma \{ i_{lc}(n) - w_{pc}(n-1)u_{pc}(n) \} u_{pc}(n) + w_{pc}(n-1)$$
(3)

The updating weights (w_{qa}, w_{qb}, w_{qc}) of reactive part of the load current are calculated as

$$w_{qa}(n) = \alpha \gamma \left\{ i_{la}(n) - w_{qa}(n-1)u_{qa}(n) \right\} u_{qa}(n) + w_{qa}(n-1)$$
(4)

$$w_{qb}(n) = \alpha \gamma \left\{ i_{lb}(n) - w_{qb}(n-1)u_{qb}(n) \right\} u_{qb}(n) + w_{qb}(n-1)$$
(5)

$$w_{qc}(n) = \alpha \gamma \left\{ i_{lc}(n) - w_{qc}(n-1)u_{qc}(n) \right\} u_{qc}(n) + w_{qc}(n-1)$$
(6)

The three phase average active component weight (w_a) is given as:

$$w_a = \frac{w_{pa} + w_{pb} + w_{pc}}{3}$$
(7)

Similarly, the three phase average reactive component weight (w_r) is given as:

$$w_r = \frac{w_{qa} + w_{qb} + w_{qc}}{3}$$
(8)

Active unit voltage templates (u_{pa}, u_{pb}, u_{pc}) are estimated as:

$$u_{pa} = \frac{v_{sa}}{v_t}, u_{pb} = \frac{v_{sb}}{v_t}, u_{pc} = \frac{v_{sc}}{v_t}$$
(9)

Similarly, the reactive unit voltage templates (u_{qa}, u_{qb}, u_{qc}) are estimated as:

$$u_{qa} = \frac{u_{pb} + u_{pc}}{\sqrt{3}}, u_{qb} = \frac{3u_{pa} + u_{pb} - u_{pc}}{2\sqrt{3}}, u_{qc} = \frac{-3u_{pa} + u_{pb} - u_{pc}}{2\sqrt{3}}$$
(10)

where v_t can be expressed as

$$v_t = \sqrt{\frac{2(v_{sa}^2 + v_{sb}^2 + v_{sc}^2)}{3}}$$
(11)

The difference between reference dc voltage and sensed dc voltage is the error in dc voltage (v_{de}) can be expressed as

$$v_{de} = v_{dc(ref)} - v_{dc} \tag{12}$$

$$w_{cp} = k_{pa}v_{de} + k_{ia}\int v_{de}dt \tag{13}$$

$$w_{sp} = w_a + w_{cp} \tag{14}$$

The ac voltage error (v_{te}) is determined by subtracting sensed amplitude of PCC from reference ac voltage is calculated as

$$v_{te} = v_{t(ref)} - v_t \tag{15}$$

The output of PI controller can be expressed as [16–18]:

$$w_{cq} = k_{pr} v_{te} + k_{ir} \int v_{te} dt \tag{16}$$

The reference source current is obtained by subtracting the average magnitude of reactive component of load current from the output of AC side PI controller as

$$w_{sq} = w_r - w_{cq} \tag{17}$$

Three phase instantaneous reference source active components are estimated as

$$i_{aa} = w_{sp}u_{pa}, i_{ab} = w_{sp}u_{pb}, i_{ac} = w_{sp}u_{pc}$$
 (18)

Similarly, three phase instantaneous reference source reactive components are estimated as

$$i_{ra} = w_{sq}u_{qa}, i_{rb} = w_{sq}u_{qb}, i_{rc} = w_{sq}u_{qc}$$
 (19)

$$i_{sa}^* = i_{aa} + i_{ra}, i_{sb}^* = i_{ab} + i_{rb}, i_{sc}^* = i_{ac} + i_{rc}$$
(20)

The reference source currents $(i_{sa}^*, i_{sb}^*, i_{sc}^*)$ and the real supply currents (i_{sa}, i_{sb}, i_{sc}) of 3-phase are evaluated, and after that the error in signals are fed to the hysteresis current controller.

4 Simulation Results

The proposed Trans-ZSI is tested under PQ issue over ZSI. The different parameters and their magnitudes utilised to make the models are arranged in Table 1. At first, EDS is operated without connecting the DSTATCOM at PCC. It is observed from the simulation results that the source current is similar to the load current distortion. Next, the DSTATCOM is performed under both steady state and transient state loading to verify its effectiveness. The Trans-ZSI for PQ improvement and reliable operation in the field of EDS, compared with traditional single ZSI to justify the effectiveness through the simulation results, which are detailed below in the subsequent section.

4.1 Shunt Compensation Analysis of ZSI

The simulation model consists of ZSI, an uncontrolled bridge rectifier with R = 10 Ω and L = 20 mH for non-linear load, 230 V (rms)/phase balanced source voltage, system frequency 50 Hz and 600 V dc link reference voltage. The other details of the parameters used to construct the model are presented in Table 1. The load varying

Table 1 Proposed system Parameters Magnitude parameters f_{s} (fundamental frequency) 50 Hz v_{dc} (DC link voltage) 600 V 2000 µF C_{dc} (capacitor) K_{pa} (proportional controller gain) 0.01 v_s (system voltage) 230 V/phase R_c (compensator resistance) 0.25 Ω 0.5 Ω R_s (source resistance) 1.5 mH L_c (compensator inductance) L_s (source inductance) 2 mH K_{pr} (source inductance) 0.2 mH Kir (AC Integral controller) 1.1

Kia (integral controller gain)

0.05



performance of ZSI are shown in Fig. 5. The impact of distortion in the PDN is testified at (0.55–0.6 s and 0.7–0.75 s) for steady state condition and (0.6–0.7 s) for dynamic state condition. ZSI is tested in time in varying responses of dc link voltage v_{dc} (ref) from 700 to 870 V. Figures 6 and 7 shows the harmonic content and THD factor of supply current 4.01%, 53.8 A and load current 26.08%, 52.09 A correspondingly.

4.2 Shunt Compensation Analysis of Trans-ZSI

The load varying performance of Trans-ZSI is shown in Fig. 8. The impact of distortion in the EDS is testified, at (0.55-0.6 s and 0.7-0.75 s) for steady state condition and (0.6-0.7 s) for dynamic state condition.

Proposed model is tested in time in varying responses of dc link voltage v_{dc} (ref) from 540 to 620 V. Figures 9 and 10 shows the harmonic content and THD factor of



supply current 3.76%, 53.88 A and load current 26.10%, 52.01 A correspondingly. The source side harmonic reduction of EDS shows superior shunt compensation. Apart from this, reliability and flexible operation of the EDS are achieved. The comparison analysis of ZSI and Trans-ZSI are arranged in Table 2. The source current and load current THD analysis of ZSI and Trans-ZSI are presented in Fig. 11.

5 Conclusion

In this paper, the performance of Trans-ZSI based DSTATCOM under PQ issues is verified. Compared to the ZSI, the Trans-ZSI inherits some merits which are presented below:

• The suggested Trans-ZSI has higher buck-boost capabilities by dropping the components simultaneously.



Fundamental (50Hz) = 53.88, THD = 3.76% Mag (% of Fundamental) 1.5 0.5 Harmonic order Fundamental (50Hz) = 52.01, THD = 26.10% Mag (% of Fundamental)

Fig. 10 Trans-ZSI load current THD after compensation

Table 2	Different	parameters	comp	ensation	analys	is of	both	topologies
---------	-----------	------------	------	----------	--------	-------	------	------------

Topology	Supply current (THD%, A)	Load current (THD%, A)	p.f	System voltage (V, THD%)
ZSI	53.87, 4.01	52.09, 26.08	0.968	299.8, 1.31
Trans-ZSI	53.88, 3.76	52.01, 26.10	0.987	300, 1.12

Harmonic order

Fig. 11 After compensation supply current and non-linear load current THD factor



- It has low shoot-through duty ratio.
- The high quality and low distortion are found in output waveform of Trans-ZSI.

Further, it has been found that the Trans-ZSI suppresses the PQ issues and enhances the shunt compensation such as, efficiently abolishing the source side harmonic, minimizing switching losses, voltage balancing at PCC, p.f improvement, and reasonable voltage regulation at PCC. The future work will focus on renewable energy integration with present EDS considering both reactive power compensation and active power injection using the Trans-ZSI topology.

References

- Z. Aleem, M. Hanif, Operational analysis of improved Γ-Z-source inverter with clamping diode and its comparative evaluation. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 64(12), 9191–9200 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2017.2708358
- J. Sabat, M. Mangaraj, Operation and control performance of interactive DZSI-based DSTATCOM. J. Inst. Eng. India Ser. B (2022). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40031-022-00730-w
- G.S. Chawda, A.G. Shaik, Enhancement of wind energy penetration levels in rural grid using ADALINE-LMS controlled distribution static compensator. IEEE Trans. Sustain. Energy 13(1), 135–145 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1109/TSTE.2021.3105423
- 4. M. Mangaraj, A.K. Panda, Modelling and simulation of KHLMS algorithm-based DSTATCOM. IET Power Electron. **12**(9), 2304–2311 (2019)
- M. Mangaraj, J. Sabat, MVSI and AVSI-supported DSTATCOM for PQ analysis. IETE J. Res. (2021). https://doi.org/10.1080/03772063.2021.1920850
- H.M. Kojabadi, H.F. Kivi, F. Blaabjerg, Experimental and theoretical analysis of trans-Z-source inverters with leakage inductance effects. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 65(2), 977–987 (2018). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2017.2726966
- J. Sabat, M. Mangaraj, A.K. Barisal, A.K. Patra, A.K. Chahattaray, Performance evaluation of BB-QZSI based DSTATCOM under dynamic load condition. Power Electron. Drives 7(42) (2022)
- Z. Aleem, H.-K. Yang, H.F. Ahmed, J.-W. Park, Quasi-clamped ZSI with two transformers. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 68(10), 9455–9466 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2020. 3028797
- D. Ghaderi, D. Molaverdi, A. Kokabi et al., A multi-phase impedance source inverter with an improved controller structure. Electr. Eng. 102, 683–700 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00 202-019-00903-9
- R. Reddivari, D. Jena, A correlative investigation of impedance source networks: a comprehensive review. IETE Tech. Rev. (2021). https://doi.org/10.1080/02564602.2020.1870006
- A. Rajabi, M. Simab, J. Aghaei, Design of a power-conditioning system for trans-Z-source inverter to connect photovoltaic arrays to single-phase household electrical grid. Iran J. Sci. Technol. Trans. Electr. Eng. 42, 393–402 (2018). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40998-018-0081-5
- A. Moghassemi, M. Hosseini, J. Olamaei, Power quality improvement of grid-connected photovoltaic systems using trans-Z-source inverter under partial shading condition. Iran J. Sci. Technol. Trans. Electr. Eng. 44, 1429–1447 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40998-020-003 38-0
- Z. Aleem, S.L. Winberg, A. Iqbal, M.A. E Al-Hitmi, M. Hanif, Single-phase transformerbased HF-isolated impedance source inverters with voltage clamping techniques. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 66(11), 8434–8444 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2018.2889615
- M.-K. Nguyen, Y.-C. Lim, J.-H. Choi, Y.-O. Choi, Trans-switched boost inverters. IET Power Electron. 9, 1065–1073 (2016). https://doi.org/10.1049/iet-pel.2015.0202

- M.K. Nguyen, Y.C. Lim, Y. Kim, TZ-source inverters. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 12(60), 5686–5695 (2013)
- Y.P. Siwakoti, F. Blaabjerg, P.C. Loh, New magnetically coupled impedance (Z-) source networks. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 31(11), 7419–7435 (2016)
- P.C. Loh, D. Li, F. Blaabjerg, Γ-Z-source inverters. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 28(11), 4880–4884 (2013)
- M. Mangaraj, A.K. Panda, Performance analysis of DSTATCOM employing various control algorithms. IET Gener. Transm. Distrib. 11(10), 2643–2653 (2017)
- 19. M. Mangaraj, A.K. Panda, T. Penthia, A.R. Dash, An adaptive LMBP training based control technique for DSTATCOM. IET Gener. Transm. Distrib. **14**(3), 516–524 (2020)
- J. Sabat, M. Mangaraj, GLMS control strategy based DSTATCOM for PQ enhancement: modeling and comparative analysis. Energy Syst. (2021). https://doi.org/10.1007/s12667-021-00489-x

PFC Isolated Cuk Converter Based Sensored BLDC Motor for the Application of Ceiling Fan



Tanya Agarwal and Prakash Chittora

1 Introduction

The BLDC motor is broadly used in applications where low and medium power is required comprising automotive, automated industrial equipment, aerospace, medical, consumer, transportation, robotics, renewable energy applications and instrumentation [1].

The Brush-less DC motor is a motor that works by a DC source with the help of an inverter and this inverter uses switching power supply which generates an electric pulse to run the motor and driving algorithm is used to drive the circuit.

The main advantage of this motor is its long-term use over a period of time. In BLDC motor [2] commutation is done electrically by switches instead of commutator and brushes which are used in DC motors. Comparing with an induction motor or DC motor, the BLDC motor has following advantages: (1) Lighter in weight, (2) More efficient, (3) Better controllability, (4) Higher speed range, (5) Stable performance even with unstable voltage conditions, (6) Good dynamic response, (7) Lower acoustic noise, (8) Better speed versus torque characteristics, (9) Longer life.

To run a BLDC motor [1], a power converter is required. In this arrangement, a rectifier and DC-DC converter are used, which give the required input to a VSI (Voltage Source Inverter) to run the BLDC motor for the application of fan. The switches of Inverter are switched according to the position of the rotor which is sensed using a set (usually 3) of position Hall-Effect sensors or using BEMF signals. The switching logic of 3 phase inverter is produced by the controller of the motor and

Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_14

T. Agarwal (🖂) · P. Chittora

Electrical Engineering Department, Delhi Technological University, New Delhi, India e-mail: tanyaagarwal25699@gmail.com

P. Chittora

e-mail: prakashchittora@dtu.ac.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*,

according to the BLDC motor speed, the reference voltage is generated to regulate the voltage at the DC link.

The paper [1] deals with the pfc based cuk converter fed BLDCM fan and performance has been analyzed in four different modes of operation in CCM and DCM. The study shows that cuk converter with output inductor current operating in DICM is the best working mode.

Paper [3] presents the working of unity PF bridgeless isolated cuk converter based BLDC which eliminated the use of DBR hence, the conduction losses. There is another control strategy for BLDCM is considered that consists of current modulation [4].

The AC-DC pfcc brush-less motor fan using SEPIC is presented in DCM mode [2] with high-frequency transformer with improved power quality. This topology provides low harmonic distortion and lesser losses with reduced fan cost due sensorless technique.

The paper [5] analyses the behavior of ceiling fan using a bridgeless isolated pfc SEPIC converter in DCIM mode. This also uses an HFT which provides isolation in the system. The isolated sepic [6] based power supply gives excellent power quality at both input and output sides. This also provides a fast dynamic response, small size and less no. of components with a high degree of reliability and efficiency.

The system based on single switch boost-flyback converter [7] reduces the voltage sensor so reduces the cost of fan. The isolated converter HFT provided simple control, lower component count and isolation [6]. One more topology of flyback converter that is single stage bridgeless flyback (SSBL-Flyback) has been analyzed. This can reduce conduction losses [8].

Some research has also been done on pfc buck-boost converter [9, 10] for ceiling fan. This topology has less no. of components so it is a cost-effective solution for the system having low power.

Publication [11] analyses the performance of ceiling fan circuits using pfc zeta converter in DCM mode. This power supply uses high-side switch and gives protection from inrush currents, overload and short-circuits. These power supplies are also used in high power applications. Zeta converter also exhibits the continuous current on both input and output sides.

The paper [12] represents the close loop for the speed control of BLDC Motor as well as the dynamic modeling of BLDCM.

There are various other converter topologies investigated such as a BL-CSC converter (Bridgeless canonical switching cell) [13] for low power applications. Another is Bridgeless Luo converter [14] which works in DICM that performs as an inherent PF pre-regulator and the other one is Bridgeless Landsman converter [15] that works well for adjustable speed applications.

2 Converters Topology and PFCC Design

Various DC-DC Converters topologies have been used for controlling the speed of fan. Here, an isolated cuk converter is taken into consideration for the purpose of supplying DC voltage to the motor.

2.1 Overview of Isolated Cuk Converter

The single-phase AC-DC buck–boost converters are generally preferred and these are suitable for low power applications, which is less than 500 W.

Cuk converters are the also derived from the buck-boost converter and they also provide the almost same characteristics as buck-boost.

Here, the transformer helps to provide multiple outputs as well as the isolated converter with high-frequency transformer enables isolation, better control and electrical safety. The isolated cuk converter also shows excellent power quality at both the input and output sides.

Generally, the energy is transferred through inductors but in this topology, the energy is moved through capacitors. Hence both the current (input and output side) are continuous and the ripple in both input and output currents is lower than the other converters. This design provides a wide range of input and output voltage, very low switching current ripple, small size, high overall conversion efficiency and natural protection against inrush current so, this design is a popular choice for use [6]. Figure 1 demonstrates the complete working of Isolated Cuk PFC converter based sensored BLDC motor fan.



Fig. 1 A BLDCM drive fed by an isolated cuk PFC converter in CCM (with a current multiplier approach)

2.2 PFCC Design

This PFC converter is designed for an output voltage of 48 V and an input power of 30 W specifications. Here, the switching is taken as 200 kHz so that it reduces the inductor size. This converter works in CCM (continuous current mode) so a current controller is also used in close loop. This PFCC improves the power factor as well as the THD. With the change in output voltage of this converter, the speed of the BLDC motor changes so the fan speed can be controlled.

According to the variation in domestic power supply, the voltage variations are considered (or taken) as 85 V (V_{min}) to 270 V (V_{max}) and the DC link voltage from 10 V (VDC(min)) to 48 (VDC(max)) respectively.

2.3 Calculation

The values for the PFC converter can be taken according to design equations. The supply voltage for the DBR is

$$V_{in} = V_m . \sin(\omega t) \tag{1}$$

where, V_m is peak of supply voltage.

The average voltage of the DBR is

$$V_{in} = \frac{2\sqrt{2}.V_m}{\pi} \sin(\omega t) = 198.07 \,\mathrm{V}$$
(2)

The peak (or max) voltage is

$$V_m = \sqrt{2} \cdot V_{in} = 311 \,\mathrm{V}$$
 (3)

The peak voltage according to 85 V (V_{min}) and 270 V (V_{max}) will be 120.21 V and 381.83 V respectively.

The DC link voltage (V_{dc}) is taken 48 V according to motor requirement. Hence, the output voltage can be calculated by,

$$V_{dc} = \frac{D}{(1-D)} \times \frac{N_2}{N_1} \times V_m$$

Here, N_2/N_1 is the Transformer (HFT) turns ratio which is taken as 0.5 for the calculation. Hence, the duty ratio required for the system is,

$$D_{\min} = \frac{V_{dc}}{V_{dc} + (V_m)_{\max} \left(\frac{N_2}{N_1}\right)}$$

PFC Isolated Cuk Converter Based Sensored BLDC Motor ...

$$D_{\min} = \frac{48}{48 + \sqrt{2} \times 270 \times 0.5} = 0.2009$$

$$D_{nom} = \frac{V_{dc}}{V_{dc} + (V_m)_{nom} \left(\frac{N_2}{N_1}\right)}$$

$$D_{nom} = \frac{48}{48 + \sqrt{2} \times 220 \times 0.5} = 0.2358$$

$$D_{\max} = \frac{V_{dc}}{V_{dc} + (V_m)_{\min} \left(\frac{N_2}{N_1}\right)}$$

$$D_{\max} = \frac{48}{48 + \sqrt{2} \times 85 \times 0.5} = 0.4440$$
(4)

The minimum, nominal and maximum duty ratio are 0.2009, 0.2358 and 0.4440 respectively. The converter is designed to operate in CCM, so the value for inductor (input side) can be calculated by considering 40% ripple in current as

$$L_{1} = \frac{V_{s} D_{\max} T_{s}}{\Delta i_{L1}} = \frac{V_{s}^{2} V_{dc} T_{s}}{\Delta i_{L1} \times P_{in} \times (n(V_{m})_{\min} + V_{dc})}$$
(5)
$$L_{1} = \frac{85^{2} \times 48 \times 5 \times 10^{-6}}{0.4 \times 30 \times (0.5 \times \sqrt{2} \times 85 + 48)} = 1.33 \text{ mH}$$

Considering switching frequency as 200 kHz, the designed value of inductor is selected as 1.4 mH so that it will work in CCM.

The load resistance and input side capacitance of the converter are

$$R_{dc} = \frac{V_{dc}^2}{P_{in}} = \frac{48^2}{30} = 76.8\,\Omega\tag{6}$$

$$C_{1} = \frac{V_{m}n^{2}D_{\min}^{2}}{\Delta V_{c1}f_{s}R_{dc}(1-D_{\min})}$$

=
$$\frac{220 \times \sqrt{2} \times 0.2009 \times 0.5^{2}}{0.1 \times (\sqrt{2} \times 220 \times 0.5 + 48)200,000 \times 76.8 \times (1-0.2009)}$$

$$C_{1} = 12.55 \,\mathrm{nF}$$
(7)

The designed value of C_1 is selected as 15 nF and the voltage ripple is considered as 10%.

The magnetizing inductance of HFT can be calculated by the following equation

$$L_m = \frac{(1 - D_{\max})^2 R_{dc}}{2n^2 f_s D_{\max}}$$
(8)

$$L_m = \frac{(1 - 0.4440)^2 \times 76.8}{2 \times 0.5^2 \times 0.4440 \times 200,000} = 534.72\,\mu\text{F}$$

The magnetizing inductance of HFT was chosen as 390 μ F. The capacitor C_2 can be calculated as

$$C_{2} = \frac{P_{i}}{\Delta V_{dc} f_{s}(n.\sqrt{2}V_{in} + V_{dc})}$$
(9)
$$C_{2} = \frac{30}{0.1 \times 48 \times 200,000(0.5 \times \sqrt{2} \times 220 + 48)} = 0.15 \,\mu\text{F}$$

The designed value of C_1 is selected as 0.15 μ F and the voltage ripple is considered as 10%. The inductor L_2 can be calculated as

$$L_{2} = \frac{(V_{in(\min)}^{2}/P_{\max}) \times V_{dc(\max)}}{\Delta i_{L2} f_{s} \sqrt{2} V_{in(\min)}} \left(\frac{V_{dc(\max)}}{V_{dc(\max)} + \sqrt{2} V_{in(\min)}} \right)$$
(10)
$$L_{2} = \frac{\left(\frac{85^{2}}{30}\right) \times 48}{0.4 \times 200,000 \times \sqrt{2} \times 85} \left(\frac{48}{48 + \sqrt{2} \times 85}\right)$$
$$L_{2} = 0.34 \text{ mH}$$

The output capacitor of converter can be calculated as

$$C_{dc} = \frac{\left(\frac{P_{out}}{V_{dc}}\right)}{2\pi f \,\Delta V_{dc}} \tag{11}$$
$$C_{dc} = \frac{\left(\frac{30}{48}\right)}{2\pi \times 50 \times 48 \times 0.02} = 1036.7\,\mu\text{F}$$

Here, the ripple in the capacitor voltage is considered as 2%.

The designed value of capacitor can be chosen as $1200 \,\mu\text{F}$.

2.4 Filter Design Calculation

The electromagnetic interference (EMI) filter is designed to remove the harmonics at the input current. The values for the same can be taken as

$$C_{fmax} = \frac{I_{pk}}{\omega . V_m} \tan\theta \tag{12}$$

PFC Isolated Cuk Converter Based Sensored BLDC Motor ...

$$C_{fmax} = \frac{\sqrt{2} \times \frac{30}{220}}{2 \times 3.14 \times 50 \times 311} \tan 1^\circ = 34.4 \,\mathrm{nF}$$

As, $C_f \ll C_{fmax}$, C_f is taken as 25 nF for design and according to the value of capacitor L_f is,

$$L_f = \frac{1}{4\pi^2 f_c^2 C_f}$$
(13)
$$L_f = \frac{1}{4\pi^2 \times 100,000^2 \times 25 \times 10^{-9}} = 101.42 \,\mu\text{F}$$

 f_c is chosen as, $f_1 \ll f_c \ll f_s$. Hence, f_c is taken as 100 kHz. Where f_1 is line frequency and f_c is cut-off frequency. The designed value is selected as 150 μ F.

3 Dynamic Modeling of BLDC Motor

Modeling for BLDCM can be done as 3-ph induction motor. The stator winding of BLDCM can be represented as [12]

$$V_{an} = R_s + L.\frac{di_a}{dt} + M.\frac{di_b}{dt} + M.\frac{di_c}{dt} + E_a$$
(14)

$$V_{bn} = R_s + L.\frac{di_a}{dt} + M.\frac{di_b}{dt} + M.\frac{di_c}{dt} + E_b$$
(15)

$$V_{cn} = R_s + L.\frac{di_a}{dt} + M.\frac{di_b}{dt} + M.\frac{di_c}{dt} + E_c$$
(16)

where,

L is armature self-inductance [H], *R* is armature resistance [Ω], *M* is armature mutual inductance [H], i_a, i_b, i_c are motor input current [A], E_a, E_b, E_c are motor back-EMF [V], V_{an}, V_{bn}, V_{cn} are terminal phase voltage [V]. In matrix form,

$$\begin{bmatrix} V_{an} \\ V_{bn} \\ V_{cn} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} Rs & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & Rs & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & Rs \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} i_a \\ i_b \\ i_c \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} L & M & M \\ M & L & M \\ M & M & L \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} i_a \\ i_b \\ i_c \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} E_a \\ E_b \\ E_c \end{bmatrix}$$

$$V_{an} = R_s + L \cdot \frac{di_a}{dt} + M \cdot \frac{d(i_b + i_c)}{dt} + E_a$$
(17)

$$V_{an} = R_s + L.\frac{di_a}{dt} - M.\frac{di_a}{dt} + E_a$$
(18)

$$V_{an} = R_s + (L - M).\frac{di_a}{dt} + E_a$$
⁽¹⁹⁾

$$V_{an} = R_s + L_s \cdot \frac{di_a}{dt} + E_a \tag{20}$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} V_{an} \\ V_{bn} \\ V_{cn} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} Rs & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & Rs & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & Rs \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} i_a \\ i_b \\ i_c \end{bmatrix} + Ls \begin{bmatrix} \frac{di_a}{dt} \\ \frac{di_b}{dt} \\ \frac{di_c}{dt} \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} E_a \\ E_b \\ E_c \end{bmatrix}$$
(21)

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{di_a}{dt} \\ \frac{di_b}{dt} \\ \frac{di_c}{dt} \end{bmatrix} = \frac{1}{L_s} \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} V_{an} \\ V_{bn} \\ V_{cn} \end{bmatrix} - \begin{bmatrix} Rs & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & Rs & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & Rs \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} i_a \\ i_b \\ i_c \end{bmatrix} - \begin{bmatrix} E_a \\ E_b \\ E_c \end{bmatrix} \right\}$$
(22)

The output power can be calculated as,

$$P_m = E_a \cdot i_a + E_b \cdot i_b + E_c \cdot i_c \tag{23}$$

$$T_e = \frac{P_m}{\omega_{rm}} \tag{24}$$

$$T_e = \frac{E_a.i_a + E_b.i_b + E_c.i_c}{\omega_r} \cdot \frac{P}{2}$$
(25)

$$T_e = \frac{(K_a.i_a + K_b.i_b + K_c.i_c)Wr}{\omega_r} \cdot \frac{P}{2}$$
(26)

$$T_e = \frac{(K_a.i_a + K_b.i_b + K_c.i_c)}{2}P$$
(27)

The equation of mechanical part is represented as

$$T_e - T_L = J.\frac{d\omega_{rm}}{dt} + B\omega_{rm}$$
⁽²⁸⁾

$$T_e = T_L + J.\frac{d\omega_r}{\frac{P}{2}dt} + \frac{B\omega_r}{\frac{P}{2}}$$
(29)

$$\frac{d\omega_r}{dt} = \frac{P}{2J} \left(T_e - T_L - \frac{2B.\omega_r}{P} \right)$$
(30)

Table 1 Motor parameters	Motor parameters	Rated values	
	Rated voltage	48 V	
		Rated torque	0.5 N m
		Winding resistance	4 Ω
		Winding inductance	10.75 mH
		Rotor poles	16
	Speed	350 rpm	
		V _k	127 V _{pk} /krpm

4 BLDC Motor Parameters

See Table 1.

5 Simulation and Results

Here, the performance of BLDCM fan can be seen using MATLAB results. The operation is performed under steady state and dynamic state conditions. In this, the power factor and THD have been measured for different supply voltages and corresponding RMS current. And different speed according to different dc link voltage of the motor for the fan application has also been measured.

5.1 Steady-State Operation

Figure 2 shows the low harmonic distortion in input current supply as per the IEC standard 61000-3-2 at 220 V input voltage. In steady state operation, Fig. 3a shows the waveforms of input supply Voltage, input current, DC link voltage and voltage across filter capacitor and Fig. 3b shows the waveform of current in inductor L_1 , voltage across mosfet (switch), current in magnetizing winding (L_m), voltage across diode of converter. Figure 3c depicts the waveform of torque, hall sensor (A), back-EMF (E_a), current in stator winding (I_a) and speed of BLDCM (rpm). Figure 4 shows the low harmonic distortion in input current supply as per the IEC standard 61000-3-2 at 270 V input voltage.



Fig. 2 THD in supply current (RMS) at a supply voltage of 220 V

5.2 Dynamic Operation

Figure 4 shows the dynamic behavior of BLDCM. In this input, supply has been changed from 220 to 270 V. Figure 3a shows the waveforms of input supply Voltage, input current, DC link voltage, voltage across filter capacitor and Fig. 3b depicts the waveform of torque, back-EMF (E_a), current in stator winding (I_a), speed of BLDCM (rpm).

5.3 Modes of a Ceiling Fan

The ceiling fan has different modes. Hence, speed varies according to the dc voltages of BLDCM. The Table 3 depicts the performance of fan under different modes.

6 Power Loss Analysis

The power loss analysis for the converter is

The power input for the converter is = 32 W.

The power output for the converter is = 28 W.

Hence, the power loss in converter is 4 W for BLDC motor fan.



Fig. 3 (a), (b) and (c) performance of ceiling fan under the steady state condition at input supply voltage of 220 V and converter output voltage of 48 V

7 Conclusion

The Brush-less DC motor is driven using hall sensors under different voltage conditions and using MATLAB. It is found that the results satisfy the IEC standard 61000-3-2. Tables 2 and 3 shows the performance and power quality of BLDCM ceiling fan under different input supply and different DC voltage respectively. Figure 2 and



Fig. 4 THD in supply current (RMS) at a supply voltage of 270 V

_			
V_s (V)	I_s (mA)	PF	THD (%)
85	598.7	0.999	1.52
110	527.1	0.999	1.94
160	424.8	0.999	2.53
220	371.2	0.999	2.92
270	335.8	0.999	3.34

 Table 2
 BLDCM performance for different value of supply voltage

Fig. 4 shows the THD in input current at 220 V and 270 V respectively and Fig. 3 shows the steady state operation at 220 V and Fig. 5 shows the dynamic operation from 220 to 270 V. Hence BLDC motor fan performs better when there is an unstable power supply. This design provides wide range of input and output voltage, very low switching current ripple, small size and high overall conversion efficiency.

V_{dc} (V)	Speed (rpm)	I _s (mA)	PF	THD (%)
12	80	119.5	0.988	16.03
24	160	203.0	0.995	10.03
36	260	294.4	0.998	4.69
48	350	371.2	0.999	2.92

Table 3 BLDCM performance for different converter output voltage



Fig. 5 (a) and (b) performance of ceiling fan under the dynamic condition varies input supply voltage from 220 V to 270 V at converter output voltage of 48 V

References

- V. Bist, B. Singh, PFC cuk converter-fed BLDC motor drive. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 30(2), 871–887 (2015)
- A. Kumar, B. Singh, AC-DC pfc converter fed BLDCM ceiling fan, in 2021 International Conference on Sustainable Energy and Future Electric Transportation (SEFET) (2021), pp. 1–6
- V. Bist, B. Singh, A unity power factor bridgeless isolated cuk converter-fed brushless DC motor drive. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 62(7), 4118–4129 (2015)
- S.M. Singh, T. Gaurav, H. Singh, PFC cuk converter fed PMBLDC motor for ceiling fan, in 2021 International Conference on Communication, Control and Information Sciences (ICCISc) (2021), pp. 1–5
- A. Kumar, U. Sharma, B. Singh, LDC motor ceiling fan using a bridgeless isolated PFC SEPIC converter, in 2020 IEEE 9th Power India International Conference (PIICON) (2020), pp. 1–6
- H.R. Khan, M. Kazmi, H.B. Ashraf, M. Hashir Bin Khalid, A. Hasan, S.A. Qazi, An isolated power factor corrected cuk converter with integrated magnetics for brushless DC ceiling fan applications. Electronics 10(14), 1720 (2021)
- A. Kumar, U. Sharma, B. Singh, Single switch boost-flyback PFC converter for BLDC motor drive used in ceiling fan, in 2020 IEEE International Conference on Computing, Power and Communication Technologies (GUCON) (2020), pp. 534–539

- A. Kumar, B. Singh, Power factor corrected bridgeless converter for sensorless PMBLDC motor of ceiling fan, in 2020 IEEE First International Conference on Smart Technologies for Power, Energy and Control (STPEC) (2020), pp. 1–6
- S. Manglik, S. Sundeep, B. Singh, Brushless DC motor based ceiling fan using buck-boost converter, in 2016 IEEE 7th Power India International Conference (PIICON) (2016), pp. 1–6
- V. Bist, B. Singh, An adjustable-speed PFC bridgeless buck-boost converter-fed BLDC motor drive. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 61(6), 2665–2677 (2014)
- A. Kumar, U. Sharma, B. Singh, PMBLDC motor based ceiling fan using an isolated PFC zeta converter, in 2020 IEEE International Conference on Power Electronics, Smart Grid and Renewable Energy (PESGRE2020) (2020), pp. 1–6
- 12. M. Purnalal1, S. Kumar, Development of mathematical model and speed control of BLDC motor, in *Proceedings of International Power Engineering and Optimization Conference*, vol. 07, no. 01 (2015), pp. 271–280
- B. Singh, V. Bist, A BL-CSC converter-fed BLDC motor drive with power factor correction. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 62(1), 172–183 (2015)
- B. Singh, V. Bist, A. Chandra, K. Al-Haddad, Power factor correction in bridgeless-Luo converter-fed BLDC motor drive. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 51(2), 1179–1188 (2015)
- P.K. Singh, B. Singh, V. Bist, K. Al-Haddad, A. Chandra, BLDC motor drive based on bridgeless Landsman PFC converter with single sensor and reduced stress on power devices. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 54(1), 625–635 (2018)

Performance Analysis of Multi-level DC–AC Inverter for Solar Power Application



Richa Chaurasia and Shashi Bhushan Singh

1 Introduction

Increased energy demand has resulted in massive fossil fuel usage, which has a detrimental impact on the environment due to large greenhouse gas emissions. As a result, the necessity to transition to renewable energy resources has become unavoidable, resulting in growing awareness and popularity of renewable energy resources as a source of efficient electric power with virtually no pollution. Solar energy, wind energy, geothermal energy, hydropower, and many more are some of the renewable energy resources.

For the efficient conversion of various forms of energy to electrical energy, multiple power tracking systems, various power converter topologies, and several control approaches [1] have been developed. Still, additional study is being done on how to efficiently incorporate renewable energy sources into the electric grid. Power converters and their controls are receiving more attention as a result of their major role in power converters. In [2], different MLI topologies and their pros and cons are discussed, which helped in finding the best topology for solar.

MLI is commonly utilized in grid-connected, high-power, medium- and largescale renewable energy systems [3]. MLI is required in PV Array for integration of PV into the power grid, for use in power applications, and also to have high voltage operation capability, high efficiency, high reliability, low switching losses, and good power quality performance [4–6].

Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_15

209

R. Chaurasia $(\boxtimes) \cdot S$. B. Singh

Department of Electrical Engineering, NIT Kurukshetra, Kurukshetra, Haryana, India e-mail: richachaurasia117@gmail.com

S. B. Singh e-mail: sbsingh@nitkkr.ac.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*,





Many topologies have been developed [7–9] which have only one advantage, either reduced count or lower THD. But in [10], both the advantage is found, which is reduced switch count and reduced THD.

Currently, the trends are the integration of MLI with renewable energy resources, having lower number of switches, lesser THD, new modulation technique, attenuation of leakage current [11], and application in medium and high voltage, application of MLI in PV having varying irradiance [12].

In this paper, Performance analysis of a Solar PV-based Multi-level Inverter for different load is proposed. The paper includes advantages of paper [10] and extends its application to solar PV array, since the use of renewable energy resources has become inevitable in absence of grid failure and to reduce the greenhouse effect, moving towards reducing carbon footprint. In this paper, Sect. 2 contains the circuit configuration; its basic block diagram is shown in Fig. 1. Section 3 contains simulation of the paper and also its results are discussed. The outcome of the paper i.e. conclusion is given in Sect. 4.

2 Circuit Configuration

In this paper, the main components include—PV array, DC-DC Converter, Seven Level Multi-level Inverter, and R-L load. Figure 1 depicts the block diagram of the circuit configuration used in this paper. The Solar PV Array generates dc power, which is supplied to a boost converter, which maintains a constant voltage regardless of the Photovoltaic array's irradiance or temperature. The dc voltage is then fed to Seven Level inverter for converting dc voltage into ac voltage and which is used to run R-L Load.

2.1 Photovoltaic System

PV-based power generation has received considerable attention because of its numerous benefits which include- ease of allocation, shorter installation time, long life, component portability, high mobility, and the ability to generate output power which can meet the peak load requirements. Solar PV arrays are used in a wide range
Table 1 Parameter values of solar PV	Parameter	Values	
	No. of parallel strings	2	
	No. of series strings	5	
	Open circuit voltage of solar PV	64.2 V	
	Short circuit current of Solar PV	5.96 A	

of industrial applications including solar-powered water pump, battery charging system, solar hybrid electric vehicle, satellite power system, and many more.

MPPT tracks the maximum power using Perturb and Observe (P&O) Technique. MPPT compares the solar PV output power with the preceding perturbation cycle. The perturbation would keep on increasing in the very same direction if the power increases in the following cycle; if it does not, it will reverse. Hence, in this algorithm, the perturbation is provided to array terminal voltage for each cycle. As a result, after achieving the Maximum power, the P&O algorithm will fluctuate around it. The parameters used for PV are shown in Table 1.

2.2 DC-DC Converter

Because the PV output voltage is often insufficient to meet the load requirement in solar PV-fed system, the boost converter is required [13]. Boost converter increases input dc voltage, and produces increased dc voltage as an output. Figure 2 shows a boost circuit. It mainly consists of an IGBT (as a switch), an inductor, a diode, and a capacitor. The values of inductor and capacitor used here are 10 mH and 1000 μ F respectively.

The IGBT (switch) is turned on and off by the duty cycle provided by the P&O algorithm. The boost circuit's output capacitor can help to reduce output voltage ripple.



Fig. 2 PV-fed DC-DC converter





2.3 Multi-level Inverter

It is known that MLI is being preferred by everyone in every industrial and domestic application. Though it holds many attractive features, it also holds certain limitations. So, a new topology with a lower switch count and lower THD is employed to overcome these restrictions and to increase the beneficial effect of MLI [10].

Figure 3 depicts the 7-level inverter's power circuit, which includes C_1 , C_2 , and C_3 as dc-link capacitors across the applied dc source. The voltages are combined using S_1 , S_2 , S_3 , and S_4 power semiconductor switches and D_1 , D_2 , D_3 , and D_4 freewheeling diodes. It also has a standard two-level VSI circuit with power switches S_5 , S_6 , S_7 , and S_8 for generating positive and negative half-cycles [10].

In this paper, the Phase disposition Level Shifted Multicarrier SPWM technique is used for providing gate pulse to switches. Here 3 carriers and 1 reference signal are used to generate a sinusoidal PWM signal.

Since voltage across each capacitor i.e. C_1 , C_2 , C_3 , cannot be the same so a voltage balancing circuit i.e. Resonant Switching Capacitor Converter [14] is used to balance voltage across each capacitor, and hence reduces harmonic distortion in the output ac voltage of multi-level inverter. Figure 4 depicts the voltage balancing circuit used in the paper. Every switch has a duty cycle of 50%.

3 Results and Discussion

Figure 5 shows the Solar PV-based Multi-Level inverter for R-L Load. In this figure, the Solar PV is used to produce constant DC Voltage for MLI irrespective of temperature and irradiance, and then MLI subsequently transforms DC voltage to AC output Voltage. The R-L Load is fed by MLI, and results are obtained from simulation of MATLAB.

The dc voltage is constant irrespective of irradiance and temp. Figure 6 shows the varying irradiance from 1000 to 675 W/m² and temperature from 26 to 31.5 °C [12]. The irradiance is decreased from 1000 to 675 W/m² at instant t = 0.6 s and increases



Fig. 4 Voltage balancing circuit [14]



Fig. 5 Simulation of multi-level DC-AC inverter for solar application

from 675 to 1000 W/m² at instant t = 1.2 s and remains constant at 1000 W/m² from time t = 1.6 s. The temperature of the solar panel increases from 26 to 31.5 °C at time t = 2 s. The solar PV array's dc output can be seen in Fig. 7, which indicates that the PV array output is approximately 320 V and has very few ripples regardless of irradiance and temperature. The parameters used in this paper for solar PV is presented in Table 1.



Fig. 6 Varying irradiance and temp



Fig. 7 DC voltage of solar PV array

Figure 8 shows the desired seven level output of the MLI. The figure shows seven level which are 106.67, 213.33, 320, 0, -106.67, -213.33, -320 V.

Figure 9 shows the capacitor voltage of C_1 , C_2 and C_3 of MLI, in which voltage is equally distributed among them. The equal voltage across the three capacitors acts as



Fig. 8 Seven level AC



Fig. 9 Input capacitor voltage of MLI

three dc source and helps in generating seven level output. The voltage across each capacitor is approximately 106 V. The voltage balancing circuit helps in achieving balanced voltage [14].

Case 1: Full load

At full load and 0.95 pf, the rms voltage obtained is 220 V which can be seen in Figs. 10 and 11, the full load current is approx. 16.15 A. The generated AC output voltage and AC output current are extremely close to sinusoidal, with very little harmonic content, as seen in Figs. 10 and 11. Figure 12 depicts the THD of output voltage at full load. The THD obtained is 2.46%.

Case 2: Half Load

The rms voltage measured at half load and 0.95 pf is approximately 230 V, as shown in Fig. 13, and the half load current is around 8.99 A, which falls from the full load value as depicted in Fig. 14. Generated AC output voltage and AC output current are extremely close to sinusoidal, with very little harmonic content, as seen in Figs. 13



Fig. 10 AC output voltage of MLI at full load



Fig. 11 AC output current of MLI



Fig. 12 THD of AC output voltage at full load

and 14. Figure 15 depicts the THD of AC output voltage at full load. The THD obtained is 2.19%.

The specifications of the MLI are:

DC Voltage $V_{dc} = 325$ V. Output AC Voltage = 220 V_{rms}. Rated Power Output, $P_o = 3500$ W. Switching frequency, $f_s = 20$ kHz.

Table 1 shows the various parameter values used in this paper.







Fig. 14 AC output current of MLI at half load



Fig. 15 THD of output voltage at half load

4 Conclusion

In this paper, analysis of MLI fed by PV Array for R-L Load with 320 V dc input and 220 V rms output with variable irradiance and temperature is proposed. The idea of this paper is to integrate MLI with PV array with varying irradiance and temperature while having reduced output voltage THD. MLI's gate pulses are controlled using the phase disposition SPWM approach. Analysis has been done at full load and half load at 0.95pf lag and the results are shown in the form of case 1 and case 2 respectively. The THD of output voltage has been found as 2.46% for full load and 2.19% for half load condition. For inductive loads like a motor, the overall system performance is determined to be satisfactory for different loading conditions.

References

- N. Mittal, B. Singh, S.P. Singh, R. Dixit, D. Kumar, Multilevel inverters: a literature survey on topologies and control strategies, in 2012 2nd International Conference on Power, Control and Embedded Systems (IEEE, Allahabad, India, 2012), pp. 1–11
- 2. A. Hassan, X. Yang, W. Chen, M.A. Houran, A state of the art of the multilevel inverters with reduced count components. Electronics (2020)
- 3. A. Bughneda, M. Salem, A. Richelli, D. Ishak, S. Alatai, Review of multilevel inverters for PV energy system applications. Energies (2021)
- S. Kouro, J.I. Leon, D. Vinnikov, L.G. Franquelo, Grid-connected photovoltaic systems: an overview of recent research and emerging PV converter technology. IEEE Industr. Electron. Mag. (IEEE) 9, 47–61 (2015)
- V. Rana, Y.K. Chauhan, M.A. Ansari, A multilevel inverter fed induction motor driven water pumping system based on solar photovoltaic, in 2016 7th India International Conference on Power Electronics (IICPE), Patiala, India (2016), pp. 1–5
- N.A. Rahim, K. Chaniago, J. Selvaraj, Single-phase seven-level grid-connected inverter for photovoltaic system. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. (IEEE) 58, 2435–2443 (2011)
- M.S.B. Ranjana, K.M. Pandav, R.M. Maheshwari, R.M. Pachagade, Multilevel inverter with level shifting SPWM technique using fewer number of switches for solar applications. Int. J. Res. Eng. Technol. 4, 279–285 (2015)
- R. Palanisamy, G. Singh, P. Das, D. Selvabharathi, S. Sinha, A. Nag, Design and simulation of novel 11-level inverter scheme with reduced switches. Int. J. Electr. Comput. Eng. (2018)
- 9. M. Sami, M.A. Mallick, Cascaded H-bridge 11-level multilevel inverter. Int. J. Eng. Res. Technol. IJERT 10 (2021)
- C.-H. Hsieh, T.-J. Liang, S.-M. Chen, S.-W. Tsai, Design and implementation of a novel multilevel DC–AC inverter. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. (IEEE) 52, 2436–2443 (2016)
- V. Sonti, S. Jain, S. Bhattacharya, Analysis of the modulation strategy for the minimization of the leakage current in the PV grid-connected cascaded multilevel inverter. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. (IEEE) 32, 1156–1169 (2017)
- S.K. Chattopadhyay, C. Chakraborty, A new asymmetric multilevel inverter topology suitable for solar PV applications with varying irradiance. IEEE Trans. Sustain. Energy (IEEE) 8(4), 1496–1506 (2017)

- N. Yadav, D.K. Sambariya, Analysis and integration of nine level cascaded H-bridge multilevel inverter configuration in a photovoltaic system, in 2018 9th International Conference on Computing, Communication and Networking Technologies (ICCCNT) (IEEE, Bengaluru, India, 2018), pp. 1–7
- 14. K. Sano, H. Fujita, Voltage-balancing circuit based on a resonant switched-capacitor converter for multilevel inverters. IEEE Trans. Industr. Appl. **44**(6), 1768–1776 (2008)

Development of a Smart Wind Monitoring System Using Arduino Technology



Papia Ray, Surender Reddy Salkuti, K. R. Satyajit, Abhilash Asit Kumar Majhi, and Chinmay Singh

1 Introduction

Today's world needs safe and clean energy. The energy is pollution-free, renewable, and easy to harness [1]. Political and environmental concern for sustainable development has encouraged electricity production growth from renewable sources. One of the most practical options is wind energy; furthermore, energy production from this type is more cost-effective [2]. Consumers of this energy need not require to invest in motor-generator units (Diesel) in distant locations where connection to a public electrical grid is not possible. The cost of operation rises in tandem with the price of petroleum. Academics and corporations all around the globe are currently attempting to minimize petroleum usage by incorporating the hybrid system into their varied presentations (thermal-wind, wind-diesel, etc.) [3]. Other sources of generation power, such as hydro, nuclear, and fossil fuels, currently provide a minor fraction of total power demand. An integrated electrical system for wind production covers just a small portion of the overall power demand [4].

Wind behavior research is essential for determining the practicality of wind power. Humans have not yet commercially exploited this unconventional source of energy. Wind power is a technically and economically viable solution for meeting energy needs in places with suitable climatic conditions [5]. As the world progresses, we need to incorporate the use of renewable energy to replace conventional sources. Wind energy being the most dominant source of renewable energy, needs equipment

P. Ray (🖾) · K. R. Satyajit · A. A. K. Majhi · C. Singh

S. R. Salkuti

e-mail: surender@wsu.ac.kr

Department of Electrical Engineering, Veer Surendra Sai University of Technology, Burla, India e-mail: papiaray_ee@vssut.ac.in

Department of Railroad and Electrical Engineering, Woosong University, Daejeon, Republic of Korea

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 221 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_16

to measure wind speed and direction to harness wind energy [6] properly. This extremely feasible and cost-effective design can be used anywhere to determine wind speed and direction. This wind element data is beneficial to know the climatology of an area so that humans can utilize the wind conditions according to their needs. Wind data can also reduce or even avoid the risk of stormy wind. An automatic wind system is an electronic device that measures and records wind parameters with the help of sensors. This sensor serves as a measuring tool to measure any changes in the wind [7]. The output data from the sensor will be processed in the data logger and then sent to the webserver so that it can be accessed by users or people who need wind station data [8].

The paper is divided into five sections. The section gives an overview of the wind monitoring system and its need. Section 2 provides details about various apparatus used like NodeMCU and IR sensors and the thingspeak website. Section 3 describes how the designed device is connected and tested. Section 4 shows the results obtained through the proposed device. Section 5 gives a conclusion about the work.

1.1 Literature Review

This paper discusses the design techniques of wind direction and speed monitoring systems. With the facility access to the internet network, the occurrence of long-distance communication to send the results of sensor readings to the webserver is allowed. The operator can easily access the data collected by the wind monitoring system on the webserver to create and analyze or store data [9]. One of the main advantages of using a web server is that data is very secure.

The wind being a vector quantity, monitoring its speed and direction is crucial for wind power generation [10]. Wind power generation systems provide one of the most acceptable cost-effective percentages for renewable energy applications in houses, reducing bills for electricity by 50-90%. It is worth pointing out that commercial wind turbines for homes require a speed of at least 3 m/s to start up and a maximum average wind speed of 10 m/s to achieve maximum efficiency [11]. In general, energy production and savings are calculated primarily using the classical methods of energy generated, usable energy and useful energy dissipated. Wind speed and direction are independent variables that must be adequately modeled to accurately predict the performance of the wind power system [12]. The most suitable places for wind turbines are where the annual average wind speed is at least 14 km/h for small turbines and 21 km/h for more giant turbines. Speed and direction of the wind vary hourly and seasonally throughout India. This further pushes the need to design such a monitoring system that can measure and store the change in wind parameters. Wind energy makes up nearly 10% of India's total installed power production capacity [13]. To achieve the vision of net-zero carbon emission and clean energy production, nonconventional renewable sources need to be heavily exploited and commercialized [14]. Wind is the best energy source that is easy to use and harness energy provided we conduct a proper study on its parameters.

1.2 Objective

The primary goal of this work is to monitor the wind speed and direction of our locality and send it to the webserver. A proper setup consisting of an anemometer and a wind vane is built to achieve it. This setup is then attached with various sensors and microcontrollers to record, store and upload data to the webserver.

2 Proposed Mythology

This work starts with making an anemometer and a wind vane, which are then connected with the sensors. These sensors are then combined with the microcontroller and coding is done. The Thingspeak website is set up according to our specifications and the results are uploaded. We use 2 types of IR sensors to measure both speed and direction separately.

2.1 IoT and Things Speak Website

The Internet of things (IoT) describes real-time objects (or groups of such entities) connected with sensors, processors, software, and other technologies that exchange data with other devices and systems over the Internet or other communications networks. Thingspeak is a cloud-based IoT analytics platform that allows you to collect, visualize, and analyze real-time data streams. From the gadgets, we can submit data to Thingspeak to do preprocessing, analysis and visualization by writing and executing MATLAB code. Scientists and engineers can use Thingspeak to design and prototype IoT-based systems without servers or web software [15].

2.2 NodeMCU and Sensors

NodeMCU stands for Node Microcontroller Unit. The module named ESP-12E, which contains the ESP8266 chip with Tensilica Xtensa 32-bit LX106 RISC CPU, is included with the NodeMCU ESP8266 development board. The NodeMCU microprocessor supports RTOS and runs at a variable clock frequency of 80–160 MHz. It features 128 KB of RAM and 4 MB of Flash memory for data and applications. Its high processing power, built-in Wi-Fi/Bluetooth, and Deep Sleep Operating capabilities make it perfect for IoT projects. A Micro USB jack and Vin pin can be used to power NodeMCU (External Supply Pin) [16]. UART, SPI, and 12C interfaces are all supported. 8 IR sensors are used for 8 directions and 1 IR speed sensor is used for measuring the speed. With the help of Arduino IDE software, code is written and uploaded to the NodeMCU [17].

3 Implementation

The overall block diagram in Fig. 1 illustrates creating an Arduino Based Wind Monitoring System using Cellular Networks or Wi-fi starting from the study literature, hardware design, software design, and testing processes. In the system block diagram (Fig. 1), the design process is carried out with the hardware design for each circuit block. At this stage, a series of microcontrollers and sensors are designed and users with desktops or smartphones can access the design of sensor data on the web. The following process is to assemble each circuit block and proceed with the software design process for several blocks of the circuit, including designing software for sensor components used and developing software for ESP8266 on Arduino-based microcontroller circuits.

Testing of each block consists of several stages:

- Testing of Arduino-based microcontroller circuits and wind direction and speed sensors.
- Testing data transmission systems with wi-fi and cellular on 3G/4G networks.
- Testing devices and results on web servers.



Fig. 1 Wind speed sensor and wind direction sensor built with IR speed sensor sending the data to NodeMCU



Fig. 2 Setup, coding, and testing of NodeMCU and IR sensors

The Arduino-based Wind Monitoring System uses 2 types of sensors, namely the LM393 speed sensor as a wind speed sensor and the LM393 IR sensor as a wind direction sensor. Data received by the sensor will be sent via the Cellular network or Wi-fi using a 3G/4G network. The software used in this design is the Arduino IDE Software with a sensor library that is already available.

3.1 Designing Devices with Sensors

The sensors used in this automatic wind monitoring system have their respective functions, LM393 speed sensor for measuring wind speed and LM393 IR sensor for measuring wind direction. All sensors get the same voltage from NodeMcu (Fig. 2).

3.2 Display Design Sensor Output on the Web

To display the results of the sensors used in the tool on the web, it is necessary to configure several items. The web used in this research is thingspeak which supports Arduino-based sensor systems. After registering on the web, thingspeak.com continues by creating a field or table containing sensor data. The number of fields used is 2 fields according to the number of parameters measured through the device. Use the API keys in Arduino to indicate that the device is registered on the Thingspeak web.

4 Results and Discussion

Testing the wind monitoring system includes testing sensors, which run simultaneously. This test is done to observe the results of sensors on the Thingspeak web on 3G/4G cellular networks or Wifi. This test also aims to determine that each block diagram of the device has been successfully executed.

A. Sensor Testing

Testing the sensors as a whole can be seen on the serial monitor in the Arduino IDE program. The test includes data on wind speed and direction (Fig. 3).

B. Test results on the webserver

The data from the sensors are displayed on the graph at the Thingspeak.com website's public view.

Figure 4 shows the change in wind direction in a small interval of time. The directions are assigned with numbers as per the below table. The corresponding numbers are plotted on the chart. For example, at 20:21, it is planned 1 and the direction is North (Table 1).

💿 сомз					-		×
							Send
Direction: N	Speed =	7km/hr					^
Direction: N	Speed =	6km/hr					
Direction: N	Speed =	6km/hr					
Direction: N	Speed =	7km/hr					
Direction: N	Speed =	7km/hr					
Direction: N	Speed =	6km/hr					
Direction: N	Speed =	8km/hr					
Direction: N	Speed =	5km/hr					
Direction: N	Speed =	5km/hr					
Direction: N	Speed =	12km/hr					
Direction: N	Speed =	10km/hr					
Direction: N	Speed =	9km/hr					
Direction: W	Speed =	9km/hr					
Direction: W	Speed =	8km/hr					
Direction: W	Speed =	10km/hr					
							~
Autoscroll	Show timestan	np	Newline	~	115200 baud	~ Clea	ar output

Fig. 3 Results obtained about wind speed and direction on the serial monitor



Fig. 4 Data about wind direction plotted on the Thingspeak website

Table 1	The symbology	y
used for	wind direction	

Direction	Symbol	Associated no. on Thingspeak graph
North	N	1
North East	NE	2
East	Е	3
South East	SE	4
South	S	5
South West	SW	6
West	W	7
North West	NW	8

Figure 5 shows the change in wind speed recorded by the IR speed sensor, sent and plotted on the website. It shows that wind speed is mostly around 7-9 km/h, corresponding to a gentle breeze.

5 Conclusions

Like many novel concepts, wind power energy generation requires incremental research to improve its application and better comprehend its future dynamics, problems, and potential. It has become necessary to predict or rather anticipate future wind speeds and directions in recent years. This enables planning and scheduling, the placement of appropriate wind farms, the estimation of total future energies generated from new wind projects, and the forecasting of energy needs. The proposed device



Fig. 5 Data about wind speed plotted on the Thingspeak website

in this paper consists of an anemometer and wind vane assisted with various sensors and a microcontroller that sends data to the Thingspeak website for visualization. It can be deployed in multiple locations and this Arduino-based Automatic Wind Monitoring System can work on 3G/4G Cellular Networks or over a Wi-fi network. Users need not personally visit and monitor where the gadget is located because the Thingspeak.com website can be used to monitor sensor data output remotely.

Acknowledgements This research work was supported by "Woosong University's Academic Research Funding—2022".

References

- 1. L.B. Escobar, Mathematical model of a wind turbine. Vis. Electron. Mag. 3(2), 48–60 (2009)
- F.B. Camacho, Adding a wind generator model to the analysis of dynamic power flows. Eng. Res. Technol. 12, 311–320 (2011)
- Muñoz, Seasonal variation of wind in Costa Rica and its relation to rainfall patterns. Top. Meteoro. Oceanog. 9(1), 1–13 (2002)
- W. Gomez, L. Llano, Simulation of atmospheric wind and experimental application. Sci. Eng. Neogranadina 16(1), 5–14 (2006)
- M. González, F. Vázquez, F. Morilla, Multivariable decoupling centralised control with variable speed wind turbine. Revista Iberoam. Industr. Autom. Inform. 7(4), 53–64 (2010)
- H. Gonzalez, J. Valcárcel, A. Sanchez, Design and construction of a wind generator of continuous electrical power. ENTORNOS 24(24), 139–146 (2011)
- 7. H. Andrianto, M. Bahasa, C. Bandung, Pemrograman Mikrokontroler AVR ATmega16. Penerbit Informatika (2008)
- 8. B. Santoso, Automatic Weather Station (Workshop peralatan, Jakarta, 2007)
- 9. Feri, *Pengenalan Arduino* (2011), www.tobuku.com/docs/Arduino-Pengenalan.pdf. Accessed 24 Feb 2018

- 10. C.E. Santosa, A.S. Budiyanta, *Rancang Bangun Sensor Suhu Tanah dan Kelembaban Udara* (Peneliti Bidang Instrumentasi dan Wahana Dirgantara, LAPAN, Jakarta, 2013)
- H.N. Isnianto, E, Puspitaningrum, Rancang Bangun Sistem Telemetri Dan Monitoring Stasiun Cuaca Secara Nirkabel Berbasis Mikrokontroler (Seminar Nasional Informatika, UGM, 2012). ISSN: 1979–2328
- 12. Iswanto, Belajar Mikrokontroler AT89s51 dengan Bahasa C, ANDI Yogyakarta (2011)
- M.S. Machfud, RancangBangun Automatic Weather Station (AWS) Menggunakan Raspberry Pi. ALHAZEN J. Phys. (2016). ISSN: 2407-9073
- 14. R.V. Sharan, Development of a remote automatic weather station with a PC-based data logger. Suva. Int. J. Hybrid Inf. Technol. (2014)
- N. Setyasaputra, Desaindan Implementasi stasiun CuacaO tomatis Berbasis Mikrokontrole dengan RF Module di Kampus IT Telkom (Karya Ilmiah Universitas Telkom, Bandung, 2011)
- W. Sucipto, I.G.A.K. Diafari Djuni Hartawan, W. Setiawan, Rancang Bangun Perangkat Pemantau Cuaca Otomatis Berbasis Mikrokontroler Pada Jaringan WLAN IEEE 802.11b. Jurnal Ilmiah Spektrum 4(2) (2017). E-ISSN: 2302-3163
- 17. Republik Indonesia, Undang-Undang tentang Meteorologi, Klimatologi, dan Geofisika. (Sekretariat Negara, Jakarta, 2009)

Development of a Power Ouality Analyzer Using Arduino Technology



Papia Ray, Nirlipta Parida, Suparna Biswal, and Arvind R. Singh

1 Introduction

A set of electrical boundaries that permits a piece of equipment to function in its intended manner without considerable loss of performance or life expectancy is referred to as "power quality." The two most significant power quality components are supply continuity and voltage quality [1]. The power system's economic operation requires that the power quality be maintained. It entails dealing with the negative impacts of over-voltages, under-voltage losses, and non-linear loads that inject harmonics into the system and reduce power factors.

A power quality analysis is performed to verify that all loads operate correctly. Improper wiring, inadequate grounding, and unbalanced loads are all circumstances that can cause electrical noise, harmonic distortion, and other power quality issues in an electrical system. Poor power quality manifests itself in service outages, device malfunction, and excessive power usage. Various power quality analysis approaches are currently in use. One is extracting fundamental and harmonic components from a voltage or current signals using the Fast Fourier Transform (FFT) in MATLAB for graphical analysis.

The primary goal of this paper is to create a smart power quality analyzer. Design of a low-cost and portable Power Quality Analyzer, calculation of parameters for monitoring power quality such as the power factor and THD, and validation of

P. Ray (🖂) · N. Parida · S. Biswal

A. R. Singh

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_17

231

Department of Electrical Engineering, Veer Surendra Sai University of Technology, Burla, India e-mail: papiaray_ee@vssut.ac.in

Department of Electrical and Electronics Engineering, Koneru Lakshmaiah Education Foundation, Vaddeswaram, India

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

results using MATLAB/ SIMULINK are considered the essential sub-objectives to accomplish the main objective.

1.1 Literature Review

A power quality analysis is performed to verify that all loads operate correctly. Improper wiring, inadequate grounding, and unbalanced loads are all circumstances that can cause electrical noise, harmonic distortion, and other power quality issues in an electrical system. Poor power quality manifests itself in service outages, device malfunction, and excessive power usage. Various power quality analysis approaches are currently in use. One is extracting fundamental and harmonic components in voltage/current signals using the Fast Fourier Transform (FFT) in MATLAB and graphical analysis. J. Driesen et al. presented the development of an experimental flexible energy measurement system including a DSP, sensor, and communication components. This system is intended for modern electricity distribution networks with several suppliers in a deregulated market, bidirectional energy flows from distributed generation, and a wide range of power delivery quality demands. S. A. Deokar et al. attempted to investigate twelve forms of power quality disturbances, including seven basic and five combinations that were very near to real-world circumstances and were taken into account for classification by parametric equations [2]. Further, four more situations were investigated by adding noise to the four basic disturbances of sag, swell, harmonics, and flicker. M. J. B. Reddy et al. presented a Stockwell transform-based multipurpose real-time (hardware) PQ monitoring system (S-transform). In research on "Harmonic Analysis," Rajesh Ingale et al. proposed that the FFT spectrum differentiates the odd and even harmonic components and other waveform distortion components such as DC offset, inter harmonic notching, noise, and so on. In a study of low-cost power quality measurement devices, M. Szmajda et al. identified possible values for basic parameters used in digital signal processing to calculate time and frequency power quality parameters. Using the IEC technique, Javier Valenzuela et al. proposed research on windowing effects in inter harmonics identification. Because of its computational efficiency, the FFT was utilized for signal processing. Real-time platforms were used for simulations and experiments. Sawsan Sayed et al. proposed designing and deploying an open-source and modular smart meter with bidirectional communication capabilities that would substantially influence energy management and control systems that would benefit both the utility and the customers. Vicky T. Kullakar et al. investigated power quality with nonlinear loads. They estimated THD under these conditions using the FFT method, concluding that power quality in the power system is lowered only due to the nonlinear load. Bonar Harahap et al. proposed utilizing an Arduino to measure harmonic content, thereafter simulated using proteus software. This meter harmonic circuit is employed with resistor, capacitor, LCD, and Atmega 328P microcontroller. The microcontroller's software reads the voltage, and the current sent to the microcontroller. Lubis et al. attempted harmonic detection using Arduino and proposed

the critical benefits of the optimization method, namely, easier harmonic detection and accurate harmonic and THD measurement. Nonlinear loads are also thought to cause harmonic distortions in the power system. In a study, Jeremias Leda et al. used the FFT and Wavelets to detect power quality issues even when there was noise in the MATLAB environment. Difficulties arise when signals, even periodic signals of different fundamental frequencies, such as power system harmonics signals, are contaminated by noise. When a noisy time-domain signal is used to discover such frequency components, Fast Fourier transformations are used. According to the study, prominent peaks on the graph created by the FFT function (y = fft(x)) were used to extract the 3rd and 5th harmonics accurately. S. Thirunavukkarasu et al. used the FFT method to calculate the value of THD. The THD and power factor values are calculated or measured using a mathematical operation carried out by the programme downloaded to the Arduino UNO microcontroller. The THD and power factor values are calculated for single-phase and three-phase equipment used in enterprises and homes. P. Kumar et al. gave an overview of power quality difficulties, issues, worldwide standards, and remedy strategies. L. S. Pinto et al. developed a compression method to perform data storage more efficiently due to the vast volume of data created during power quality analysis. P. Suryawanshi and colleagues conceived and constructed a harmonic analyzer to investigate power systems' harmonic content.

1.2 Objective

The main objective of this work is to develop a smart power quality analyzer. The proposed design of a low-cost and portable Power Quality Analyzer necessitates the calculation of specific metrics for monitoring the various power quality parameters such as the power factor and THD and validating the obtained results using suitable software like MATLAB/SIMULINK.

The organization of the rest of the contents in this paper is in the following manner: Section 2 presents the Power Quality concepts and various methodologies like FFT, harmonic analysis, an Arduino nano. Section 3 describes the implementation of the methods and the development of a smart power quality analyzer with Arduino, including the hardware setup and the software validation. The analysis of THD and error have been done and also the validation of the apparent result with the DSO (digital storage oscilloscope) has been shown in Sect. 4. Finally, Sect. 5 concludes the total work, and the results are discussed.

2 Power Quality Concepts

2.1 Fast Fourier Transform

Fourier analysis converts the waveform in the time domain into its frequency components and vice versa. The magnitudes and phases of the fundamental and harmonic components can be computed when the waveform is periodic [3].

Only one peak is produced when FFT is applied to a noise-free sinusoidal signal. This makes sense because a sinusoidal signal can be recreated with only one sinusoidal signal. The FFT uses some smart algorithms to do the same task as the DFT but a fraction of the time. A complex vector with n elements' finite, or discrete, Fourier transform is another complex vector y with n elements is given by:

$$Y_k = \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} \omega^{jk} \cdot y_j \tag{1}$$

where, ω is a complex *n*th root of unity:

$$\omega = e^{j2\pi/n} \tag{2}$$

2.2 Harmonic Analysis

Harmonic analysis is a technique for determining a linear structure's steady-state response to loads that vary concurrently in time. In harmonic response analysis, the transient that occurs at the initial state of excitation is not considered [4]. The periodic function f(t)'s trigonometric series is as follows:

$$f(t) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left(a_n \cos\left(\frac{2\pi nt}{T}\right) + b_n \sin\left(\frac{2\pi nt}{T}\right) + a_0 \right)$$
(3)

where a_0 is the average value of the function f(t) while a_n and b_n are the square components of the *n*th harmonic and the time interval is from 0 to *T*.

$$a_0 = \int_0^T f(t)dt \tag{4}$$

$$a_n = \frac{2}{T} \int_0^T f(t) \cos(n\omega t) dt$$
(5)

$$b_n = \frac{2}{T} \int_0^T f(t) \sin(n\omega t) dt$$
(6)

2.3 Total Harmonic Distortion (THD)

The ratio of the sum of the powers of all apparent harmonic components to the power of the fundamental frequency is known as THD. Lower THD in motors in power systems means lesser peak currents, less overheating, lower electromagnetic emission, and lower core loss. The Fast Fourier transform method is used in the experiment to determine the THD value. Among other things, the Fourier transform aids in the separation of odd/even and inter harmonics [5, 6]. More material is added at multiples of the original frequency when a sinusoidal frequency signal travels through a non-ideal, non-linear device. THD (Total Harmonic Distortion) is a metric that measures signal content that isn't present in the input signal. When the original sine wave's "purity" is the most critical performance criterion (in other words, the contribution of the actual frequency concerning its harmonics) [7]. The RMS amplitude of a sequence of higher harmonic frequencies divided by the RMS amplitude of the first harmonic frequency is the most frequent definition of THD.

THD =
$$\frac{\sqrt{V_2^2 + V_3^2 + V_4^2 + \cdots}}{V_1}$$
 (7)

where V_n denotes the RMS value of the nth harmonic voltage and V_1 represents the RMS value of the fundamental component.

2.4 Arduino Nano

In the experiment, the Arduino Nano, a development board similar to the Arduino Uno but has a smaller form factor, was employed. It's an ATmega328P-based board that's compact, comprehensive, and easy to use on a breadboard. It features 30 male I/O headers structured in a DIP30-like style [7, 8].

2.4.1 Specifications

The maximum current rating of the Arduino Nano is 40mA, so any load connected to its pins must not exceed this number. The tasks assigned to these Digital and Analog Pins are varied, but their primary job is to be programmed as Input/Output.



Fig. 1 Arduino FFT library

When Arduino pins communicate with sensors, they act as input pins; when a load is powered, however, they act as output pins. Digital pin functions are controlled by PinMode() and digitalWrite(), while analogue pin operations are controlled by analogRead(). The analogue pins have a 10-bit full resolution and can sense values between 0 and 5 V [9].

2.4.2 Arduino FFT Library

Arduino FFT is a package that allows to perform floating-point FFT calculations on the Arduino platform. A block in this library calculates the frequency of a sampled signal. The technique for opening and installing the FFT library is depicted in the diagram shown in Fig. 1.

Figure 1 is a block diagram that shows the procedure to open and install the FFT library.

3 Implementation

3.1 Circuit Diagram

Figure 2 shows the circuit diagram of the proposed hardware setup done using Proteus.

3.2 Hardware Setup

An ACS712 20 A current sensor and a ZMPT101B AC single-phase voltage sensor were utilized in the suggested approach to detect the current and voltage at the given load. The current sensor was linked in series with the load, while the load was connected in parallel with the voltage sensor. The entire functional unit was interfaced using an Arduino Nano microcontroller. The data pins of both sensors were linked to one of the microcontroller's analogue pins. In contrast, the Vcc pins received a 5 V DC supply from the microcontroller and the ground connections were connected to the microcontroller's ground pins. The output values were also displayed in the



Fig. 2 Proteus circuit design



Fig. 3 Diagram of the proposed hardware setup

LCD using the Arduino microcontroller. Figure 3 shows the block diagram, which indicates how the hardware setup was done and Fig. 4 shows the hardware prototype for analysis of power quality parameters.

3.3 Working and Simulation

Figure 5 shows the proposed SIMULINK model, which can be done practically and various parameters such as power factor THD can be found. Also, the FFT analysis can be found using MATLAB/SIMULINK.



Fig. 4 Hardware setup. Legends: 1. Potentiometer, 2. 16*2 LCD display, 3. Breadboard, 4. ACS712current sensor, 5. ZMPT101B voltage sensor, 6. Arduino Nano



Fig. 5 Proposed Simulink model

3.4 Calculations

Table 1 shows the Voltage, Current, Power Factor, and THD%. The instantaneous values of Power Factor and THD% are calculated as shown in the table below. Table 1, shows the average voltage, current, power factor and THD measured using the power quality analyzer.

Figure 6 shows the graph between Frequency (on X-axis) in Hz and amplitude (on Y-axis) in decibels obtained while performing in hardware setup.

Sr. No.	Voltage (V)	Current (A)	Power factor	THD (%)
1	201.48	2.131	0.89	30.131
2	211.98	2.054	0.94	28.072
3	221.52	1.9	0.969	25.506
4	222.74	1.9	0.957	29.919
5	217.36	1.823	0.949	26.336
6	206.36	1.823	0.9387	27.092
Average	213.573333	1.9385	0.940616667	27.842667

 Table 1 Different parameters acquired from the power quality analyzer



Fig. 6 Frequency versus amplitude

4 Results and Discussion

4.1 THD Analysis

The current waveform in Fig. 7 is compared to a reference value to determine whether the power signal has any frequency variations. If the frequency changes, harmonic distortion in the power stream may occur, reducing the equipment's lifespan. The current waveform is compared with the voltage waveform, which gives a reasonable estimate of the THD [10]. The application already uploaded in the Arduino compares the voltage value with the current waveform. This process shows the frequency change by comparing the current and voltage waveform with the fundamental frequency.

The voltage waveform is shown in Fig. 8 which results from the connections established in the circuit. The Arduino software compares the current and voltage waveforms and displays the frequency change as a THD value and a waveform. The frequency change is expressed as a THD value when the voltage and current waveforms are compared [11].



Fig. 7 Current waveform



Fig. 8 Voltage waveform

The FFT analysis [12] for current and voltage is shown in Figs. 9 and 10. The harmonic order is determined by comparing the voltage/current value to the fundamental frequency [13, 14]. We can't verify the complete power signal. Therefore, we check the frequency variation in the first 5–8 cycles.

4.2 Validation Using Digital Storage Oscilloscope (DSO)

Figure 11 shows the graph between the Voltage versus Time and Current versus Time plotted simultaneously on DSO. The graph can be analyzed and the power factor of the connected R-L Load is calculated manually. The value of the Power Factor is found to be 0.96.



Fig. 9 THD analysis for current



Fig. 10 THD analysis for voltage

4.3 Error Analysis

The percentage error can be calculated as the absolute difference between the expected value (E_0) and the measured value (E_m) to the expected value. i.e.



Fig. 11 Output voltage and current waveform using DSO

$$\% \text{error} = \left| \frac{E_0 - E_m}{E_m} \right| \times 100 \tag{8}$$

%THD Error
$$|(26.76 - 27.84)/26.76| \times 100 = 4.035\%$$
 (9)

The error obtained was around 4.035%. This error comes from the result being obtained from a low-cost power quality analyzer prototype compared to the conventional FFT analysis in SIMULINK.

5 Conclusions

Power Quality Analysis was carried out in this study using an Arduino Nano and a low-cost, user-friendly power quality analyzer. Some power quality analysis approaches were implemented. The analyzer was used to do the FFT analysis. Harmonics analysis was used to determine the order of harmonics based on FFT analysis. The findings of the FFT analysis were used to determine the Total Harmonic Distortion (THD). The voltage and current from the sensor were computed using an Arduino Nano as a microcontroller, and the data was stored using storage devices. The hardware setup revealed voltage, current, power factor, and THD parameters. A Simulink model was used to validate the FFT analysis performed using the Arduino library. The THD of the current waveform was determined to be 26.76% and that of the voltage waveform was found to be 0.89% using the Simulink model. The current waveform's THD was 27.84% in the hardware setup. The DSO was used to verify the power factor. The error analysis of THD was then performed, with a result of roughly 4.035%. This inaccuracy is because the result was acquired from a low-cost prototype of a power quality analyzer rather than a high-end Power Quality Analyzer.

References

- J. Driesen, G. Deconinck, J. Van Den Keybus, B. Bolsens, K. De Brabandere, K. Vanthournout, R. Belmans, Development of a measurement system for power quantities in electrical energy distribution systems. IMTC/2002, in *Proceedings of the 19th IEEE Instrumentation and Measurement Technology Conference*, vol. 2 (2002), pp. 1625–1630
- S.A. Deokar, L.M. Waghmare, Integrated DWT–FFT approach for detection and classification of power quality disturbances. Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst. 61, 594–605 (2014)
- M.J.B. Reddy, K. Sagar, D.K. Mohanta, A multifunctional real-time power quality monitoring system using Stockwell transform. IET Sci. Meas. Technol. 8(4), 155–169 (2014)
- 4. R. Ingale, Harmonic analysis using FFT and STFT. Int. J. Signal Process. Image Process. Pattern Recognit. 7, 345–362 (2014)
- M. Szmajda, K. Górecki, J. Mroczka, DFT algorithm analysis in low-cost power quality measurement systems based on a DSP processor, in *Proceedings of the 9th International Conference on Electrical Power Quality and Utilisation* (2007), pp. 1–6
- J. Valenzuela, J. Pontt, Real-time interharmonics detection and measurement based on FFT algorithm, in *Proceedings of the 2009 Applied Electronics* (2009), pp. 259–264
- 7. S. Sayed, T. Hussain, A. Gastli, M. Benammar, Design and realization of an open-source and modular smart meter. Energy Sci. Eng. 7(4), 1405–1422 (2019)
- V.T. Kullarkar, V.K. Chandrakar, Power quality analysis in power system with non-linear load. Int. J. Electr. Eng. 10(1), 33–45 (2017)
- A.R. Lubis, A. Antoni, B. Harahap, G. Tarigan, J. Sarifah, Harmonic meter design using Arduino. Int. J. Eng. Technol. 2(3), 381–384 (2018)
- J. Leda, Power quality identification using fast Fourier transform and wavelets. MediaTek 5, 31–40 (2017)
- S. Thirunavukkarasu, A. Sanjeet, S. Santhosh, N. Sriram, S. Sridhar, Harmonics sensing smart meter using Arduino. Int. J. New Innov. Eng. Technol. Spec. Iss. IEEE Int. Conf. Electron. Technol. 12, 83–90 (2020)
- 12. P. Kumar, Power quality problems and standards—a review. IRJET 4(1), 1765–1775 (2017)
- L.S. Pinto, M.V. Assunção, D.A. Ribeiro, D.D. Ferreira, B.N. Huallpa, L.R.M. Silva, C.A. Duque, Compression method of power quality disturbances based on independent component analysis and fast Fourier transform. Electr. Power Syst. Res. 187, 123–145 (2020)
- P. Suryawanshi, G. Bhujbal, S.L. Patil, A FFT-based harmonic analyzer on TMS320F2812 digital signal controller. Int. J. Multidiscip. Res. Adv. Eng. 1, 71–86 (2009)

Power Quality Improvement in PMBLDC Motor Drive Using Front End Converter with Reduced Power Stages



Akash D. Sarode, Shailendra Kumar, and Sanjeev Singh

1 Introduction

India is the third largest carbon emitter in all over the world since the economic growth of the country demands more energy from the utility grid. Most of the electricity is generated from the coal-based power plants and to reduce this carbon emission, this one has to generate the electricity from renewable energy sources and induction machines must be replaced by the energy efficient machines [1, 2]. The permanent magnet brushless (PMBL) DC motor drives are used in many low and medium power applications in place of conventional electric machines. The PMBLDC machines have several advantages such as high energy density, low electric losses, ruggedness, high torque to weight ratio, which leads the suitability of this machine for light electric vehicles, ceiling fans etc. The absence of brushes leads to less maintenance requirement along with less severity of the sparking. Moreover, if the BLDC motor drives are compared with the permanent magnet synchronous machine (PMSM) drives, the PMSM drives require an instantaneous position sensing of the rotor for switching of the converter. However, in case of the PMBLDC drive, it requires only six position signals [3]. The PMBLDC drives exhibit flat torque characteristics. Therefore, the speed control of the PMBLDC drive is easier as compared to other conventional machines and due to these attributes, it is suggested for light electric vehicles. The station construction of this machine is similar to the three phase asynchronous machine, except it has a permanent magnet on the rotor which makes the machine dynamic response faster as compared to other machines. In conventional DC machines, the commutation is achieved by using the mechanical commutator ring.

Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_18

245

A. D. Sarode (🖂) · S. Kumar · S. Singh

Department of Electrical Engineering, MANIT, Bhopal, Madhya Pradesh, India e-mail: 202113211@stu.manit.ac.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*,

However, in PMBLDC machines, the brushes are absent and hence the commutation is achieved electronically. For commutation, the PMBLDC machines are fed through a three phase voltage source inverter (VSI), hence they are known as electronically commutated machines. However, for proper commutation, there is need of information related to the position of the rotor and this task is achieved by using the three Hall Effect sensors. The position sensors are decoded to determine which winding of the PMBLDC motor has to be excited. The decoded signals are used to generate the pulse width modulation (PWM) gate pulses for the VSI fed PMBLDC machine [4-11]. This scheme draws the nonlinear current from the utility, which deteriorates the power quality of the grid. As per the IEC standard 61000-3-2, there is need of improved power quality, which suggests the improved power factor and low THD for low power applications. Hence, there is requirement of the power factor corrections converter at the front end side [5]. In the literature, it is reported that the speed of the PMBLDC drive is regulated by controlling the DC link voltage [6-10]. Therefore, the DC link voltage is regulated to achieve the unity power factor and THD within the limits. The power factor correction converters consist of the energy storage elements like the inductor and capacitor, operated in the Discontinuous mode (DCM) of conduction according to the requirements. Therefore, there is a need for two voltage sensors and the one current sensor. If a bridgeless power factor correction converter is used in the voltage follower mode it needs only one voltage sensor and current sensor [6-9]. However, in the voltage follower mode, the switch stress is more as compared to the current multiplier approach.

In the literature, the number of the bridgeless topologies have been presented for power factor correction. A bridgeless Landsman converter is used in the DCM mode of conduction for maintaining the supply power factor at unity while speedcontrolling BLDC motors [6]. The CUK converter is operated in the DCM mode of conduction in the inductor current mode to control the DC link voltage by maintaining unity power factor at supply. It not only reduces the switching losses optimistically but also provides the wide range speed variations [7-10]. To maintain the supply power factor at unity, the DC link voltage is varied through the DCM inductor current mode of bridgeless Luo converter (BLLC) to allow low-frequency switching [11]. It is suggested that apply the DCM inductor current mode to the Bridgeless canonical switching cell to obtain unity power factor it utilizes only in one voltage sensor [12, 13]. The isolated zeta converter operates in the DCM mode; BLDC motor speed and power factor are adjusted by regulating the DC-link voltage and it also permits the reduction of switching losses [14, 15]. The BLDC motor speed is controlled with a Buck-Boost converter, and in order to achieve low-frequency switching with unity power factor, the buck-boost converter is functioned in the DCM mode [16]. Rectifier followed by the flyback converter is employed for power quality improvement, Here the flyback converter is operated in the DCM mode to attain the UPF turns ratio of the transformer that is selected in such a way that there is minimum stress on the switch [17]. In Ref. [18], the performance comparison of the SEPIC, CUK and Zeta converter fed BLDC drive for mitigation of power quality issues, is utilized in the voltage follower mode. The bridgeless flyback converter (BLFBC) is operated in the DCM conduction for maintaining the UPF at ac mains, and this is mainly dedicated to reduce the stress on the switches and reduction of the voltage sensors [19]. To correct the power factor of the ac mains, combinations of zeta and boost converter are utilized, and voltage follower control is used to control the converter in the DCM conduction mode [20].

2 System Description

This paper presents the current multiplier approach to control the power quality improvement (PQI) converter and it is one of the cost effective and efficient topology to drive the PMBLDC motor for low power application with the following features:

- 1. It maintains the grid side power factor at unity.
- 2. It reduces the THD at the grid side.
- 3. The switching losses are reduced and hence the efficiency is enhanced.
- 4. Reduced one power stage as compared to conventional topologies.

In Fig. 1, a front end converter followed by a VSI feeds the PMBLDC motor of the PFC converter fed motor. Here, the actual speed of the PMBLDC motor is compared with the reference speed and error generated processed via the PI controller in order to regulate the speed of the PMBLDC motor. In order to generate the signal of the reference current, the output signal of the PI controller is multiplied by the unit vector of the input voltage. A comparison of the reference current with the line current is made, and the resulting error is used by the hysteresis controller for getting gate pulses for the single-phase AC-DC converter that is supplied by the AC-DC rectifier and gate pulses for the three phase VSI is generated by using Hall Effect signal. Actual location of the rotor is traced by the Hall effect sensor. According to this hall effect, the sensor's signal can be decoded to get the information about which stator winding is to be excited and this information is in the form of EMF signal. Gate pulses are generated by using this back EMF signal.

3 Mathematical Modeling and Control

This section briefs about the modeling of the BLDC motor, and modeling of the grid side front end converter control and electronic commutation logic for the VSI.

3.1 Modelling of the PMBLDC Drive

PMBLDC motors are modeled with some assumptions, like ignoring constant losses, ignoring the field due to the integral components of the fundamental, ignoring the



Fig. 1 System configuration

damper winding, and assuming the motor is three-phase. The modelling of stator winding is given as 4.

$$\begin{bmatrix} V_{us} \\ V_{vs} \\ V_{ws} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} R_{st} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & R_{st} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & R_{st} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} i_u \\ i_v \\ i_w \end{bmatrix} + p \begin{bmatrix} L_{uu} & L_{uv} & L_{uw} \\ L_{vu} & L_{vv} & L_{vw} \\ L_{wu} & L_{wv} & L_{ww} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} i_u \\ i_v \\ i_w \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} e_{us} \\ e_{vs} \\ e_{ws} \end{bmatrix}$$
(1)

where,

 R_{st} = Per phase stator winding resistance e_{us}, e_{vs}, e_{ws} = trapezoidal induced EMFs i_u, i_v, i_w = per phase stator currents The per phase induced EMF equation is given as,

$$Eph = (Blv)N = N(Blr\omega_m) = N\Phi_a\omega_m = \omega_m\lambda_p$$
(2)

where N = number of series conductors per phase

v = speed

l = Length of the conductor

r = rotor bore radius

 ω_m = angular speed

B = Flux density of the field in which conductors are placed

$$\Phi_a = Blr \tag{3}$$

$$\Phi_a = Blr = \frac{1}{\Pi}B\Pi lr = \frac{1}{\Pi}\Phi_g \tag{4}$$

Assuming a cylindrical rotor, with 3 phases, there will be no change in the rotor reluctance along with the angle hence, self-inductances of stator winding conductors are equal to L_{st} , and mutual inductances are equal to M_{st}

The PMBLDC model is modified as,

$$\begin{bmatrix} V_{us} \\ V_{vs} \\ V_{ws} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} R_{st} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & R_{st} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & R_{st} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} i_u \\ i_v \\ i_w \end{bmatrix} + p \begin{bmatrix} L_{st} & L_s & L_s \\ L_s & L_s & L_s \\ L_s & L_s & L_s \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} i_u \\ i_v \\ i_w \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} e_{us} \\ e_{vs} \\ e_{ws} \end{bmatrix}$$
(5)

The stator currents are balanced, i.e. $i_u + i_v + i_w = 0$ Moreover, the modeling equation is modified as,

$$\begin{bmatrix} V_{us} \\ V_{vs} \\ V_{ws} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} R_{st} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & R_{st} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & R_{st} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} i_u \\ i_v \\ i_w \end{bmatrix} + p \begin{bmatrix} (L_{st} - M_{st}) & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & (L_s - M_{st}) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & (L_{st} - M_{st}) \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} i_u \\ i_v \\ i_w \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} e_{us} \\ e_{vs} \\ e_{ws} \end{bmatrix}$$
(6)

The electromagnetic torque is given as,

$$T_{em} = [e_{us}i_u + e_{vs}i_v + e_{ws}i_w]\frac{1}{\omega_m}$$
(7)

The instantaneous induced emfs are given as,

$$e_{us} = f_{us}(\theta_r)\omega_m\lambda_p$$

$$e_{vs} = f_{vs}(\theta_r)\omega_m\lambda_p$$

$$e_{ws} = f_{ws}(\theta_r)\omega_m\lambda_p$$
(8)

The electromagnetic torque equation is given as,

$$T_{em} = [f_{us}(\theta_r)i_u + f_{vs}(\theta_r)i_v + f_{ws}(\theta_r)i_w]$$
(9)

Dynamic equation of the motor is given as below

$$J\frac{d\omega_m}{dt} + B\omega_m = (T_e - T_l) \tag{10}$$

And the electrical rotor speed and position are related as,

$$\frac{d\theta_r}{dt} = \frac{p}{2}\omega_m \tag{11}$$
State space representation is given as,

$$X' = AX + BU$$

where $X = \begin{bmatrix} i_u & i_v & \omega_m & \theta_r \end{bmatrix}$

$$A = \begin{bmatrix} -\frac{R_{st}}{L_{1}} & 0 & 0 & -\frac{\lambda_{p}}{L_{1}} f_{us}(\theta_{r}) & 0 \\ 0 & -\frac{R_{st}}{L_{1}} & 0 & -\frac{\lambda_{p}}{L_{1}} f_{bs}(\theta_{r}) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -\frac{R_{st}}{L_{1}} & -\frac{\lambda_{p}}{L_{1}} f_{ws}(\theta_{r}) & 0 \\ \frac{\lambda_{p}}{J} f_{us}(\theta_{r}) & \frac{\lambda_{p}}{J} f_{vs}(\theta_{r}) & -\frac{B}{J} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{P}{2} & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(12)
$$B = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{L_{1}} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{1}{L_{1}} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & \frac{1}{L_{1}} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{1}{J} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
$$L_{1} = L_{s} - M_{s}$$
$$u = \begin{bmatrix} v_{us} & v_{vs} & v_{ws} & T_{l} \end{bmatrix}^{T}$$

Therefore, the modeling of the PMBLDC motor has been done by using these equations.

3.2 Grid Side Front End Converter Control

Figure 2 shows the schematic diagram of the current multiplier control for the front end converter. Here, a PI-based control is used to maintain the DC link voltage and it further generates the reference current control signal for the gating signals in the front end converter. The error between the DC link voltage $V_D^*(k)$ and actual DC voltage $V_D(k)$ at any instant of time is give as,

The PI voltage controller output $I_p(k-1)$ at (k-1)th instant is given as,

$$V_e(k) = V_D^*(k) - V_D(m)$$
(14)

$$I_p(m-1) = K_{pu}V_e(m-1) + K_{iu}\sum V_e(m-1)$$
(15)

The PI voltage controller at the *K*th instant is given as,



Fig. 2 Current multiplier control scheme for front end converter

$$I_p(m) = K_{pu}V_e(m-1) + K_{iu}\left\{V_e(m) + \sum V_e(m-1)\right\}$$
(16)

Subtract (15) from (16).

The final control signal is derived as,

$$I_p(m) = I_c(m-1) + K_{pu}\{V_e(m) - V_e(m-1)\} + K_{iu}V_e(m)$$
(17)

Now, the reference current signals have to be generated. For this purpose, the unit template of the utility voltage is required, which is calculated as follows,

$$V_t = \sqrt{V_\alpha^2 + V_\beta^2} \tag{18}$$

$$U_{\nu} = \frac{V_s}{V_t} \tag{19}$$

where V_{α} and V_{β} are the components of the source voltage V_s .

Then, reference current signals are derived as,

$$I_s^* = U_v * I_p(m) \tag{20}$$

$$I_e = I_s - I_s^* \tag{21}$$

This error is fed to the current controller, where the current controller is basically a hysteresis controller and logic gate. By comparing the reference current signal and actual current signal the relay gives 0 and 1 according to the error generated. This relay has a switch ON and switch OFF point. The relay gives 1 when the error signal exceeds the switching point and 0 otherwise. These pulses are provided to the controlled bridge converter.

H_U	H_V	H_W	<i>M</i> 1	M2	M3	<i>M</i> 4	M5	<i>M</i> 6
0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0	1	0	0	0	0	1	1
0	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
0	1	1	0	0	0	1	1	0
1	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
1	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	1
1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	0
1	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table 1 Switching of the VSI for electronic commutation

3.3 PMBLDC Motor Side Converter Control

For electronic commutation, here, VSI is used, gate pulses for the VSI are generated according to the signal of the Hall Effect sensor's signal. With respect to the location of the rotor is detected by Hall Effect sensor excite the stator winding correctly. The transition of switches of the VSI is done as per Table 1.

4 Results and Discussion

This section is brief about the simulated results and discussion of the PMBLDC drive under the static, dynamic and starting condition of the drive.

4.1 Analysis of the PMBLDC Drive Under Steady State Conditions

Figure 3 shows utility voltage (V_s), input current, DC link voltage, speed, torque, stator current and back EMF characteristics of the PMBLDC drive under the steady state conditions. It is observed that the grid current and grid voltage are exactly inphase i.e. it maintains the UPF at the supply side. The DC link voltage settles at its rated value (486 V) and hence the motor runs at a rated speed (3000 RPM).

4.2 Starting Response of PMBLDC Motor Drive

Figure 4 shows that the starting performance of the PMBLDC drive is observed as the response of the controller is very fast, and the speed of the machine reaches its



Fig. 3 Steady state performance of PFC front end converter fed PMBLDC drive

rated value within 0.08 s. Moreover, the smooth starting of the PMBL drive is also achieved by using this approach.

4.3 Dynamic Performance of PMBLDC Motor Drive

Figure 5 shows that the response of the drive under dynamic conditions. Here, response of the controller is simulated under step change in speed. The speed of the PMBLDC drive is regulated by changing appropriate DC link voltage of the VSI,



Fig. 4 Starting performance of PFC front end converter fed PMBLDC drive

where it leads to low switching losses. Here, it is observed that the actual speed follows the reference speed, and within few milliseconds the motor regains its reference speed. It shows that this control approach maintains the stability of the drive. Figure 5 shows the THD profile of the source current, where the waveform is purely sine wave and as per IEEE standard 519 THD is less than 5% (2.35%), as shown in Fig. 6.



Fig. 5 Dynamic performance of PFC front end converter fed PMBLDC drive

5 Conclusion

The response of the system has been carried out in the MATLAB/SIMULINK-based platform and satisfactory performance has been achieved, which shows that it is economical, and improves the power quality of the PMBLDC motor drive. By proper controlling the DC link voltage for speed regulation, the switching losses in the



Fig. 6 FFT Analysis of supply current

system, have been reduced. This control strategy has given harmonics distortion of about 2.35% and has improved the power factor near to unity thereby improving the voltage regulation and efficiency. This proposed scheme has given satisfactory results in various conditions.

Appendix

Sr. No.	Specification	Values
1	Poles (P)	4 poles
2	Power rating (P_{rated})	942 W
3	DC link voltage (V_d)	485
4	Torque (T_{rated})	3 Nm
5	Speed (ω_{rated})	3000 rpm
6	Back emf constant (K_t)	162 V/krpm
7	Phase resistance (R_{st})	2.8750 Ω
8	Phase inductance (L_{st})	8.5 mH
9	Moment of inertia	0.8e-3 J(kg m ²)

Specification of PMBLDC motor

References

- L. Yang, W. Fu, D. Wu, T. Yang, J. Zhao, Influence of magnetic hall sensors on slotless permanent magnet BLDC motor, in *IEEE 4th International Electrical and Energy Conference* (*CIEEC*) (2021), pp. 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/CIEEC50170.2021.9510949
- A. Kumar, B. Singh, High voltage gain PFC converter fed BLDC motor ceiling fan, in *IEEE* 8th Uttar Pradesh Section International Conference on Electrical, Electronics and Computer Engineering (UPCON) (2021), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/UPCON52273.2021.9667621
- M.R. Ramadhan, D.A. Asfani, I.M.Y. Negara, Y.U. Nugraha, Performance comparison of BLDC and SRM on electric motorcycle, in *7th International Conference on Electrical, Electronics and Information Engineering (ICEEIE)* (2021), pp. 78–83. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICE EIE52663.2021.9616708
- 4. R. Krishnan (Ramu), in *Electric Motor Drives* (Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, N.J., 2001). ©2001 (OCoLC)895355263
- 5. IEC 61000-3-2:2018
- P. K. Singh, B. Singh, V. Bist, K. Al-Haddad, A. Chandra, BLDC motor drive based on bridgeless Landsman PFC converter with single sensor and reduced stress on power devices. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 54(1), 625–635 (2018). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIA.2017.2740281
- V. Bist, B. Singh, A unity power factor bridgeless isolated Cuk converter-fed brushless DC motor drive. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 62(7), 4118–4129 (2015). https://doi.org/10.1109/ TIE.2014.2384001
- V. Bist, B. Singh, PFC Cuk converter-fed BLDC motor drive. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 30(2), 871–887 (2015). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2014.2309706
- S.M. Singh, T. Gaurav, H. Singh, PFC Cuk converter Fed PMBLDC motor for ceiling fan, in *International Conference on Communication, Control and Information Sciences (ICCISc)* (2021), pp. 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICCISc52257.2021.9484962
- P.S. Pathare, V.M. Panchade, Power quality improvement of BLDC motor drive using Cuk PFC converter, in *IEEE International Conference on Computing, Power and Communication Technologies (GUCON)* (2020), pp. 177–181. https://doi.org/10.1109/GUCON48875.2020. 9231247
- B. Singh, V. Bist, A. Chandra, K. Al-Haddad, Power factor correction in bridgeless-Luo converter-fed BLDC motor drive. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 51(2), 1179–1188 (2015). https:// doi.org/10.1109/TIA.2014.2344502
- B. Singh, V. Bist, A BL-CSC converter-fed BLDC motor drive with power factor correction. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 62(1), 172–183 (2015). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2014.232 7551
- V. Bist, B. Singh, A PFC-based BLDC motor drive using a canonical switching cell converter. IEEE Trans. Industr. Inf. 10(2), 1207–1215 (2014). https://doi.org/10.1109/TII.2014.2305620
- V. Bist, B. Singh, A brushless DC motor drive with power factor correction using isolated zeta converter. IEEE Trans. Industr. Inf. 10(4), 2064–2072 (2014). https://doi.org/10.1109/TII. 2014.2346689
- M.K. et al., Zeta converter FED BLDC motor with power factor correction, in 5th International Conference on Trends in Electronics and Informatics (ICOEI) (2021), pp. 370–375. https://doi. org/10.1109/ICOEI51242.2021.9452824
- V. Bist, B. Singh, An adjustable-speed PFC bridgeless buck-boost converter-fed BLDC motor drive. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 61(6), 2665–2677 (2014). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIE. 2013.2274424
- A. Kumar, B. Singh, AC-DC PFC converter fed BLDCM ceiling fan, in 2021 International Conference on Sustainable Energy and Future Electric Transportation (SEFET) (2021), pp. 1– 6. https://doi.org/10.1109/SeFet48154.2021.9375745
- U. Bhardwaj, A. Verma, S. Kumar, S. Mishra, Performance estimation of power factor corrected converters for BLDC motor drive, in *International Conference on Intelligent Technologies* (CONIT) (2021), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/CONIT51480.2021.9498514

- A. Kumar, B. Singh, Power factor corrected bridgeless converter for sensorless PMBLDC motor of ceiling fan, in *IEEE First International Conference on Smart Technologies for Power*, *Energy and Control (STPEC)* (2020), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/STPEC49749.2020.929 7714
- A. Kumar, U. Sharma, B. Singh, S4BZ PFC converter for BLDC motor ceiling fan, in *IEEE* 17th India Council International Conference (INDICON) (2020), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10. 1109/INDICON49873.2020.9342363

Power Quality Analysis of Grid Connected Solar Powered EV Charging Station: A Review



Kunal Parashar, Khushboo Verma, and Suresh Kumar Gawre

1 Introduction

Electric vehicles are very energy efficient since they consume less fuel and emit less pollution than fossil fuels. They also offer 60% greater mileage than gasoline vehicles [1–4]. The enhancement of EVs may optimize energy structure, reduce energy consumption, and reduce emissions. EVs are on the rise, so there is a requirement to increase the count of the charging stations. Nowadays, the EVCS are generally grid-connected [5, 6]. To encounter the real objective of Electric Vehicles (like decrease in pollution caused by air, reduction of fossil fuel reliance, and an upsurge in energy reliability), electrical energy should be obtained from renewable sources for charging the vehicles [7]. Among the numerous exhaustible energy sources, the charging stations based on solar energy are an easily available and practical solution. PV systems that are grid-interactive and EV systems are the hottest technologies at the moment [8–12]. The block diagram of the solar PV scheme connected with the grid has been illustrated in Fig. 1.

Due to the existence of nonlinear components, huge amounts of harmonics are produced when the EVs are charged [13–15]. If the harmonics are not handled appropriately, it might even cause great harm to the utility grid. Harmonic currents may cause a great deal of damage to power networks. Excessive harmonics can cause line losses, aggravate the problem of electric equipment heating, cause the malfunction of control equipment, and catastrophic impairment in the performance of your power system.

Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_19

259

K. Parashar (🖂) · K. Verma · S. K. Gawre

Department of Electrical Engineering, MANIT, Bhopal, Madhya Pradesh, India e-mail: kp.kunal14347@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*,



Fig. 1 Block diagram of PV scheme connected with grid

2 Grid-Connected PV System

Solar cells or photovoltaic cells convert the light energy (i.e. photons) of the sun directly to electricity by converting it into voltage. PV cells were named after the action of converting light energy (photons) into electricity via the PV effect. The main components of the whole PV scheme are depicted below.

2.1 PV Arrays

PV cells are photovoltaics units that generate electricity by converting sunlight into electric power. In general, one PV cell typically produces between one and two watts of power. PV cells are interconnected into strings of a bigger unit known as a module or panel to enhance the output power [16]. The arrays of PV panels have to be connected to construct a system, and then several such arrays are attached to the power grid to develop a grid tied-PV system. Due to this flexibility in modularity, solar PV arrangements can be extended to cater nearly any electric power requirement, large or small.

2.2 DC-DC Boost Converter

The voltage of PV panels varies throughout the day because of different temperatures and the radiation. Boost type DC to DC converters are required to sustain a uniform DC link voltage [17]. In order to control the functioning of DC to DC step up converter (boost), maximum power point tracking is employed. This method directs the converter to haul out the maximum amount of power from the PV unit.

2.3 DC-AC Inverter

An inverter is the heart of a PV system since it links it to the utility grid. It serves two functions primarily. In the first place, it converts the DC generated from the solar panels into AC in synchrony with the grid where the electrical appliances are powered. Secondly, it prioritizes the use of solar energy over grid power.

3 Issues of Power Quality in Grid-Integrated System

During the incorporation of a PV system along with the grid, the quality of power is the most significant factor. It is described as the utility's ability to deliver a stable and noiseless power source to its customers. Inadequate quality of power would start to damage the electrical equipment and the components of power allocation as variations in frequency would cause processes in unwanted sections [18, 19]. The incorporation of the PV system with the already occurring power system causes major issues associated with the quality of power. The various issues associated with the quality of power have been concisely stated below.

3.1 Harmonics

Distortions caused by harmonics are recognized among the primary effects in PV systems connected with the grid. A dissimilarity from non-harmonic sinusoidal waves is a harmonic fluctuation in voltage and currents. Harmonic frequency is a multiple of fundamental frequency [20–22]. Harmonics are present because of various power electronic mechanisms in the system.

3.2 Voltage Variation

Solar PV system has intermitted nature which leads to voltage variations in the gridconnected PV system. There are many factors to be considered when determining solar irradiance, including transitory clouds, PV installation location, and certain points of reflection. By virtue of these factors, PV systems are prone to unsteadiness [23]. Variations in voltage are responsible for:

- Voltage Sag and Voltage Swell: Voltage sags are voltage drops that occur temporarily (voltage drop between 10 and 90% compared to the standard RMS voltage). The swell in voltage occurs when the RMS voltage reaches 110% of its nominal voltage in less than a minute.
- Short and Long Interruptions: It is called voltage interruption when the RMS voltage falls below a little percentage in perceptible voltage or when the entire voltage is lost. Short interruptions have a duration of less than one minute and long interruptions have a duration of more than one minute. The word "interruption" is usually used to describe short-interruptions, while the latter is known as a long-interruption or long-duration interruption due to the use of the word "sustained".
- Overvoltage and Undervoltage: An overvoltage condition can last up to one minute where the voltage exceeds 180% of the rated value. In order to be considered undervoltage, at least one minute's voltage must be less than 0.9 pu of the rated voltage.

3.3 Reactive Power

The huge amount of energy from solar PV is typically utilized by PV systems that work close to the unity power factor (UPF). By using this method, a PV system will provide real power to the electrical grid that will compensate for the outpouring of reactive power in the photovoltaic (PV) system. Due to inadequate reactive power, the voltage of close by buses will be improved [24]. A deficient VAR may lead to undesirable results due to system power outflow throughout the course of action. Deficient transmission may cause the power to be reduced [25, 26].

3.4 Frequency Variation

Variations (fluctuations) of the power system frequency (usually 50 Hz or 60 Hz) are called frequency variation. Frequent frequency variations above the tolerance level (\pm 5%) are problematic for PV systems and may lead to system failure [27]. Depending on climatic conditions, weather, and topography, PV system's frequency can differ greatly, resulting in severe difficulties (Table 1).

4 Literature Survey

Paper [1] examines the impact of photovoltaic systems connected to the grid on electrical power quality. Paper [2] explains the multimode power supply system

S. No.	Power quality issues	Standards
1	Harmonics	IEEE-519-1992/2014, IEEE 1346, IEC SC 77A
2	Voltage sag or swell	IEEE P1564, IEC 61000-2-8, IEC 61000-4-11
3	Voltage flicker	IEEE P1453, IEC 61000-2-2, IEC 61000-4-15
4	Interruptions in voltage	IEEE 1159-95

Table 1 IEC and IEEE standards linked with power quality

utilizing the PV array, battery, grid and DG (Diesel Generator) set-based charger station (CS) to enable uninterrupted supply and charging to household loads. As the major energy resource for the charging station, photovoltaic arrays (PV) and wind energy conversion systems (WECS) are used in paper [3]. Solar PV arrays, battery energy storage (BES), and a DG set are used in paper [4] to provide continuous charging for island-based, grid-integrated, and Diesel Generator set-coupled electric cars. The impact of numerous equal single-phase devices linked at the same location in a network, such as some of the small-sized inverters in a solar farm, is explained in paper [5].

In paper [6], a new methodology is described, which comprises of seven steps. An integration of a PV based charging station design and charge controller driven by a battery charging strategy with a grid to vehicle strategy driven by a unidirectional PWM approach in a Smart Grid is suggested in paper [7]. Paper [8] presents a charging station (CS) integrated with a solar PV array, the grid, a BES, and a DG to allow nonstop charging of EVs. Nevertheless, these sources of energy are used in such a manner that the CS's operating costs are minimized. The challenges of fast-charging of EVs on highways are discussed in Paper [9], which is based on the power network needs. The sequence in which EVs arrive at CSs, the power rating of the chargers which are installed, the number of charging slots per station, the distance between CSs, and the state of charge (SoC) of the EVs involved in the charging process are all factors considered in the study. In Paper [10], a user-defined model (UDM) for analysis of power flow based on electric car loads in the Power System Analysis Toolbox (PSAT) is described, which was created utilizing the User Define Models (UDMs). Figure 2 depicts a grid-integrated photovoltaic EV charging station.

The state-of-the-art approach, fast charging specifications, power quality concerns and IEC and IEEE PQ standards are all comprehensively discussed in the paper [11]. Reference [12] offers an exact approach for simulating plug-in electric vehicles and charging stations in a steady-state shared power-flow analysis. The aim of paper [13] is to draw attention to the potential for harmonic disturbances as a result of installation charging stations for EVs in Medium Voltage/Low Voltage distribution zones. Reference [14] illustrates a switched shunt capacitor (SSC) in SGs in connection with nonlinear loads and an ideal load tap changer (LTC) and photovoltaic EV charging at consumers' homes and CSs. In [15], we learn about the functions of transportation systems and about the Bergamo "San Vigilio" cable car, which now has a new drive. A new method of bidirectional regulation of power flow for battery storage systems (BSS) combined with DG is presented in [28] to offset the negative impacts



Fig. 2 Grid-integrated PVEV charging station

on power quality. The charging station based on the combination of solar power and grid is presented in [29]. The system works in an incorporated way to optimize the energy which is being used from the grid. A charging station for electric vehicles which uses the solar power and a battery is designed for the current situation in paper [30]. Figure 3 shows the schematic diagram for EV the Charging Station model with controllers.

Reference [16] discusses the main influence that solar power would have on autos and locomotives. Reference [17] presents the development of a solar-powered CS for EVs, which avoids the extra pressure on the grid due to charging EVs directly and thereby benefits the ecosystem. Paper [18] shows a computer prototype of an EV charging station and analyses the harmonics produced during the charging process. The goal of paper [19] is to create a CS that is linked with our houses and the grid, allowing all of our EV charging, grid, and supply needs to be met in a single system.



Fig. 3 Schematic diagram of EV charging station model with controllers

A photovoltaic array, energy storage battery, and the grid are used to operate and implement a charging station for electric vehicles (EVCS) in paper [20]. Reference [21] proposes the implementation and control of a CS for EVs based on a PV array and a wind energy conversion technology. Reference [22] presents a smart compactable integration of EVs with the distribution system that enhances power quality. A second-order universal integrator based on adaptive frequency, which is capable of rejecting the dc offset, is used to control a CS using PV arrays for charging EVs and improving the output quality for the grid. EVs can be charged with AC and DC supply using a three-phase CS that consists of a solar PV array and a BES integrated CS. A three-phase grid interfaced CS for an EV is presented in paper [25]. To adjust for reactive power, it communicates with the grid.

The major goal of paper [26] is to create an EV charging station based on a single phase voltage that may be put at home to meet the EV demand. The goal of [27] is to alleviate the grid load by designing a basic hybrid power system setup for fast charging EVs using MATLAB Simulink. Reference [31] shows a three-phase solar photovoltaic array and storage battery-based EVCS that use a convex combination affine projection sign algorithm (APSA) to improve the grid's output power quality. Reference [32] proposes a charging station based on a dual active bridge (DAB) converter for charging several electric vehicles.

In [33], the author designed a charging system that is single-phase which uses a PV array and a wind energy conversion system mounted on a house's roof and can work in both grid-linked and standalone modes. Reference [34] provides a power quality up-gradation for a solar PV array-powered EV charging station. Paper [35] demonstrates a grid-interlinked and solar photovoltaic charger capable of providing electricity to electric vehicles (EVs), residential loads, and the electricity grid. The experimental validation of a newly proposed real-time control approach for an EV's control system is presented in [36]. This approach operates on a sub-second time scale and aids the CS in responding to changing conditions brought on by variable energy resources like photovoltaic plants.

The goal of [37] is to assess the grid consequences of three potential bus charging techniques—each station-based, end-station-based, and overnight-based on a typical metropolitan European distribution grid. Modeling the charging behavior of an electric bus line and linking it to a big grid simulation was done with a onesecond time precision. Reference [38] presents EV charging stations that can provide grid regulation services like frequency management and control in voltage, balancing of load and peak shaving. The paper [39] proposes a microgrid connected with the grid that includes a logistical allotment system that enables electric vehicles (EVs) to leave a depot, transport goods to various consumers, and then return to the depot. On this foundation, the research seeks to investigate how to optimize EV transmit algorithms in order to smooth out renewable energy and load changes while maintaining logistical quality. In [40], an electric vehicle (EV) charging station for grid-connected photovoltaic energy is shown, which provides EVs and non-linear home loads with uninterrupted power supply. A hierarchical microgrid operational architecture, according to [41], consists of energy management systems for EV charging lots and smart home energy management systems. Reference [42] seeks to maintain frequency quality by using electricity usage as a technique of improving the system's inertial responsiveness. The study looks at three forms of utilization: charging electric vehicles, heating by using direct electricity, and refrigerator utilization, all of which having diverse features in provisions of how they respond to weather variations in the electrical power grid. Reference [43] created a charging station integrated with the micro-grid for electric vehicles (EVs) in rural areas and hilly locations using a hydro generator and a PV array with unfavorable conditions of the grid.

Paper [44] promotes the application of electric vehicles (EVs) as a power backup solution for software firms, as well as a way to enable Dynamic Voltage Restoration (DVR) to prevent distribution system breakdowns. Reference [45] investigates the influence of random access via LTE-Advanced on grid communication using a large number of linked EVs as a starting point. Our second solution is to use LTE-random Advanced's access channels to avoid congested channels for huge communications between EV-2s and EVSEs. According to [46], a commercial charging station based on PV with ten electric car chargers will perform ideally. Because the EVCS is connected with the key distribution system, electricity can be purchased and sold from it to the grid.

The architecture of a PV-powered EVCS with a smart energy management system is described in [47]. The strategy of energy management maximizes the utilization of solar and grid power at the charging stations by using weather data and load demand information. Reference [48] shows an instant power supply (IPS) system that combines a solar photovoltaic module with a load distribution prioritizing system. Reference [49] proposes a novel approach for examining EV charging stations based on solar PV and management of frequency of load. A cost-effective and intelligent controller is used in [50] to connect PV systems based on solar energy with instant power supply (IPS) modules to provide grid access electricity and maintain uninterrupted electrical power flow. Reference [51] shows a e-bike charging station powered by solar energy that can charge e-bikes in a variety of modes, including AC, DC, and contactless charging. The summary table of the literature review has been presented in Table 2.

5 Research Gap

Although few solar charging station is established in India, however, at cloudy, foggy and night time, solar energy is absent. Thus, the charging station should be based on hybrid renewable resources. The load variation during the integration of the grid with renewable energy sources should be minimized. As we know that harmonics and other power quality issues generated during the charging process of electric vehicles cannot be eliminated entirely but it should be minimized by using various newly advanced mitigation techniques.

S. No.	Techniques	Advantages	Disadvantages
1	Multimode operation of charging station [2]	Power management, voltage and frequency regulation, harmonics current compensation, reactive power compensation	Smooth transition between the islanded mode and grid connected mode
2	7-Step methodology [6]	Reduction in losses, voltage sag and overvoltage in transformers	Low penetration of photovoltaic generation and station chargers
3	Smart solar charge station [7]	Increase the smart grid system and storage alternating renewable energy from solar	Per unit electricity generation cost is higher than the conventional energy sources
4	Bidirectional power flow control for DG-coupled battery energy storage system [28]	Improves fluctuation in voltage and power quality	Grid injected power variation from PV plant is not removed
5	Renewable energy-based smart charging station [19]	Voltage THD is less than 5%, active power filtering	Unable to achieve exact unity power factor
6	Renewable energy-based grid interactive charging station [21]	Grid current THD is less than 5%, voltage synchronizing strategy	Current drawn by home loads are non-sinusoidal
7	Single phase EV charging station for homes [26]	Reactive power support, vehicle to grid, harmonics mitigation, vehicle to home	Load variation affects the power injected into the grid
8	PV-based grid interfaced three phase charging station [34]	Control of charging or discharging of EV battery, harmonics current compensation	Variations in PV insolation, voltage unbalances in the grid
9	Optimal control of charging of PV-based EV charging station [46]	Reduces the operational charging cost, reduction in power loss	Harmonics generated during charging are nor mitigated
10	Grid tied solar power controller [50]	Continuous power supply, supply surplus energy to the grid	Losses during the conversion of power is very high

 Table 2
 Summary table for literature survey

6 Conclusion

A major concern has always been power quality, as disruptions have caused significant damage to the power grid. This paper defines power quality and the numerous power quality issues that can arise when PV systems are connected to the grid. Overheating, inefficiency, and device service life degradation have all been observed as a result of power quality issues, as well as process interruptions, insulation breakdowns and data loss are witnessed. Despite the fact that the causes cannot be eliminated entirely, power quality issues can be reduced by taking the right steps. There is a need to improve the quality of power supply and to decrease the persisting outcome of the supply.

References

- A. Khandelwal, P. Neema, State of art for power quality issues in PV grid connected system, in 2019 International Conference on Nascent Technologies in Engineering (ICNTE) (2019), pp. 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICNTE44896.2019.8945829
- A. Verma, B. Singh, Multimode operation of solar PV array, grid, battery and diesel generator set based EV charging station. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 56(5), 5330–5339 (2020). https://doi. org/10.1109/TIA.2020.3001268
- A. Verma, B. Singh, Integration of solar PV-WECS and DG set for EV charging station, in 2020 IEEE International Conference on Power Electronics, Smart Grid and Renewable Energy (PESGRE2020), Cochin, India (2020), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/PESGRE45664.2020. 9070628
- B. Singh, A. Verma, A. Chandra, K. Al-Haddad, Implementation of solar PV-battery and diesel generator based electric vehicle charging station. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 56(4), 4007–4016 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIA.2020.2989680.
- F. Möller, J. Meyer, Equation-based analysis of voltage and current unbalance due to singlephase devices, in 2019 Electric Power Quality and Supply Reliability Conference (PQ) & 2019 Symposium on Electrical Engineering and Mechatronics (SEEM), Kärdla, Estonia (2019), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/PQ.2019.8818264
- R.A. Velásquez, J.M. Lara, E-mobility and PV solar challenge in Peruvian radial distribution feeders, in 2020 IEEE Engineering International Research Conference (EIRCON), Lima, Peru (2020), pp. 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1109/EIRCON51178.2020.9253762
- M.M. Islam, N.K. Das, S. Ghosh, M. Dey, Design and implementation of cost effective smart solar charge station, in 2014 9th International Forum on Strategic Technology (IFOST), Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh (2014), pp. 339–342. https://doi.org/10.1109/IFOST.2014.6991135
- A. Verma, B. Singh, A solar PV, BES, grid and DG set based hybrid charging station for uninterruptible charging at minimized charging cost, in 2018 IEEE Industry Applications Society Annual Meeting (IAS), Portland, OR, USA (2018), pp. 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1109/IAS.2018. 8544719
- F.H. Malik, M. Lehtonen, Analysis of power network loading due to fast charging of electric vehicles on highways, in 2016 Electric Power Quality and Supply Reliability (PQ), Tallinn, Estonia (2016), pp. 101–106. https://doi.org/10.1109/PQ.2016.7724097
- Y. Kongjeen, K. Bhumkittipich, Modeling of electric vehicle loads for power flow analysis based on PSAT, in 2016 13th International Conference on Electrical Engineering/Electronics, Computer, Telecommunications and Information Technology (ECTI-CON), Chiang Mai, Thailand (2016), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ECTICon.2016.7561430
- L. Wang, Z. Qin, T. Slangen, P. Bauer, T. van Wijk, Grid impact of electric vehicle fast charging stations: trends, standards, issues and mitigation measures—an overview. IEEE Open J. Power Electron. 2, 56–74 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1109/OJPEL.2021.3054601
- D.P. Montoya, A. Emiro Díez, Power flow steady-state model analysis of grid-connected plug-in electric vehicle charging stations, in 2015 12th International Conference on Electrical Engineering, Computing Science and Automatic Control (CCE), Mexico City, Mexico (2015), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICEEE.2015.7357938
- F.M. Gatta, A. Geri, R. Lamedica, M. Maccioni, A. Ruvio, PQ and hosting capacity issues for EV charging systems penetration in real MV/LV networks, in 2016 Power Systems Computation Conference (PSCC), Genoa, Italy (2016), pp. 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1109/PSCC.2016. 7540919

- S. Deilami, B. Naghibi, K. Janfeshan, LTC and switched shunt capacitor scheduling in smart grid with electric vehicles and wind distributed generation systems, in 2014 Australasian Universities Power Engineering Conference (AUPEC), Perth, WA, Australia (2014), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/AUPEC.2014.6966570
- S. Barsali, A. Bechini, R. Giglioli, D. Poli, Storage in electrified transport systems, in 2012 IEEE International Energy Conference and Exhibition (ENERGYCON), Florence, Italy (2012), pp. 1003–1008. https://doi.org/10.1109/EnergyCon.2012.6347716
- D. Patil, R.N. Dubey, C. Kulkarni, F. Nadaf, D. Nair, G.B. Ramesh, Utilization of solar power for automated automotive and locomotive charging, in 2020 International Conference for Emerging Technology (INCET) (2020), pp. 1–3. https://doi.org/10.1109/INCET49848.2020. 9154114
- M. Ali, S. Mohammad, M.M. Rahman, Modelling a solar charge station for electric vehicle with storage backup, in 2019 1st International Conference on Advances in Science, Engineering and Robotics Technology (ICASERT) (2019), pp. 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICASERT.2019.893 4645
- W. Yang, J. Wang, Z. Zhang, Y. Gao, Simulation of electric vehicle charging station and harmonic treatment, in 2012 International Conference on Systems and Informatics (ICSAI2012) (2012), pp. 609–613. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICSAI.2012.6223071
- A. Verma, B. Singh, Control and implementation of renewable energy based smart charging station beneficial for EVs, home and grid, in 2019 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE) (2019), pp. 5443-5449. https://doi.org/10.1109/ECCE.2019.8913253
- A. Verma, B. Singh, Control of PV array-WECS based EV charging station with seamless grid interface, in 2021 IEEE Transportation Electrification Conference & Expo (ITEC) (2021), pp. 578–583. https://doi.org/10.1109/ITEC51675.2021.9490051
- A. Verma, B. Singh, An implementation of renewable energy based grid interactive charging station, in 2019 IEEE Transportation Electrification Conference and Expo (ITEC) (2019), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ITEC.2019.8790455
- P. Thomas, F.M. Chacko, Electric vehicle integration to distribution grid ensuring quality power exchange, in 2014 International Conference on Power Signals Control and Computations (EPSCICON) (2014), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/EPSCICON.2014.6887512
- A. Verma, B. Singh, AFF-SOGI-DRC control of renewable energy based grid interactive charging station for EV with power quality improvement. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 57(1), 588–597 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIA.2020.3029547
- A. Verma, B. Singh, CAPSA based control of solar PV array integrated EV charging station operating in standalone, and grid connected modes, in 2018 8th IEEE India International Conference on Power Electronics (IICPE) (2018), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/IICPE.2018. 8709421
- V. Jain, Seema, B. Singh, Three phase grid connected PV based EV charging station with capability of compensation of reactive power, in 2021 IEEE 4th International Conference on Computing, Power and Communication Technologies (GUCON) (2021), pp. 1–6. https://doi. org/10.1109/GUCON50781.2021.9573693
- A. Verma, B. Singh, Control of renewable energy integrated ev charging station with seamless connection to grid and DG set, in 2020 IEEE 5th International Conference on Computing Communication and Automation (ICCCA) (2020), pp. 605–610. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICC CA49541.2020.9250794
- J.S. Sakthi Suriya Raj, P. Sivaraman, Design and control of grid connected PV system for EV charging station using multiport converter, in 2021 Smart Technologies, Communication and Robotics (STCR) (2021), pp. 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/STCR51658.2021.9588806
- M.M. Biswas, S. Razia Akhter, K.C. Paul, Power quality analysis for distributed generation and electric vehicle integrated distribution system, in 2020 55th International Universities Power Engineering Conference (UPEC), Turin, Italy (2020), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/UPE C49904.2020.9209796
- 29. S. Bhadra, P. Mukhopadhyay, S. Bhattacharya, S. Debnath, S. Jhampati, A. Chandra, Design and development of solar power hybrid electric vehicles charging station, in 2020 IEEE 1st

International Conference for Convergence in Engineering (ICCE) (2020), pp. 285–289. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICCE50343.2020.9290651

- T.S. Biya, M.R. Sindhu, Design and power management of solar powered electric vehicle charging station with energy storage system, in 2019 3rd International conference on Electronics, Communication and Aerospace Technology (ICECA) (2019), pp. 815–820. https://doi. org/10.1109/ICECA.2019.8821896
- A. Verma, B. Singh, CAPSA based control for power quality correction in PV array integrated EVCS operating in standalone and grid connected modes. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 57(2), 1789– 1800 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1109/TIA.2020.3041812
- Y. Prajapati, R. Maurya, Battery charging station for multiple electric vehicles with power conditioning, in 2019 IEEE 1st International Conference on Energy, Systems and Information Processing (ICESIP) (2019), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICESIP46348.2019.8938243
- A. Verma, B. Singh, Solar PV array-WECS based integrated EV charging system with dual mode of operation, in 2018 IEEE 8th Power India International Conference (PIICON) (2018), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/POWERI.2018.8704471
- B. Singh, V. Jain, Seema, A. Chandra, K. Al-Haddad, Power quality improvement in a PV based EV charging station interfaced with three phase grid, in *IECON 2021—47th Annual Conference* of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society (2021), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/IECON4 8115.2021.9589248
- A. Verma, B. Singh, A. Chandra, K. Al-Haddad, An implementation of solar PV array based multifunctional EV charger. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 56(4), 4166–4178 (2020). https://doi.org/ 10.1109/TIA.2020.2984742
- R. Rudnik, J.-Y.L. Boudec, S. Fahmy, M. Paolone, Experimental validation of the real-time control of an electric-vehicle charging station. IEEE Madrid PowerTech 2021, 1–6 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1109/PowerTech46648.2021.9495070
- D. Stahleder, D. Reihs, S. Ledinger, F. Lehfuss, Impact assessment of high power electric bus charging on urban distribution grids, in *IECON 2019—45th Annual Conference of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society* (2019), pp. 4304–4309. https://doi.org/10.1109/IECON.2019. 8927526
- S. Barsali, R. Giglioli, G. Lutzemberger, D. Poli, Optimal storage operation in EV charging stations delivering grid services, in 2016 IEEE 16th International Conference on Environment and Electrical Engineering (EEEIC) (2016), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/EEEIC.2016.755 5542
- H. Yang et al., Operational planning of electric vehicles for balancing wind power and load fluctuations in a microgrid. IEEE Trans. Sustain. Energy 8(2), 592–604 (2017). https://doi.org/ 10.1109/TSTE.2016.2613941
- P. Mohapatra, V.R. Naik, A.K. Panda, N. Tiwary, Normalized Gaussian Kernel LMS controlled grid interactive PV based EV charging station, in *IECON 2021—47th Annual Conference of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society* (2021), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/IECON48115. 2021.9589993
- J.T. Liao, C.I. Lin, C.Y. Chien, H.T. Yang, The distributed energy resources operation for EV charging stations and SHEMS in microgrids, in 2014 International Conference on Intelligent Green Building and Smart Grid (IGBSG) (2014), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/IGBSG. 2014.6835256
- 42. A. Alahäivälä, M. Lehtonen, Electricity consumption contribution to power system inertia case electric vehicles and thermostatically controlled loads in Finland, in 2017 IEEE PES Innovative Smart Grid Technologies Conference Europe (ISGT-Europe) (2017), pp. 1–6. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ISGTEurope.2017.8260097
- 43. S. Kumar, D. Jaraniya, B. Singh, Microgrid integrated charging infrastructure with PV array and seamless grid-hydro generator synchronization for rural and hilly areas, in 2021 IEEE International Power and Renewable Energy Conference (IPRECON) (2021), pp. 1–6. https:// doi.org/10.1109/IPRECON52453.2021.9640680

- M. Poornima, S. Bharath, S. Divyapriya, R. Vijayakumar, Plug-in electric vehicle supported DVR for fault mitigation and uninterrupted power supply in distribution system, in 2018 International Conference on Soft-computing and Network Security (ICSNS) (2018), pp. 1–5. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ICSNS.2018.8573624
- J. Rezgui, S. Cherkaoui, An M2M access management scheme for electrical vehicles, in GLOBECOM 2017—2017 IEEE Global Communications Conference (2017), pp. 1–6. https:// doi.org/10.1109/GLOCOM.2017.8253977
- J. Stojkovic, Multi-objective optimal charging control of electric vehicles in PV charging station, in 2019 16th International Conference on the European Energy Market (EEM) (2019), pp. 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/EEM.2019.8916281
- A. Haque, V.S.B. Kurukuru, M. Ali Khan, Energy management strategy for grid connected solar powered electric vehicle charging station, in 2019 IEEE Transportation Electrification Conference (ITEC-India) (2019), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ITEC-India48457.2019.ITE CINDIA2019-44
- K.M. Jubyer, S. Faruk, R. Hasan, S. Ahamed, B.B. Pathik, Implementation of solar PV connected instant power supply integrated with a priority based load distribution system, in 2016 IEEE International Conference on Information and Automation for Sustainability (ICIAfS) (2016), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICIAFS.2016.7946556
- 49. G.M. Madhu, C. Vyjayanthi, C.N. Modi, A novel framework for monitoring solar PV based electric vehicle community charging station and grid frequency regulation using blockchain, in 2019 10th International Conference on Computing, Communication and Networking Technologies (ICCCNT) (2019), pp. 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICCCNT45670.2019.894 4636
- M. Billah, S.K. Das, M.T. Islam, M.A. Haque, B.B. Pathik, Design, simulation and implementation of a grid tied solar power controller integrated with instant power supply technology, in 2015 IEEE Innovative Smart Grid Technologies—Asia (ISGT ASIA) (2015), pp. 1–6. https:// doi.org/10.1109/ISGT-Asia.2015.7387151
- G. RamChandra Mouli et al., Solar powered E-bike charging station with AC, DC and contactless charging, in 2018 20th European Conference on Power Electronics and Applications (EPE'18 ECCE Europe) (2018), pp. P.1–P.10

Improved Non-isolated DC-DC Boost Converter with High Gain Capability for Renewable Energy Microgrids



Sunkara Udaykiran, V. Bharath Kumar, and Y. V. Pavan Kumar

1 Introduction

Due to the emergence of the industrial revolution and rapid population growth, the ease of energy consumption was increased to a greater extent. So there is a need to increase the production of energy by using renewable energy sources such as solar panels, fuel cells etc. But the magnitude of output voltage that is obtained from these solar panels is considerably less, which is not required to produce sufficient energy from microgrids. Here comes the importance of high gain DC-DC boost converters. These high gain converters will boost the magnitude of voltage to desired levels to produce a sufficient amount of energy.

1.1 Problem Statement

The conventional boost converter configuration as shown in Fig. 1 is able to scale up the voltage level 2 times more than that of the input voltage. It comprises a MOSFET, diode, inductor and capacitor. The MOSFET will act like a switch that requires controlled gating pulses for its operation.

The working of the conventional boost converter is as follows,

- S. Udaykiran e-mail: sunkara.udaykiran@vitap.ac.in
- V. Bharath Kumar e-mail: bharath.18bec7093@vitap.ac.in

S. Udaykiran · V. Bharath Kumar · Y. V. Pavan Kumar (🖂)

School of Electronics Engineering, VIT-AP University, Amaravati 522237, Andhra Pradesh, India e-mail: pavankumar.yv@vitap.ac.in

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 273 S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_20



- When the switch is on, the inductor gets charged up with the help of supply voltage. Here the voltage across the inductor (V_L) and supply voltage (V_{in}) will be the same as they are in parallel.
- When the switch is off, the current flow path will flow through the inductor, diode and capacitor. So according to basic network rules, the voltage measured across the inductor is shown by Eq. 1.

$$V_C = V_{out} = V_{in} + V_L \tag{1}$$

As the voltage across the inductor (V_L) and supplied voltage (V_{in}) are equal, Eq. 1 can also be represented as shown in Eq. 2.

$$V_{out} = V_{in} + V_{in} = 2V_{in} \tag{2}$$

So as per the input–output relation, the conventional boost converter can scale up 2 times that of the input voltage. The gain of the traditional boost converter is only 2, which is not suitable for renewable energy applications.

1.2 Literature Survey

Several kinds of high gain boost converter topologies already existed in literature [1]. But, there are a few drawbacks associated with them like a higher number of components, high switching frequency and voltage gain for the existed topologies in the literature.

The topology that is demonstrated in [2] has less no of components, but it has a high switching frequency of 40 kHz. It requires a high amount of cost for the topologies having a higher switching frequency. A topology that was shown in [3] has the disadvantage of having a greater number of components and a high switching frequency used in its configuration. Besides, it has a greater advantage of producing a higher voltage magnitude of around 20 times that of input voltage. A topology which is described in [4] has a greater benefit because of having a higher gain of 25, But it also shows its disadvantages of having a high switching frequency of 118 kHz and more components used. The topology which is demonstrated in [5] has the advantage of having a gain of 20 in producing voltage levels. Despite having a higher gain, this topology requires more no of components and a higher switching frequency of 46 kHz for its operation. There exists one topology as depicted in [6] that is not suitable for renewable energy applications, as it takes a greater no of components of about 22 and a higher switching frequency of 100 kHz.

A topology which was shown in [7] will have a weak point of having less gain value of only 2 and a higher switching frequency of 100, Besides, it shows its advantage in having less no of components. The topology which is shown in [8] has the advantage of having less no of components used for its construction and less switching frequency of about 10 kHz. Besides, it can only produce output voltage levels of 2 times more than the input voltage. The topology which is described in [9] can produce an output voltage magnitude which is 30 times more than the input voltage. Although it is having a minimal number of components needed to build switching frequency. A topology which is shown in [10] was chosen as the worst topology because of having a number of components required of almost 33. But it requires less amount switching frequency of 10 kHz. The topology which was demonstrated in [11] has a higher amount of switching frequency of about 200 kHz, which is not advisable for any application. This topology is having a considerable gain value of 10. The topology shown in [12] has the disadvantage of having more number of components and a considerable voltage gain value of 10. The topology shown in [13] has the disadvantage of having less gain of about 9 and more no of components required for its construction.

1.3 Paper Contribution and Organization

The topologies which are having less number of component count have more switching frequency. Subsequently, the topologies which are having more gain value require more no of components to build. So there is a tradeoff between the number of components, gain values and switching frequency. The objective of the proposed work is to develop one unique boost converter topology, which produces a high gain compared with conventional topologies. Further, the proposed topology is best suitable for renewable energy applications. Additionally, the proposed topology was compared with some considerable conventional topologies in terms of total no of components, voltage gain and performance indices.

2 Description of the Proposed Topology

The proposed topology had designed and simulated in Simulink as shown in Fig. 2. The proposed topology consists of five energy storing elements, i.e., two inductors and three capacitors, it also consists of one MOSFET and one resistor used for switching and load purposes respectively. The specifications of the circuit are, the input voltage $V_{in} = 10$ V; switching frequency $f_s = 10$ kHz; the values of passive elements are tabulated below in Table 1.

By simulating the circuit, it is observed that the output voltage $V_{out} = 181.8$ V, from that it is determined that the gain of the circuit is 18.19 which means the output is approximately 18 times that of the input value.



Fig. 2 Proposed DC-DC boost converter circuit

Table 1	Component
specifica	tions

Specification	Conventional to	Proposed	
	Topology-1 [12]	Topology-2 [13]	topology
Resistance (Ω)	58	1000	58
Capacitance (µF)	$C_0, C_1, C_2 = 25$	$C_1, C_2, C_3, C_4, C_5 = 25$	$C_1, C_2, C_3 = 25$
Inductance (mH)	$L_1 = 0.5, L_2 = 0.1$	$L_1 = 1.2$	$L_1 = 0.2, L_2 = 0.2$



Fig. 3 Simplified circuit of the proposed topology when the switch is in the ON state

The output equation of the proposed topology has been derived by linearizing the circuit. When the switch is turned on, the equivalent circuit is shown in Fig. 3. Applying Kirchhoff's voltage law for the 3 loops, we get,

The KVL equation for loop 1 is given by Eq. 3.

$$V_{in} = I_1 L_2 s + \frac{1}{C_2 s} (I_1 - I_2)$$
(3)

The KVL equation for loop 2 is given by Eq. 4.

$$\frac{1}{C_2 s} (I_2 - I_1) + L_1 s (I_2 - I_3) + I_2 R_{eq} = 0$$
(4)

The KVL equation for loop 3 is given by Eq. 5.

$$\frac{1}{C_{3s}}I_3 + L_1s(I_3 - I_2) = 0 \tag{5}$$

By rearranging Eqs. (3)–(5) with respect to current I_1 , I_2 , I_3 the following equations are obtained as shown in Eqs. 6–8.

S. Udaykiran et al.

$$V_{in} = \left(L_{2}s + \frac{1}{C_{2}s}\right)I_{1} - \left(\frac{1}{C_{2}s}\right)I_{2}$$
(6)

$$-\left(\frac{1}{C_{2}s}\right)I_{1} + \left(\frac{1}{C_{2}s} + L_{1}s + R_{eq}\right)I_{2} - (L_{1}s)I_{3} = 0$$
(7)

$$-(L_1s)I_2 + \left(\frac{1}{C_3s} + L_1s\right)I_3 = 0$$
(8)

The matrix representation of Eqs. (6)-(8) is shown in Eq. 9.

$$V_{in} = \begin{bmatrix} \left(L_2 s + \frac{1}{C_2 s}\right) & -\frac{1}{C_2 s} & 0\\ -\frac{1}{C_2 s} & \frac{1}{C_2 s} + L_1 s + R_{eq} & -L_1 s\\ 0 & -L_1 s & \frac{1}{C_3 s} + L_1 s \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} I_1\\ I_2\\ I_3 \end{bmatrix}$$
(9)

The resultant product $I_2 \times R_{eq}$ will give the output equation of the proposed topology. Here I_2 can be found by using the crammers rule as mentioned in Eq. 10.

$$I_2 = \frac{\Delta_2}{\Delta} \tag{10}$$

Here Δ represents the determinant of the matrix. As per the crammers rule, the value Δ_2 can be found as Eq. 11. Similarly, Δ can be found as Eq. 12.

$$\Delta_{2} = \begin{vmatrix} \left(L_{2}s + \frac{1}{C_{2}s}\right) V_{in} & 0 \\ -\frac{1}{C_{2}s} & 0 & -L_{1}s \\ 0 & 0 & \frac{1}{C_{3}s} + L_{1}s \end{vmatrix}$$

$$\Rightarrow \Delta_{2} = V_{in} \left[-\frac{1}{C_{2}C_{3}s^{2}} \frac{-L_{1}s}{C_{2}s} \right] = V_{in} \frac{\left[-1 - L_{1}C_{3}\right]s}{C_{2}C_{3}s^{2}} \right]$$

$$\Delta = \begin{vmatrix} L_{2}s + \frac{1}{C_{2}s} & -\frac{1}{C_{2}s} & 0 \\ -\frac{1}{C_{2}s} & \frac{1}{C_{2}s} + L_{1}s + R_{eq} & -L_{1}s \\ 0 & -L_{1}s & \frac{1}{C_{3}s} + L_{1}s \end{vmatrix}$$

$$\Rightarrow \Delta = \frac{\left(R_{eq}L_{1}L_{2}C_{2}C_{3}\right)s^{4} + \left[L_{1}L_{2}(C_{2} + C_{3})\right]s^{3} + \left(L_{2}C_{2} + L_{1}C_{3}\right)R_{eq}s^{2} + \left(L_{1} + L_{2}\right)s + R_{eq}}{C_{2}C_{3}s^{2}} \right]$$

$$(12)$$

So, I_2 can be found by dividing Δ_2 and Δ . The resultant I_2 is as Eq. 13.

$$I_{2} = \frac{V_{in}(-s[1+L_{1}C_{3}])}{\left(R_{eq}L_{1}L_{2}C_{2}C_{3}\right)s^{4} + \left[L_{1}L_{2}(C_{2}+C_{3})\right]s^{3} + \left(L_{2}C_{2}+L_{1}C_{3}\right)R_{eq}s^{2} + \left(L_{1}+L_{2}\right)s + R_{eq}}$$
(13)

Thus, the final output voltage equation of the proposed topology is given as Eq. 14.

Improved Non-isolated DC-DC Boost Converter with High Gain ...

$$V_{out} = \frac{V_{in}(-s[1+L_1C_3])R_{eq}}{\left(R_{eq}L_1L_2C_2C_3\right)s^4 + \left[L_1L_2(C_2+C_3)\right]s^3 + \left(L_2C_2+L_1C_3\right)R_{eq}s^2 + \left(L_1+L_2\right)s + R_{eq}}$$
(14)

Table 1 comprises values of the passive components of conventional topologies and proposed topology. Here for the comparison purpose, all the capacitor ratings are taken the same. Inductor ratings of the proposed topology are less compared to ratings of conventional topologies. All three ratings of the proposed topology don't exceed the ratings of conventional topologies. The design equations for the calculation of inductance and capacitance are given in Eqs. 15 and 16.

$$L = \frac{D(1-D)R}{2f} \tag{15}$$

$$C = \frac{D}{2fR} \tag{16}$$

3 Simulation Results and Discussion

From Fig. 4, it is found that the settling time is 30 ms and the output voltage is 181.9 V. In the zoom-in graph, it is observed that the change of voltage is slow because of capacitors. It is known that the capacitor doesn't allow the sudden change in voltage because that saw tooth graph had occurred in the output graph. The voltage of the saw-tooth is fluctuating between 168.7 and 181.8 V. Here maximum voltage is considered as the output of the circuit.



Fig. 4 Output of the proposed topology

3.1 Conventional Versus Proposed Topology Analysis

The simulation models of conventional topologies are shown in Figs. 5 and 6. From Table 2, it is found that the total number of components of the proposed topology is less than conventional topologies. Here, the majority number of switches is one and the number of diodes is very less compared to conventional topologies which leads to a decrease in the cost of the circuit.

Tables 2 and 3 comprise the input voltage (V_{in}), output voltage (V_{out}), number of components, duty cycle, switching frequency, and the gain of circuits. Here proposed topology is compared with conventional topologies. The input voltage, switching frequency, and duty cycle are considered the same for all three topologies so that comparison will be good. It is observed that gain is high for the proposed topology compared to the other two topologies, and almost the sum of gains of two conventional topologies is equal to the proposed topology's gain.

From Table 4, it is summarized that conventional topology—2 has peak-overshoot at 104 V. So, it is not preferred. There is no peak-overshoot in the output response of conventional topology-1 as shown in Fig. 7 and the proposed topology. Settling



Fig. 5 Conventional topology-1 [12]



Fig. 6 Conventional topology-2 [13]

 Table 2 Comparison of number of components used in conventional and proposed topologies

Topology	Number of sources	Number of switches	Number of capacitors	Number of inductors	Number of diodes	Total
Conventional topology-1 [12]	3	2	3	2	4	14
Conventional topology-2 [13]	2	1	5	1	6	15
Proposed topology	2	1	3	2	2	10

Topology	V_{in} (V)	V_{out} (V)	Switching frequency (kHz)	Duty cycle	Gain
Conventional topology-1 [12]	10	105.3	10	0.6	10.53
Conventional topology-2 [13]	10	70.02	10	0.6	7
Proposed topology	10	181.8	10	0.6	18.18

Table 3 Analysis of output responses of conventional and proposed topologies

time is less for proposed topology, so it is good compared to conventional topologies. Delay time and rise time are high for the proposed topology and low for conventional topology-2 as shown in Fig. 8. The comparative response of conventional, as well as proposed topologies, is given in Fig. 9 for better visualization.

 Table 4
 Analysis of the transient performance of conventional and proposed topologies

Topology	Delay time (ms)	Rise time (ms)	Peak overshoot (%)	Peak-time (ms)	Settling time (ms)
Conventional topology-1 [12]	1.46	6.89	0	0	25
Conventional topology-2 [13]	5.03	2.01	48.8	3.5	40
Proposed topology	3.02	8.61	0	0	30



Fig. 7 Output of conventional topology-1



Fig. 8 Output of conventional topology-2



Fig. 9 Comparison of responses produced by conventional and proposed topologies

4 Conclusion

Thus, this paper considers the following factors to look at the best circuit, those are gain, number of components, switching frequency, duty cycle, and number of sources. For the desired circuit following criteria should be followed, the gain should be high, the number of components should be less, and switching frequency should be less. From the summary of Tables 2, 3 and 4, it is observed that the proposed topology satisfies the maximum criteria that are given as follows.

- High gain
- Less number of components
- Less switching frequency

- Less settling time
- No peak-overshoot
- Low cost.

Acknowledgements This work was supported by Project Grant No: SRG/2019/000648, sponsored by the Start-up Research Grant (SRG) scheme of the Science and Engineering Research Board (SERB), a statutory body under the Department of Science and Technology (DST), Government of INDIA.

References

- S. Uday Kiran, P. Manoj Kumar, Y.V. Pavan Kumar, Comprehensive analysis on critical factors for the operation of advanced high gain DC-DC converters used in renewable energy applications. Int. J. Renew. Energy Res. 11(3), 1449–1459 (2021)
- A.S. Ansari, J.S. Moghani, A novel high voltage gain non coupled inductor SEPIC converter. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 66(9), 7099–7108 (2019)
- Y. Qin, Y. Yang, S. Li, Y. Huang, S.C. Tan, S.Y. Hui, A high efficiency DC/DC converter for high-voltage-gain, high-current application. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 8(3), 2812–2823 (2020)
- M.L. Alghaythi, R.M.O. Connell, N.E. Islam, M.M.S. Khan, J.M. Guerrero, A high step-up interleaved DC-DC converter with voltage multiplier and coupled inductors for renewable energy system. IEEE Access 8, 123165–123174 (2020)
- V. Marzang, S.H. Hosseini, N. Rostami, P. Alavi, P. Mohseni, S.M. Hashemzadeh, A high step-up nonisolated DC-DC converter with flexible voltage gain. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 35(10), 10489–10500 (2020)
- P. Mohseni, S.H. Hosseini, M. Maalandish, A new soft switching dc-dc converter with high voltage gain capability. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 67(9), 7386–7398 (2020)
- A. Ponniran, A.A. Bakar, M.U. Wahyu, M.S. Kamarudin, M.A. Chulan, K. Kamit, M.H. Sahabudin, Y. Yunus, F.A. Khalid, M.A. Hamzah, Volume reduction consideration in multilevel DC-DC boost converter, in *4th IET Clean Energy and Technology Conference*, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia (2016)
- A.N. Natsheh, J.G. Kettleborough, J.M. Nazzal, Analysis, simulation and experimental study of chaotic behaviour in parallel connected dc-dc boost converters. Chaos Solitons Fractals 39(5), 2465–2476 (2009)
- Z. Saadatizadeh, P.C. Heris, M. Sabahi, E. Babaei, A DC–DC transformerless high voltage gain converter with low voltage stresses on switches and diodes. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 34(11), 10600–10609 (2019)
- E. Babaei, H.M. Maheri, M. Sabahi, S.H. Hosseini, Extendable nonisolated high gain dcdc converter based on active-passive inductor cells. IEEE Trans. Industr. Electron. 65(12), 9478–9487 (2018)
- A.J. Sabzali, E.H. Ismail, H.M. Behbehani, High voltage stepup integrated double boost-sepic dc-dc converter for fuel-cell and photovoltaic applications. Renew. Energy 82, 44–53 (2014)
- V. Marne, K. Vadirajacharya, Performance Verification of DC–DC Boost Converter. Computing, Communication and Signal Processing, Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing, vol. 810 (Springer Nature Singapore, 2019), pp. 661–667
- 13. H.T. Priya, A.M. Parimi, U.M. Rao, Performance evaluation of high voltage gain boost converters for DC grid integration, in *IEEE, International Conference on Circuit, Power and Computing Technologies [ICCPCT]*, Nagercoil, India (2016)

A Unified Rounding Control Scheme for T-type Packed U-Cell Switched Capacitor-Based Multilevel Inverter Topology



Aratipamula Bhanuchandar and Bhagwan K. Murthy

1 Introduction

Multilevel Inverters (MLIs) like Neutral Point Clamped Conventional (NPC)/DCMLI were proposed by Akira Nabae in 1981, Cascaded H-Bridge (CHB) and Flying Capacitor (FC) topologies have been extensively used in industrial and grid connected applications in the past years [1, 2]. Nevertheless these traditional topologies faces some practical challenges like control complexity, DC link capacitor balancing issues, efficiency and cost whenever going to the higher number of levels [3, 4]. Therefore, to overcome the above problems, some Reduced Device Count (RDC) MLIs have been proposed with reduced cost [5]. To generate or produce nine level output, symmetric H bridge inverters take 8 switches and 4 DC sources [6]. Similarly 2 DC sources and 12 switches are required in [7]. With asymmetric configuration, H-Bridge topology requires unequal number of DC sources [8, 9]. To synthesize nine level wave form 4 equal DC sources and 10 switches have been used in [10]. In the similar way, for producing nine level output Packed U-Cell (PUC) topology 8 switches and 3 DC sources in the ratio of 1:1:2 have been used [11–14]. So far, in most of RDC MLI topologies more number of switches and higher number of isolated DC sources are required. To reduce the higher number of DC source count, a single stage switched capacitor (S^3CM) module has been proposed in [15]. In [15], the nine level output is obtained with the use of 2 capacitors, 12 switches and 1 DC source and is also capable to produce both subtractive and additive combination of DC input levels. In [16], a 9-level T-type PUC topology has been presented. But with that given switching table and hybrid modulation scheme, as equal or unequal number of DC source, it always produces

S. Kumar et al. (eds.), *Recent Advances in Power Electronics and Drives*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 973,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7728-2_21

285

A. Bhanuchandar (⊠) · B. K. Murthy

Electrical Engineering Department, NIT Warangal, Hanamkonda, Telangana, India e-mail: 202chandar@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023

nine level output only. And also because of hybrid modulation, fewer switches operate at a fundamental frequency and remaining switches are operated with a high frequency mode. Here, High Switching Frequency (HSF) means, switching losses are drastically increased and thereby efficiency will decrease.

Conventionally there are different modulation schemes available both in low switching frequency (LSF) (like SHE, NLC) and HSF methods [17]. Generally, the Selective Harmonic Elimination (SHE) method can extensively concentrate on to eliminate lower order harmonics but this technique fails to apply in closed loop system operations like grid connected applications. And Nearest Level Control (NLC) scheme also operates at a fundamental switching frequency, thereby switching losses are greatly reduced as compared with conventional high switching frequency methods [18]. In [19], there is a unified switching logic that was developed for any seven inverter topologies and for this a separate lookup table was required. A universal control scheme was developed for any MLI topology but it should require more number of carriers and a new look up table [20]. Because of carriers, the control complexity increases and burden on the processor also increases. Based on [18, 21], in this paper a new Unified Rounding Control Scheme (URCS) or Unified Low Switching Frequency Control Scheme (ULSFCS) is proposed for the T-type PUC Switched Capacitor (T-PUCSC) based MLI. And in this MLI topology, the proposed control technique is applied to both symmetric (9-level with 1:1) and asymmetric source (11-level with 3:2) configurations with the same switching Table 1. The proposed control scheme is the modified version of the NLC method. And it is well suitable for any level inverter topology so that's why it can be names as "unified" with the use of rounding function.

Rest of the work is summarized as follows: Description of the topology and proposed control scheme for the T-PUCSC-based inverter is discussed in Sect. 2, a comparative analysis/comparison of topologies is discussed in Sect. 3, the final simulation results are presented in Sect. 4 and conclusion part is presented in Sect. 5.

2 Description of Topology and Proposed Control Scheme

A. Topology and Operating Principle of T-PUCSC based Inverter

The T-PUCSC inverter topology consists of 8 switches, 2 DC sources (Vdc1 and Vdc2) and 2 capacitors as depicted in Fig. 1. In this, the top portion looks like the T-shape neutral point clamped leg and the bottom portion is the half bridge circuit-PUC model and the joint connection with two switches named as "T-PUCSC". Here, the capacitors are automatically self-balanced with the proposed control scheme as depicted in Fig. 2. From Table 1 with symmetric sources (1:1 that is Vdc1 = Vdc2 = Vdc), the output can be synthesized as 9-level in terms of $0, \pm 0.5$ Vdc, ± 1 Vdc, ± 1.5 Vdc and ± 2 Vdc and similarly with asymmetric sources (3:2 that is Vdc1 = 3Vdc and Vdc2 = 2Vdc), the output can be synthesized as 11-level in terms of 0, ± 1 Vdc, ± 2 Vdc, ± 3 Vdc, ± 4 Vdc and ± 5 Vdc on the basis of the same switching
	Load Voltage - V _{AB}		
Switching Table [S1 to S8]	For 1:1 Source Configu- ration (Vdc1=Vdc2=Vdc)	For 3:2 Source Con- figuration (Vdc1=3Vdc; Vdc2=2Vdc)	
[10100011]	0.5 <i>V_{dc}</i>	1 <i>V_{dc}</i>	
[10100100]	1 <i>V_{dc}</i>	$2V_{dc}$	
[0110100]	1 <i>V_{dc}</i>	$3V_{dc}$	
[01100011]	1.5 <i>V</i> _{dc}	$4V_{dc}$	
[0110100]	$2V_{dc}$	5 <i>V_{dc}</i>	
[10101000]	0	0	
[01010100]	0	0	
[01010011]	$-0.5V_{dc}$	$-1V_{dc}$	
[01011000]	$-1V_{dc}$	$-2V_{dc}$	
[10010100]	$-1V_{dc}$	$-3V_{dc}$	
[10010011]	$-1.5V_{dc}$	$-4V_{dc}$	
	$-2V_{dc}$	$-5V_{dc}$	

Table 1 Valid switching state for the T-PUCSC based inverter topology

action. With the 1:1 source configuration case, the peak value of the output voltage is 2Vdc and similarly in the 3:2 source configuration case, the peak value of the output voltage is 5Vdc. In 1:1 and 3:2 source configurations, redundant switching states are presented and highlighted in Table 1. In the positive half cycle from zero to a positive peak value, the switch S3 is always in the conducting state. Similarly in the negative half cycle from zero to a negative peak value, the switch S4 is always in the conducting state.

Based on uneven switching (charged and discharged in series and parallel configuration) in the each state it is possible to obtain a self-balancing property with the proposed control scheme. Here another important point to note is how to choose the DC source values for getting the peak value of 400 V (assume) in both 1:1 and 3:2 configurations. For example, in the 1:1 configuration case, the peak value is to be 2Vdc that is 2Vdc = 400 then Vdc = 200 V is given for generating the desired nine level output. Similarly, in the 3:2 source configuration case, 5Vdc = 400 V then Vdc = 80 V is given for generating a 11-level output. By the longest discharging period method, it is possible to get the formula for capacitor values with better voltage ripple but it cannot give exact values of the capacitors that are required and so for better solution always try to make trial and error values using simulink to check the good voltage ripple across the capacitors and finally decide the capacitor desired values.

B. Proposed Control Scheme-URCS or ULSFCS

Figure 2 shows the conventional NLC scheme that was reported in [18]. Figure 3 shows URCS and it is the modified version of NLC technique. In this unified control



Fig. 1 T-type PUCSC based MLI topology

scheme case, all switches are operated at the fundamental frequency only thereby greatly reducing switching losses as compared with the conventional carrier based control schemes. The proposed control scheme takes less computational time as compared with the NLC technique and there by the design control complexity further reduces.

The proposed control scheme consists totally of four blocks for generating switching pulses to the inverter. Here, in this scheme there is no need of high frequency carriers. The first block is called as the reference signal or sine wave or modulating signal and in this the amplitude value can be selected generally according to the level count, that is, amplitude = (level-1)/2. But here in this proposed topology case, if the targeted peak value is 400 V [Assume: 2Vdc (peak value)-1:1 and 5Vdc (peak value)-3:2] then in both symmetric and asymmetric source configuration cases for generating the required level number we have to choose the amplitude of the modulating signal as value four and five respectively for the same switching Table 1. The second block that is Accumulated Signal Generation/Aggregated Signal Generation (ASG) using rounding function can be operated and it rounds each element of the input signal to the nearest integer automatically. Then the output signal acts like a control signal. The third block: Switching Table Generation (STG) is contributed from Table 1 and it will act as the data signal. Both control and data signals when given to the fourth block leads to its truncation accordingly as each level basis. And



Fig. 2 Conventional NLC scheme [18]



it is finally generates the required switching pulses for the inverter. The main advantages of the proposed unified control scheme are it operates only with a fundamental switching frequency (50 Hz) there by switching losses are greatly reduced, will be applicable to any MLI topology even in switched capacitor based topologies also, is a simple control scheme there by control complexity greatly reduces thus reducing the burden on the processor (no carriers are required), no need to use any separate switching logic gate arrangement, no need of look up table arrangement and is well suitable for closed loop grid connected systems also. By using the PLECS software, it is possible to calculate switching losses directly and suppose the devices are made up with silicon carbide MOSFETs then switching losses are drastically decreased.

3 Comparative Analysis

In this section, the comparison in terms of the number of DC sources, number of output levels, number of IGBTs, number of capacitors, number of main diodes, number of gate drivers, voltage gain and TSV (p.u) with respect to Refs. [15, 22] are shown in Table 2. The following formulae are to be used for calculation of the Total Standing Voltage (TSV) or Total Blocking Voltage (TBV) in per unit basis and voltage gain (G).

$$TSV_{pu} = \frac{TSV}{V_{0,peak}}$$
(1)

$$G = \frac{V_{0,peak}}{V_{step}}$$
(2)

The blocking/standing voltage of each power switch of the proposed T-PUCSC topology can be summarized as Vdc, Vdc, 2Vdc, 2Vdc, Vdc, Vdc, 0.5Vdc and 0.5Vdc from S1 to S8 respectively then totally it becomes 9Vdc. Finally, from Table 2, it is concluded that the proposed topology gives better results as compared with the traditional topologies. In RDC MLI topologies, even if one switch reduces the requirement of the gate driver circuit, heat sink and protection circuit also reduce there by drastically decreasing the cost also as compared with the conventional control schemes available in [16, 19, 20]; the proposed control scheme has more advantages in terms of design of control complexity.

	Proposed topology (1:1 and 3:2)	Reference [15]	Reference [22]-(1:1)	CHB-(1:3)
Number of output levels (N _{Level})	9 (1:1) and 11 (3:2)	9	9	9
Number of DC sources (N _{DC})	2	1	4	2
Number of capacitors (N _C)	2	2	-	-
Number of IGBTs (N _{IGBT})	8	12	16	8
Number of anti parallel diodes (N _D)	8	12	16	8
Number of gate drivers (N _{GD})	7	12	16	8
Voltage gain (G)	1	2	1	1
TSV	9	11	8	8

 Table 2
 Comparison of conventional and proposed topologies

4 Simulation Results

The proposed control scheme is applied to the T-PUCSC based inverter topology and simulation was done using the MATLAB platform. Table 3 shows the simulation parameters of the proposed topology. Figure 4 shows ASG, switching pulses from S1 to S8, capacitor voltages, load voltage (V) and load current (A) waveforms for the 3:2 source configuration. From Fig. 4 it is concluded that capacitors are self-balanced at 80 V with very less ripple and finally 11-level output is obtained with THD of 7.59%. And also the proposed control method increases DC bus utilization from 400 to 403.9 V with modulation index = 1.

Similarly, Fig. 5 shows ASG, switching pulses from S1 to S8, capacitor voltages, load voltage (V) and load current (A) waveforms for the 1:1 source configuration. From Fig. 5 it is concluded that capacitors are self-balanced at 100 V with very less ripple and finally the 9-level output is obtained with THD of 9.36%. And also





Fig. 4 Asymmetric source configuration (3:2)-ASG, switching pulses, capacitor voltages, load voltage (eleven level) and load current wave forms

the proposed control method increases DC bus utilization from 400 to 405.4 V with modulation index = 1. The output of the load current waveform is completely dependent on load values. Figures 6 and 7 show harmonic spectrums of the 11-level output voltage and the 9-level output voltage.



Fig. 5 Symmetric source configuration (1:1)-ASG, switching pulses, capacitor voltages, load voltage (nine level) and current wave forms





5 Conclusion

Compared with other conventional nine/eleven level inverter topologies, the T-PUCSC-based topology has less number of IGBTs thereby is a gate drive circuit, protection circuit and the heat sink greatly reduces then overall volume of the system drastically decreases. This topology uses only two DC sources and two capacitors. For better operation, a new URCS has been proposed. The proposed control scheme takes less computational time as compared with the NLC technique and thereby the design control complexity further reduces. By using this control scheme, the self-balancing of the capacitors is possible without using any additional auxiliary circuits. The switching losses are greatly reduced because all switches are operated with fundamental frequency only and this scheme is applicable for any RDC MLI topology. It has the advantages like simplicity, does not require any separate switching logic gates and it is well suitable for grid connected applications.

References

- 1. K.K. Gupta, A. Ranjan, P. Bhatnagar, L.K. Sahu, S. Jain, Multilevel inverter topologies with reduced device count: a review. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. **31**(1), 135–151 (2016)
- J. Rodriguez, S. Bernet, B. Wu, J.O. Pontt, S. Kouro, Multilevel voltage-source-inverter topologies for industrial medium-voltage drives. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 54(6), 2930–2945 (2007)
- H. Abu-Rub, J. Holtz, J. Rodriguez, G. Baoming, Medium-voltage multilevel inverters: state of the art, challenges, and requirements in industrial applications. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 57(8), 2581–2596 (2010)
- S. Kouro et al., Recent advances and industrial applications of multilevel converters. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 57(8), 2553–2580 (2010)
- P.R. Bana, K.P. Panda, R.T. Naayagi, P. Siano, G. Panda, Recently developed reduced switch multilevel inverter for renewable energy integration and drives application: topologies, comprehensive analysis and comparative evaluation. IEEE Access 7, 54888–54909 (2019)
- M.R.J. Oskuee, E. Salary, S. Najafi-Ravadanegh, Creative design of symmetric multilevel inverter to enhance the circuit's performance. IET Power Electron. 8(1), 96–102 (2015)

- E. Babaei, M.F. Kangarlu, M. Sabahi, Extended multilevel converters: an attempt to reduce the number of independent DC voltage sources in cascaded multilevel converters. IET Power Electron. 7(1), 157–166 (2014)
- M.D. Manjrekar, P.K. Steimer, T.A. Lipo, Hybrid multilevel power conversion system: a competitive solution for high-power applications. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 36(3), 834–841 (2000)
- 9. E. Babaei, S. Laali, Z. Bayat, A single-phase cascaded multilevel inverter based on a new basic unit with reduced number of power switches. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. **62**(2), 922–929 (2015)
- M.R. Banaei, M.R.J. Oskuee, H. Khounjahan, Reconfiguration of semi-cascaded multilevel inverter to improve systems performance parameters. IET Power Electron. 7(5), 1106–1112 (2014)
- Y. Ounejjar, K. Al-Haddad, L.A. Grégoire, Packed U cells multilevel inverter topology: theoretical study and experimental validation. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 58(4), 1294–1306 (2011)
- M. Abarzadeh, H. Vahedi, K. Al-Haddad, Fast sensor-less voltage balancing and capacitor size reduction in PUC5 converter using novel modulation method. IEEE Trans. Ind. Inform. (to be published). https://doi.org/10.1109/TII.2019.2893739
- H. Vahedi, A.A. Shojaei, L. Dessaint, K. Al-Haddad, Reduced DC link voltage active power filter using modified PUC5 inverter. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 33(2), 943–947 (2018)
- H. Vahedi, P. Labbé, K. Al-Haddad, Sensor-less five-level packed U-cell (PUC5) inverter operating in stand-alone and grid-connected modes. IEEE Trans. Ind. Informat. 12(1), 361–370 (2016)
- S.S. Lee, Single-stage switched-capacitor module (S3CM) topology for cascaded multilevel inverter. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 33(10), 8204–8207 (2018). https://doi.org/10.1109/ TPEL.2018.2805685
- D. Niu, F. Gao, P. Wang, K. Zhou, F. Qin, Z. Ma, A nine-level T-type packed U-cell inverter. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 35(2), 1171–1175 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2019. 2931523
- 17. J. Rodriguez et al., Multilevel converters: an enabling technology for high-power applications. Proc. IEEE **97**(11), 1786–1817 (2009). https://doi.org/10.1109/JPROC.2009.2030235
- S. Kouro, R. Bernal, H. Miranda, C.A. Silva, J. Rodriguez, High-performance torque and flux control for multilevel inverter fed induction motors. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 22(6), 2116–2123 (2007). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2007.909189
- H.P. Vemuganti, D. Sreenivasarao, G. Siva Kumar, A. Sai Spandana, Reduced carrier PWM scheme with unified logical expressions for reduced switch count multilevel inverters. IET Power Electron. 11(5), 912–921 (2018). https://doi.org/10.1049/iet-pel.2017.0586
- K.K. Gupta, S. Jain, A novel universal control scheme for multilevel inverters, in 6th IET International Conference on Power Electronics, Machines and Drives (PEMD 2012), Bristol (2012), pp. 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1049/cp.2012.0176
- A. Bhanuchandar, B.K. Murthy, Single phase nine level switched capacitor based grid connected inverter with LCL filter, in 2020 3rd International Conference on Energy, Power and Environment: Towards Clean Energy Technologies (2021), pp. 1–5. https://doi.org/10. 1109/ICEPE50861.2021.9404491
- 22. E. Babaei, A cascade multilevel converter topology with reduced number of switches. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 23(6), 2657–2664 (2008). https://doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2008.2005192